# **F**S

# City of Ketchum | Sun Valley Water and Sewer District

Ketchum - SVWSD WRF Aeration Upgrades

### **Construction Documents Project Manual – Volume 2**

Issued for Bid

January 10, 2024

HDR Project No. 10360008

This page intentionally left blank.

### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

### APPENDIX A

AERZEN HYBRID BLOWER SUBMITTAL

### **APPENDIX B**

SCHNEIDER ELECTRIC VARIABLE FREQUENCY DRIVE SUBMITTAL

This page intentionally left blank.

# FC

### APPENDIX A

**AERZEN HYBRID BLOWER SUBMITTAL** 

This page intentionally left blank.



### **Letter of Transmittal**

Company: City of Ketchum 191 Fifth St. W.	Transmittal #:SUB-002
Ketchum, ID 83340	Date: August 28, 2023
Attn: Brad Bjerke / HDR Inc.	PO #: 23103
Subject: Ketchum/SVWSD WRF Equipment Procurement - Blowers	Job #: SO-23-00233
WE ARE SENDNG YOU	
Letter Purchase Order Submitta <b>DOCUMENT TYPE:</b> # OF COPIES: 1 PDF	l 🗌 O&M Manual 🗌 Other
TRANSMITTED as checked below:	
<ul> <li>For Approval</li> <li>For Your Use</li> <li>As Requested</li> <li>For Record</li> <li>Action Specified Below</li> </ul>	
Remarks: Revised submittal includes responses to su	bmittal review comments of 8/9/23.

### Copy To: Trent Donat / Mick Mummert; City of Ketchum Tom McCurdy, Aerzen USA

PROJECT MANAGER:		
Jill Gouert		
Tel: 484-889-0241 Cell		
Fax: 610-380-0278		
Email: jill.gouert@aerzen.com		
	Signed:	Jill Gouert



# Submittal

### Rev A

### Ketchum/SVWSD WRF Equipment Procurement – Blowers Ketchum, ID Positive Displacement Blowers

# Spec Section 43 11 33

### **Contractor**

City of Ketchum 191 Fifth St. W. Ketchum, ID 83340

### Local Representative

Coombs-Hopkins 4380 So. Syracuse Street Suite 450 Denver, CO 80237 303-477-1970 (tel) 303-477-1981 (fax)

### Manufacturer/Service/ Parts

Aerzen USA Corp. 108 Independence Way Coatesville, PA 19320 800-444-1692 (tel) 610-380-0278 (fax) www.aerzen.com/en-us



EXHIBIT A

### Shop Drawing Transmittal 43 11 33 – 001

### Aerzen Blowers

Project Name: Ketchum / SVWSD WRF Equipment Procurement	Date Received: 08/	03/2023					
Project Owners: City of Ketchum, ID & Sun Valley Water and Sew	ver District (SVWSD)			Checked By: K. Th	Checked By: K. Thomas		
Contractor: Owners	HDR Engineering	, Inc.		Log Page: N/A			
Address:	Address:			HDR No.: N/A			
110 River Ranch Road Ketchum, ID 83340	412 E Parkcenter Boise, ID 83706	Blvd Suite 100		Spec Section: 43 1	Spec Section: 43 11 33		
				Drawing/Detail No.:	N/A		
Attn: Mick Mummert	Attn: Brad Bjerke			1st. Sub X	ReSub.		
Date Transmitted: 08/03/2023	Previous Transmit	tal Date: <mark>N/A</mark>					
Item No. Description		Manufacturer	Mfr/Ve	ndor Dwg or Data No.	Action Taken*		
1 Blower		Aerzen		C9			
Remarks:							
* The Action designated above is in accordance with	the following lege	end:					
A - Furnish as Submitted		E - Engineer's review not required					
B - Furnish as Noted		<ol> <li>Supplemental Information. Submittal retained for informational numbers only.</li> </ol>					
C - Revise and Submit		<ol> <li>Information reviewed and approved on prior submittal.</li> </ol>					
1. Not enough information for review.		4. See comm	nents.				
<ol><li>No reproducibles submitted.</li></ol>		5. Delegated	l Design - Subr	nittal received as re-	quested by		
3. Copies illegible.		the Contra	act Documents.	The Engineer did	not review		
<ol> <li>Not enough copies submitted.</li> <li>Wrong sequence number.</li> </ol>		the engineering or technical content of the submittal.					
6 Wrong resubmittal number		Engineer's review and approval is limited to determine whether items					
7. Wrong spec, section.		conform in general to the information given in the Contract Documents and					
8. Wrong form used.		be compatible with the de	esign concept c	of the completed Pro	oject as a		
9. See comments.	functioning whole. Any d	leviation from p	lans or specification	ns not depicted			
D. Defected	in the submittal or include	ed but not clear	ly noted by the Con	tractor may not			
D - Rejected		Contractor of the contract contract requirements.	tual responsibil	lity for any error or o	deviation from		
Comments: See Review Comments.							
	B.	Bjerke		80	8/09/2023		
	-						

			Ву		Date
Distribution:	Contractor X	File	Field	Owner	Other
Convright 1001 201	2 UDD Engineering Inc	Boyigged November 2012			

Copyright 1991-2013 HDR Engineering, Inc. - Revised November 2013

Shop Drawing Transmittal No. 43 11 33-001 – Aerzen Blowers

### **General Comments:**

- 2.2.B.1g: HDR specified an overall differential pressure of 7.5 PSIG, and clarified that 0.6 PSIG of the total differential is on the suction side. It is HDR's understanding that some blower manufacturer casing designs do not necessarily consider this significant vacuum pressure at the inlet. What is being required here? Does Aerzen need to confirm that the blowers are rated for an inlet vacuum pressure of 0.6 PSIG? Aerzen has thousands of blowers in successful operation with a ducted inlet and external intake filter silencer on the end of the piped inlet.
- 2.3.A.1: The specification does not intend to have Aerzen supply any control valves external to the blower package. The control valve requirements refer only to valves that may normally be included within a blower package, such as for a blow-off valve. **Noted**
- 2.4.A: Submittal indicates that 2-1/2" discharge pressure gauge (p. 37 of 438), oil pressure gauge (p. 109 of 438), and maintenance indicator (intake filter negative pressure gauge; p. 109 of 438) are needed/included in Aerzen scope for operation of blowers. Please confirm these gauges are provided, as this is the intent of the specification. As mentioned in the bid comments, Aerzen is providing their standard blower local control panel with standard set of sensors and touchscreen HMI per part 2.4.C, which will display all monitoring parameters and protect the blower package from adverse conditions. Gauges and switches are not provided. Aerzen's blower local control panel will display the discharge pressure, oil pressure and the inlet differential pressure and alert the operator when the inlet differential pressure reaches a certain point and the inlet filter needs to be changed. Gauges can be provided for an added cost but these will ship loose and need to be installed by others in the field, as Aerzen cannot provide the local control panel with touchscreen HMI/transmitters and gauges on the package.

The O&M is a generic O&M and does not necessarily reflect what Aerzen is providing. The BOM on page 9 should be referenced for Aerzen is providing.

• 2.5.A.3.h.2: Section does not require US P.E. to seal factory test reports. Aerzen may provide reports with German equivalent to a United States P.E. seal as noted in specification.

Aerzen Germany can provide test reports signed by their ISO certified test bay technician but cannot provide German PE sealed test reports.

- 00 41 13: VFDs will be provided by others. Motor provided by Aerzen shall be rated for VFD applications. **Confirm**
- All other clarifications/exceptions are acceptable. Noted

### Specific Comments:

### Action:

- Item 1 Blowers: C9 Revise and Resubmit.
  - Blower must include flanged inlet connection as specified in 43 11 33 2.2.B.j. Aerzen may propose alternate inlet size as needed. Inlet connections will be provided. See Sections 1 and 3 for revised inlet information.
  - Please confirm AERtronics Local Control Panel (LCP) is included in scope of supply. LCP is required per 43 11 33 2.4.C. Confirm

 Submittal scope of supply under standard options indicates AERtronics LCP is included on page 37 of 438, but bill of materials on page 9 of 438 indicates the AERtronics LCP is not included. Refer to Item #100 and #290 for the AERtronic on Bill of Materials.



Compressed air, gas and vacuum solutions

Aerzen USA 108 Independence Way Coatesville, PA 19320 USA

Telephone: (610) 380-0244 Fax: (610) 380-0278 www.aerzen.com

August 2, 2023

City of Ketchum 191 Fifth St. W. Ketchum, ID 83340

RE: City of Ketchum and Sun Valley Water and Sewer District Ketchum / SVWSD WRF Equipment Procurement – Blowers HDR Project No. 10360008

### Clarifications and Exceptions to Specifications Section 43 11 33 Rotary Lobe Blowers

1.4.A.2.0 Aerzen is providing their standard set of sensors. An ammeter is not included.

1.4.B.3.a.3 Aerzen does not provide project specific dynamic balancing reports.

1.4.D.1.a&d Aerzen is not providing spare bearings, seals, O-rings or gaskets for the blower and motor. Replacing these components requires the blower to be sent to the factory for an overhaul by an Aerzen technician. Replacement components for the motor are stocked by any local motor supply house.

2.2.A.6 At the design point, Aerzen's blower will operate at 98% of max which is well within the blower's safe operating limit. At this speed, the blower's theoretical bearing life is 619,000 hrs which far exceeds the bearing life of 100,000 hrs required by part 2.3.C.7.e.

2.2.B.1.d At the design conditions, the blower's discharge temperature is 208 F at the design flow rate and at the minimum turndown the blower's discharge temperature is 216 F. This discharge temperature will be comparable to other equal blower packages provided a competing manufacturer.

2.2.B.1.g It is Aerzen's interpretation of the spec that the blowers should be sized using a barometric pressure at 5,730 ft. Aerzen's blower sizing program takes into account all losses throughout the pressure. Therefore, Aerzen has not taken into account the max inlet pressure loss of 0.6 PSIG.

2.3.A.1 It is not clear what the intent of the control valves is or what exactly is required. Therefore, Aerzen has not included these in the scope/pricing.

2.3.F.1 Aerzen is guaranteeing a free field sound level of 76 dBA per ISO-2151 empirical data. Installed sound levels cannot be guaranteed as there are factors outside of the blower manufacturer's scope that can adversely affect the installed sound levels (i.e. other machinery running, external piping configuration, facility layout...etc.).



2.3.H.3.c Sound enclosures are not electrical enclosures and cannot be NEMA rated.

2.4.A Aerzen is providing their standard blower local control panel with standard set of sensors and touchscreen HMI per part 2.4.C, which will display all monitoring parameters and protect the blower package from adverse conditions. Gauges and switches are not provided.

2.5 A 1. All components are tested individually at the time of manufacture. The completed package is going to go through shipment and alignment check in the field before startup. The package will be run tested during startup onsite in lieu of a factory test. Aerzen will provide ISO-1217 testing of each blower stage to verify flow and brake horsepower at blower maximum conditions. A slip test shall not be acceptable.

2.5.A.3 Aerzen is providing ISO-1217, Annex B testing to verify flow and power consumption of the blower stage. This test does not record vibration or bearing temperature.

2.5.A.3.h.2 The ISO-1217 test is performed at Aerzen Germany and cannot be certified by a U.S. PE.

3.2.A.3 Aerzen will provide their standard field testing to verify that the blower is operating safely within its limits.

3.2.A.4 Aerzen will provide their standard field vibration testing to verify that the blower is operating within its allowable vibration tolerance of 0.3 IPS RMS. Anything beyond Aerzen's standard field vibration testing shall be by the contractor.

3.2.A.5 See part 2.3.F.1 comment pertaining to installed sound levels.

### Section 00 41 13

Aerzen is providing their standard spring relief valve. A weighted relief valve is not included.

It is Aerzen's interpretation of the spec that the VFD is by others per Section 43 11 33; 1.1.B.



Aerzen USA Project: SO-23-00233

**Customer:** City of Ketchum

**Purchase Order:** 23103

**Project Name:** Ketchum/SVWSD WRF Equipment Procurement -Blowers SECTION 1 Aerzen Blower Model 98S Performance Data Scope of Supply General Arrangement Drawing Performance Curves

<u>SECTION 2</u> Hybrid Blower Literature

**SECTION 3** Hybrid Blower Package Accessories

<u>SECTION 4</u> Hybrid Blower Controls

SECTION 5 Motor Spec Motor Data

<u>SECTION 6</u> Corrosion Protection/Paint Spec

SECTION 7 Startup Report

# **SECTION 1**

	Aerzen USA Corporation		Job Specific Data Package				
	108 Independence Way – Co	patesville, PA 19320	DATE	Aerzen Job #	Page		
	Tel: (610) 380-0244 Fax Service Hotline (800)	Tel: (610) 380-0244 Fax: (610) 380-0278 Service Hotline (800) 444-1692		SO-23-00233	1 of 3		
	e-mail:Aerzen@AerzenUSA.com web	osite www.aerzenusa.com	Revisi	on Letter	А		
CUSTOME	R INFORMATION						
CUSTOMER		City of Ketchum					
CUSTOMER F	PO #	23103					
PROJECT NA	ME	Ketchum/SVWSD WF	RF Equipment F	Procurement - Blo	wers.		
PACKAGE	DESCRIPTION						
EQUIPMENT	IDENTIFICATION	-		SERIAL N	JMBERS		
BLOWER MO	DEL #	D 98 S	QTY. (2)				
PACKAGE DE	SCRIPTION	Pressure Unit w/ Enclos	sure				
DISCHARGE	CONNECTION TYPE	150# ANSI Discharge C	Connection				
INLET CONN	ECTION TYPE	150# ANSI Inlet Conne	ction				
MOTOR CON	DUIT LOCATION	F3 Conduit Box					
TOTAL PACK	AGE WEIGHT	6477 lbs					
DOCUMEN	ITATION						
GENERAL AR	RANGEMENT DRAWING	GB-007162-P2432000					
MOTOR CABI	LE ROUTING	IA-004545					
OPERATIONS	S & MAINTENANCE MANUAL	G4-007					
WARRANTY	TERMS & CONDITIONS	A2-001-USA					
PERFORM	ANCE DATA						
MEDIUM			Design	Min			
INLET CAPAC	CITY	ICFM	3380	959			
INLET CAPAC	CITY	SCFM	2500	710			
INLET PRESS	SURE	PSIA	11.9	12			
DISCHARGE	PRESSURE	PSI	7.5	8			
INLET TEMPE	ERATURE	°F	90	90			
DISCHARGE	TEMPERATURE	°F	208	216			
NOMINAL BLO	OWER SPEED	RPM	6499	2300			
POWER @ BI	LOWER SHAFT	BHP	127	37			
MOTOR RATI	NG	HP	150				
MOTOR SPEE	ED	RPM	3570	1263			
SOUND PRES	SSURE LEVEL *	dB(A)	76				
MOTOR/VFD	SPEED	Hz	60	21			
* measured in	n free field at 3 foot distance from the	e outline of the unit (tol. +/- 2	2 dB(A))				

Tolerance on Power & Flow is +/- 5%



### Aerzen USA Corporation

108 Independence Way – Coatesville, PA 19320 Tel: (610) 380-0244 Fax: (610) 380-0278 Service Hotline (800) 444-1692 e-mail:Aerzen@AerzenUSA.com website www.aerzenusa.com

# Job Specific Data PackageDATEAerzen Job #Page28-Jul-23SO-23-002332 of 3Revision LetterA

### **CRITICAL INFORMATION / NOTES**

PRIOR TO SHIPMENT - AERZEN DOES THE FOLLOWING
 Removes V-Belts from the motor sheave and wraps them around the blower sheave
 Locks the motor hinge plate
 Fills both bearing compartments with Delta - Lube 06

### 2 LIFTING PACKAGE

Without Sound Enclosure: lifting eye holes in the corner of the base frame With Sound Enclosure: lifting through slots in base with fork lift

- 3 READ OPERATION MANUAL FOR INSTALLATION INSTRUCTIONS Call Aerzen After-Sales / Service if you have any questions
- AT COMMISSIONING CUSTOMER / CONTRACTOR IS TO Check oil level (refer to operations manual) - and adjust if necessary Anchor the base or sound enclosure Make grounding connections Connect motor cable per Aerzen Drawing IA-004545 Verify correct rotation of motor (counter-clockwise, looking at drive shaft) Remove locking device from motor pivot plate

**Reinstall V-belts** 

### 5 ALL CUSTOMER PIPING TO BE INDEPENDENTLY SUPPORTED

6 Recommended MINIMUM clearance at front and rear of package for "normal" (i.e. inspect machine, change oil, replace belts, etc.) maintenance is 30 inches.

		Aerzen USA Cornoration	Joł	o Speci	ic Data Pack	age
		108 Independence Way – Coatesville, PA 19320	Date	Aerze	en Job #	Page
		Tel: (610) 380-0244 Fax: (610) 380-0278 Service Hotline (800) 444-1692	28-Jul-23	SO-2	3-00233	3 of 3
		e-mail:Aerzen@AerzenUSA.com website www.aerzenusa.com	Rev	vision Lett	er	А
		BILL OF MATERIAL	_			_
ITEM #	QTY	DESCRIPTION			P	ART #
1	1	Delta Hybrid Stage				D 98 S
2	1	Electric Motor				
		Motor 150 HP, 2-pole, NEMA, TEFC, 460 V / 60 Hz, NEMA Pr NEMA Frame, T-Stats, Insulated Bearings, AEGIS Ring, Moto	remium Efficiency or Routine Testing	/,445TS J		WEC
3	1	Combination Base Frame / Silencer		DN-250		18328
4	1	Sound Enclosure (S.E.) w/ AERtronic				18030
5	1	Inlet Filter / Silencer Assembly				18632
10	1	Filter Element			*	18540400
20	4	Drive Belts			*	200005443
30	1	One-way Valve	EPD	OM Flap	**	16870
40	1	Expansion Joint - Discharge	10" 150# ANSI	Flange	** 21-003	168-10X10E0
50	2	Clamps for Discharge Connection	for Rubber Ex	φ. Joint	21-000	0910_290-30
60	1	Stub Pipe - Inlet	8" 150# ANSI	Flange		21-004460-1
70	1	Flexible Connector - Inlet	for 12" sch.	40 pipe	**	15913
80	4	Clamps for Intake connection	for	Sleeve		16040
90	1	Safety Relief Valve	set @ 75	50 mbar	**	17110
100	-	Instrumentation				AERtroni
	1	Inlet Pressure Transducer	limit setpoint - 2	20 "H20		18463
	1	Discharge Pressure Transducer	limit setpoint	t - 9 PSI		17970
140	-	Unloading Valve	(O	ptional)		Not Installe
150	1	S.E Ventilation Fan	Elec	tric Fan		18599
170	1	Motor Sheave Bushing				16569
180	1	Motor Sheave	3	355 mm		16381
200	1	Blower Sheave	1	195 mm		18325
250	4	Vibration Isolators				18482
260	1	Safety Relief Valve Hose				16664
290	1	Electrical Panel	Wiring Diagra	am No.	IE	3-008291-N1
	1	Oil Drain Valve	(in ser	vice kit)		15929
	1	Oil Drain Hose	(in ser	vice kit)		15966
	1	Oil Filter	Replace after 1st 5	500 hrs.	*	16253
	1	Oil Demister	2-5 year serv	ice item	**	18160
		PROVIDED SPARE PARTS				
	1	Set of V-Belts				200005443
	1	Inlet Filter Element				18540400
	2	Oil Filter				16253
	1	Sheave Set				Aerze
	4	Touch Up Paint				21-000632
		1 trip(s), 2 dav(s) total installation, startup, & training				
RECOMME	ENDED S	PARE PARTS			I	
* on hand	items	andad itams				
∠-5 year	16COUILU					



ITEM	QTY	DESCRIPTION DESCRIPTION 2			
100	1	HYBRID TORSO	D98S, DN250		
110	1	PRESSURE RELIEF VALVE			
200	1	SOUND ENCLOSURE			
300	1	ELECTRIC MOTOR			
310	1	MOTOR MOUNTING			
320	1	BELT DRIVE			
400	1	BELT GUARD			
600	1	DISCHARGE CONNECTION	10", 150#, ANSI FLANGE		
700	1	INLET CONNECTION	12", 150#, ANSI FLANGE		
800	1	INSTRUMENTATION	AERTRONIC		
1100	1	UNLOADING VALVE	OPTIONAL		

#### Aerzen D 98S Performance Curves Standard ASME Conditions







Aerzen D 98S Performance Curves Standard ASME Conditions









### EC Declaration of Conformity according to the Machinery Directive 2006/42/EC, Annex II, No.1 A

Company Name :	Aerzener Maschinenfabrik GmbH Reherweg 28 31855 Aerzen Germany
Product Details :	The Declaration of Conformity for this piston engine is supplemen- ted by the technical details in the chapter entitled "Performance Data". The details provided therein identify the product and must be ap- plied together with this Declaration of Conformity.
Appointed agent for the compilation of the technical documentation	<ul> <li>Mr. Irtel, Managing Director</li> <li>Aerzener Maschinenfabrik GmbH</li> <li>Reherweg 28</li> <li>31855 Aerzen</li> </ul>

We hereby declare that the aforementioned product complies with all relevant provisions of Machinery Directive 2006/42/EC for the conveyance and compression of gaseous media.

The aforementioned product also fulfils all provisions of the following relevant EC-directives:

Germany

- EMC / Electromagnetic Compatibility 2004/108/EC
- Pressure Equipment Directive 97/23/EC
- The protection targets of the Low Voltage Directive 2006/95/EC have been fulfilled in accordance with Annex I, No. 1.5.1 of the Machinery Directive.

The following harmonised standards were applied:

•	DIN EN ISO 12100	03-2011	Safety of Machines - General Design Principles
•	DIN EN 1012-1	02-2011	Risk Assessment and Risk Reduction Compressors and Vacuum Pumps - Safety Requirements
			- Part 1: Compressors

This Declaration of Conformity applies to the product in its original state as placed on the market by the manufacturer. Any retrospective changes and/or retrospective work undertaken shall void this Declaration of Conformity.

Aerzen, 09-01-2012 Place, Date of issue

Hom te

Mr. Björn Irtel, Managing Director-Details of the Undersigned

A3-050 G EN / 01-2012 Document No. / Compiled

### SAMPLE - FOR REFERENCE ONLY

							$\sim$	A	erzener Machinen	fabrik GmbH
Aerzen USA	Corpora	ation						Si	nce 1864	
108 Independence Wa	ay –							)) R	eherweg 28 - D318	55 Aerzen
Coatesville, PA 19320	)							Т	elefon: 0 51 54 / 810	0
(610) 380-0244 ph								Т	elefax: 0 51 54 / 81 <sup>-</sup>	1 91
(610) 380-0244 fax										
Certified Test F	Report							eval	uated date:	28-Nov-18
								e	valuated by:	Клерка
Customer	Wharton-Smi	ith							certified by.	Abriey
Customer PO#	218005-011							Aerzen	reference #	SO-18-01034
Performance & O	rder Data									
Blower Model	D62S				Serial #	1608294				
						Metric	units		US	units
1) Inlet flow		Q1				57.21	m³/min		2020.52	lcfm
2) differential pres	sure	Δp				783	mbar		11.4	psig.
3) Shaft Power		kW				77.63	kW		104.20	Bhp
4) Blower Speed		rpm				7664	rpm		7664	rpm
Test Result						Metric	units		US	units
5) Volumetric Effic	ciency	$\eta$ vol, um				91%			91%	
6) Actual Slip		Vverl, um				5.34	m³/min		188.61	cfm
7) Theoretical Volu	ume	<b>V</b> о, им				62.08	m³/min		2,192.28	cfm
8) Actual Volume		<b>V</b> 1, UM				56.77	m³/min		2,004.67	cfm
9) Flow Variance		Vt, UM	_			-0.77%			-0.77%	
10 Actual Power		Рки, им	_			77.70	kW		104.19	Bhp
11 Power Variance	9	Ρκυ, υΜ			l	0.09%			0.09%	
Explanation and S	Summary									
Lines 1), 2), 3). 4)	above show i	required	performance da	ta ( what was	ordered).					
Lines 5) through 11	1) show data	that resu	ulted from the pe	rformance tes	t on the ac	tual blower.				
Line 9) shows a va	riance of	0.77%	in the flow capa	acity of this un	nit. Alete consta					
Line 11) snows a v	ariance of	0.09%	In the power co	onsumption of	this unit.					
Standard accepted	l tolerance is	+/- 5%.	The unit would l	be acceptable	if the flow v	was no more	e than 5% b	elow the	9	
expected flow and	the power wa	as no mo	ore than 5% of ex	pected power	<b>.</b>					
For this specific ca	ise the flow is	S .		-0.77%		less than e	xpected.			
⊢or this specific ca	ise the power	' IS		0.09%		more than o	expected.			
Serial number	1608294			Mode	el number	D62S	meets and	d excee	ds the stand	lard tolerance
							Test Repo	ort AMU	SA based or	n AMD Report
			Aerzen USA	corporatio	n			- T	Deeu	mant #

Aerzen USA Corporation	DATE	Document #
Tel: (610) 380-0244 Fax: (610) 380-0278 Service Hotline (800) 444-1692 e-mail:USA-Inquiries@Aerzen.com website www.aerzen.com/en-us	5-Sep-19	B-6-0202 rev "F"

Blower Test Report will be provided to the engineer after blower stage has been provided to Aerzen USA and prior to shipment to client.

# **SECTION 2**

## ROTARY LOBE COMPRESSORS DELTA HYBRID

Volume flows from 65 CFM to 5,300 CFM





## **DELTA HYBRID.** EFFICIENCY AS A COMPRESSION PRINCIPLE.

- Exceptional energy efficiency
- Reduced life cycle costs
- Significantly extended application and pressure ranges
- High reliability and durability
- Reduced maintenance effort
- 100% oil and absorption material free process air
- Made by AERZEN

#### The best of both worlds.

The compression of air and gases is energy-intensive. As a result, the call for energy-efficient technologies is greatly increasing. It is understandable that the call for energy-efficient technologies is becoming increasingly clear. The answer is Delta Hybrid. The latest generation of assemblies from AERZEN brings a new principle into compression technology. Delta Hybrid was the first series of rotary lobe

compressors worldwide and it combines the advantages of blower and compressor technology into one system. The result offers new possibilities in the generation of negative and positive pressure. With 7 patents or patent applications, Delta Hybrid is one of the most innovative solutions in compressor technology and by far the most efficient assembly for a wide control range from 25 to 100 percent.



## **SAVE ENERGY.** THE BEST FOR THE CORPORATE AND ECOLOGICAL BALANCE SHEET.

Around 90% of the life cycle costs of a compressor are energy costs. This is a number that becomes a challenge wherever environmental concerns and global competition drive the need for more energy efficient technologies. Aerzen meets this challenge with the Delta Hybrid by offering up to 25% energy savings with a return on investment of as little as two years, depending on flows and pressures.

#### Two technologies. One assembly.

Delta Hybrid is the perfect synthesis of positive displacement blower and screw compressor technology. Unlike the conventional positive displacement blower with a maximum pressure differential of 14.5 psig, the innovative rotary lobe compressor of the Delta Hybrid uses a 3+4 compressor rotor profile which is designed for pressure up to 22 psig.



### Energy saving arises from many details:

- Very high operating range from 25% to 100%
- Patented suction cone for reduced pressure losses
- Optimized air flow through the acoustic hood leads to cooler intake air into the blower stage, increasing the compression efficiency
- Improved inlet and outlet openings in the blower stage ensures ideal air flow and reduces backflow losses
- Patented discharge silencer reduces pressure losses and contains no absorption material

- Electrically driven acoustic hood fan
- Special silencer insulation for pressures above 15 psig reduce the heat inside the acoustic hood which increases compression efficiency.
- Premium efficiency/NEMA motors
- Similar performance to a turbo compressor even with varying pressures and temperatures (summer/winter operation)
- Belt drive for precise volume flow design

### Just clever:

The belt-driven version of the Delta Hybrid has the significant advantage of being designed with pinpoint accuracy, because the greatest savings are made by the energy that does not have to be expended in the first place. For example, a deviation in the volume flow of 5% means an increased energy expenditure of 5%!



LCC comparison GM 60 S and D 62 S for 5-year operation

Operating data: 1,835 cfm, 13 psig, 8000 operating hours/year

### LCC comparison GM 60 S and D 62 S for 10-year operation



Operating data: 1,835 cfm, 13 psig, 8000 operating hours/year Savings of around 150K USD; ROI = 2 years

### Reduction of Life-Cycle-Costs

Average operating costs of a compressed air generator over 10 years





## **EXTEND THE RANGE OF APPLICATION.** USE IN A VARIETY OF APPLICATIONS.

Delta Hybrid works in an extremely wide range of key industrial applications. The assemblies are designed for the oil-free conveyance of air and neutral gases. For positive and negative pressure applications with discharge connections ranging from 4" to 12".

### Extended pressure ranges. Rising possibilities.

The versatile assemblies extend the range of applications to a pressure range of up to 22 psi (design H). The field of application could also be extended in the negative pressure: From previously -7.25 to -10 psi (design E). Delta Hybrid thus closes the gap in the previous machine mix. Note: Because conventional rotary piston blowers are limited to a maximum pressure difference of 14.5 psi due to their design principle, other types of compressors had to be used for higher pressure ranges in the past. However, some of these were designed for significantly higher pressures and thus also involved higher investment costs.

#### Hotter Temperatures. More safety.

Delta Hybrid rotary lobe compressors can be used globally even in high elevations and for applications with extreme ambient temperatures.

#### **AERZEN Engineering.**

A flexible modular system for Delta Hybrid allows for a variety of compressor stages and motor sizes with belt drives built or adapted within a variety of base frame sizes. Where a standard solution does not meet the customer's needs, AERZEN can develop specials designs or machine configurations to meet those needs. AERZEN always has an eye on making the process performance as efficient and effective as possible.



Ideal for pneumatic conveying



Powerful tool in the vacuum generation

### Applications

- Wastewater treatment
  Drinking water treatment
  Pneumatic conveying of bulk materials (suction/pressure pneumatics)
- Aeration of rivers and lakes and much more

### industries

- Wastewater treatment plants
- Chemistry and process engineering
- Glass and paper
- Food
- Environmental technology and much more

2-2

## DECADES OF USE COMPRESSED IN ONE SENTENCE: MADE BY AERZEN.

High operational reliability and long service life of the compressors have established the reputation of AERZEN worldwide. Without question, these criteria also apply to our latest series Delta Hybrid. Developed in demanding field tests and proven for years in daily practice, Delta Hybrid is a synonym for quality made by AERZEN.

#### Absorbent free discharge silencer.

Since the breakdown of absorption material can endanger the safe operation at a facility, the R&D department at A&ERZEN designed and patented a special discharge silencer containing no absorption material. It reduces the sound exclusively by air deflection ensuring that downstream processes are safe from contamination from absorption material. This prevents the clogging of aeration systems in wastewater technology - eliminating costly maintenance work or operating restrictions. And it achieves food suitability in the pneumatic conveying of bulk materials.



Patented bearing of the Delta Hybrid

### Life prolonging measures.

Durability is a question of careful material selection and quality of workmanship. But it is also the result of extensive development work. For the Delta Hybrid this includes special drive and conveying chamber seals which minimize natural wear as well as the patented AERZEN bearing. At a pressure difference of 14.5 psi it extends the nominal L10 life of the bearing to more than 60,000 hours.



The heart of the modern compression process: Delta Hybrid assembly



### Made in Germany. Made by AERZEN.

Delta Hybrid, from the assembly to the control system, is manufactured by AERZEN following the core concepts of the traditional German family business. For AERZEN this means ensuring its high quality requirements are met without compromise and that only optimally coordinated overall concepts are included in their products. Only in this way can the reliability and high performance of our systems by guaranteed.

### Reliably there for you. Worldwide.

Long service life and low maintenance requirements are the hallmarks of our solutions. Should you ever need us, we are there for you. Worldwide with over 2,500 employees in 50 subsidiaries, with representatives in more than 100 countries on all continents. This is how we live reliability.

## **DRIVE PROCESSES ECONOMICALLY** FROM INSTALLATION TO SATISFACTION.

Easy handling, minimum maintenance: these characteristics are also directly reflected in the cost balance. A good reason for AERZEN to keep a special eye on them during the development of the Delta Hybrid Generation. The results convince the coolest calculators. And inspire in years of daily practice.

### Extremely compact design

- Space-saving side-by-side installation
- Smaller dimensions for blower room
- Easy access for service and maintenance work

### Easy transport

- With pallet jack or forklift truck
- Safe due to innovative lifting system for hinged motor mounting plate

### Plug and play

- Completely pre-assembled package
- Immediately ready for connection
- Integrated service package with funnel and first oil filling

### Comfortable operating concept

- Operation and maintenance exclusively from the front of the blower package
- Oil level monitoring from the outside of the enclosure while the machine is running without interrupting operation

### Belt drive and hinged motor mounting plate

- Fully automatic and maintenance-free belt tensioning
- No need to check the V-belt tension
- Easy installation or replacement of the V-belts
- Accurate design for desired flow rate
- Subsequent power adjustment is quick and easy

### Multifunctional adjustment for hinged motor mounting plate

- Transport safety lock
- Easy and safe assembly of V-belts
- Mobile installation of assemblies
- (e.g. ship installation)/earthquake design
- as hinged motor mounting plate support for heavy motors





### Smart oil system

- Long oil change intervals (twice as long as competition). Extended to 16,000 operating hours.
- Elimination of the initial oil change (previously 500 operating hours after commissioning)
- Oil level check during operation.
   Readable on the outside of the enclosure
- Robust mechanical oil pump. Oil pressure build-up with main motor start
- Oil instead of grease. Oil-lubricated bearings (oil injection) increase the service life
- No separate oil cooler necessary.
   Benefits: No contamination of the oil cooler and no additional component to be maintained
- Additional drive is not required: A plus for the Energy efficiency of the entire machine

### 100% oil-free according to class 0

- Oil-free process air for sensitive applications. For example, for the chemical and food industries
- <u>TÜV-certified</u> according to ISO 8573-1 class 0

#### Intelligently reduced sound levels

- Patented discharge silencer <u>without</u>
   <u>Absorption material</u>
- Silencing exclusively by air deflection
- Innovative pulsation reduction in the compressor stage
- Patented intake cone for reduction of the inlet noises
- Optimised acoustic hood

#### ATEX certified (optional)

• Discharge silencer certified as spark extinguisher for ATEX applications

Approval according to PED directive (pressure valve)

## THERE IS NO EASIER WAY TO BUILD UP PRESSURE.

This also saves resources: Delta Hybrid assemblies are ready for immediate use upon delivery. The effort for the engineering, the optimal configuration, the precise design for your process: all this is done beforehand at AERZEN. And from a single source. We call this delivery concept all-in. What we mean by this is: there is no easier way to bring sophisticated compressor technology to your project.

### Configured ready for connection: The scope of supply.

- AERZEN rotary lobe compressor stage with integrated oil system:
  - Flanged, mechanical oil pump (exception D 62)
  - Pressurized oil lubrication system for long bearing life
  - No separate oil cooler
  - Wear-free sealing on the drive shaft and the conveying chamber
- Electrical vacuum pressure generator for safe oil chamber ventilation
- Hinged motor mounting plate for optimum, automatic V-belt tension
- Multifunctional lifting system for hinged motor mounting plate
- High-performance narrow V-belt drive
- Three-phase motor with highest NEMA energy efficiency class
- Base support with integrated discharge silencer (without absorption material)
- Vibration damping, flexible machinery mountings
- Connection housing including check valve
- Flexible rubber sleeve with clamps or ANSI flanged connection
- Pressure valve according to PED
- Completely connected and wired pressure sensors and temperature sensors
- Display instruments
- Filter silencer with integrated filter cartridge
- Complete documentation



### Intelligent additions. Accessories:

- Acoustic hood for indoor or outdoor installation with electric acoustic hood fan, according to ErP Directive 2005/32/EC
- Start unloading device (necessary for star-delta operation)
- Electronic AERZEN AERtronic controller for efficient and safe operation of the system with display and monitoring of intake, discharge and oil pressure, oil level as well as discharge and oil temperature
- Maintenance packages for 1-year, 2-year or 5-year operation




Easy to maintain: AERZEN Air filter cartridge



Always the right choice: AERZEN Original spare parts



Very easy to operate: AERZEN Multifunctional lifting system for hinged motor mounting plate

#### Modifications and upgrades:

- Certifications according to ASME, TR, China Licence
- ATEX compliant design
- Acoustic hood for desert installation with special sand collector
- Acoustic hood for earthquake resistance and increased wind loads
- Acoustic hood for low temperatures down to minus -40°C with heating and gravity louvers
- Ship installation
- All-in-one solution with integrated power cabinet (frequency converter, star-delta, direct start, soft start)
- Separate control cabinet (frequency converter, star-delta, direct start, soft start)
- Special varnish
- Further accessories or modifications on request

# **THE NEW AERTRONIC.** THE PATH TO THE DIGITAL FUTURE.

With the new edition of the AERtronic control system AERZEN paves the way to more digitization in compressed air generation. AERtronic offers a user-friendly and clear possibility for the analysis and processing of relevant process parameters and thus provides more transparency, safety and efficiency.



#### Always at the optimum operating point

In the new control system, all measured values converge and are systematically evaluated. This makes it possible to transfer the data to the production control system via common interfaces and to operate the plant always at the optimum operating point. Operators can achieve full protection and align processes for maximum effectiveness. The integrated maintenance book also makes it easier to plan maintenance and thus increases maintenance efficiency.

#### Advantages at a glance:

- Process analysis and associated avoidance of quality or output problems
- Direct connection to the master process control system
- Provision of all process parameters as well as maintenance and error information on the display, via interface and WebView
- Simplest possibility of a holistic process view through interfaces
- Full protection of your machine technology
- Avoidance of machine damage
- Best visualisation via 7" touch and user-friendly interface





	* Basic	* * Advanced	* * * Premium	
7 inch full touchscreen display	~	<i>J</i>	$\checkmark$	
Digital display of all measured parameters	1	1	✓	Fully
Display of warnings, faults and maintenance	~	1	$\checkmark$	י digit instru
Version for indoor and outdoor installation up to IP65 and -40°C up to +60°C	1	V	✓	al displa Iment
Process control connection via Modbus RTU (RS485)	~	1	1	<
Machine control with start release		1	1	
Remote control of the machine incl. emergency shutdown in case of malfunction		<i>✓</i>	$\checkmark$	pro
Process control connection via Modbus TCP (RJ45), ProfiNet® or ProfiBus		Option	Option	Active cess cor
Process control according to target pressure and oxygen content		Option	Option	Itrol
Visualisation of process parameters in the web browser by WebView		Option	Option	
Increase in machine and plant efficiency through Energy Management Improvement System			Option	wit Ir
Full transparency of consumption and recommendations for action to reduce energy costs and CO2 consumption			Option	ntelliger h cloud (
Optimizing the Availability by the Availability Management of AERZEN Digital Platform			Option	it interfa compatil
Maximization of maintenance intervals through the Usage-based Maintenance			Option	bility

#### Three variants for individual requirements

The development of the new AERtronic series focused on the customer requirements of the various industries. Therefore AERZEN offers the communication-capable control system in three different versions: Basic, Advanced and Premium. The variants differ in view of the range of functions and are adapted to the individual needs of the system operator.



Mobile visualization of process data

# WITH -13.8 PSI VERY CLOSE TO VACUUM. FOR A DECISIVE PLUS IN ECONOMY.

Delta Hybrid is one of the most innovative and successful series of compressor technologies. The symbiosis of positive displacement blowers and screw compressors not only achieves increased energy efficiency in negative pressure by up to 25%, but also breaks through the previous limits of the usual areas of application. The new D 98 V achieves an positive pressure of 21.8 psi and a negative pressure of -13.8 psi at full capacity. Consequently, you will reach the vacuum range with the innovative AERZEN compressor stage.



#### Minus 13.8 psi - the new performance category for negative pressure.

The further development of D 98 V is based on a technical innovation. The newly designed and optimized pre-inlet channels provide a targeted cooling in the range of the compression process which is mostly temperature intense.

The negative pressure of -10 psi, which is already high at standard, can be increased to up to -13.8 psi. This new performance class surpasses the possibilities of conventional positive displacement blowers and screw compressors.

# LCC comparison GM 90 S and D 98 S for 10 years of continuous operation



#### Powerful and flexible.

High performance capability combined with enormous energy efficiency: D 98 V can serve a variety of new applications. With a range from -13.8 to 21.8 psi, the Hybrid option offers an extraordinary range of services from pneumatic conveying to process engineering and can be powered from a diesel engine on a truck to an electric motor for a stationary installation.

Delta Hybrid also provides optimization of loading and unloading times. The newly achieved energy efficiency reduces the energy consumption of systems which has a positive effect on costs. In all cases, the new compressor reliably supplies conveying air for negative and positive pressure ranges without any interruption.





Used when loading a truck



D 98 V - view from top to the rotary lobe compressor stage

# **DELTA HYBRID IN FIGURES.** PLAN YOUR EFFICIENCY PLUS IN THE COMPRESSION PROCESS.

The innovative rotary lobe compressor series Delta Hybrid is available in H, S and E designs in 10 different sizes. For volume flows from approx. 65 to 5,300 cfm and positive pressures up to 21.8 psi or negative pressures down to -10 psi. A wide range of machines for precise design for a wide variety of processes.

		Positive pressure		
Size	Differential pressure max. psi	Volume flow max. cfm*	Motor rating max. HP	Sound pressure level max. dB (A) **
D 12 H	21.8	395	50	73
D 12 S	14.5	405	40	72
D 19 S	14.5	670	60	75
D 24 H	21.8	805	100	76
D 24 S	14.5	815	75	74
D 29 S	14.5	1025	100	73
D 36 H	21.8	1115	150	76
D 36 S	14.5	1265	100	76
D 52 S	14.5	1835	150	77
D 62 H	21.8	2000	200	81
D 62 S	14.5	2060	150	79
D 76 H	21.8	2610	200	79
D 76 S	14.5	2675	200	77
D 98 H	21.8	3295	300	81
D 98 S	14.5	3410	300	79
D 152 H	21.8	5120	500	81
D 152 S	14.5	5235	400	80

Performance data (subject to technical changes - product is subject to technical change).

Negative pressure						
Size	Differential pressure max. psi	Volume flow max. cfm*	Motor rating max. HP	Sound pressure level max. dB (A) **		
D 12 E	-10	385	25	72		
D 24 E	-10	775	50	73		
D 36 E	-10	1,175	75	76		
D 62 E	-10	1,940	125	79		
D 76 E	-10	2,675	125	76		
D 98 E	-10	3,235	150	78		
D 152 E	-10	5,000	200	79		
D 98 V	-13.8	3,175	-	-		

 Corresponds to the delivery volume flow measured according to ISO 1217 and converted to the reference suction conditions according to the (informative) enclosure F of ISO 1217 [inlet pressure = 1.0 bar / inlet temperature = 20°C, rH = 0%]

\*\* Machine noise with acoustic hood and connected, insulated piping, tolerance  $\pm 2 \text{ dB}(A)$ 

Dimensions and weights (subject to technical changes - product is subject to technical change).



#### Delta Hybrid.

Size	W	D	н	nominal size	weight with acoustic hood
	inches	inches	inches	inches	lbs.
D 12 H/S/E	49	53	59	4	1300
D 19 S	49	53	59	4	1400
D 24 H/S/E	49	53	59	5	1400
D 29 S	59	71	78	6	2420
D 36 H/S/E	59	71	78	6	2420
D 52 S	59	71	78	6	2710
D 62 H/S/E	67	81	83	8	3375
D 76 H/S/E	67	81	83	8	4405
D 98 H/S/E	75	87	92	10	4630
D 152 H/S/E*	83	112	92	12	7715

\* In preparation

#### Delta Hybrid with integrated power supply panel.

Size	W	D	н	А	В	nominal size	weight with acoustic
	inches	inches	inches	inches	inches	inches	hood lbs.
D 12 S-H-E	73	53	59	12	15	4	1630
D 19 S	73	53	59	12	15	4	1730
D 24 S-H-E	73	53	59	12	15	5	1730
D 29 S	83	71	75	15	17	6	3085
D 36 S-H-E	83	71	75	15	17	6	3085
D 52 S	83	71	75	15	17	6	3085
D 62 S-H-E	91	81	83	15	20	8	4145
D 76 S	91	81	83	15	20	8	5180

Weights without motor, power electrics and belt drive

Weight without motor

#### Explanation of the type designation:

Example: D 62 S



Type of construction:

H = Pressure differences up to 21.8 psi

S = Pressure differences up to 14.5 psi

E = Negative pressure version up to -10 psi

V= Pre-inlet up to 13.8 psi

Max. volume flow in m<sup>3</sup>/min (approx.) Rotary lobe compressor



#### AERZEN. Compression - the key to our success.

AERZEN was founded in 1864 as Aerzener Maschinenfabrik. In 1868, we built Europe's first positive displacement blower. The first turbo blowers followed in 1911, the first screw ompressors in 1943, and in 2010 the world's first rotary lobe compressor package. Innovations "made by AERZEN" keep driving forward the development of compressor technology. Today, AERZEN is among the world's longest established and most significant manufacturers of positive displacement blowers, rotary lobe compressors, screw compressors and turbo blowers. AERZEN is among the undisputed market leaders in many areas of application. At our 50 subsidiaries around the world, more than 2,500 experienced employees are working hard to shape the future of compressor technology. Their technological expertise, our international network of experts, and the constant feedback we get from our customers provide the basis for our success. AERZEN products and services set the standard in terms of reliability, stability of value and efficiency. Go ahead – challenge us!

Aerzen USA 108 Indepedence Way Coatesville, PA 19302 Phone: 610-380-0244 Fax: 610-380-0278 Email: order-usa@aerzen.com www.aerzen.com/en-us



Delta Hybrid (D1-010-07)\_EN\_USA 01|2021

# AERZEN DELTA HYBRID GENERATION 5 North American Standard Positive Pressure

#### Standard range

Rotary lobe compressor sizes: ..........D12S/H, D17L, D24S/H, D28L, D36S/H, D46L, D52S, D62S/H, D75L, D98S/H, D152S/H

Package nominal sizes:.....4" (DN 100) to 12" (DN 300)

Medium: .....Air

Differential pressure: ......15 psi (1000 mbar) for "S", 22psi 1500mbar for "H", and 10 psi (700 mbar) for "L" machines

Maximum operating temperature: .....492°F (200°C)

#### Introduction

The Aerzen Rotary Lobe Compressor is renowned for its performance and its reliability. There is no secret: From the rotary lobe compressor-stage through the accessories, Aerzen enhances key features of each component by applying sound engineering, precision machining, and superior workmanship.

The Delta Hybrid Generation 5 (Hybrid for short) is the synthesis of four previous Aerzen blower package generations combined with an array of new technical innovations to provide five key advantages to our customers:

- The Hybrid combines two of Aerzen's tried and true pieces of technologies: The economics and features of the Delta Blower G5 and the energy saving technology from the Delta Screw. Combined they generated a new concept but with the reliability and predictability of an Aerzen positive displacement machine.
- The machinery noise level has been lowered yet another 2-3dBa<sup>1</sup> on average compared to the previous Delta Blower
- The energy efficiency of this Hybrid blower is generally between 15 and 30% better than comparable straight lobe positive displacement blowers. Compared to the high speed turbo blower the efficiency is approximately the same, but the Aerzen Rotary Lobe Compressor offers a greater turn down of up to 5 to 1.
- The Hybrid blower package is even more user friendly especially in transport, installation, operation, and maintenance

<sup>1</sup> Measured in 1m free-field conditions



#### Sales Description – Hybrid Blower – Pressure

Date	Doc #	Page
11/26/2018 RWE	H-4-0291 revision - "C"	1 of 8

- The oil level is visible from the outside of the package so the rotary lobe compressor does not need to be shut down. The oil change interval is up to 2 years.
- No absorption material is used in the discharge combination silencer; this eliminates the possibility of foreign objects contaminating the air or gas stream
- Use of an auxiliary sound enclosure fan, which provides consistent air flow through the Hybrid package regardless of blower operating speed.
- The compact footprint allows units equipped with sound enclosure to be mounted side-byside since there is only one main maintenance access side

Aerzen Delta Hybrid Generation 5 are pre-engineered modular compact packages, which offer a wide range of options from proven and standardized components at reasonable costs and short delivery times.

Shipped completely assembled, the Aerzen Delta Hybrid Generation 5 is indoor and outdoor rated. There is no extensive installation work - neither grouting nor special anchoring is required, just simply level it and bolt it to any standard industrial flooring or surface.

#### Scope of supply: basic configuration

- Aerzen Rotary Lobe Compressor stage, with central lube oil lubrication and filter except models D52S, D62S/H, and D75L
- Combination Base Frame / Silencer combined with hinged motor plate for automatic belt tensioning with integrated motor hinge plate lifting and locking device with 2 ½" diameter discharge pressure gauge
- Set of vibration isolating mounts under the entire Hybrid package
- Inlet silencer filter with filter maintenance indicator
- Narrow V-belt drive and protection guard
- Pressure safety valve
- Discharge manifold with integral check valve and flexible pipe connector
- Standard paint system
- NEMA electric motor TEFC, Premium Efficiency, with conduit box on top
- First oil fill Aerzen Delta Lube 06 and "Service kit"
- Packaging for domestic trucking
- Standard documentation in electronic format: English language, drawings with UScustomary and metric units of measure

#### Standard options include (not limited to)

- Inlet pipe connection kit
- Sound enclosure with skid / oil-drip pan and forced ventilation
- Start-unloading valve Aeromat, with or without solenoid valve
- Pressure modulating valve Aeropress or Aeropress10S, pilot operated
- Other motors, e.g. IEC with conduit box on top, etc
- Instrumentation & controls, e.g. AERtronic Aerzen Hybrid controller



### Aerzen USA Corporation

108 Independence Way – Coatesville, PA 19320 Tel: (610) 380-0244 Fax: (610) 380-0278

#### www.aerzen.com/en-us

#### Sales Description – Hybrid Blower – Pressure

Date	Doc #	Page
11/26/2018 RWE	H-4-0291 revision - "C"	2 of 8

#### Description of the main components

The combination of key components marked with a time the description below significantly contribute to the reliability and performance of the Aerzen Hybrid:

#### At the heart of the package: The Aerzen Rotary Lobe Compressor

#### Positive displacement characteristic:

- The rotary lobe compressor moves a fixed volume of gas with each shaft rotation, nearly independently from the operating pressure.
- At constant differential pressure, the load torque remains constant.
- For a given pressure, the power is directly proportional to the speed.

#### Flow across the rotary lobe compressor stage:

— Vertical from top to bottom

#### Drive shaft location:

- On the left when facing the rotary lobe compressor shaft

#### Rotation:

- Counterclockwise when facing the rotary lobe compressor shaft

#### Housing:

- The central section, "the cylinder" and the two side-plates house the rotors, while a gear case and a drive end cover contain the lubricating oil for bearings and gears. Individual side plates allow for optimal setting of the radial rotor clearances: a valuable feature on compressors with the gas flowing perpendicular to the rotors.
- Connections: full-size, flat-faced flanges
- Maintaining internal alignment under all operating conditions is paramount for the reliability of any
- rotating equipment. The housing is, for this purpose, designed to support the entire rotary lobe compressor stage on its outlet flange only; no need to worry about a "soft foot" or uneven base support
- Materials: Gray cast iron EN-GJL-250 equivalent to ASTM A48 35 B / 40 B.

#### Rotors:

- Rotors and shafts are made of a single, forged steel piece made from C45 steel equivalent to AISI
- Type 1045. Solid rotors do not have any open cavities that can trap contaminants. This is particularly important in food applications and applications requiring high purity. Moreover, rotor balance is maintained and vibration is therefore minimized.
- Stiff rotor design: the rotors' first critical speed is always at least 20% above the maximum operating speed.
- The rotors meet or exceed the ISO 1940 / ANSI S2.19 G2.5 criteria of dynamic balancing

#### Timing gears:

 Helical gears with hardened and ground teeth to meet AGMA 12 quality standard with an AGMA service factor of 1.70.



#### Aerzen USA Corporation

108 Independence Way – Coatesville, PA 19320 Tel: (610) 380-0244 Fax: (610) 380-0278

#### Sales Description – Hybrid Blower – Pressure

10) 380-0244 Fax: (610) 380-0 www.aerzen.com/en-us To maintain the advantage of high quality gears, the gear wheels are secured onto the shafts by means of a tapered interference fit. Optimum concentricity is achieved and neither gear hub nor shaft keys are used. To prevent damaging the seats, gear installation and removal are carried out using hydraulic pressure to expand the gear wheels within their elastic limit.

#### Bearings:

\*

- The rotors are supported by anti-friction bearings
- The bearings are housed in the side-plates and are sized for an expected 5 years between overhauls at maximum operating conditions.

#### Lubrication:

- Pressurized lube oil system with integrated oil pump and oil pressure regulator for all models except D52S, D62S/H, and 75L.
- Oil splash lubrication of all bearings and gears through oil spray disks on both rotary lobe compressor ends for models D52S, D62S/H, and 75L.
- An oil sight glass is provided on the blower outboard end oil sump.
- An oil drain valve is provided on oil sump. The oil drain valve is directly mounted to the oil sump.
   A removable cover for clean, easy and fast oil change is provided.
- Units with sound enclosure are plumbed together to an oil reservoir that serves as oil fill and drain device, and its oil sight glass is visibly mounted to the maintenance side of the enclosure.
- Aerzen USA provides the first oil fill with a lubricant as recommended in the operating manual as well as a service-kit containing oil fill funnel, and oil drain hose.

#### Seals at the rotor chamber:

— The rotor chamber is sealed from the oil chambers by four, all metal, non-rubbing seals

#### Seal at the drive shaft:

- Non-contact double knife edge labyrinth seal.

#### Testing

- Each rotary lobe compressor stage is subject to a full-load test to verify the volumetric flow and power values.
- Acceptance criteria are +5% on power and –5% on flow for all machine sizes.
- Orifice flow measurement and conversion of results to the operating conditions in accordance with ISO 1217, simplified

#### The package components: Hybrid

#### Intake air silencer & filter

- Absorption-type silencer upstream of the air filter element. For reasons of cleanliness, there is no silencing material between the filter and the inlet rotary lobe compressor flange.
- The carbon steel housing is powder-coated. Quick-release latches for quick access to the filter element
- Filter performance: G4 per EN 779 (greater than 90% of synthetic dust particles), equivalent to ASHRAE 52.2 MERV 7 (50-70% @3-10 microns)

 Progressively compressed, thermally bound polyester fibers, free of PVC, smoothened and compressed on the clean airside for highest dust separation and retention capacity. The filter media is made of a single, 30 mm thick continuous mat that is white in color, and is food safe. Filter element mounts with a quick release turn and lock arrangement

11/26/2018 RWE



\*

### Aerzen USA Corporation

108 Independence Way – Coatesville, PA 19320 Tel: (610) 380-0244 Fax: (610) 380-0278

# Sales Description – Hybrid Blower – PressureDateDoc #Page

H-4-0291 revision - "C"

4 of 8

www.aerzen.com/en-us

 Included is a filter maintenance indicator. If the sound enclosure option is selected, the filter maintenance indicator is mounted to the enclosure wall.

#### Base with integral discharge silencer:

- The combination discharge, three-chamber reactive silencer is used to further reduce the noise and residual pulsation in the air stream across a wide range of operating speeds. The residual pulsation downstream of the silencer meets or exceeds the API 619 recommended 2% peak-topeak of the absolute line pressure.
- The discharge silencer is combined with the support base into one compact rugged unit. It is
  made from pressure vessel steel it forms a torsion resistant cylindrical vessel supporting the
  rotary lobe compressor stage and other components.
- The mounting surface for the rotary lobe compressor is a full-size steel flange machined and continuously welded to the base with the full number of tapped holes for the studs to fasten the rotary lobe compressor to the base - no need to align rotary lobe compressor feet or to worry about a soft-foot condition. A surface sealant is used instead of a gasket.
- Maximum operating pressure for S and L models: 1.1 bar gauge (16 psig) and 150°C (300°F), built and certified to the latest European Pressure Vessel Code, PED. Test pressure: 1.9 bar g. (27.6 psig)
- Maximum operating pressure for H models: 1.7 bar gauge (24 psig) and 200°C (392°F), built and certified to ASME Pressure Vessel Code Section VIII with "U" Stamp. Test pressure: 3.1 bar g. (45 psig)
  - The base is mounted on four vibration-isolating mounts<sup>2</sup>

<sup>2</sup> Up to 6 foot mounts may be used in conjunction with larger motors and depending on Hybrid model.



Aerzen USA Corporation 108 Independence Way – Coatesville, PA 19320 Tel: (610) 380-0244 Fax: (610) 380-0278

Sales Description – Hybrid Blower – Pressure

#### Belt drive

- Narrow, anti-static V-belts
- Selected for a minimum service factor of 1.4 times operating power (BHP), or 1.1 times the motor nominal power (nameplate HP), whichever is larger<sup>3</sup>
- The Aerzen Hybrid package provides entirely automatic tensioning of the belts. Thanks to the package configuration, the drive geometry is such that the motor hinges parallel to the motor shaft centerline, using the only the motor mass to maintain this tension without need for adjustments or springs. This not only reduces maintenance, it also reduces the potential for operating with too little (slipping belts) or excessive belt tension (excessive bearing and shaft load).
  - The motor hinge plate that is part of the integral base silencer also includes a lifting and locking mechanism for lifting the motor to change V belts. I may be used for supporting heavier motors and for locking the motor swing in place for some seismic zone and mobile/ ship installations. The maintenance kit provided by Aerzen USA also includes a ratchet wrench used for lifting the motor to change V belts.
  - Sheaves and bushings are dynamically balanced to ISO 1940 / ANSI S2.19 G6.3. For linear tip speeds up to 328 ft/s (100 m/s), nodular cast-iron, ventilated sheaves are used.

#### Belt guard

- OSHA compliant personnel guard, made of galvanized steel: either perforated steel or solid sheets with vents, depending upon the model.
- Units with sound enclosure feature hand protection fan and belt guards, and the enclosure itself serves as the ultimate protection device. The removable maintenance panels comprise lockable latches that help facilitate OSHA prescribed tag-out-lock-out procedures.

#### Vibration isolating mounts

— A set of vibration isolating mounts are located under the rotary lobe compressor package to hinder the transmission of structure borne noise from the rotary lobe compressor and the discharge silencer into any structure the package is installed on, such as a mounting skid if supplied with acoustic enclosure.

#### **Discharge manifold**

- Flange-mounted to the discharge silencer, the discharge manifold serves for mounting the pressure safety valve, an optional start-unloading valve and for connecting the rotary lobe compressor package to the discharge piping.
- Materials of construction: welded carbon steel
- The discharge manifold houses the discharge check-valve

#### Pressure safety valve

- DN100-300 rotary lobe compressor packages have a vertically mounted, spring loaded, safety
  pressure valve sized for the full flow of the rotary lobe compressor.
- The valve's characteristic is nearly proportional. It not only opens, but also closes at the set pressure
- The valve has a built-in dampener that allows the valve to actuate smoothly, which prevents the "pop-off" effect commercially available valves exhibit.
- Pressure rise up to 10% at full flow. Certification of conformity to PED
- Being an all-metal valve, it is not suitable as a pressure modulating valve. If this function is needed use an Aerzen pilot operated Aeropress or Aeropress10S pressure modulating valve.

<sup>3</sup> Higher values are not necessarily better as they could lead to belt slippage due to excessive stiffness, and also shaft damage (deflection) caused by higher tension values required by over sized v-belt drives.



#### Aerzen USA Corporation 108 Independence Way – Coatesville, PA 19320

Sales Description – Hybrid Blower – Pressure

Tel: (610) 380-0244 Fax: (610) 380-0278

# Date Doc # Page 11/26/2018 RWE H-4-0291 revision - "C" 6 of 8

- Materials: seat of gray cast iron and, depending on the size, a brass or anodized aluminum bell and piston, galvanized spring, steel spring rod, and an aluminum or fabricated external steel cylinder.
- Standard set points are 15.2 psig (1050 mbar) for "S" model rotary lobe compressors operating above 10 psi (700 mbar), and 10.9 psig (750 mbar) for all machines operating under 10 psi (700 mbar), including all "L" model rotary lobe compressors<sup>4</sup>.
- Standard set point for all "H" machines is 26 psig (1800 mbar). The valves are ASME Section VIII type lift level valves.
- The valve protects the rotary lobe compressor stage against line surges, and spikes. It does not
  protect against prolonged overloads or excessive discharge temperature. Therefore, it is not an
  absolute protection device, nor is it "bubble tight".

#### Discharge check valve

- A full-bore check valve that can be easily removed for inspection and maintenance without disconnecting the discharge piping
- With its horizontal top-located steel shaft, the check valve naturally closes by gravity at no-flow.
- Without any springs, the check valve will not chatter, even at low flow conditions (for example in adjustable speed applications)
- Flap material: EPDM on steel for operating temperatures up to the rotary lobe compressor limit
- Optional check valve flap material for elevated discharge temperature: Silicone rubber

#### Discharge flexible connector

- A reinforced silicone-rubber discharge flexible connector with heavy-duty clamps connects to the discharge piping.
- It prevents the transmission of structure-borne noise from the rotary lobe compressor and its discharge silencer to the discharge piping.
- Located downstream of the silencer and with only a small gap (~1/2") between the package and the pipe, the noise sent to the outside is maintained at a minimum.
- The sleeves are sized for standard, schedule 40 pipe diameters.

#### Discharge pressure gauge

- Liquid filled, 2 1/2 " dial. Units: mbar and psi
- If the sound enclosure option is selected, the discharge pressure gauge is mounted to the sound enclosure wall.

<sup>4</sup> The valves are adjustable, and different springs are available for other set points depending upon operating conditions, motor limitations, or customer's requests.



#### Aerzen USA Corporation 108 Independence Way – Coatesville, PA 19320

Tel: (610) 380-0244 Fax: (610) 380-0278

Sales Description – Hybrid Blower – Pressure



#### **Optional sound enclosure**

 Covering the entire rotary lobe compressor package with the drive motor, the enclosure provides suitable protection for outdoor installation up to 50 mph winds and 25 lb/ft<sup>2</sup> snow load and rain at 45°

#### ł

- The enclosure and the rotary lobe compressor package are both mounted on a skid / oil-drip pan, designed for meeting environmental protection standards as well as for easy transportation and installation.
- The unique Aerzen package design makes it possible to mount multiple rotary lobe compressors side-by-side without hindering access to the maintenance side (front). All pipe and wiring connections are made from the backside. This offers the best use of available floor space.
- All maintenance activities can be carried out from the front of the package, e.g. air filter, belts, and oil maintenance. The oil level is visible from the outside and eliminates any guesswork. Oil can be filled and drained from a common reservoir that also houses the oil level gauge. The oil level check can be done with the rotary lobe compressor in operation.
  - The enclosure reduces the package noise level to less than 81 dB(A) 75dB(A) in most cases- at 1 m, free field, per DIN 45635.
  - Quick release panels, each less than 50 lb (as mandated by MSHA) provide quick and easy
- access to the rotary lobe compressor and the package components for routine maintenance.
   Rotary lobe compressor packages are fitted with a three phase 460V 60Hz electrical auxiliary motor driven cooling fan for sufficient heat removal. For units with AERtronic controller the fan motor is prewired to a starter that is built-in to the control panel. For units without AERtronic controller a third party needs to provide, wire and interlock the auxiliary motor with the main motor starter.
  - Aerzen mounts the rotary lobe compressor package in the sound enclosure at our factory prior to shipment.
  - Panels are made of galvanized steel sheet, with packing self-extinguishing, non-dripping highdensity polyester foam as absorption material.
  - The enclosure is powder coated in a UV resistant Aerzen Royal Blue color RAL5001, accented with light gray maintenance panels



Aerzen USA Corporation 108 Independence Way – Coatesville, PA 19320

Tel: (610) 380-0244 Fax: (610) 380-0278

www.aerzen.com/en-us

#### Sales Description – Hybrid Blower – Pressure



# **Type certificate**

# Absence of oil acc. to ISO 8573-1 class 0

Aerzener Maschinenfabrik herewith declare, that all oilfree (dry) rotary lobe compressors series Delta Hybrid

stages and units

depending on type of construction do not enable oil penetration from the oil chambers into the conveying chamber and consequently the requirements acc. to

### ISO 8573-1 (2001) class 0

measured acc. to

ISO 8573-2 (1996) ISO 8573-5 (2001) measuring method Aerosols measuring method oil- and solvent vapours

observe.

The compression principle of the above mentioned Aerzen series Delta Hybrid (Type D...S, D...L and D...H) assures, that during the compression process no contamination can develop from the compressor itself or from components of the unit.

> Aerzen, 05.08.2010 Aerzener Maschinenfabrik GmbH

Aerzen, 05. 08. 2010

Klaus-Hasso Heller CEO Aerzen, 05. 08. 2010

Björn Irtel Technischer Leiter

# **OPERATING INSTRUCTIONS** ROTARY LOBE COMPRESSOR DELTA HYBRID

Read the instructions prior to performing any task! Keep for future reference!

G4-007 V

Translation of the original operating instructions Material no.: 2000020152 Doc content: 01.04.2017 Series: D 12 - 98 S/H // D 17 - 75 L GB

AERZEN



0

Aerzener Maschinenfabrik GmbH Reherweg 28 31855 Aerzen Germany Telephone: +49 (0) 5154 81-0 Fax: +49 (0) 5154 81-9191 Email: info@aerzener.de Internet: www.aerzen.com

G4-007 V, 1, en\_GB

This manual was created by: Technical documentation department of Aerzener Maschinenfabrik GmbH Technical editing and illustration Heiko Nickel / Angela Pedack © Aerzener Maschinenfabrik GmbH 2017



# Table of contents

1	General Information	8
	1.1 Information about these instructions	8
	1.2 Explanation of symbols	8
	1.3 Copyright protection	10
	1.4 Addresses	11
	1.4.1 Manufacturer	11
	1.4.2 Customer service	11
2	Safety	12
	2.1 Residual risks and fundamental risks	12
	2.1.1 Electrical hazards	13
	2.1.2 Hazards associated with the acoustic hood	15
	2.1.3 Risks of machines with belt guard	18
	2.1.4 Hazards at the installation site and operating site	20
	2.1.5 Mechanical hazards	23
	2.1.6 Thermal hazards	23
	2.1.7 Risks from pressurised components	24
	2.1.8 Risks from hazardous substances	25
	2.1.9 Risks from flammable substances	26
	2.1.10 Risks associated with conveyance of nitrogen	27
	2.1.11 Environmental risks	28
	2.2 Intended use	29
	2.3 Foreseeable misuse	29
	2.4 Responsibility of the operator	31
	2.5 Replacement parts	34
	2.6 Requirements for personnel	35
	2.6.1 Qualifications	35
	2.6.2 Unauthorised personnel	37
	2.6.3 Training	38
	2.7 Personal protective equipment	39
	2.8 Safety devices	40
	2.8.1 EMERGENCY STOP function	40
	2.8.2 Insulating sheathing	43
	2.8.3 Hinged support with lifting device	43
	2.8.4 Acoustic hood	43
	2.8.5 Belt guard	44
	2.8.6 Cover of the sheave	44
	2.9 Safety classification	44
	2.10 Instruction signs	47
	2.11 Hazards in the operating and/or display area	48
	2.12 Securing the machine against restarting	49
	2.13 Environmental protection	50
3	Design and operation	52
	3.1 Overview of assemblies	52



3.2 Overview of assemblies	53
3.3 Operating principle	53
3.4 Operating principle	54
3.5 Operating modes	54
3.6 Operating methods	55
3.6.1 Operating information for pneumatic conveyance	55
3.6.2 Operating information for air-separation systems	55
3.7 Description of assemblies	55
3.7.1 Intake side	56
3.7.2 Machine stage	56
3.7.3 Oil system	56
3.7.4 Drive system	57
3.7.5 Discharge side belt guard version	57
3.7.6 Discharge side acoustic hood version	57
3.8 Control elements (optional)	58
3.9 Customer-installed control element	58
3.10 Accessories	59
3.10.1 Drive motor	59
3.10.2 AERtronic	61
3.10.3 Instrumentation	61
3.10.4 Frequency converter	62
3.10.5 Machine terminal box	64
3.10.6 Discharge pressure gauge	64
3.10.7 Oil pressure gauge	65
3.10.8 Maintenance indicator	65
3.10.9 Intake silencer	66
3.10.10 Discharge silencer	66
3.10.11 Safety valve	67
3.10.12 Non-return flap	67
3.10.13 Start-up relief device for DN80 to DN400	68
3.10.14 Belt drive	68
3.10.15 Acoustic hood	69
3.10.16 Oil demister	70
3.10.17 Oil pressure regulating valve	70
3.10.18 Oil filter	71
3.11 Required tools	71
Transport, packaging and storage	73
4.1 Transport	73
4.1.1 Safety instructions	73
4.1.2 Delivery method	76
4.1.3 Packaging	77
4.1.4 Transport inspection	80
4.1.5 Transport of packaged units	81
4.1.6 Transport to the installation site	83
4.2 Storage and preservation	85

4



	4.2.1 Storage	85
	4.2.2 Preservation	. 87
5	Set-up and installation	89
	5.1 Safety instructions	89
	5.2 Requirements for the installation site	. 91
	5.3 Installation	. 93
	5.4 Connecting the system pipeline	. 94
	5.5 Connecting the drive motor	. 95
	5.5.1 Preparing the connection	. 95
	5.5.2 Routing cables	96
	5.5.3 Connecting the drive motor	. 96
	5.6 Connecting the drive motor	. 97
	5.6.1 Preparing the connection	. 97
	5.6.2 Routing cables	98
	5.6.3 Connecting the drive motor	. 98
	5.7 Connecting the machine's terminal strip	99
	5.8 Connecting the earthing	. 99
	5.9 Connecting the earthing	100
	5.10 Laying the insulation mat	100
6	Initial start-up	101
	6.1 Safety instructions	101
	6.2 Preparation for commissioning	102
	6.3 Starting commissioning	105
	6.4 Performing checks after commissioning	115
7	Operation	116
	7.1 Safety instructions	116
	7.2 Shut-down in case of emergency	117
	7.3 Switching on	118
	7.3.1 On-site operation	118
	7.3.2 Remote operation	440
		119
	7.3.3 Automatic operation	119 119
	<ul><li>7.3.3 Automatic operation</li><li>7.4 Displaying operating parameters</li></ul>	119 119 120
	<ul><li>7.3.3 Automatic operation</li><li>7.4 Displaying operating parameters</li><li>7.5 Switching off</li></ul>	119 119 120 120
	<ul> <li>7.3.3 Automatic operation</li> <li>7.4 Displaying operating parameters</li> <li>7.5 Switching off</li> <li>7.5.1 On-site operation</li> </ul>	119 119 120 120 120
	<ul> <li>7.3.3 Automatic operation</li> <li>7.4 Displaying operating parameters</li> <li>7.5 Switching off</li> <li>7.5.1 On-site operation</li></ul>	<ol> <li>119</li> <li>119</li> <li>120</li> <li>120</li> <li>120</li> <li>120</li> <li>121</li> </ol>
	<ul> <li>7.3.3 Automatic operation</li></ul>	<ul> <li>119</li> <li>119</li> <li>120</li> <li>120</li> <li>120</li> <li>121</li> <li>121</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>7.3.3 Automatic operation</li></ul>	<ul> <li>119</li> <li>119</li> <li>120</li> <li>120</li> <li>120</li> <li>121</li> <li>121</li> <li>121</li> <li>121</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>7.3.3 Automatic operation</li></ul>	<ul> <li>119</li> <li>119</li> <li>120</li> <li>120</li> <li>121</li> <li>121</li> <li>121</li> <li>122</li> <li>122</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>7.3.3 Automatic operation</li></ul>	<ul> <li>119</li> <li>119</li> <li>120</li> <li>120</li> <li>121</li> <li>121</li> <li>121</li> <li>122</li> <li>122</li> <li>122</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>7.3.3 Automatic operation</li></ul>	119 119 120 120 121 121 121 121 122 122
	<ul> <li>7.3.3 Automatic operation</li></ul>	119 119 120 120 120 121 121 121 122 122 122
	<ul> <li>7.3.3 Automatic operation</li></ul>	119 119 120 120 120 121 121 121 122 122 122 122
	<ul> <li>7.3.3 Automatic operation</li></ul>	119 119 120 120 121 121 121 122 122 122 122 122



	7.8.2	Adjusting the start unloading device	124
	7.8.3	Commissioning after adjustments	126
8	Maint	enance	127
	8.1 S	Safety instructions	127
	8.2 N	Aaintenance schedule	129
	8.2.1	Maintenance schedule for normal operation	130
	8.3 N	Naintenance work	131
	8.3.1	First oil filling	132
	8.3.2	Checking the oil level	134
	8.3.3	Correcting the oil level	135
	8.3.4	Changing oil	140
	8.3.5	Changing the oil filter	145
	8.3.6	Replacing the intake filter	146
	8.3.7	Checking the sheaves	147
	8.3.8	Moving and checking the protective cover of the	
		sheaves	147
	8.3.9	Replacing belts	148
	8.3.10	Checking the AERZEN safety valve	150
	8.3.11	Changing the oil demister	151
	8.3.12	2 Checking that sealing plugs have been removed	151
	8.3.13	Checking the non-return flap	152
	8.3.14	Cleaning the nozzle of the start-up relief device	153
	8.3.15	Checking the inlet and exhaust air openings on the accustic bood	153
	8316	Checking the belt quard	155
	8 3 17	Checking the belt guard	155
	84 0	Deaning after maintenance	155
	85 0	Commissioning after maintenance	156
	86 0	Checks after maintenance work	157
•	Malfer		450
9			158
	9.1 8		158
	9.2 F	-ault displays	160
	9.3 F		160
	9.4 3	Status and error messages (component suppliers).	162
	9.5 0		102
	9.0 C	shecks and recurying a manufiction	103
10	Disas	sembly and disposal	164
	10.1	Safety instructions	164
	10.2	Disassembly	166
	10.3	Disposal	166
11	Techn	ical specifications	170
	11.1	Dimensions and weights	170
	11.2	Dimension specifications sheet	171
	11.3	Operating data	172
	11.4	Technical performance data	173



11.5 Type plate(s)	174
11.6 Noise levels	177
11.7 Operating materials	178
11.7.1 Lubricant oil specifications	178
11.7.2 Lube oil in the food and pharmaceutical industry	179
11.7.3 Lubricant quantities	181
11.8 Coating	182
11.9 Electrical details	183
11.9.1 Voltage fluctuations	183
11.9.2 Earthing strap cross-sections	183
11.9.3 Motor overload protection	183
11.9.4 Fan performance data	183
11.10 Accessory information	184
11.10.1 Oil pressure	184
11.10.2 Oil filter	184
11.10.3 Intake filter	184
11.10.4 Start-up unloading device DN 80 to DN 400	185
11.10.5 Balancing grade	185
Notes on the Declaration of Conformity	186
Glossary	187
Index	188
	<ul> <li>11.5 Type plate(s)</li></ul>

Explanation of symbols



# 1 General Information

#### **1.1 Information about these instructions**

These instructions allow for the safe and efficient handling of this machine. These instructions are an integral part of the machine and must be kept in the immediate vicinity of the machine so that it is accessible for personnel at all times. Keep these instructions in a safe place for future reference.

Personnel must read these instructions carefully and have understood them before beginning work. A fundamental requirement for working safely is compliance with all specified safety notes and guidelines in these instructions.

In addition, the local occupational health and general safety regulations apply to the machine's range of applications.

The diagrams in these instructions serve to provide the user with a basic understanding and may deviate somewhat from the actual design.

The following is a list of additional, supplementary documents:

Declaration of Conformity	CE MRL 1012-1 PED
Installation drawing	
Operating manual Drive motor	
Operating manual AERZEN Safety Valve	G4-002
Lube oil safety data sheet	SDB

#### **1.2 Explanation of symbols**

Safety instructions

Safety instructions in this manual are illustrated using symbols. The safety instructions are organised into signalling words which designate the level of danger posed.



DANGER!

This combination of symbol and signalling word points to an imminently dangerous situation that could be fatal or lead to serious injury if it is not avoided.



#### **General Information**

Explanation of symbols



#### WARNING!

This combination of symbol and signalling word points to a potentially dangerous situation that could be fatal or lead to serious injury if it is not avoided.



#### CAUTION!

This combination of symbol and signalling word points to a potentially dangerous situation that could lead to minor injuries if it is not avoided.



#### NOTICE!

This combination of symbol and signalling word points to a potentially dangerous situation that could lead to material damage if it is not avoided.



#### ENVIRONMENT!

This combination of symbol and signalling word points to a potential risk for the environment.

Safety instructions as part of operating guidelines Safety instructions may relate to certain individual operating guidelines. These safety instructions are integrated into the operating guidelines themselves so as to simplify the task of reading while carrying out work. The signalling words mentioned above are used.

For example:

**1.** Loosen screw.



CAUTION!

Pinch hazard on the cover!

Close cover carefully.

3. Tighten screw.

#### Tips and recommendations



This symbol draws attention to useful tips and recommendations as well as information about efficient and trouble-free operation. Copyright protection



#### Special safety instructions

To draw attention to exceptional hazards, the following symbols are used as part of the safety instructions:

Warning signs	Type of danger
	Warning – automatic start-up.
	Warning – hand injuries.
	Warning – high-voltage.
	Warning – flammable sub- stances.
	Warning – danger zone.

#### Additional designations

To draw attention to operating guidelines, events, listings, references and other elements in this manual, the following designations are used:

Designation	Explanation
<b></b> 1., 2., 3	Step-by-step operating guidelines
Ŕ	References to sections of this manual and to relevant documentation
	Lists without a designated sequence
[push-button]	Control elements (e.g. push-buttons, switches), display elements (e.g. signal lamps)
"Display"	Screen elements (e.g. buttons, allocation of function keys)

#### **1.3 Copyright protection**

The contents of this manual is protected by copyright. The use of this manual is permitted within the framework of machine use. Any other use is excluded unless there is written approval by the manufacturer.



Addresses > Customer service

#### 1.4 Addresses

#### 1.4.1 Manufacturer

Tab. 1: N	lanufacturer
-----------	--------------

Address	Aerzener Maschinenfabrik GmbH
	Reherweg 28
	31855 Aerzen
	Germany
Telephone	+49 (0) 51 54 8 10
Fax	+49 (0) 51 54 8 1 9191
E-mail	info@aerzener.de
Internet	www.aerzen.com

#### 1.4.2 Customer service

Our customer service staff are on hand to provide you with technical information:

#### Tab. 2: After sales service/service contact

Address	Aerzener Maschinenfabrik GmbH
	Reherweg 28
	31855 Aerzen
	Germany
Service hotline	+49 171 3 51 18 34
E-mail	info@aerzener.de
Internet	www.aerzen.com

In addition, we are always interested in receiving information and feedback pertaining to machine use that could be useful in helping us improve our products.

Safety

Residual risks and fundamental risks



# 2 Safety

This section gives an overview of all important safety aspects relevant to the protection of persons and to safe and trouble-free operation. Further task-based safety instructions are contained in the section on the individual phases of the machine's service life.

Non-compliance with the handling and safety instructions provided in this manual can lead to serious hazards.

The following section outlines the residual risks and hazards during the service life of the product that may arise as a result of noncompliance with safety instructions or the disabling of safety devices.

In order to reduce health and safety risks and to avoid dangerous situations, observe the safety and warning notes in this manual.

#### 2.1 Residual risks and fundamental risks

The following chapter states the general residual risks that have been established on the basis of a risk analysis.

Compliance with these safety instructions and the safety instructions in the main chapters reduces the risk of personal injury, property damage and environmental harm and prevents dangerous situations.



Residual risks and fundamental risks > Electrical hazards

#### 2.1.1 Electrical hazards

**Electric current** 



#### DANGER!

#### Risk of fatal injury from electric current!

Coming into contact with live parts poses an immediate and potentially fatal risk of an electric shock. Damage to insulation or individual components can prove fatal.

- Work on the electrical system should only be carried out by qualified electrical personnel.
- If the power supply's insulation is damaged, switch off the machine immediately and have the damage repaired.
- Before starting to work on active parts of the electrical systems and operating equipment, ensure that the machine is completely disconnected from any power source and remains so for the for the duration of the work.
   When doing this observe the following 5 safety rules:
  - Disconnect the machine completely.
  - Secure the machine against restarting.
  - Confirm that the machine is completely disconnected from any power source.
  - Earth and short-circuit the device.
  - Cover or shut off adjacent live parts.
- Never bypass or deactivate fuses.
- When changing fuses, comply with the correct specified amperage.
- Keep moisture away from live parts. Moisture can cause the machine to short-circuit.





#### Stored charges



#### DANGER!

# There is a risk of fatal injury from stored charges!

Electrical charges can be stored in electronic components and maintained even after the deactivation and separation of the electric power supply. Coming into contact with these components can lead to fatal injuries.

- Observe all applicable safety rules.
- Before performing any work on the listed components, disconnect them completely from the power supply.
- Observe a waiting period of 15 minutes under all circumstances! This will allow the internal capacitors to discharge.
- Measure to ensure there is no live voltage!

#### Operating faults caused by shortcircuiting



#### WARNING!

#### Risk of injury from operating faults!

If the electrical system short circuits this can render the entire system inoperable. Operating faults can lead to serious injuries.

- Connect the machine's earthing connections and acoustic hood to the local equipotential bonding rail.
- Install a fault-current circuit breaker in order to prevent sparks and contact voltage in the event of a fault.
- After all work on the machine has been carried out, ensure that the earthing connection and equipotential bonding are connected correctly.





#### 2.1.2 Hazards associated with the acoustic hood

Inside the acoustic hood



DANGER!

# Risk of injury if the acoustic hood is open during operation!

By opening the acoustic hood while the machine is in operation there is a risk of direct contact with hazardous zones, e.g. hot surfaces or rotating or moving components.

- Never open the acoustic hood while the machine is in operation or in stand-by mode.
- Never stand on or reach into the acoustic hood while the machine is in operation.
- Always lock the acoustic hood with the key provided and keep it locked.
- Only allow authorised personnel access to the key.

#### **Falling parts**



#### CAUTION! Risk of injury from unsecured parts of the

acoustic hood! Unsecured parts of the acoustic hood can lead to injuries if they fall from the machine.

- Secure loose elements against falling.
- Always wear protective gear.
- Have a second person help you.

#### Air flow at the air outlet



#### CAUTION!

# Risk of injury from the strong air flow at the air outlet of the acoustic hood!

Strong air flows at the air outlet on the acoustic hood can suck in dirt particles from the environment and disperse them.

- Avoid standing in the direct vicinity of the air flow.
- Wear safety goggles and a safety mask.

#### Safety



Residual risks and fundamental risks > Hazards associated with the acoustic hood

#### Noise



#### WARNING!

#### Risk of injury from noise!

The noise level present at the installation area can cause hearing damage. The magnitude of the noise level is dependent on operational data, among other factors.

- Never undertake measures to bypass or deactivate sound insulation.
- Wear hearing protection while working.
- Only stand in the high-noise-level area if it is absolutely necessary.

#### **Risk of falling**



#### CAUTION!

# Risk of injury from standing on the acoustic hood!

Standing on the acoustic hood carries with it a risk of injury from the potential collapse of the roof elements. Persons could fall into the internal area of the machine.

- Never stand on the acoustic hood.
- Never exert pressure on roof elements.

#### Spark-generating work



#### WARNING!

#### Risk of fire and injury / damage to property from spark-generating work in the immediate vicinity of the machine!

Welding or cutting work on the machine or in the immediate vicinity of the machine can cause fire to break out. This can result in damage to property or personal injury.

Sparks and incandescent or flammable objects could be sucked in through the air openings on the acoustic hood or through the intake silencer. The ventilator can fan flames leading to the formation of smouldering objects. The insulation material may, under unfavourable conditions, begin to smoulder.

- Avoid allowing sparks to fly in the direction of the machine.
- Never carry out work that generates sparks while the machine is in operation.



Residual risks and fundamental risks > Hazards associated with the acoustic hood

#### Risk of fire and injury



WARNING!

# Risk of fire from easily-flammable materials that are sucked into the machine!

Easily-flammable material, fluids or gases can be sucked into the machine and cause it to catch fire. This can lead to serious or fatal injuries.

- Never allow flammable materials to be sucked into the machine.
- In case of emergencies, have extinguishing agents (fire blanket, fire extinguisher, fire-extinguishing powder for fire class A, B, C) at hand.
- Immediately report suspicious materials, liquids or gases to the responsible persons.
- In case of fire, stop your work immediately and make an emergency call.

#### Use of non-original belts



# WARNING!

Risk of fire and injury from using non-original belts!

If, for a number of possible reasons, the machine is running sluggishly or is blocked, the belts may slip if non-original belts are being used. This results in heat generation which may lead to a fire.

- Only use original belts from the machine manufacturer.
- Adhere strictly to the designated belt type, as only this type will have the required characteristics.
- Never select and use random belts.
- Activate motor overload protection and observe the setting values.



Residual risks and fundamental risks > Risks of machines with belt guard

#### 2.1.3 Risks of machines with belt guard

#### Noise



#### WARNING! Risk of injury from noise!

The noise level present at the installation area can cause severe hearing damage. The magnitude of the noise level is dependent on operational data, among other factors.

- Never undertake measures to bypass or deactivate sound insulation.
- Wear hearing protection while working.
- Only stand in the high-noise-level area if it is absolutely necessary.

#### Spark-generating work



#### WARNING!

Risk of fire and injury / damage to property from spark-generating work in the immediate vicinity of the machine!

Welding or cutting work on the machine or in the immediate vicinity of the machine can cause fire.

Sparks and incandescent or flammable objects could be sucked in through the intake silencer. The air flow can fan flames leading to the formation of smouldering objects. The insulation material may, under unfavourable conditions, begin to smoulder.

- Avoid allowing sparks to fly in the direction of the machine.
- Never carry out work that generates sparks while the machine is in operation.



Residual risks and fundamental risks > Risks of machines with belt guard

#### Risk of fire and injury



#### WARNING!

# Risk of fire from easily-flammable materials that are sucked into the machine!

Easily-flammable material, fluids or gases can be sucked into the machine and cause it to catch fire. This can lead to serious or fatal injuries.

- Never allow flammable materials to be sucked into the machine.
- In case of emergencies, have extinguishing agents (fire blanket, fire extinguisher, fire-extinguishing powder for fire class A, B, C) at hand.
- Immediately report suspicious materials, liquids or gases to the responsible persons.
- In case of fire, stop your work immediately and make an emergency call.

#### Use of non-original belts



# WARNING!

Risk of fire and injury from using non-original belts!

If, for a number of possible reasons, the machine is running sluggishly or is blocked, the belts may slip if non-original belts are being used. This results in heat generation which may lead to a fire.

- Only use original belts from the machine manufacturer.
- Adhere strictly to the designated belt type, as only this type will have the required characteristics.
- Never select and use random belts.
- Activate motor overload protection and observe the setting values.


Residual risks and fundamental risks > Hazards at the installation site and operating site

# 2.1.4 Hazards at the installation site and operating site

Securing the machine against restarting



#### DANGER!

# An unauthorised or unregulated restart can have fatal consequences.

An unauthorised or unregulated restart of the machine can lead to serious or fatal injuries. There may be people located in the hazard zone. Activating the energy supply and starting the machine could result in those people being fatally injured.

- Prevent the machine from restarting by:
  - disconnecting the electrical power supply.
     activating the EMERGENCY STOP func-
  - tion
  - operating the main circuit breaker
  - attaching a padlock to the main circuit breaker
  - checking and ensuring that the machine is completely disconnected from the power source
  - displaying a sign on the machine that prohibits a machine start
  - displaying a sign on the remote station that prohibits a machine start
- Before restarting, ensure that safety devices are installed and functioning correctly and that there are no potential hazards to the safety of any persons.

Water contact with live components



#### DANGER!

# Risk of fatal injury from water contact with live components!

Risk of fatal injury from cleaning work with water in areas with live components. Water spray may enter electrical and electronic components.

- Do not use water.
- When performing cleaning operations, proceed with care and make sure that no water comes into contact with live components.
- Water spray must not enter electrical and electronic components.
- Under no circumstances must areas with live voltage be cleaned using a high-pressure jet.



Residual risks and fundamental risks > Hazards at the installation site and operating site

#### **Unexpected machine start**



#### WARNING!

# Risk of injury or personal shock if the machine starts suddenly!

For example, a superordinate control system could send a start command to the machine so that it starts operating.

- Shut down the machine for all work and secure it against restarting.
- You must be prepared for the machine to start at any time. Avoid surprise effects.

#### Sharp edges and corners



#### CAUTION!

Risk of injury from sharp edges and corners!

Sharp edges and corners can cause excoriations and cuts on the skin.

- If working in the vicinity of sharp edges and corners, proceed with caution.
- If in doubt, wear protective gloves.

#### Intake components



#### WARNING!

**Risk of injury from intake components!** Intake-side silencers, at their inlets, suck in ambient air with great force.

- During operation, never place body parts or objects in front of the inlet of the silencer.
- Maintain a safe distance from intake components.



Residual risks and fundamental risks > Hazards at the installation site and operating site

#### Sudden gas emission



#### CAUTION!

Risk of injury from sudden gas emission!

Components such as safety valves and start unloading devices may open suddenly during operation and emit hot compressed gas. Dust particles may be blown around.

- Never attempt to look inside the blow-off opening.
- Wear safety glasses when in the immediate vicinity of these components.
- Never close the blow-off opening.
- Always keep the blow-off opening clean.

#### Vibrations



#### WARNING!

#### Risk of injury from vibrations!

Vibrations may, in the long term, lead to injuries and chronic damage to personal health. The vibration source is decoupled from the surrounding environment by means of a vibration damper.

- Do not deactivate the vibration damper.
- Avoid coming into contact with vibrating areas.



# CAUTION!

# Risk of injury from slipping as a result of a build-up of fluids!

Slipping on fluids that have built up on the floor area may lead to a fall. A fall may result in injury.

- Immediately remove built-up fluids with a suitable medium.
- Wear non-slip safety shoes.
- Place a warning notice and mandatory sign on or in the vicinity of any area where there could be a build-up of fluids on the floor area.



Residual risks and fundamental risks > Thermal hazards

# 2.1.5 Mechanical hazards

**Rotating components** 



#### WARNING!

#### Risk of injury from rotating components!

Rotating components may cause serious injury.

- During operation never reach into or perform work on rotating components.
- Never open covers during operation.
- Observe the lag time: before opening covers, make sure that no components are still moving.
- When in a hazard area, wear tight-fitting protective work clothing with minimal tensile strength.

# Risk of crushing and shearing injuries



#### WARNING!

Risk of crushing and shearing injury from the hinged motor support!

Risk of injury from moving or adjusting the hinged motor support!

- When transporting the machine, always have the hinged motor support fixed in place.
- Never step or reach into the swivelling range of the hinged motor support.

# 2.1.6 Thermal hazards

Hot surfaces



#### WARNING!

#### Risk of injury from hot surfaces!

Component surfaces may become very hot during operation. Skin contact with hot surfaces causes serious burns.

- For all work performed in the vicinity of hot surfaces, always wear protective work clothing and protective gloves.
- Before beginning any work, ensure that all surfaces have cooled down to the environment temperature.



Residual risks and fundamental risks > Risks from pressurised components

#### Hot media



#### WARNING!

There is a risk of injury from the sudden emission of hot media from the valve, e.g. a pressure valve!

The emission of hot media may lead to scalding.

- Never stand in the immediate vicinity of the outlet vent.
- Never attempt to look inside the outlet vent.
- Never close or cover the outlet vent.

## 2.1.7 Risks from pressurised components

#### **Pressurised components**



#### WARNING!

Risk of injury from compressed conveyed materials!

When disassembling pressurised components, or in the case of a fault in a pressurised component such as pipes, containers, hoses or valves, hot conveying material can escape with a strong gas flow. This can result in serious injury.

- Before beginning work, fully relieve pressurised components of pressure.
- Check that components are not pressurised.
- Replace malfunctioning components immediately.
- Only disassemble pressurised components when they are not under pressure.

#### Noise during disassembly



#### CAUTION!

#### Risk of injury from noise during the disassembly of pressurised gas pipes!

For the disassembly of pressurised components, such as pipes, containers, hoses or valves, hot conveying material is released, resulting in noise. This can cause hearing damage.

- Before beginning work, fully relieve pressurised components of pressure.
- Check that components are not pressurised.
- Only disassemble pressurised components when they are not under pressure.





Residual risks and fundamental risks > Risks from hazardous substances

## 2.1.8 Risks from hazardous substances

Hazardous substances



#### WARNING!

#### Risk of poisoning due to hazardous substances! Risk of skin irritation and allergic reactions!

Substances such as lubricants and cleaning agents contain hazardous components. These can lead to serious poisoning, skin irritation or allergic reactions.

- Observe the safety data sheets.
- Avoid shaking these substances and avoid mist formation.
- If inhalation occurs, bring the affected person out into fresh air immediately. Seek medical help.
- If a substance is swallowed, seek medical help immediately. The mouth must be rinsed out thoroughly with water.
- Avoid skin and eye contact:
   Before working with these substances apply suitable hand protection cream.
   Wear plastic or rubber protective gloves.
- Remove any soiling from the workspace properly and in an environmentally-friendly way.
   Lubricants and cleaning agents must not enter the sewerage system or run into soil.
- Do not eat, drink or smoke when working with these substances.

#### Hazardous dust



#### WARNING!

#### Risk of injury from rising dust!

Dust deposits may rise during machine operation.

Inhaling this dust may, in the long term, lead to lung damage or other health problems.

- Avoid the relevant hazardous area.
- For all work in the hazard zone wear light respiratory protection.



Residual risks and fundamental risks > Risks from flammable substances

# 2.1.9 Risks from flammable substances

#### Fire hazard



#### WARNING!

Risk of fire from spark-generating work and ignition sources in the immediate vicinity of the machine!

Easily-flammable substances, fluids or gases may catch fire and cause serious or fatal injury.

- Take measures to protect against the build-up of steam in deep-lying or closed areas.
- Take measures to protect against electro-static pressure charging.
- Do not smoke in the hazard zone or in the direct vicinity of the machine.
   Do not use naked lights, fire or ignition sources of any kind.
- Immediately report suspicious materials, liquids or gases to the responsible persons.
- Have extinguishing agents (fire-extinguishing powder) for fire class A, B, and C at hand.
- In case of fire, stop your work immediately.
   Leave the hazard zone until it is safe to return and notify the fire brigade.

#### Improper fire protection



#### WARNING!

# There is a risk of injury and material damage from limited or improper fire protection!

If, in the event of fire, the fire extinguisher is not operational or not suited to the specific class of fire, there is a risk of serious or fatal injury and considerable material damage.

- Ensure that only suitable fire extinguishers (fire-extinguishing powder for fire classes A, B and C) are at hand.
- Inspect fire extinguishers every 2 years to ensure they are functioning correctly.
- Refill fire extinguishers after each use.
- Only use extinguishing agents and replacement parts that correspond to the recognised model specified on the fire extinguisher.
- In case of use, observe the safety and operating instructions on the fire extinguisher.



Residual risks and fundamental risks > Risks associated with conveyance of nitrogen

# 2.1.10 Risks associated with conveyance of nitrogen

Leaking gas



#### DANGER!

# Risk of suffocation from build-up of leaking gases during nitrogen conveyance!

Gaseous nitrogen displaces the oxygen in the room. High concentrations can cause persons to suffocate. Symptoms here include the loss of physical mobility and loss of consciousness. An affected person will not notice that they are "suffocating". Escaping nitrogen can accumulate for example in recesses, wells, acoustic hoods.

- Avoid the occurrence of leaks.
- Ventilate the installation site properly.
- After a machine downtime, ventilate the acoustic hood for a period.
- Guide leaking gases directly out of the machine.
- Guide leaking gases directly into a collective line.

# Leaking gases during machine downtime



#### DANGER!

# Risk of suffocation from build-up of leaking gases during machine downtime!

Depending on the type of sealing used, gaseous nitrogen can escape into the environment during machine downtime. This can lead to a build-up of gases inside the acoustic hood or at the installation site. High concentrations can cause persons to suffocate.

- Interrupt the flow of nitrogen into the conveying system.
- Guide nitrogen away using a collective line.
- Ventilate the installation site properly.

Residual risks and fundamental risks > Environmental risks



#### Build-up of gas



### DANGER!

# Risk of suffocation from build-up of nitrogen during conveyance!

When the safety valve is opened, nitrogen is released from the system. There may be a build-up of gas with high concentrations of nitrogen.

Gaseous nitrogen displaces the oxygen in the room. High concentrations of nitrogen can cause persons to suffocate. Symptoms here include the loss of physical mobility and loss of consciousness. The persons affected do not notice that they are "suffocating".

Escaped nitrogen can accumulate in recesses, wells, acoustic hoods etc.

- Avoid a build-up of gas
- Guide gases directly out of the machine.
- Guide gases directly into a collective line.
- Ventilate the installation site properly.

#### 2.1.11 Environmental risks

Environmentally hazardous materials



#### ENVIRONMENT!

Environmental risk due to incorrect and negligent handling of environmentally hazardous materials!

Improper handling of environmentally hazardous operating materials and cleaning and sealing agents and, above all, their improper disposal, can cause considerable damage to the environment. These materials contain poisonous substances.

- Operating materials and cleaning and sealing agents must not be released into the environment.
- Disposal must be carried out by a certified waste management operator.
- If these materials are inadvertently released into the environment, take appropriate action immediately. If in doubt, contact the responsible local authority and inform them about the damage.



# 2.2 Intended use



Fig. 1: Correct use

The **rotary-piston compressor** machine is intended for conveying and compressing air and non-flammable gases.

The **rotary-piston compressor** machine is intended for operation with non-flammable gases in a non-explosive atmosphere.

The **rotary lobe compressor** machine has been designed and constructed solely for its "intended use" in the industrial field, as described here.

Observe and comply with the job-based operational data and operational limits!

This intended use also includes compliance with all information in this instruction manual.

Any application that deviates from the intended use, or any other type of non-standard application, is considered misuse.



Operating data that deviate from the standard must be coordinated with the manufacturer.

## 2.3 Foreseeable misuse

Serious injury



#### DANGER!

Danger in case of misuse! Dangerous situations could occur that may lead to fatal or serious injury!

- Never disregard the instructions for "intended use".
- Never operate the machine in an operating area other than the one intended.
- Never convey or compress gases that are not listed in the order confirmation and the technical data.
- Never disregard the following information on misuse.

Foreseeable misuse

# AERZEN

#### Serious material damage



#### NOTICE!

Danger in case of misuse! Dangerous situations could occur that may lead to serious machine damage!

- Never disregard the instructions for "intended use".
- Never operate the machine in an operating area other than the one intended.
- Never convey or compress gases that are not listed in the order confirmation and the technical data.
- Never disregard the following information on misuse.

#### Misuse



Further examples of misuse

The machine is not intended for:

- Conveying media in solid, liquid or powder form.
- Conveying caustic media.
- Conveying corrosive media.
- Conveying flammable or poisonous gases, vapours or mists.
- Alteration, retrofitting or modification of the overall design or of individual equipment parts, with the aim of altering the field of application or scope of use.

The following operating modes/applications and uses are considered improper and must be avoided!



Responsibility of the operator

#### Operation:

- outside the scope of intended use.
- outside the scope of the intended operating data.
- using gases other than those originally intended.
- with the machine operating in the incorrect direction of rotation.
- in a potentially-explosive atmosphere.
- with closed flange connections.
- with missing or damaged components.
- without a correctly connected control system, fault transmitter, EMERGENCY STOP function.
- without any or with damaged protective equipment.
- with contaminated intake filter/starting strainer.
- without sufficient ventilation of the room.
- activation while the machine is coming to a stop or when it is rotating backwards.
- pole changing to a lower rotational speed before the drive motor has come to a standstill.
- non-compliance with maintenance intervals.
- filling beyond the maximum oil level.

#### Operation without:

- Intake filter
- Safety valve
- Intake silencer
- oil

#### Applications:

- using the machine to "purge" blockages in the conveying pipes. exceeding the maximum permissible discharge pressure.
- using the safety valve to adjust operating data.
- Installation:
  - installation on inclined, sloped or lamellar surfaces.
  - installation outdoors without due consideration of particular protective measures for avoiding the effects of weather conditions.
  - attachment of transportation equipment to the acoustic hood.
  - open flames or spark formation in the immediate vicinity of the machine.

# 2.4 Responsibility of the operator

#### Operator

The operator is the person who operates the machine himself, for commercial or business purposes, or who assigns the use/application of the machine to a third party. During operation, the operator holds legal responsibility pertaining to the product, for the protection of the user, personnel or third party. Responsibility of the operator



#### **Operator's obligations**

The machine is used for commercial purposes. The operator of the machine is thus subject to the applicable legal obligations for occupational safety.

Alongside the safety instructions in this manual, the safety, occupational and environmental regulations relevant to the field of application for the machine must also be complied with.

The operator is obligated to:

- Inform himself about the applicable occupational protection regulations. As part of a hazard assessment, the operator must also establish the hazards that could result from special working conditions at the machine location. He must implement these for the operation of the machine in the form of operating instructions. The necessary safety data sheets can be obtained from the relevant manufacturer.
- During the entire service life of the machine, check that the operating instructions created by the manufacturer correspond to the current status of the applicable regulations. If necessary, adjust the operating instructions accordingly.
- Clearly structure and specify the responsibilities for installation, operation, fault rectification, maintenance and cleaning.
- Ensure that all persons who come into contact with the machine have read and understood these instructions. in addition, the operator must regularly provide personnel training as pertains to machine use and inform personnel of the related hazards.
- Provide personnel with the necessary protective equipment and communicate to personnel that the wearing of this protective equipment is compulsory.

In addition, the operator is responsible for ensuring that the machine is in perfect technical condition.

For this reason the following applies:

- The maintenance intervals described in this instruction manual must be complied with.
- All safety devices must be regularly inspected to ensure they are in good working order.

The operator must ensure that the following requirements are complied with and put into practice:

- The machine is only operated in its original delivered condition. In cases where the operator adds his own fittings or makes modifications, the manufacturer's declaration of conformity is rendered void.
- Any working behaviour that jeopardises the safety of the machine is prohibited.
- The machine must always be kept in a technically-perfect and operationally-safe condition. Replace damaged or non-operational components immediately. If in doubt, be sure to contact the manufacturer or the responsible contact person.
- Do not operate the machine when the protective equipment has been disassembled or disabled.

## Additional obligations



inclusion signs. And the manadatare for replacements.	e or
Install the separately provided components listed in the s of delivery onto the machine and incorporate these into t overall safety concept.	cope ne
Do not dismantle or incorrectly fit any electrical, mechani hydraulic connections.	cal or
<ul> <li>For protection against potential damage caused by lightr make sure a suitable earthing system is in place.</li> </ul>	ing,
If the conveyed medium tends to form condensate, the c sate must be bled off (e.g. using discharge tanks, residua pipes or by briefly opening the lower condensation holes	onden- al gas ).
Separate dusty material before it enters the machine. Ma that collects in the conveying chamber or the rotors pres particular danger for the working safety of the machine.	terial ents a
<ul> <li>This also applies to the compression of re-sublimatin gases. Hard particles could be discharged during the phase and collect in the machine.</li> </ul>	g gas
Use suitable process control (pressurisation, partial pres tion, temperature, speed) to prevent re-sublimation in the machine.	surisa-
<b>Safequards for the machine stage</b> The operator must ensure that the following requirements ar	e com-
and pressurised pipelines plied with and put into practice:	
<ul> <li>and pressurised pipelines</li> <li>plied with and put into practice:</li> <li>For machines with oil pressure and discharge pressure r toring, the electrical connection must be safeguarded.</li> </ul>	10ni-
<ul> <li>and pressurised pipelines</li> <li>plied with and put into practice:</li> <li>For machines with oil pressure and discharge pressure r toring, the electrical connection must be safeguarded. The machine stage is secured by sensors for oil pressure charge pressure and discharge temperature.</li> </ul>	noni- ∍, dis-
<ul> <li>and pressurised pipelines</li> <li>plied with and put into practice:</li> <li>For machines with oil pressure and discharge pressure r toring, the electrical connection must be safeguarded. The machine stage is secured by sensors for oil pressure charge pressure and discharge temperature. The sensors are wired at the factory to a fault indicator d or control system. In the event of deviation from the perm sible operating parameters, the fault indicator device or o system switches off the drive motor.</li> </ul>	າoni- ຈ, dis- evice າis- ontrol
<ul> <li>and pressurised pipelines</li> <li>plied with and put into practice:</li> <li>For machines with oil pressure and discharge pressure r toring, the electrical connection must be safeguarded. The machine stage is secured by sensors for oil pressure charge pressure and discharge temperature. The sensors are wired at the factory to a fault indicator d or control system. In the event of deviation from the perm sible operating parameters, the fault indicator device or of system switches off the drive motor.</li> <li>For systems without a fault indicator or control system, a operationally reliable control system must be provided by customer.</li> </ul>	noni- e, dis- evice iis- ontrol n the
<ul> <li>and pressurised pipelines</li> <li>plied with and put into practice:</li> <li>For machines with oil pressure and discharge pressure r toring, the electrical connection must be safeguarded. The machine stage is secured by sensors for oil pressure charge pressure and discharge temperature. The sensors are wired at the factory to a fault indicator d or control system. In the event of deviation from the perm sible operating parameters, the fault indicator device or of system switches off the drive motor.</li> <li>For systems without a fault indicator or control system, a operationally reliable control system must be provided by customer.</li> <li>Connect the fault indicator or control system to the safety of the drive motor, in accordance with the wiring diagram</li> </ul>	noni- e, dis- evice nis- ontrol n ' the ' line
<ul> <li>and pressurised pipelines</li> <li>plied with and put into practice:</li> <li>For machines with oil pressure and discharge pressure r toring, the electrical connection must be safeguarded. The machine stage is secured by sensors for oil pressure charge pressure and discharge temperature. The sensors are wired at the factory to a fault indicator d or control system. In the event of deviation from the perm sible operating parameters, the fault indicator device or of system switches off the drive motor. For systems without a fault indicator or control system, a operationally reliable control system must be provided by customer.</li> <li>Connect the fault indicator or control system to the safet of the drive motor, in accordance with the wiring diagram</li> <li>The fault indicator or control system and drive motor must fed from the same electric circuit in order to rule out the p bility of motor operation with no safety line.</li> </ul>	noni- e, dis- evice his- control n the the it be possi-
and pressurised pipelinesplied with and put into practice:Image: plied with and put into practice:Image: plied with and put into practice:Image: pressure plied with and put into practice:Image: pressure and discharge pressure and discharge pressure and discharge temperature. The machine stage is secured by sensors for oil pressure charge pressure and discharge temperature. The sensors are wired at the factory to a fault indicator device or or system. In the event of deviation from the perm sible operating parameters, the fault indicator device or or system switches off the drive motor. For systems without a fault indicator or control system, a operationally reliable control system must be provided by customer.Image: Connect the fault indicator or control system to the safety of the drive motor, in accordance with the wiring diagramImage: The fault indicator or control system and drive motor must fed from the same electric circuit in order to rule out the p bility of motor operation with no safety line.Image: Operator's obligations at the instal- lation siteThe operator must ensure that the following requirements ar plied with and put into practice:	noni- e, dis- evice his- control n ' the ' line di be possi-
and pressurised pipelines       plied with and put into practice:         Image: pressure of the pipelines       plied with and put into practice:         Image: pressure of the pipelines       For machines with oil pressure and discharge pressure of toring, the electrical connection must be safeguarded. The machine stage is secured by sensors for oil pressure charge pressure and discharge temperature. The sensors are wired at the factory to a fault indicator of or control system. In the event of deviation from the permisible operating parameters, the fault indicator device or or systems witches off the drive motor. For systems without a fault indicator or control system, a operationally reliable control system must be provided by customer.         Connect the fault indicator or control system to the safety of the drive motor, in accordance with the wiring diagram         Image: The same electric circuit in order to rule out the polity of motor operation with no safety line.         Operator's obligations at the installation site         Image: Pressure of the drive motor in a stable three-phase power supply. Voltage fluctuations / drops beyond the tolerance level m cause serious damage to the drive system.	noni- e, dis- evice his- control n ' the ' line t be possi- e com-

Replacement parts



For system variants <u>without a main circuit breaker featuring an EMERGENCY STOP function</u>, the safety circuit of the machine should be incorporated into the EMERGENCY STOP concept for the overall system. Ensure the accessibility of additional EMERGENCY STOP switches in the vicinity of the machine. The machine must be equipped with one or more EMER-GENCY STOP command devices for the purposes of operation.

The EMERGENCY STOP function must be available and operational at all times, independent of the operating mode.

- It must not be possible for a powered-down machine to start automatically.
- For the purposes of operation, the machine must be equipped with a command device that shuts down the machine in dangerous situations.

The power supply to the motor must be cut off. If this is not possible, the "standstill" operating condition must be monitored and maintained.

- Avoid electrostatic charges. Connect an equipotential bonding.
- For accidents and emergencies, incorporate emergency measures for the machine into the overall emergency measures. Make particular efforts to integrate these measures into the evacuation and rescue plan and the fire warning plan.

## 2.5 Replacement parts

#### Use of incorrect replacement parts



#### CAUTION!

# Safety risk from using incorrect replacement parts!

Incorrect, defective or unsuitable replacement parts or copies of original components may endanger personal safety and lead to damage, faults or the total failure of the machine.

- Only use the manufacturer's original replacement parts or parts approved by the manufacturer.
- If in doubt, always contact the manufacturer.

Purchase replacement parts from an authorized dealer or from the manufacturer directly. For contact information see Customer service  $\[mathcar{le}\]$  on page 11.

Replacement parts that have not been provided by AERZEN have not been tested or approved. They do not correspond to the original components. The use of such products can potentially have an effect on the default design characteristics of the system. The manufacturer assumes no liability for damage resulting from the use of non-original components.

#### **Replacement parts**



## 2.6 Requirements for personnel

#### 2.6.1 Qualifications

The various tasks described in this instruction manual represent a variety of requirements in terms of the qualifications of the persons responsible for carrying out these tasks.

Insufficient qualifications



## WARNING!

#### Risk if persons are not sufficiently qualified!

Insufficiently qualified persons are unable to gauge the risks presented by the use the machine and put themselves, and others, at risk of serious or fatal injury.

- Only allow work to carried out by suitably qualified persons.
- Observe the information on qualifications in this manual.
- Keep insufficiently qualified persons away from the operating range of the machine.

For the purposes of all work with this machine, only allow persons who are expected to carry out their work reliably to do so. Persons whose reaction times have been impaired, e.g. through drug or alcohol consumption or medication, must not be permitted to work.

This instruction manual contains the following qualification requirements for the various tasks:

#### Authorised electricians

Authorised electricians, on the basis of their field-specific training, expertise, experience and knowledge of the relevant standards and requirements, are able to carry out their work on electrical systems safely while independently recognising and avoiding hazards.

Authorised electricians are specially trained for the environment in which they work and are familiar with the relevant standards and requirements.

#### Authorised electricians with additional qualifications

Authorised electricians have the additional qualifications needed for working in the field of frequency converters and EMC. Authorised electricians are familiar with the relevant standards and requirements.

Written documentation acts as proof of a completed safety instructional course and evidence of the necessary additional knowledge.

Due to their additional qualifications, these authorised electricians are able to carry out work on electrical systems with frequency converters and can independently recognise and avoid possible hazards. The additional skills that constitute this qualification should be taught through regular practical application. Requirements for personnel > Qualifications



#### Manufacturer's customer service division

Certain work may only be performed by the customer service division of the manufacturer. On the basis of its special, field-specific training, expertise and experience, the customer service division is up to the task of performing highly-skilled work.

The customer service division is a competent point of contact for all stages of the machine's service life. It is able to perform all work on the machine with the highest efficiency.

#### Service personnel

Service personnel are able to carry out their work on the basis of their field-specific training, expertise, experience and knowledge of the relevant standards and requirements. Personnel recognise hazards independently and avoid risks.

Service personnel in particular possess practical experience and extensive field-specific expertise for the variety of tasks.

- Transport
- Set-up / installation
- Commissioning
- Maintenance
- Fault rectification
- Disassembly

Depending on the designated job, the person must have additional qualifications:

- Operation and handling of compressors.
- Parameterisation of compressors.
- Optimisation work within the persmissible operating data range.

#### Skilled staff for industrial waste

Skilled staff for industrial waste posses comprehensive, field-specific expertise relating to the disposal and recycling of industrial waste. Skilled staff transports the industrial waste to the waste disposal company and holds responsibility for proper sorting of waste. The staff incorporates this sorting into the recycling and disposal processes.

#### **Trained persons**

A trained person has been expressly instructed and, if necessary, trained on site by the responsible management about the tasks delegated to him or her and the risks that are posed by improper behaviour. A trained person has been instructed regarding the necessary protective equipment and protective measures. He or she is in a position to work cautiously and to recognise hazards and react accordingly. The trained person may not interfere with the handling and operation of the machine.

Depending on the designated job, the person must have the following expertise:

- Transport and handling of packaged units.
- Ability to perform visual inspections of the machine.



#### User

The machine user is trained by the system operator in terms of operation, maintenance work and basic fault rectification. He or she is informed of possible operational hazards and improper behaviour. Tasks that go beyond those for which the machine user is trained or instructed may only be carried out if these tasks are listed in this instruction manual and the operator has expressly designated these tasks to the user.

## 2.6.2 Unauthorised personnel

Unauthorised personnel in the installation area



#### WARNING!

Risk of fatal injury for unauthorised persons in the installation area!

Unauthorised persons who do not fulfil the requirements described here, are not familiar with the hazards in the installation area. Therefore, unauthorised persons are at risk of serious or fatal injury.

- Keep unauthorised persons away from the installation area.
- If in doubt, instruct such persons to leave the installation area.
- Stop all work as long as unauthorised persons are in the installation area.

Requirements for personnel > Training



# 2.6.3 Training

The operator must regularly provide safety training for personnel. For tracking purposes, a training report must be drafted with the following mandatory content:

- Date of training
- Name of the training participant
- Content of the training
- Name of the training instructor
- Signatures of the participant and instructor

Date	Name	Type of training	Training provided by	Signatures



# 2.7 Personal protective equipment

Personal protective equipment serves to protect persons from breaches of safety and health hazards when working.

Personnel, when working near or with the machine, must wear the personal protective equipment described separately in the various sections of this instruction manual.

# Description of personal protective equipment

The following is a description of the personal protective equipment:



#### Hearing protection

Hearing protection serves to protect against hearing damage from noise generation.



#### Industrial hard hat Industrial hard hats protect the head against

Industrial hard hats protect the head against falling or stray objects and loads and from collisions against stationary objects.



#### Light respiratory protection

Light respiratory protection protects against harmful dusts.



#### **Protective gloves**

Protective gloves protect hands from friction, abrasion, puncture hazards or more serious injuries and from contact with hot surfaces.

They are oil-resistant and protect hands from coming into contact with lubricants.



#### **Protective work clothing**

Protective work clothing is tight-fitting work clothing with minimal tensile strength, tight sleeves and without protruding parts.



Safety goggles serve to protect the eyes against flying particles and splashing liquids.

Safety devices > EMERGENCY STOP function





#### Safety shoes

Safety shoes protect feet from being crushed, from falling objects and from slipping on slippery surfaces.

# 2.8 Safety devices

# Correct functioning of safety devices



WARNING! Risk of fatal injury from non-functioning safety devices!

Non-functioning or deactivated safety devices may cause serious or fatal injury.

- Before beginning work, check that all safety devices are functioning correctly and are correctly installed.
- Never deactivate or bypass safety devices.
- Ensure that all safety devices are accessible at all times.

## 2.8.1 EMERGENCY STOP function

(	_	
1		
L		
-		

The EMERGENCY STOP function serves, in cases where there is a hazard or when one is averting a hazard, to bring the machine quickly to a safe stop (standstill).

Depending on the customer's specifications, machine variants are available with or without a power circuit breaker system.

Depending on the model, the machine:

- may not feature a control system
- may not feature an EMERGENCY STOP function

#### Before operating the machine:

Check whether the EMERGENCY STOP function is in place and installed.

It must function perfectly.



# EMERGENCY STOP command

# device



Fig. 3: Example: EMERGENCY STOP command device

Without a power circuit breaker system

An EMERGENCY STOP command device includes a special command unit which is connected to the control system.

The EMERGENCY STOP function allows for the machine to be shut down safely and immediately in case of a potential or existing hazard.

The power supply to all turning components is interrupted immediately when the EMERGENCY STOP function is activated.

It is also possible to install additional EMERGENCY STOP command devices.

- For this variant, an EMERGENCY STOP command device is not installed on the machine at the factory.
- The machine is delivered without an EMERGENCY STOP apparatus.
- The operator must provide a power circuit breaker system with electrical overload protection, an On/Off command unit and an EMERGENCY STOP function.
- Perform Stop Category 0.
- Detail the performance data of the electrical installation in accordance with the operating data of the motor. Take into consideration the necessary data, for example: voltage, current, frequency.
- The connection to the power supply is made using the installed and delivered power cabinet.
- The lines running to the power supply are fed directly to the electric motor and are connected inside a terminal box.
- Feed the connection lead through the cable conduit to the terminal box.
- Protect the motor against overheating.
- A main circuit breaker must be installed.

With a power circuit breaker system

- Depending on the model, an EMERGENCY STOP command device is installed at the factory in the power circuit breaker system.
  - If the factory-installed power circuit breaker system *does not* feature an EMERGENCY STOP command device, this must be provided by the operator.
     Perform Stop Category 0.
  - If the factory-installed power circuit breaker system does feature an EMERGENCY STOP command device, Stop Category 0 is performed.
- A main circuit breaker must be installed if it is not part of the power circuit breaker system.
- The power supply is connected at the power cabinet.
- Observe the wiring scheme!

Safety devices > EMERGENCY STOP function



Notes on installation by the oper-	The EMERGENCY STOP facility must:		
ator	be installed and integrated into the safety line of the system controller.		
	be clearly recognisable, highly visible and quickly accessible.		
	shut down dangerous operation quickly without causing any additional risks.		
	if necessary, trigger specific safety measures or authorise the triggering of safety measures.		
	be installed in such a way that the machine user can activate it immediately in an emergency.		
	be designed in such a way that, in cases where there is an interruption in the power supply or the power supply is acti- vated after an interruption, no situations can occur in which there is a threat of personal injury or material damage.		
	supplement other protective measures without acting as a sub- stitute for them.		
Requirements for installation by the operator	The EMERGENCY STOP function must be available and opera- tional at all times, independent of the operating mode.		
	The EMERGENCY STOP facility must not require the entire machine to be voltage-free. In situations where a risk is detected, it must be possible for the user to stop the machine in order to pro- tect against a hazard. For the purposes of a controlled shut-down, electrical voltage may be necessary. The electrical system is still under voltage.		
	If several EMERGENCY STOP devices are in place, all of these devices must be able to shut down the machine.		
	The EMERGENCY STOP function must, after being triggered, remain effective until authorisation is given for a restart.		
	It must not be possible to attempt to block the EMERGENCY STOP device without a "stop" command being issued.		

Ensure that it is only be possible to release the EMERGENCY STOP device by means of authorised activation.

This authorisation must not cause the machine to start operating again automatically but rather it should make a machine restart possible.



Safety devices > Acoustic hood

# 2.8.2 Insulating sheathing



The insulating sheathing serves to protect the machine against thermal hazards.

- Depending on the conditions of use and technical design, an insulating sheathing is fitted, e.g. a discharge silencer
- Type H machines always receive insulating sheathing as a result of the increased discharge temperature.

Fig. 4: Example: insulating sheathing

# 2.8.3 Hinged support with lifting device



Fig. 5: Hinged support

# 2.8.4 Acoustic hood



*Fig. 6: Acoustic hood, front view (example)* 

The hinged support serves to protect against mechanical hazards.

- The hinged support holds the motor hinge in place during transport and assembly. It prevents uncontrolled movement of the motor hinge.
- When operating the machine, the hinged support must be released and positioned accordingly.

The acoustic hood serves to protect against mechanical and thermal hazards.

- The acoustic hood is an essential safety component of the product.
- The elements of the acoustic hood must be locked with the provided special locks during operation and in stand-by mode.
- Operation with an open acoustic hood is not permissible.
- The locking key for the acoustic hood is a component of the overall safety concept. Access to the key must only be possible for personnel who have been briefed in the safe operation of the machine and the contents of the instruction manual.

# Safety

Safety classification





Fig. 7: Acoustic hood, rear view (example)

# 2.8.5 Belt guard



The belt guard serves to protect against rotating components.

A belt guard is always used in machines without an acoustic hood. It serves to protect against rotating components.

Fig. 8: Belt guard

## 2.8.6 Cover of the sheave



Fig. 9: Cover

# 2.9 Safety classification



- The belt guard features two plastic covers.
- These serve to protect the rotating sheaves and prevent persons from reaching directly into the belt drive.

The following symbols and notices are displayed on the machine. They relate to the immediate vicinity in which they are located.



#### Unreadable signage



#### WARNING!

#### There is a risk from unreadable signage!

There is a risk of injury resulting from dirty or unreadable signs. It may be impossible to recognise hazards and to follow the necessary operating information.

- Keep all safety, warning and operating information in a thoroughly readable condition.
- Replace damaged signs or stickers immediately.

#### Safety and warning signs



Fig. 10: Layout of warning signs

The layout of warning signs involves a set of stickers affixed to the machine. These constitute warning, instruction and prohibition signs. Furthermore, signs relating to lubricants and their handling are only visible when the acoustic hood is closed.



Placement of the sticker set on the acoustic hood.

Fig. 11: Position on the acoustic hood

Safety

Safety classification





Placement of the sticker set on the intake silencer.

*Fig. 12: Position on the belt guard model* 



Warning sign on the AERZEN safety valve.

Fig. 13: Position on the AERZEN safety valve

Access for unauthorised persons forbidden



hazard area.

**Electrical voltage** 



Only qualified electrical personnel may work in the signposted working area.

Only persons given authorisation by the operator may enter the

Unauthorised persons are not permitted to enter the signposted working area or open the signposted cabinet.

Automatic start-up



The sudden start-up of operational machines in the rest position is possible at any time.

Take heed of the stand-by mode! A sudden start is possible.



#### Hot surfaces



Hot surfaces, such as hot machine parts, containers or materials but also hot liquids - are not always noticeable. Do not touch them without protective gloves.

Hand injuries



Keep hands away from areas that carry this warning sign.

There is a risk that hands could be crushed, trapped or injured in some other way.

Gas emission



Risk from sudden gas emission.

The opening of the safety valve results in the emission of gas and accompanying noise emissions. There is a risk of hearing damage and injuries to eyes or skin.

Pressure in the piping



Pipelines may be placed under pressure.

Before carrying out disassembly work, deactivate the pressure in the pipelines.

Draw-in of gas



Pipelines can suck in large volumes of air in the immediate vicinity of the intake openings.

Avoid the air-intake area. Shut down the machine before undertaking any activities in this area.

#### 2.10 Instruction signs

Wear hearing protection



In areas where this symbol is displayed there is a risk of hearing damage. Therefore, wear hearing protection when in these areas.

#### Information on wearing hearing protection

< 80 dBA	Hearing protection is not prescribed as mandatory but should be worn as a matter of personal responsibility.
80 to 85 dBA	Hearing protection is recommended
> 85 dBA	Hearing protection must be worn



#### Observe the instruction manual



Only use the labelled machine once you have read the instruction manual.

# 2.11 Hazards in the operating and/or display area



Fig. 14: Hazard area and operating and/or display area (top-down view)

Hazard area

Operating and/or display area

Operating and/or display area

The hazard area is located in the marked zone (in the acoustic hood interior zone). The opening of acoustic hood elements and protective covers during operation is not permissible. Opening is permissible only for maintenance work or for troubleshooting and provided all safety precautions are observed. The operating and/or display area is the position marked in green (example).

The hazard area is located in the marked zone. The opening of the



Fig. 15: Hazard area and operating and/or display area (top-down view)



Hazard area





# 2.12 Securing the machine against restarting

Sudden restart



#### DANGER!

# An unauthorised or unregulated restart can have fatal consequences.

An unauthorised or unregulated restart of the machine can lead to serious or fatal injuries. There may be people located in the hazard zone. Activating the energy supply and starting the machine could result in those people being fatally injured.

- Prevent the machine from restarting by:
  - disconnecting the electrical power supply.
  - activating the EMERGENCY STOP function
  - operating the main circuit breaker
  - attaching a padlock to the main circuit breaker
  - checking and ensuring that the machine is completely disconnected from the power source
  - displaying a sign on the machine that prohibits a machine start
  - displaying a sign on the remote station that prohibits a machine start
- Before restarting, ensure that safety devices are installed and functioning correctly and that there are no potential hazards to the safety of any persons.

#### **EMERGENCY STOP button (option)**

- **1.** Press the EMERGENCY STOP button
  - $\Rightarrow$  The power supply is shut off.
- **2.** Activate the main circuit breaker.
  - $\Rightarrow$  The machine is free of current.
- **3.** Attach a padlock to the main circuit breaker.
- **4.** Ensure that the machine is completely disconnected from the power source.
- **5.** Inform supervisory personnel of work in the hazard area.

Environmental protection



- 6. Place a sign on the machine and (where applicable) remote station that notifies persons of the work being carried out in the hazard area and forbids activation of the machine. The sign must contain the following information:
  - Shut-down on:
  - Shut-down at:
  - Shut-down by:
  - Important: Do not switch on!
  - Important: Only switch on the machine once it has been ensured that there is no risk to personal safety.

#### **EMERGENCY STOP feature (oper**ator-installed)



The particular approach to preventing a restart is dependent on the operator-installed EMERGENCY STOP feature.

- 1. Secure the machine against restarting in accordance with the operator's instructions.
- 2. Follow the instructions of the responsible supervisory personnel.
- 3. Once all work has been completed, ensure that there is no risk to personal safety.
- 4. Ensure that all safety and protective equipment is installed and operational.

#### 2.13 **Environmental protection**

Environmentally hazardous materials



#### **ENVIRONMENT!**

#### Improper handling of environmentally hazardous materials presents a threat to the environment!

Incorrect handling of environmentally hazardous materials, particularly in the case of improper disposal, can cause considerable damage to the environment.

- Always observe the information below on the handling of environmentally hazardous materials and their disposal.
- If environmentally hazardous materials are inadvertently released into the environment, take appropriate action immediately. If in doubt, inform the responsible local authority about the damage and seek advice on taking appropriate measures.

The following environmentally hazardous materials are used:



Lubricants	Lubricants such as greases and oils contain poisonous sub- stances. They must not be released into the environment. Disposal must be carried out by a certified waste management company.
AERtronic batteries	Batteries contain poisonous heavy metals. They require special waste treatment and must be deposited at local collection points or disposed of by specialist companies.
Electronics	Electrical and electronic components may contain poisonous mate- rial. These components must be collected separately and depos- ited at local collection points or disposed of by specialist compa- nies.
Anti-corrosion agents	Anti-corrosion agents may contain poisonous substances. They must not be released into the environment. Disposal must be carried out by a certified waste management operator.

# Design and operation



Overview of assemblies

#### **Design and operation** 3

# 3.1 Overview of assemblies



Fig. 16: Overview

- Intake side 1

- Machine Stag
   Machine Stag
   Oil system
   Drive system
   Discharge side



Operating principle

# 3.2 Overview of assemblies



Fig. 17: Overview

- 1 Intake side
- 2 Machine stage
- 3 Oil system
- 4 Drive system
- 5 Discharge side

# 3.3 Operating principle

The medium to be conveyed is connected using an elastic rubber sleeve or the compensator of the discharge-side connection casing.

## Design and operation

Operating modes



The medium to be conveyed enters through the intake silencer. This offers the possibility of a intake-side pipe connection. There is a replaceable filter element located inside the intake silencer. Dirt levels in the filter element can be displayed using a service indicator or the control system display.

The rotary lobe compressor conveys and compresses the medium to be conveyed. The medium then flows through the discharge silencer, via a non-return valve, into the customer's system. The rotary lobe compressor is powered by a drive motor using a belt drive. The belt drive derives tension automatically from the weight of the motor. The drive motor is powered by connecting its power lines in the terminal box.

A safety valve is installed on the base support or on the connection housing. The working pressure can be displayed by a pressure gauge or in the control system screen.

The ventilation of the acoustic hood is carried out by a separate ventilator.

# 3.4 Operating principle

The medium to be conveyed is connected using an elastic rubber sleeve or the compensator of the discharge-side connection casing.

The medium to be conveyed enters through the intake silencer. This offers the possibility of a intake-side pipe connection. There is a replaceable filter element located inside the intake silencer. Dirt levels in the filter element can be displayed using a service indicator or the control system display.

The rotary lobe compressor conveys and compresses the medium to be conveyed. The medium then flows through the discharge silencer, via a non-return valve, into the customer's system. The rotary lobe compressor is powered by a drive motor using a belt drive. The belt drive derives tension automatically from the weight of the motor. The drive motor is powered by connecting its power lines in the terminal box.

A safety valve is installed on the base support or on the connection housing. The working pressure can be displayed by a pressure gauge or in the control system screen.

3.5 Operating modes On-site operation	Operation of the machine is carried out directly on site.
Remote operation	Operation of the machine is carried out via control station.
Automatic operation	Automatic operation of the machine is carried out by sensors or a system switch.



Load operation

Load operation is the operating mode in which the machine processes the specified operating data.

# 3.6 Operating methods

## 3.6.1 Operating information for pneumatic conveyance

Pneumatic conveyance	When the machine is being used for the purposes of pneumatic conveyance, pressure surges must not occur when switching between different delivery lines.
	Pressure surges can be prevented by making the switching process for the intake-side and discharge-side valves take at least five seconds. This pre-accelerates the gas column in the pipework. The gas can no longer accelerate suddenly. This prevents damage to the machine.
	The distance between the switchover valve and the intake-side flange must be at least 10 x DN. DN = nominal diameter of the pipework.
	This safety note applies to both pressure and vacuum mode.

## 3.6.2 Operating information for air-separation systems

Operating information for air-separation systemsWhen the machine is being used in air-separation systems with<br/>alternating air-separation columns, pressure surges must not occur<br/>when switching between different delivery lines.Pressure surges can be prevented by making the switching<br/>process for the intake-side and discharge-side valves take at least<br/>five seconds. This pre-accelerates the gas column in the pipework.<br/>The gas can no longer accelerate suddenly. This prevents damage<br/>to the machine.The distance between the switchover valve and the intake-side<br/>flange must be at least 10 x DN. DN = nominal diameter of the<br/>pipework.This safety note applies to both positive pressure and vacuum<br/>pressure mode.

# 3.7 Description of assemblies

For the purposes of explaining its functionality, the machine is divided into several assemblies. Each assembly consists of a number of components which, combined, perform a specific machine function. One assembly can consist of sub-assemblies and additional components.
Description of assemblies > Oil system



#### 3.7.1 Intake side



Fig. 18: Intake side

#### 3.7.2 Machine stage



Fig. 19: Machine stage

#### 3.7.3 Oil system



Fig. 20: Oil system

3410 Intake silencer, housing 3470 Intake filter

The intake side assembly comprises the components of the conveying system's intake side. The intake side assembly includes all components located upstream of the machine stage gas inlet. The medium to be conveyed is drawn into the machine stage by these components. An intake silencer serves to reduce noise emissions. A filter ensures clean intake gas.

100 Machine stage

The machine stage is the core of the machine and includes all components for gas compression. The gas compression process takes place in the machine stage.

1210 Oil demister

The oil system contains all components necessary for providing lube oil to the machine stage.



Description of assemblies > Discharge side acoustic hood version

#### 3.7.4 Drive system



1810 Motor 2110 Belt drive

The drive system comprises the drive motor and the drive elements, e.g. the belts and sheaves. The drive system provides a high revolution speed for the rotational motion of the machine stage.

Fig. 21: Drive system

#### 3.7.5 Discharge side belt guard version



610 Base support

610 Base support

2710 Flexible pipe connection

4420 Safety valve

emissions.

- 4420 Safety valve
- 2710 Flexible pipe connection

The discharge-side assembly represents the components of the discharge-side conveying system. The discharge-side assembly includes all components fitted downstream from the machine stage gas outlet. All components are pressurised during operation and have hot surfaces. A discharge silencer serves to reduce noise emissions.

The discharge-side assembly represents the components of the discharge-side conveying system. The discharge-side assembly includes all components fitted downstream from the machine stage gas outlet. All components are pressurised during operation and have hot surfaces. A discharge silencer serves to reduce noise

Fig. 22: Discharge side with base support

#### 3.7.6 Discharge side acoustic hood version



Fig. 23: Discharge side with base support





# 3.8 Control elements (optional)

Factory-installed control element

Observe the AERtronic instruction manual

The AERZEN controller is delivered as standard with overpressures upwards of 1,050mbar.

The AERtronic instruction manual is included with the product.



Fig. 24: Operator interface

- 1 Information menu
- 2 Service display
- 3 Local/ LOCATION / START
- 4 Local/ LOCATION / STOP
- 5 Pressure ranges register
- 6 Temperature ranges register
- 7 Additional operating parameters register
- 8 Service and setup register
- 9 Selection buttons of the given display menu within a register
- 10 Graphic representation
- 11 Numerical representation
- 12 Bar graph display
- 13 Measurement value display

# 3.9 Customer-installed control element

#### **Customer-installed control element**



Depending on the model and version - with or without a corresponding controller - the control elements are not part of the scope of delivery. The installation and design of the control elements is then the responsibility of the customer.



## 3.10 Accessories

The accessories are the total collection of components belonging to the machine or to the supplementary equipment.

The cable and lead sheathing must be resistant to the normal wear expected due to the movement of the hinged motor support and the effects of con-

#### 3.10.1 Drive motor

Motor connection requirements

#### **General requirements**

Fine-core cable is recommended for the connecting leads.

taminants in the atmosphere.

- The connecting hardware must be suitable for the cross-section and type of the connecting leads.
- Cables, leads and connections must not be subjected to excessive bending and tensile forces. Install the connecting cable via a stayed cable bridge (not provided) to prevent the terminal box being subjected to forces or stress.
- Install cables and leads in such a way that they cannot sustain any external damage.
- Avoid contact with the machine, excessive friction and excessive radiant heat.
- The connecting cable must be resistant to light movements, e.g. the changes in the rotational speed of the motor.
- Fine-core cable is recommended for the connecting leads.
- The connecting hardware must be suitable for the cross-section and type of the connecting leads.
- It may be necessary to remove the intake console and the acoustic hood cover to connect the motor, depending on the size and output of the machine.
- Cables, leads and connections must not be subjected to excessive bending and tensile forces. Install the connecting cable via a stayed cable bridge (not provided) to prevent the terminal box being subjected to forces or stress.
- Install cables and leads in such a way that they cannot sustain any external damage.
- Avoid contact with the machine, excessive friction and excessive radiant heat.
- The connecting cable must be resistant to light movements, e.g. the changes in the rotational speed of the motor.

**General requirements** 

Accessories > Drive motor



Requirements for the electricity network	<ul> <li>NOTICE!</li> <li>There is a risk fluctuations / of Voltage fluctuatinge fluctuations / of Voltage fluctuatinge fluctuations / of Vo</li></ul>	of material damage from voltage lrops! ions / drops beyond the tolerance d to serious damage to the drive or operating positive displacement electric induction motors in a three- ly system: e protective equipment that will shut own and safeguard it against an estart if impermissible electrical ata is detected. e motor and control voltage to a non network to ensure that the actor is no longer latched if the ly fails. n voltage and frequency apter 11.9.1 "Voltage fluctua- ge 183
Connection	<ul> <li>Only authorised electri</li> <li>Electricians must obse necting the drive motor</li> </ul>	cians may perform the connection. rve all applicable regulations when con-
	<ul> <li>Observe the tightening</li> <li>Secure all connections ening.</li> <li>Ensure that the nomina operation</li> </ul>	torques of the terminal screws. against inadvertent release or loos- al electrical data is complied with during
	operation.	
Control circuit types	<ul> <li>Star-delta connection</li> <li>Pole changing</li> <li>Speed control using free</li> <li>Direct start</li> </ul>	equency converter
Permissible starting frequency	up to 160 kW	6 starts per hour
	from 200 kW	3 cold starts or 2 warm starts per hour
	Refer to the operating ma facturer for further specific	nual provided by the drive motor manu- cations and information.



Accessories > Instrumentation

#### 3.10.1.1 Drive motor - factory installation

**Factory installation** 

Observe the information on the type plate and in the drive motor instruction manual.

Refer to the drive motor instruction manual for electrical operating data, maintenance intervals and suitable lubricants.

# 3.10.2 AERtronic

#### AERtronic



Fig. 25: AERtronic Display

The AERtronic is used as a control device and as a display and monitoring device.

The AERtronic is fitted with a colour graphics display with a touchscreen interface.

When starting for the first time, these settings can be changed.

Other handling and operation of the controller is defined on the display; the user is guided through the menu by prompts in a structured manner.

The AERtronic includes all the functions necessary for start and shut-down procedures and displays the operating parameters and prompts.

Observe the operating manual for the purposes of commissioning and operation!

AERZEN reserves the right to change, expand or improve the hardware and software of this product as required. This does not include any obligation to update units already shipped.

#### 3.10.3 Instrumentation

The instrumentation consists of several assemblies.

1.) Pressure and temperature sensors in conjunction with the AERZEN AERtronic controller.

2.) Pressure and temperature switches in conjunction with the AERZEN AERtronic controller.

Shut-down locking

- The shut-down devices are set at the factory.
- All shut-downs must be self-locking. Once the switches have been released, the machine must not be able to start automatically.
- Prior to a restart, the cause of the fault must be determined and eliminated. Start-up must then take place manually.

Accessories > Frequency converter

**Oil pressure switch** 



I

**NOTICE!** The switching points of the switches / sensors are fixed and must not be changed.

To enable the machine to start, the oil pressure limit contact is bypassed for a few seconds by a timer relay.

If the contact is not closed after 25 seconds (there is no oil pressure), the drive motor must power down.

The drive motor must power down if:

pressure has been produced

If the oil pressure drops below the preset limit during operation, the floating limit contact will open. The machine must power down!

after the start phase (after 25 seconds), no oil

 the oil pressure drops suddenly during operation and falls below the preset limit.

 Q
 Machine sizes D62S, D62H and D75L do not have an oil pump. Oil pressure monitoring is not necessary.

 Pressure and temperature switches
 If, to safeguard the machine, an intake pressure, discharge pressure or discharge temperature switch is used, it must also be ensured that the drive motor switches off when the limit switch is triggered.

 Contacts open ⇒Drive motor off.

 Pressure switch (optional)

 It is also possible to use an additional pressure switch. A calibrated gauge is used to adjust the switching limit point. The scale on the switch only serves as a guide.

NOTICE!

#### 3.10.4 Frequency converter

Description



Observe the frequency converter manufacturer's operating manual!



Accessories > Frequency converter



•	If the electric motor is driven by frequency converters, we strongly recommend using an engine throttle and power choke. These are specifically designed for the frequency converter and filter dangerous harmonics from the actuator current. This prevents damage to the motor winding. The electromagnetic compatibility of the system is also improved. Reactions of the frequency converter in the current are reduced. The maximum current limit of the motor must not be exceeded. Observe the information on the motor name plate. To prevent operational faults the function "Interception circuit" must not be parameterised in the control of the frequency converter is switched off, a restart should only be possible after a complete shut-down of the blower or compressor.
-	The machine must shutdown without braking. The activation of a brake ramp or quick stop is not permissible.
Take into a the drive r	account the electrical and mechanical properties of notor.

- The minimum frequency must always be fixed. This frequency must never fall below the fixed minimum during operation.
- The maximum frequency is to be set by taking into account the maximum rotational speed of the motor and the maximum machine speed.
- The run-up time of the drive motor from standstill up to minimum speed can be 3 to 6 seconds.
- The frequency converter must be designed with a constant load torque for operation with a working machine.
- Never exceed maximum and or drop below minimum speed thresholds.
- When exceeding the value, e.g. due to excessively long cables, frequency converter type etc. a motor throttle or motor filter coil to match the frequency converter is to be used.

#### NOTICE!

Not using these components can lead to damage of the motor isolation and a motor breakdown.

For machine use, observe the following Accessories > Discharge pressure gauge



■ The highest admissible voltage increase speed of the motor is 1,200 V/µs.
The maximum rotational changeover speed must not exceed 1 Hz per second during operation.
Minimum frequency = 20 Hz // maximum frequency = 50 Hz results in a control time of 30 seconds from minimum to max- imum.
For a motor speed changeover from a high to a low speed, the drive motor must have reached zero rotational speed each time.
Changeover from a low to a high speed can take place directly and instantaneously.

#### 3.10.5 Machine terminal box

**Terminal box** 

The machine's terminal box contains the electrical and electronic components that are not located directly on the machine (e.g. sensors).

It contains terminals for connecting electrical and electronic components with the external power supply.

When the terminal box is closed, accidental or unintended contact with voltage-carrying components is not possible.

The distribution cabinet is locked due to internal components which are charged with dangerous voltage. It can only be opened using special tools (distribution cabinet key, triangular/ square wrench).

#### 3.10.6 Discharge pressure gauge

#### Positive pressure mode



Fig. 26: Gauge

The gauge displays the discharge pressure of the compressed gas.

It is a display instrument without a switching function.

The gauge is connected on the discharge side.



Accessories > Maintenance indicator

## 3.10.7 Oil pressure gauge

Positive pressure and vacuum pressure mode



Fig. 27: Gauge

The gauge displays the oil pressure in the oil system. *S Chapter 11.10.1 "Oil pressure" on page 184* 

It is a display instrument without a switching function.



Machine sizes D62S, D62H and D75L do not have an oil pump. Oil pressure monitoring is not necessary.

#### 3.10.8 Maintenance indicator

#### Positive pressure mode

The maintenance indicator shows the dirt levels in the intake filter.

The maintenance requirements of the intake filter depend on the dirt levels of the medium taken in.

Replace the filter element when the following display values are reached and no later:

At -45 mbar (red display field): replace intake filter

After the filter has been changed, reset the pointer to its initial position by "pressing" the reset button.



Fig. 28: Variation a)



Fig. 29: Variation b)

When the level of contamination increases, the red trailing pointer will be pulled over with the black pointer and stay at the maximum intake pressure.

Replace the filter element when the trailing pointer reaches the red area of the scale.

Once the filter has been replaced, reposition the trailing pointer between 0 and -10 mbar.

Accessories > Discharge silencer



#### 3.10.9 Intake silencer

#### Intake silencer



Fig. 30: Opening intake silencer with filter

# Machine damage caused by the intake filter

The intake silencer contains the intake filter. The intake filter prevents harmful particulate matter entering the conveying chamber of the machine.

The intake filter corresponds to filter class G4

#### NOTICE!

Risk of machine damage! Never operate the machine without the intake filter.

#### NOTICE!

#### There is a risk of machine damage from the use of contaminated, damaged or non-original intake filters!

Heavily contaminated or damaged intake filters reduce performance. They affect functionality and may cause machine failure. Copies and reproductions of intake filters do not have the necessary properties.

- Inspect for damage.
- Comply with maintenance intervals.
- Only use original replacement parts.

# 3.10.10 Discharge silencer

#### **Discharge silencer**



Fig. 31: Discharge silencer

The base support serves as the base for the whole bodywork of the machine. The base support also acts as a discharge silencer. The discharge silencer is an absorbtion-agent-free component. The acoustic energy inside the discharge silencer is reduced by means of air deflection. Depending on the technical design, the entire external area of the discharge silencer may be isolated. This isolation serves to reduce heat radiation and to minimise noise.



Accessories > Non-return flap



# 3.10.11 Safety valve AERZEN safety valve



Fig. 32: Safety valve



The safety valve is used for the conveyance of air.

The safety valve is set at the factory.

If the set value is exceeded, the valve opens and releases excess conveyed material into the atmosphere.

The safety valve is NOT a control component and is not to be used as such.

The safety valve can be used up to a temperature of 200°C.

#### NOTICE!

Risk of premature wear and tear and breakdown! The valve is not intended for controlling the operating data!

The deactivation of the valve, e.g. by increasing the opening pressure, may lead to serious material damage! Risk of total machine failure!

The valve outlet must not be made narrower or closed. Keep the cross-section unobstructed!

# 3.10.12 Non-return flap



Fig. 33: Non-return flap

The non-return flap prevents the compressed conveyed medium from entering the machine stage once the compressor has been switched off. This prevents the machine stage from running "in reverse".

Accessories > Belt drive



# 3.10.13 Start-up relief device for DN80 to DN400

#### Start-up relief device



Fig. 34: DN 80 to DN 400



Risk of premature wear and tear and breakdown! The start-up relief is not intended for controlling the operating data!

The use of the start-up relief device as a controller for operating data leads to premature wear and tear and breakdown!

The start-up relief device can be used in machines that are run by an electric motor with a "star-delta connection".

This allows for a relieved start-up against existing mains pressure.

In the case of drives with pole-changing motors, it is also possible to use a start-up relief device with a solenoid valve.

This provides a relieved start-up at higher speeds.

After a correct set-up, the start-up relief device operates maintenance-free.

The start-up relief is not necessary for drives with frequency converters.

# 3.10.14 Belt drive Belt drive



Fig. 35: Belt drive

The belt pulleys are mostly fitted and aligned in the factory.

The belt pulley for the machine stage is fitted to the drive shaft using a taper interference fit. The position and orientation of this belt pulley therefore affects the alignment of the drive motor belt pulley.

Check the alignment:

- Before first commissioning
- According to the maintenance plan
- After replacing the pulley(s)

The maximum permitted belt pulley offset is 0.5 mm.

It is extremely important that only original replacement parts be used for the purposes of belt-pulley operation!

Only use replacement parts that are recommended and approved by AERZEN!



Accessories > Acoustic hood

#### **Original replacement parts**

#### NOTICE!

Risk of material damage! Pulleys must only come from one manufacturer and from one production batch.

- Otherwise varying belt tensions can occur which can result in uneven running and premature wear.
- As a result of a risk of snapping, the belt pulleys must be suitable for the peripheral speed encountered!

The acoustic hood serves to reduce noise and acts as an isolating

The acoustic hood is a component for product safety with lockable

An earthing strap or threaded hole is located on the outer edge of

The supply air grille is held in place with a mounting bracket. It can

Operation with an open acoustic hood is not per-

Always lock the elements of the acoustic hood

The key must only be accessible for trained

Always keep the acoustic hood closed during operation. The key must only be accessible for authorised personnel.

with the key provided.

# 3.10.15 Acoustic hood





Fig. 36: Version diagram

Acoustic hood detent

Acoustic hood ventilator

# NOTICE!

missible!

persons.



safety device.

door elements.

the floor tray.

be pulled and removed.

Risk of overheating! The drive motor must shut down if the fan malfunctions.

The ventilation of the acoustic hood is carried out by an electric fan. *"Fan performance data" on page 183* 

Accessories > Oil pressure regulating valve



The fan is connected at the factory. The operation of the ventilator is dependent on the direction of flow of the acoustic hood. The ventilator must be activated in parallel with a machine start.

Intake from a pipeline

The acoustic hood makes intake-side suction possible from the system pipeline.

The pipeline is guided through the acoustic hood to the machine through prefabricated openings.

The following steps must be complied with: Chapter 5.3 "Installation" on page 93

#### Acoustic hood heater

N Ti

NOTICE! There is a risk of material damage from low ambient temperatures!

Provide acoustic hood heating at ambient temperatures of under  $-10^{\circ}\text{C}!$ 

This prevents damage to the machine by heating up the housing and preheating the lube oil and medium to be conveyed.

#### 3.10.16 Oil demister

Oil demister



Fig. 37: Oil demister

# 3.10.17 Oil pressure regulating valve

#### Oil pressure regulating valve



Fig. 38: Oil pressure regulating valve

The oil demister serves to demist the oil vapour that develops in the oil chamber. The demister is connected to the machine oil chamber and draws off the oil vapour produced. The oil that is drawn off runs back to the oil chamber via a separate connection.

The oil pressure is determined by the setting range of the oil pressure regulating valve and the prevailing operating parameters.

Oil pressures outside this range can be implemented with the introduction of special modifications after consultation with AERZEN.



The D62 S, D62 H and D75 L design sizes do not feature an oil pressure regulating valve!



#### 3.10.18 Oil filter





The D62 S, D62 H and D75 L design sizes do not feature an oil filter!

The oil filter removes particles from the lubricating oil. An oil pump pumps the lubricating oil through the oil filter which creates a a level of filter resistance. This resistance increases depending on the contamination level. Replace the oil filter each time the lubricating oil is changed.

Fig. 39: Oil filter

# 3.11 Required tools

The following tools are required:

#### Auxiliary materials, aids

including collection containers for oil, drain hose, cleaning rags.

#### **Conveyor rails**

The conveyor rails must be made of steel. They act as slide-in modules in the forklift tunnel of the acoustic hood. The cables are pulled by the conveyor rails and joined above the machine using the lifting beams.

#### Drills

Drills for making fastening holes.

#### **Electric drill**

Electric drills, e.g. for drilling fixing holes.

#### General measurement tools and equipment

For example a steel ruler, plumb line, folding yardstick, spirit level.

#### General tool kit

including various screwdrivers, combination wrenches, set of socket spanners, set of Allen wrenches, hammers.

#### Lifting beams

Transverse truss required for crane transport for absorbing cable force.

#### Lifting equipment

For lifting loads, e.g. ropes, belt anchorages, shackles, eyebolts with nuts.

#### Locking key

The locking key is a component of the overall safety concept. This must be stored safely and should only be made accessible to trained personnel. It is intended for the proper opening and closing of the acoustic hood elements.

#### Oil funnel

The oil funnel is used for the precise filling of lubricant oil.

Required tools



#### **Ratchet wrench**

The ratchet wrench is used to adjust the hinged motor support fastener.

#### Strap wrench

The strap wrench is used to disassemble the oil filter.

#### Test pump

The test pump is used to simulate system pressure in the measurement lines during commissioning. This allows for the operation of the pressure switch or the pressure sensors to be checked.

#### Tools for authorised electricians

Basic electrical engineering equipment, e.g. multimeter, voltage detector, insulated tools.

#### **Transport equipment**

for transporting packaged units and the machine, e.g. with lift trucks, forklifts.



# 4 Transport, packaging and storage

## 4.1 Transport

4.1.1 Safety instructions

Improper transport



#### WARNING!

Risk of injury and damage from improper transport!

Improper transport may result in personal injury.

- Proceed with caution upon delivery and unloading of the machine and during in-house transport.
- Observe the symbols and information on the packaging.
- Only use the intended anchorage points.
- Observe the machine's centre of gravity.
- Attach lifting equipment accordingly and hang the load so that it is balanced.
- Remove the packaging shortly before setting up the machine.

#### Industrial trucks



#### WARNING!

There is a risk of fatal injury from industrial trucks!

Transport with industrial trucks can result in objects and other loads falling accidentally and causing serious or fatal injury. There is also the risk of the driver failing to see persons and running them over.

- Industrial trucks should only be operated by trained drivers (e.g. forklift drivers).
- Only walk past an industrial truck if the driver has signalled that he has recognised the person in his path.
- Only use approved industrial vehicles with sufficient load carrying capacity.
- Never transport materials over persons or the areas in which persons are located.



Transport > Safety instructions

#### Suspended loads



#### WARNING!

# There is a risk of fatal injury from suspended loads!

During lifting work, loads may swing out and fall. This can result in serious or fatal injury.

- Never walk under or into the range of a suspended load.
- Move loads under supervision only.
- Observe lashing points.
- Ensure that the lashing equipment is fitted securely.
- Do not hang lashing equipment on protruding machine parts or on the lugs of attached components.
- Only use approved hoists and lashing equipment with sufficient load carrying capacity.
- Do not use damaged hoists such as ropes or pulleys.
- Do not attach hoists such as ropes or belts to sharp edges and corners and do not knot or twist them.
- Set down the load when leaving the work area.

# Disregard for the machine's centre of gravity



#### WARNING!

#### There is a risk of the unit toppling and falling over if there is disregard for the machine's centre of gravity!

If the machine's centre of gravity is disregarded the packaged unit may topple and cause life-threatening injury.

- Take into account the machine's centre of gravity.
- Observe the packaging information on the machine's centre of gravity.
- Attach lashing equipment in such a way that it is located above the centre of gravity.
- Raise the load carefully and ensure that it does not topple. If necessary, change the position of the lashing equipment.



Transport > Safety instructions

Risk of slipping	
	▲ CAUTION!
	Risk of injury due to slipping on the packaging foil!
	The packaging foil features a slippery surface that can cause persons to slip on it. Moisture, creases, edges and tension straps on the packaging foil entail a risk of slipping or stumbling. The pack- aging foil is not suitable for supporting weight. A fall may result in injury.
	<ul> <li>Never stand on the packaging foil.</li> <li>Never lean on the packaging foil or use it for support.</li> </ul>
Requirements for staff	Requirements for transport:
	Transport of packaged units
	Personnel: Trained persons
	Transport of unpacked machines
	Personnel: Service personnel
Requirements for staff	When checking storage criteria, you require the following:
	Personnel: Service personnel
	When checking and applying preservation, you require the fol- lowing:
	Personnel: Service personnel
Protective equipment	Requirements for transport:
	Protective equipment: Protective work clothing Safety shoes Protective gloves
Protective equipment	Preservation requires:
	Protective equipment: <ul> <li>Protective work clothing</li> <li>Safety shoes</li> <li>Protective gloves</li> <li>Light respiratory protection</li> </ul>

AERZEN

Transport > Delivery method

#### **Special tools**

Requirements for transport:



# NOTICE!

Risk of damage to the machine! Chains, steel cables and similar equipment are not suitable lifting equipment.

Special tool:	-	Lifting equipment Transport equipment
Special tool:		Lifting beams Locking key Conveyor rails

#### Dimensions of the conveyor rails



Fig. 40: Rectangular hollow profile

Nominal diameter	Profile dimensions	Profile length
Discharge nozzles	H x W x D (mm)	(mm)
DN 50	80 x 60 x min. 4	950
DN 80	80 x 60 x min. 4	1285
DN 100	100 x 80 x min. 4	1870
DN 125	100 x 80 x min. 4	1870
DN 150	120 x 80 x min. 6	2520
DN 200	120 x 80 x min. 6	2520
DN 250	120 x 80 x min. 8	2750
DN 300	120 x 80 x min. 10	3350

Material: S 235 JR



Profile length of at least 150 mm longer than the dimensions of the acoustic hood.

#### 4.1.2 Delivery method

#### 4.1.2.1 Delivery of the machine

The machine is shipped using a freight forwarder. In accordance with the given requirements the machine is sealed in foil and may be additionally packed in wood.



Transport > Packaging

#### Transport on a truck



- **1.** Strap the packaged unit to the truck in accordance with the diagram.
- **2.** Always use appropriate edge protection to avoid damage to the packaged unit.

Fig. 41: Transport on a truck

#### 4.1.3 Packaging



#### Symbols on the packaging



The following symbols are displayed on the packaging. Always observe these symbols during transport.

Fig. 42: Symbols on the front/rear side

#### Explanations

Centre of gravity



Fig. 43: Centre of gravity

Displays the centre of gravity and weight of the machine.
 Observe the location of the centre of gravity for lifting work and transport.



#### Transport on a truck



Fig. 44: Transport on a truck

#### **Explanations**

#### Transport without a palette



Fig. 45: Transport without a palette

# **2.** Strap the packaged unit to the truck in accordance with the diagram.

AERZEN

**3.** Always use appropriate edge protection to avoid damage to the packaged unit.

Comply with the order (pos.1-pos.3) of the work stages.

- **1.** Open the operating side of the acoustic hood (pos.1).
- 2. Den the rear side of the acoustic hood (pos.2).
- **3.** Separate the machine from the transport palette by removing the holding screws.
- **4.** Drive the fork of the forklift under the machine (pos.3).



#### WARNING!

Risk of injury if the machine topples or falls! Observe the machine's centre of gravity.

- **5.** Determine the machine's centre of gravity by raising it carefully.
- **6.** Transport the machine so that it is balanced. The machine must not lean to one side.
- **7.** Remove the lifting equipment at the installation area.

# 4.1.3.2 Handling packaging Handling packaging

The various packaged items are packed in accordance with the anticipated transport conditions. In as far as it is possible, environmentally-friendly materials are used for the packaging.

The packaging is intended to protect individual components from transport damage, corrosion and other forms of damage. For this reason, do not destroy the packaging and only remove it shortly before assembly.

Only remove packaging for transport to the installation area if it has been expressly permitted.



Transport > Packaging

Removing packaging		Packaging materials made of solid wood (e.g. wooden palettes, wooden crates) comply with the IPPC standard. This material is re-usable. When disposing of the material, national and local requirements must be complied with.	
From the machine	<u>1.</u>	<b>CAUTION!</b> Risk of injury from rough packaging material and protruding nails!	
		Remove packaging material.	
	2.	First detach the packaging and then remove it.	
	3.	Separate the machine from the transport pallet by removing the holding screws.	
	<u>4.</u>	<b>ENVIRONMENT!</b> Packaging material is valuable. It can be used several times or processed and then re-used. The improper disposal of packaging material can present a risk to the environment.	
	<u>5.</u>	Sort packaging according to the material used and dispose or it properly. ఈ Chapter 10.3 "Disposal" on page 166	f
From the machine	1.	First detach the packaging and then remove it.	
	2.	Separate the machine from the transport pallet by removing the holding screws.	
	<u>.</u>	<b>ENVIRONMENT!</b> Packaging material is valuable. It can be used several times or processed and then reused. The improper disposal of packaging material can present a risk to the environment.	
	<u>4.</u>	Sort packaging according to the material used and dispose or it properly. Schapter 10.3 "Disposal" on page 166	f

Transport > Transport inspection

# 4.1.4 Transport inspection

#### Completeness

#### Checking for completeness

Check the goods for completeness immediately after delivery. Register missing parts and contact the manufacturer.

Check the delivery for completeness on the basis of the packing slip.

The packing slip is provided with the product.

#### **Transport damage**

#### Transport damage

Register transport damage claims as soon as damage is discovered. Compensation claims for damage are only valid within the applicable claim periods.

Check the delivery immediately for transport damage.

In case of perceptible external damage, proceed as follows:

- Do not accept the delivery or only accept it under certain conditions.
- Note the scope of the damage in the transport documents or on the delivery docket provided by the carrier.
- Register the claim.





# 4.1.5 Transport of packaged units

#### 4.1.5.1 Transport using industrial vehicles



Fig. 46: Transport with acoustic hood

# NOTICE! Risk of toppling loads! The transport of packaged units may only be carried out using lifting equipment that reaches under the machine and fits into the transport palette fully. Insert the equipment into the provided opening in the transport palette. Take into account the centre of gravity! See the labelling on the packaging. DANGER!

Risk of fatal injury from toppling components!

Determine the packaged unit's centre of gravity by raising it carefully.

**5.** Transport the machine so that it is balanced. The packaged unit must not lean to one side.

#### 4.1.5.2 Transport using a crane



Fig. 47: Transport of packaged units

- **1.** Guide the conveyor rails through the openings of the transport palette.
- **2.** Place the lifting beams on to the acoustic hood. Span length of a minimum of 150 mm longer than the dimensions of the acoustic hood.
- **3.** Guide lifting equipment, such as cables or straps through the conveyor rails and join them above the machine using the lifting beams.
- **4.** Take into account the centre of gravity! See the labelling on the packaging.

5.



# DANGER!

Risk of fatal injury from toppling components!

Determine the packaged unit's centre of gravity by raising it carefully.



Transport > Transport of packaged units

**6.** Transport the machine so that it is balanced. The packaged unit must not lean to one side.

#### 4.1.5.3 Transport using industrial vehicles



Fig. 48: Transport with belt guards

#### NOTICE!

- Risk of toppling loads! The transport of packaged units may only be carried out using lifting equipment that reaches under the machine and fits into the transport palette fully.
- **2.** Insert the equipment into the provided opening in the transport palette.
- **3.** Take into account the centre of gravity! See the labelling on the packaging.



1. 🍺

#### DANGER!

Risk of fatal injury from toppling components!

Determine the packaged unit's centre of gravity by raising it carefully.

**5.** Transport the machine so that it is balanced. The packaged unit must not lean to one side.

#### 4.1.5.4 Transport using a crane



Fig. 49: Transport of packaged units



#### DANGER!

Risk of fatal injury from toppling components!

#### NOTICE!

Risk of damage to the machine from lifting equipment such as cables or straps.

Transport of the packaged unit with a crane is not permissible! The transport palette is not designed for crane transport.



Transport > Transport to the installation site

## 4.1.6 Transport to the installation site

#### 4.1.6.1 Transport using industrial vehicles



Fig. 50: Transport with acoustic hood

- **1.** Completely remove packaging material.
- **2.** Open the operating side of the acoustic hood (pos.1).
- **3.** Open the rear side of the acoustic hood (pos.2).
- **4.** Separate the machine from the transport palette by removing the holding screws.
- **5.** Drive the transport fork under the machine (pos.3).
- **6.** Take into account the centre of gravity! See the labelling on the packaging.



7.

#### DANGER!

Risk of fatal injury from toppling components!

Determine the machine's centre of gravity by raising it carefully.

- **8.** Transport the machine so that it is balanced. The machine must not lean to one side.
- **9.** Remove the lifting equipment at the installation area.



DANGER!

Risk of fatal injury from toppling components!

Transport of the packaged unit using an industrial vehicle is not permissible!



Transport > Transport to the installation site

#### 4.1.6.2 Transport using a crane



Fig. 51: Transport with acoustic hood

- 1. Completely remove packaging material.
- **2.** Remove the front and rear elements of the acoustic hood and store them safely.
- **3.** Guide the conveyor rails through the openings of the forklift tunnel.
- **4.** Place the lifting beams on to the acoustic hood. Span length of a minimum of 150 mm longer than the dimensions of the acoustic hood.
- **5.** Guide lifting equipment, such as cables or straps through the conveyor rails and join them above the machine using the lifting beams.
- **6.** Separate the machine from the transport palette by removing the holding screws.
- **7.** Take into account the centre of gravity! See the labelling on the packaging.



Determine the machine's centre of gravity by raising it carefully.

- **9.** Transport the machine so that it is balanced. The machine must not lean to one side.
- **10.** Remove the lifting equipment at the installation area.



**2.** Separate the machine from the transport palette by removing the holding screws.



8.

4.

Risk of machine damage if the material in the intake nozzle falls! Inspect for cleanliness.

Dismantle the intake silencer on the flange joint.

#### NOTICE!

Risk of damage from the force exerted by lifting equipment on accessory components!

Only transport the machine with the hinged motor support fixed in place.

Attach the lifting equipment carefully to the fastening device.



Fig. 52: Transport with belt guards



Storage and preservation > Storage

**5.** Take into account the centre of gravity! See the labelling on the packaging.

# 6.

#### DANGER!

Risk of fatal injury from toppling components!

Determine the machine's centre of gravity by raising it carefully.

- **7.** Transport the machine so that it is balanced. The machine must not lean to one side.
- **8.** Remove the lifting equipment at the installation area.
- **9.** Mount the intake silencer.

## 4.2 Storage and preservation

#### 4.2.1 Storage

Storage notes

Store the packaged unit under the following conditions:

- Keep flange connections closed. Avoid entry of foreign substances.
- Do not store outdoors.
- Store in a dry and dust-free place.
- Do not expose it to any agressive media.
- Protect the packaged unit from exposure to the sun.
- Avoid mechanical vibrations.
- Avoid extreme temperature fluctuations.
- Avoid adverse water affects.
- Storage temperature: -10 to +40 °C.
- Relative humidity: maximum 80 %.
- If a vibration-free storage area is not available, move the movable components by 2 - 3 rotations every 6 - 8 weeks.

#### NOTICE!

Risk of corrosion! To avoid potential damage to the machine, an inspection of the overall scope of supply should be undertaken by the manufacturer every 2 years.



There may be information on the packaged unit regarding storage that goes beyond the requirements listed here. Comply with this information.

Storage and preservation > Storage



Storage information for periods of over 12 months	<ul><li>Additional measures:</li><li>Packaging with VPI paper.</li><li>Sealed in PVC foil.</li></ul>
Storage information for periods of over 12 months in a tropical climate	<ul> <li>Additional measures:</li> <li>Drying agent (VPI power in a bag) inside the packaging.</li> <li>Packaging with VPI paper.</li> <li>Sealed in PVC foil.</li> </ul>
	Storage in air-conditioned rooms with minimum humidity has a positive influence on corrosion protection!
Packaging during storage	<ul> <li>Inspect the general condition of the packaging regularly. Immediately rectify damage to the packaging. If necessary, refresh or replace the anti-corrosion protection  \$, Carrying out preservation treatment" on page 88</li> <li>After opening the packaging: <ul> <li>Inspect uncoated parts for sufficient corrosion protection.</li> <li>Protect against humidity and damaging environmental influences.</li> <li>Sealing flaps from the connection openings must not be removed.</li> </ul> </li> <li>Replace the drying agent regularly in accordance with climactic conditions.</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Risk of corrosion Customised packaging is required for tropical climate zones and in the case of special customer requirements.</li> </ul>

#### Damaged packaging

#### NOTICE!

Risk of corrosion! As a result of damaged packaging, moisture and damaging environmental influences could directly affect the product.

Measures in case of damaged packaging

- Immediately rectify damage to the packaging. If necessary, refresh or replace the preservation material.
- Dry the machine, if necessary.
- Inspect the drying agent, replace if necessary.
- Repair or replacement of the packaging.



Storage and preservation > Preservation

## 4.2.2 Preservation

Preservation

Factory preservation protects the product for a certain time period in accordance with the relevant storage and packaging information.

Factory preservation / standard				
Conveying chamber	BIO-CHEM food tech oil	biodegradable, does not contaminate groundwater		
Oil chamber	Delta Lube 06	operating lubricant oil		
Shelf-life	up to 12 months	with compliance with storage condi- tions		
Repeat	after 12 months			
Extended shelf-life (no standard)	more than 12 months	only with suitable long-term preserva- tion and packaging		

#### Preservation from assembly to commissioning

more than 6 weeks of non-use	avoidance of corro- sive and standstill damage
	more than 6 weeks of non-use

#### Preservation after period of non-use

Preservation of con-	more than 6 months	special preservation
veying chamber, oil		measures neces-
chamber		sary





#### Carrying out preservation treatment

Preservation measures:

1. Den the packaging. Check the machine for good accessibility.

2.

WARNING!

Risk of poisoning from inhaling oil vapour!

Preservation treatment of the conveying chamber:

spray suitable preservative oil over the intake nozzle at the machine stage.



NOTICE!

Risk of filter damage!

Do not spray preservative oil into the intake filter. Never treat filter elements with preservative oil!

#### 3.

WARNING!

Risk of poisoning from inhaling oil vapour!

Preservation treatment of the oil chamber:

Spray suitable preservative oil into the machine stage through the oil fill opening and oil drain opening.

- ⇒ Let excess preservative oil flow out of the oil drain opening.
- **4.** Seal the oil fill opening and oil drain.

#### 5.



#### WARNING!

Risk of poisoning from inhaling oil vapour!

Treat the outer, uncoated surfaces with suitable preservative oil.

- 6. Inspect the sealing flaps.
- 7. Check and restore the packaging.





# 5 Set-up and installation

## 5.1 Safety instructions

Improper set-up and installation



#### WARNING!

#### Risk of injury from improper set-up and installation!

Improper set-up and installation can result in serious injury or damage.

- Before beginning any work, ensure there is sufficient space for installation.
- Check the tidiness and cleanliness of the work area.
- Only use commercially-available tools or, if necessary, special tools.
   Unsuitable or damaged tools may cause injury!
  - Secure components against falling or tipping
- over during the installation.
- Install components correctly.
- Comply with the specified screw-tightening torques.

#### **Electrical system**



#### DANGER!

#### Risk of fatal injury from electrical current!

There is a risk of fatal injury from touching live components. Live electrical components may make uncontrolled movements and cause extremely serious, or even fatal injury.

 Before beginning work, switch off the electric power supply and secure it against restarting.

#### **Electrostatic charges**

#### WARNING!

#### Risk of injury from electrostatic charges!

The belt drive may generate electrostatic charges.

- Before commissioning put in place equipotential bonding.
- Only use electrically-conductive belts.

#### **Requirements for staff**

Requirements for set-up and installation: Set-up and installation of electrical components

# Set-up and installation

Safety instructions



	Personnel:	<ul> <li>Authorised electricians</li> </ul>
	Set-up and installat Personnel:	ion of mechanical components <ul> <li>Service personnel</li> </ul>
Protective equipment	Requirements for se Protective equipme	et-up and installation: nt: Protective work clothing Safety shoes Protective gloves Safety goggles Industrial hard hat
Special tools	Requirements for so Special tool:	<ul> <li>et-up and installation:</li> <li>Tools for authorised electricians</li> <li>Electric drill</li> <li>Drills</li> <li>General tool kit</li> <li>General measurement tools and equipment</li> </ul>
	Special tool:	Locking key





# 5.2 Requirements for the installation site

**Ground properties** 

Inspect the ground properties. These should be as follows:

- stable
- even
- free of vibrations
- without any incline
- without holes



NOTICE!

Risk of deformation of the acoustic hood substructure! Do not install or mount the machine on "hollow" or lamellar foundations.



**Subsurface requirements for the cement floor.** The cement floor should have a recommended surface pressure resistance of 30 - 40 N/mm<sup>2</sup>.

Flatness tolerance according to DIN 18202										
	Distance between measuring points in (m)									
	0.1	1	4	10	>15	1				
Dimension tolerance in (mm)	2	4	10	12	15	/				

Angular tolerance according to DIN 18202										
	Distance between measuring points in (m)									
	up to 1	over 1 up to 3	over 3 up to 6	over 6 up to 15	over 15 up to 30	over 30				
Dimension tolerance in (mm)	±6	±8	±12	±16	±20	±30				

Ensure there is a suitable fresh air supply.

Avoid heat build-up.



There must not be any excessive levels of dust, acids, steam or explosive or flammable gases at the installation site!

#### Surroundings


Requirements for the installation site

#### Installation with belt guards

#### Machine installation site



Fig. 53: Overall dimensions

Machine installation site

#### Installation with acoustic hood



Fig. 54: Overall dimensions

The machine is only suitable for indoor installation.

- Comply with the overall dimensions for maintenance work. Observe the installation drawing.
- Provide measures for sound insulation.
- Take the following precautionary measures:
  - If possible, switch off the machine before entering the operating area.
  - Otherwise wear hearing protection.
  - The installation site must only be accessible for trained persons.
  - Provide appropriate signage at the installation site.
  - Choose an operating location where the duration of time persons spend in the immediate vicinity of the machine is extremely limited.

The machine is suitable for indoor and outdoor installation.

- Comply with the overall dimensions for maintenance work. Observe the installation drawing.
  - Take the following precautionary measures:
    - If possible, switch off the machine before entering the operating area.
    - Otherwise wear hearing protection.
    - The installation site must only be accessible for trained persons.
    - Provide appropriate signage at the installation site.
    - Choose an operating location where the duration of time persons spend in the immediate vicinity of the machine is extremely limited.



Installation



## 5.3 Installation

Models with acoustic hoods; aligning and dowelling



- **1.** Carefully align the machine.
- **2.** Position it so that it is balanced.

Fig. 55: Spirit level alignment



Fig. 56: Shim alignment



If necessary, use the intended shims on the bolting surfaces.

Fig. 57: Mounting holes

**4.** Recommendation: Drill and dowel four mounting holes and screw the machine into these.

Connecting the system pipeline



Models without acoustic hoods; aligning and dowelling

- **1.** Carefully align the machine.
- **2.** Position it so that it is balanced.



#### NOTICE!

Risk of irreversible machine failure! Installing a machine at an angle may, as a result of an undefined oil level, can lead to a total machine loss. Observe the level and angle tolerances.

If necessary, use the intended shims on the bolting surfaces.

4. A single bolt per machine foot is sufficient.

Drilling, dowelling and screwing tight the mounting holes



Fig. 58: Mounting holes

## 5.4 Connecting the system pipeline

#### System pipeline

#### NOTICE!

Risk of machine damage! The connected pipeline must not exert forces or moments that affect the machine.

Secure and fasten the system pipeline.

Observe the labelling and dimensions on the installation drawing.

**1.** Remove the sealing cover from the connection openings.

#### **Bushings/2 clamps**



Fig. 59: 2 clamps

- **2.** Connect the system pipeline.
  - ⇒ Make sure that the clamps are offset by 180° to one another.



Connecting the drive motor > Preparing the connection

#### **Bushings/4 clamps**



Fig. 60: 4 clamps

#### Connection of a compensator



Fig. 61: Connection of a compensator

- **3.** Connect the system pipeline.
  - ⇒ Make sure that the clamps are offset by 180° to one another.
- **4.** Connect the system pipeline.
- **5.** Close off the pipeline duct using a shim.

## 5.5 Connecting the drive motor

### 5.5.1 Preparing the connection

#### Preparation with acoustic hood



2.

## 1. Schapter 3.10.1 "Drive motor" on page 59

DANGER!

Risk of fatal injury in the case of incorrect electrical connection data!

Compare the electrical connection data of the drive motor with those of the operator-side grid.

- 3. Shut down the power from the operator-side grid.
- **4.** Observe the cable routing on the installation drawing!



Fig. 62: Position on the acoustic hood



Connecting the drive motor > Connecting the drive motor



Fig. 63: Preparation

## 5.5.2 Routing cables

#### Routing the connection cable



Fig. 64: Cable laying alignment

**5.** Prepare the cable feedthroughs.



6.

#### DANGER!

Risk of fatal injury from electric current!

Check that there is no live current in the connection cable.

**7.** Lay the connection cable through the cable feedthroughs.

**1.** Route the connection cable in accordance with the installation drawing.



Observe the bending radii.

⇒ Bending radius of the connection cable = 15 x cable sheath diameter

## 5.5.3 Connecting the drive motor

## Motor connection



Fig. 65: Connection layout











Connecting the drive motor > Preparing the connection

Star-delta connection	Delta connection	Star connection	Thermal winding shield
	<b>1.</b> ▶ Open t	he motor terminal box.	
	2. Check	the alignment of the termina	al box.
	⇔ The cab fan	e terminal box must be aligr ble feedthroughs facing in th	ned with openings for the ne direction of the motor
	3. 🔈 Attach	a screwed cable gland to th	e terminal box.
	4. 🕟 Guide	the motor cable through the	screwed cable gland.
	5. Conner rectly, i	ct the cable connections wit n accordance with the conn	h the motor terminals cor- ection layout.
	6. 🕟 Close t	he terminal box.	
	7. Ensure movem	that the connection cable internet of the hinged motor sup	s not damaged by the poport.

## 5.6 Connecting the drive motor

## 5.6.1 Preparing the connection

#### Preparation with belt guards

**1.** § Chapter 3.10.1 "Drive motor" on page 59.



## DANGER!

Risk of fatal injury in the case of incorrect electrical connection data!

Compare the electrical connection data of the drive motor with those of the grid operator.

**3.** Shut down the power from the operator-side grid.



#### DANGER!

Risk of fatal injury from electric current!

Check that there is no live current in the connection cable.



Connecting the drive motor > Connecting the drive motor

## 5.6.2 Routing cables

#### Routing the connection cable



Fig. 66: Routing cables

**1.** Route the connection cable in accordance with the installation drawing.



Observe the bending radii.

 $\Rightarrow$  Bending radius of the connection cable = 15 x cable sheath diameter

## 5.6.3 Connecting the drive motor

### Motor connection



Fig. 67: Connection layout

Star-delta connection	Delta connection	Star connection	Thermal winding shield
	<b>1.</b> Open t	he motor terminal box.	
	2. Check	the alignment of the termina	al box.
	⇔ Th cal far	e terminal box must be aligr ble feedthroughs facing in th l.	ned with openings for the ne direction of the motor
	3. 🕟 Attach	a screwed cable gland to th	e terminal box.
	4. Guide	the motor cable through the	screwed cable gland.
	5. Conne rectly,	ct the cable connections wit in accordance with the conn	h the motor terminals cor- ection layout.
	6. Close	the terminal box.	
	7. Ensure moven	e that the connection cable is nent of the hinged motor sup	s not damaged by the oport.



Connecting the earthing

## 5.7 Connecting the machine's terminal strip

#### Machine terminal strip



Fig. 68: Terminal box connections

**1.** Open the terminal box.

**2.** • Observe the wiring scheme.

The wiring scheme can be found in the terminal box or in the product documentation.



#### DANGER!

Risk of fatal injury from electrical current!

Ensure that the connecting cable is not live.



3.

Connection layout according to the AERZEN wiring scheme!

Guide the external connecting cable to the terminal box.

- **5.** Guide the connecting cable correctly through the cable entry (dummy cover) to the terminals.
- **6.** The cable entry (dummy cover) can be equipped on site with screwed cable glands.
- 7. Close the terminal box properly.

## 5.8 Connecting the earthing

Connecting the earthing



Fig. 69: Example connection



The exact position of these connections can be found in the installation drawing.

Earth the machine on the provided connections.

- **2.** Observe the cross-sections of the earthing strap!  $\bigotimes$  Chapter 11.9.2 "Earthing strap cross-sections " on page 183.
- **3.** Beware of uncovered metal contact surfaces.
- **4.** Screw contacts tightly together.



Laying the insulation mat

## 5.9 Connecting the earthing

#### Connecting the earthing



Fig. 70: Example connection

The exact position of these connections can be found in the installation drawing.

Earth the machine on the provided connections.

- 2. Observe the cross-sections of the earthing strap!. See ♦ Chapter 11.9.2 "Earthing strap cross-sections " on page 183.
- **4.** Beware of uncovered metal contact surfaces.
- **5.** Screw contacts tightly together.

1.

## 5.10 Laying the insulation mat

#### Laying the insulation mat



- Depending on the scope of delivery, the insulation mat is delivered separately.
- Lay the insulation mat in the exhaust duct of the acoustic hood.

Fig. 71: Laying of the insulation mat



## 6 Initial start-up

## 6.1 Safety instructions

Improper commissioning

WARNING!

Risk of injury from improper commissioning!

Improper commissioning may lead to serious injury and considerable material damage.

- Before commissioning, ensure that all installation work has been carried out and completed in accordance with the information and notes in this instruction manual.
- Before commission of ensure that there are no persons in the hazard area.

Requirements for staff	Requirements for commissioning: Commissioning of electrical components Personnel: Authorised electricians			
	Commissioning the frequency converter:			
	Personnel:	Authorised electricians with additional qualifications		
	Commissioning of med	hanical components		
	Personnel:	Service personnel		
Protective equipment	Requirements for com	missioning:		
	Protective equipment:	<ul> <li>Protective work clothing</li> <li>Safety shoes</li> <li>Hearing protection</li> <li>Protective gloves</li> <li>Safety goggles</li> <li>Industrial hard hat</li> </ul>		
Special tools	Requirements for com	missioning:		

Preparation

Ventilation

eration.

Preparation for commissioning



Special tool: Ratchet wrench Oil funnel Test pump General tool kit General measurement tools and equip-ment Tools for authorised electricians Special tool: Locking key 6.2 Preparation for commissioning **1.** Check that the machine has been correctly installed. Schapter 5.2 "Requirements for the installation site" on page 91 2. Check that the packaging has been fully removed. 3. Check that all seals and covers on the piping connections have been removed. 4. Check that the piping connections are clean. Remove any dirt, dust or foreign matter from the intake area. 5. \_> Ensure that the inlet and exhaust air openings on the acoustic hood are unobstructed. 6. Take the ambient temperature into consideration. See operating conditions. Ensure that the installation site is adequately ventilated. Take noise protection into consid-7. 🕨 Ducting and foundations may be induced to produce natural vibrations and the associated sound emissions. Prevent natural vibrations and associated sound emissions

with suitable measures, e.g. insulation.



#### Ventilation gauge



- **8.** Prepare the gauge in line with its specific design.
  - Cut off the rubber connections on the upper section.
  - Turn the bleeder flap to OPEN.

Fig. 72: Ventilation gauge

#### Maintenance indicator (a)



9. Set to zero.

Press the front reset button and set the pointer to the zero position.

Fig. 73: Variation a)

#### Maintenance indicator



Fig. 74: Variation b)

Aligning the sheaves

#### **Connecting the piping**

- 10. Set to zero.
  - Remove the plugs on the front.
  - Adjust the set screw using a screwdriver.
  - Observe the "+" and "-" markings.
  - Position the red trailing pointer between 0 and -10 mbar.
- **11.** Check the alignment of the sheaves.
  - The maximum permitted sheave offset is 0.5 mm.
- **12.** Connect the depressurised system piping.

## **Initial start-up**

Preparation for commissioning



## Preparing the hinged motor support



Fig. 75: Hinged motor support preparation

#### Removing sealing plugs



Fig. 76: Sealing plug configuration

No lube oil



Fig. 77: Do not fill with lubricant oil

**<u>13.</u>** Remove counternut (pos.1) and locking sleeve (pos.2.

**14.** Remove the sealing plugs from the balancing holes.

The sealing plugs may be coated in machine paint as part of the manufacturing process.

The number of sealing plugs varies depending on the machine type!

Depending on the design, they may already be removed before shipping.



#### NOTICE!

Risk of damage if sealing plugs are not removed! If sealing plugs are not removed, there is a risk that the machine will start to leak oil. Lube oil could enter the conveying chamber.



These holes are solely intended to discharge leaking gases. Inserting oil results in the need for considerable repairs.



**Frequency converter installation** 16. and connection Observe the manufacturer's instruction manual! Position and assemble the frequency converter. Connect it according to the manufacturer's instructions. See also the assembly group description for frequency converters. & Chapter 3.10.4 "Frequency converter" on page 62 Checking the EMERGENCY STOP 17. Check whether the EMERGENCY STOP function is in place function and installed.

2.

Check for correct operation.

ment.

filling" on page 132

**ENVIRONMENT!** 

of lubricants!

Enter the test result in the test book.

**1.** • Open the maintenance elements of the acoustic hood.

When working with operating materials such as lube oil, wear personal protective equip-

Environmental risks from incorrect handling

## 6.3 Starting commissioning

#### **Oil filling**

Models with acoustic hoods



Fig. 78: Filling with oil

#### Checking the oil level



3. Check the lube oil level and correct it if necessary.

Fill with lube oil. & Chapter 8.3.1 "First oil



## **Initial start-up**

Starting commissioning



#### Models without acoustic hoods



Fig. 80: Filling with oil

#### Checking the oil level



Fig. 81: Sight glass for oil level display

Establishing an electrical connection When working with operating materials such as lube oil, wear personal protective equipment.



4.

#### ENVIRONMENT!

Environmental risks from incorrect handling of lubricants!

Loosen the locking screw (painted red). Fill with lube oil. & Chapter 8.3.1 "First oil filling" on page 132

5. Check the lube oil level and correct it if necessary.



Supply electrical components with electricity.

- **7.** Connect and activate motor overload protection. S *Chapter* 11.9.3 *" Motor overload protection" on page 183*
- 8. ► Observe the permissible starting frequency of the drive motor. *♦ Chapter 3.10.1 "Drive motor" on page 59*



## Checking direction of rotation (models with acoustic hood)



Fig. 82: Motor direction of rotation

9.

#### WARNING!

Risk of injury from rotating components!

## NOTICE!

Risk of machine damage from incorrect

direction of rotation!

Check the direction of rotation without belts in place.

- If in place, remove the perforated plate cover of the drive motor's sheave.
- Observe the rotational direction signage on the machine stage and on the drive motor.
- Start the drive motor briefly (approx. 1 to 2 seconds).
- Viewed towards the front of the drive shaft, the drive motor turns anti-clockwise.
  - Direction of rotation is correct = continue commissioning.
- From the viewing position, the drive motor turns right in front of the drive shaft.
  - Direction of rotation is incorrect = correct the electrical connection.
- Where applicable, attach the perforated plate cover of the drive motor.

## **Initial start-up**

Starting commissioning



## Checking the direction of rotation (models without acoustic hood)



Fig. 83: Machine stage direction of rotation



#### WARNING!

There is a risk of injury from rotating components!



#### NOTICE!

Risk of machine damage from incorrect direction of rotation!

Check the direction of rotation without belts in place.

- Remove the cover from the belt guard.
- Observe the sign with direction of rotation on the machine stage.
- Start the drive motor briefly (approx. 1 to 2 seconds).
- Viewed towards the front of the drive shaft, the drive motor turns anti-clockwise.
  - Direction of rotation is correct = continue commissioning.
- From the viewing position, the drive motor turns right in front of the drive shaft.
  - Direction of rotation is incorrect = correct the electrical connection.
- Mount the cover of the belt guard.



#### WARNING!

Risk of injury from an automatic start-up!

Deactivate the machine and secure it against restarting.

### Fitting the belt

supply



**Disconnecting the electrical power** 

Fig. 84: Permissible belt layout

#### WARNING!

Risk of injury from moving or rotating components!

Observe and comply with the permissible groove layout.



#### Loosening the self-locking nut



Fig. 85: Loosening the self-locking nut

#### **Pre-tensioning belts**



Fig. 86: Pre-tensioning belts

#### Adjusting the guide bushing



*Fig. 87: Adjusting the gauge of the guide bushing* 



#### NOTICE!

Prevention of wear and tear on belts.

Screw the self-locking nut (pos.4) all the way downwards.

⇒ The hinged motor support can be adjusted to the correct position.



#### CAUTION! Risk of injury from tensioning components!

Turn guide bushing (pos.3) clockwise with the ratchet wrench until the belts are pre-tensioned.

- ⇒ The hinged motor support is partly held by the belt drive and rests lightly on the guide bushing (pos.3).
- **15.** Select measurement A by moving the set guide bushing (pos.3).
  - Set self-locking nut (pos.4) to measurement A. Turn guide bushing (pos.3) using the ratchet wrench on to the self-locking nut (pos.4).

DN / discharge side	Measurement A in mm
100	25
125	25
150	30
200	35
250	40
300	45
Delta Hybrid	



#### Tensioning the belts



Fig. 88: Tensioning belts

#### Carrying out a test run



#### **CAUTION!**

Risk of injury from moving components!

Tensioning belts.

- Secure the guide bushing (3) with the self-locking nut (pos.4).
- The hinged motor support is supported entirely by the belt drive.
- Move the belt drive by hand for one rotation to check that it is sitting correctly.



17.

#### CAUTION!

Risk of injury from moving components!

Carry out a test run of the belt drive.

Start the drive motor briefly (approx. 5 to 10 seconds).

Check for correct operation.

Characteristics:

- quiet, even operation.
- even load.
- no excessive vibrations.
- no whistling noises.
- no increased wear.

End the test-run after the inspection.

## Checking the protective cover (models without acoustic hoods)



Fig. 89: Protective cover

- **18.** Check the spacing of the pre-mounted protective cover for the motor drive shaft.
  - The protective cover should be at a distance of approx.
     10 mm from the motor drive shaft.
  - By loosening the fastening screws, the protective cover can be moved.
  - Check the protective cover for firm seating and, if necessary, tighten it.



Adjusting the protective cover/ models without acoustic hood



**19.** If the protective cover is delivered separately, adjust the cover plates if necessary. The cover plates can be snapped off at the required length.

Fig. 90: Adjusting the protective cover





Fig. 91: Assembly/adjusting

Assembling the acoustic hood

Connecting the power supply



Assemble the protective cover after tensioning the belts.

- The protective cover should be at a distance of approx.
   10 mm from the motor drive shaft.
- Operation is only permissible with a mounted cover!
- **21.** Mount the roof and the corresponding side elements of the acoustic hood.

22.

#### WARNING!



Risk of injury from electric current!

Supply electrical components with electricity.

## **Initial start-up**

Starting commissioning

#### Inspecting shut-downs



Fig. 92: Test pump

Opening the system line Starting briefly



- **23.** Check the correct operation of all pressure switches/sensors that can trigger a shut-down.
  - Connect the test pump to the corresponding measurement line.
  - Simulate the tripping pressure.
  - Check to see if a shut-down process is triggered.
  - Remove the measurement line from the test pump.
  - Fit the measurement line to the measuring point on the machine.

24. Open valves on the system side.

#### 25.

#### WARNING!

Risk of injury from rotating components!



#### WARNING!

Risk of injury from pressurised components!

Do not loosen or remove any locking screws or pipe connections.

Switch on the drive motor.

- After approx. 20 seconds, switch it off.
- Make sure the machine coasts down smoothly.

# Checking the direction of rotation of the fan/version with acoustic hood



Fig. 93: Fan direction of rotation

## 26.



#### WARNING!

Risk of injury from rotating components! Never operate the ventilator without a cover!

Check the direction of rotation of the ventilator.

- Observe the labelled information on the direction of rotation.
- Observe the direction of flow of the cooling air.
   Observe the acoustic hood's inlet and exhaust air.





Only allow access for authorised personnel.



#### **Belt protection**

32.



WARNING!

Risk of injury if protective equipment is not present.

Mount the belt protection cover.

**33.** If there are no malfunctions, the machine is ready for operation.



After the first few hours of operation, preservative oil may gather in the parting faces as a result of the machine warming up.

### **Operational readiness**



Performing checks after commissioning

## 6.4 Performing checks after commissioning

Inspection	After the first 3 op. hrs	After the first 25 op. hrs
Screws	After the machine has cooled down re- tighten if necessary	
Acoustic hood ventilator	Check the direction of rotation	
	check for correct operation	
Safety valve	check for correct operation	
Oil level	check and, if neces- sary, correct	Check, if necessary correct
Oil pressure	Check, if necessary correct	check and, if neces- sary, correct
Aligning the sheaves		check, correct if nec- essary
Condition of the belts		check, change if nec- essary, establish cause
Control system, fault transmitter, pressure and temperature sen- sors	check for correct operation	
Motor overload protection	connected and active	
Accumulation of preservative oil		check, remove if nec- essary
op. hrs = operatir		

## Operation

Safety instructions



## 7 Operation

## 7.1 Safety instructions

Improper operation



#### WARNING!

#### Risk of injury from improper operation!

Improper operation may lead to serious injury and considerable material damage.

- Carry out all activities in accordance with the information and notes in this instruction manual.
- Before beginning work, observe the following:
  - Ensure that all covers and safety devices are installed and operating correctly.
  - Ensure that there are no persons in the hazard area.
- Never deactivate or bypass safety devices during operation.

#### Open acoustic hood



### WARNING!

## Risk of injury from operation with an open acoustic hood!

Open acoustic hoods may lead to dangerous situations and cause injury during machine operation.

 Always keep the acoustic hood closed during operation.

#### Explosion and fire hazards



#### DANGER!

There is a risk of explosion and fire from ignition hazards!

Avoid allowing ignition hazards (open flames, flying sparks, weld spatter) into the vicinity of the machine. Sparks and incandescent or flammable objects could be sucked in through the supply air openings on the acoustic hood or through the intake silencer. The fan may ignite these elements causing fire or an explosion.

- Avoid ignition hazards.
- Never carry out work that generates sparks while the machine is in operation.
- Ventilate the installation site properly.



Shut-down in case of emergency

A division values	
Adjusting valves	<ul> <li>DANGER!</li> <li>Risk of injury when adjusting valves!</li> <li>When the machine is running and an attempt is made to adjust a valve, body parts may be injured by rotating components. Take into account the stand-by mode and/or automatic start-up</li> <li>Only make adjustments if:         <ul> <li>The machine is not running.</li> <li>The machine is secured against a restart.</li> </ul> </li> </ul>
Requirements for staff	Requirements for operation:
-	Operating the machine
	Personnel: User
	Adjusting valves
	Personnel: User
	<ul> <li>Authorised electricians</li> </ul>
Protective equipment	Requirements for operation:
	Protective equipment:  Protective work clothing
	<ul> <li>Safety shoes</li> </ul>
	Hearing protection
Special tools	Adjusting the valves requires:
	Special tool: General tool kit
	Special tool: Locking key
7.2 Shut-down in case of em	ergency

	In hazardous situations, the movements of components must be stopped as quickly as possible and the electric power supply must be shut off.
Shut-down in case of emergency	In an emergency, proceed as follows:
	1. Activate the EMERGENCY STOP immediately.
	<b>2.</b> Inform the responsible staff.
	<ol> <li>Switch off the main circuit breaker and secure it against restarting.</li> </ol>

Switching on > On-site operation







5.

WARNING!

An unauthorised or unregulated restart can have fatal consequences.

Before commissioning, ensure that all safety devices are installed and operational.

## 7.3 Switching on

**Operating modes** 

Depending on the operating mode, the machine can be switched on in the following ways:



If possible, start up the machine without load! Observe the control circuit types!

When starting and stopping the drive motor, observe all of the machine's protective measures. Power take-offs must be actuated by a potential-free contact or be actuated directly. The start-up of the power take-offs runs in parallel to the drive motor.

#### AERtronic

The starting and stopping of the drive motor must be carried out by AERtronic. A potential-free contact is already in place.

### 7.3.1 On-site operation

**On-site manual operation** 



DANGER! Risk of injury if protective equipment is missing!

Manually activate the starter switch on the machine on site.

 $\Rightarrow$  The machine starts and comes on stream.



### 7.3.2 Remote operation

Via remote station



**DANGER!** Risk of fatal injury if protective equipment is missing!



## WARNING!

Risk of injury if the machine starts suddenly!

Activate the starter switch in the remote station.

 $\Rightarrow$  The machine is started remotely and comes on stream.

#### **Remote station with AERtronic**

- Remotely via potential-free contact
- Remotely via MODBUS RTU
- Remotely via PROFIBUS DP

#### 7.3.3 Automatic operation

Automatic activation



#### **DANGER!** Risk of fatal injury if protective equipment is

Risk of fatal injury if protective equipment is missing!



#### WARNING!

Risk of injury if the machine starts suddenly!

The starting command is carried out by sensors or a system switch.

 $\Rightarrow$  The machine starts automatically and comes on stream.

Switching off > On-site operation



## 7.4 Displaying operating parameters

**AERtronic (optional)** 

(i)	0	¢ <sub>o</sub>	1
Service	III Enddruck		
		bar	
0			123

A detailed explanation is contained in the separate operating manual AS-002.

Fig. 94: AERtronic display

Analogue instruments (optional)	Depending on their deisgn, analogue instruments display the given operating data, e.g. discharge pressure, discharge temperature, oil pressure.
Control system (optional)	Depending on the customer's control system, additional operating parameters can be recorded and displayed.
7.5 Switching off Operating mode	Depending on the operating setup, the machine can be switched off in the following ways:
7.5.1 On-site operation	
On-site manual operation	WARNING! Risk of injury from unbraked shut-down!

Manually activate the cut-out switch on the machine.

⇒ The machine is switched off and shuts down. The machine does not stop immediately.



Switching off > Switching off in nitrogen operation

#### 7.5.2 Remote-controlled operation

Via remote station



h

WARNING! Risk of injury from unbraked shut-down!

Activate the cut-out switch in the remote station.

⇒ The machine is switched off and shuts down. The machine does not stop immediately.

#### 7.5.3 Automatic operation

Switching off automatically



## WARNING!

Risk of injury from unbraked shut-down!

The shut-down command is carried out by sensors or a system switch.

⇒ The machine is switched off and shuts down. The machine does not stop immediately.

### 7.5.4 Switching off in nitrogen operation

Switching off in nitrogen operation <u>1.</u>

Switch off as described above!

Switch off the machine.



### DANGER!

Risk of fatal injury from gas leaks!

For longer downtimes disconnect the unit from the gas network.

⇒ Otherwise there is a possibility that gas leaks will occur during downtime.

## Operation

Adjusting valves



		machine for a longer period.
Measures	1.	Switch off the machine properly and secure it against an unintentional start.
	2.	Disconnect fuses.
	3.	Close the shut-off valves of the delivery lines.
	4.	Prevent condensate from entering the machine.
	<u>5.</u>	For a downtime of over six weeks: preserve the conveying chamber.
Avoiding damage caused by down-		For a downtime of ever air works
time and corrosion		For a downtime of over six weeks
		preserve the conveying chamber.
		Move the rotors every six weeks by 2-3 rotations.

## 7.7 Measures for recommissioning

### 7.7.1 Commissioning after adjustment works

after adjustments Work stages & "Commissioning" on page 126

#### 7.7.2 Commissioning after maintenance work

after maintenance

Work stages *"Commissioning after maintenance" on page 156* 

Decommissioning means the shut-down of a

#### 7.7.3 Commissioning after fault rectification

After fault rectification

Work stages & "Commissioning after fault rectification" on page 162

## 7.8 Adjusting valves





Operation

Adjusting valves > Adjusting the oil pressure regulating valve

Preparation/models with acoustic hood	<ol> <li>Agree adjustments with the responsible staff at the location.</li> <li>Switch off the machine.</li> <li>Activate the ENERGENCY STOR function</li> </ol>
	5. Activate the EMERGENCT STOP function.
	restarting.
	5 Ensure there is no live electricity.
	<b>6.</b> Open the maintenance elements.
Preparation/models without	<b>1.</b> Agree adjustments with the responsible staff at the location.
acoustic hood	<b>2.</b> Switch off the machine.
	<ol> <li>Activate the EMERGENCY STOP function.</li> </ol>
	4. Switch off the main circuit breaker and secure it against

restarting.

- 5. Ensure there is no live electricity.
- **6.** Disassemble the belt guard.

#### 7.8.1 Adjusting the oil pressure regulating valve



The D62 S , D62 H and D75 L design sizes do not feature an oil pressure regulating valve!

The oil pressure regulating valve is preset at the factory. An adjustment is only necessary if the oil pressure level is outside the necessary parameters.

♦ Chapter 11.10.1 "Oil pressure" on page 184

#### Adjusting the valve



Fig. 95: Oil pressure regulating valve

- **1.** Move the spindle clockwise using an Allen key.
  - $\Rightarrow$  The oil pressure increases.
- **2.** Move the spindle anti-clockwise using an Allen key.
  - $\Rightarrow$  The oil pressure drops.
- **3.** Adjust the oil pressure accordingly.
- **4.** Mount all protective hardware and covers.
- **5.** Close the maintenance elements.

Adjusting valves > Adjusting the start unloading device



6. NOTICE! Observe the starting frequency of the drive motor!

Start the machine.

- 7. Check oil pressure.
- 8. If oil pressure is in the permissible range:
  - ⇒ adjustments are complete.
- **9.** If oil pressure is not in the permissible range:
  - ⇒ Repeat the adjustment steps.

#### 7.8.2 Adjusting the start unloading device

DN 80 to DN 400



at the factory. An adjustment is only necessary if the start unloading device does not close or the closing time is too long.

The start unloading device is preset with a maximum closing time

 $\Leftrightarrow$  Chapter 11.10.4 "Start-up unloading device DN 80 to DN 400" on page 185

Fig. 96: Start unloading device

#### Settings with star-delta starting



The start unloading device closes fully after:

- the switch from star to delta.
- the nominal speed is reached.

The closing procedure can be both heard and seen (on the gauge for discharge pressure).



Operation

Adjusting valves > Adjusting the start unloading device

#### Setting the closing time



Fig. 97: Start unloading device positions

**1.** Open the maintenance elements.

- **2.** Loosen the counternut (pos.1).
- 3. Move the spindle (pos.2) clockwise.
  - $\Rightarrow$  The closing time is reduced.
- **4.** Move the spindle (pos.2) anti-clockwise.
  - $\Rightarrow$  The closing time is extended.
- 5. Set the closing time.
- **6.** Tighten counternut (pos.1).
- **7.** Mount all protective hardware and covers.
- **8.** Close the maintenance elements.



#### NOTICE!

Risk of damage! Observe the starting frequency of the drive motor!

Start the machine.

- **10.** Check the closing time.
- **11.** If the closing time is in the permissible adjustment range:
  - $\Rightarrow$  adjustments are complete.
- **12.** If the closing time is not in the permissible adjustment range:
  - $\Rightarrow$  repeat the adjustment steps.

Settings for pole changing

Set start unloading device to a lower speed in accordance with star-delta starting.



The closing time in the lower speed range must be set as long as possible, so that an acceptably long closing time is still available for the upper speed range.

If this is not possible, then an additional solenoid valve is used.

The solenoid valve (pos.3) keeps the start unloading device open to the atmosphere when ramping up to "high-speed" mode directly.

Reasons for the above:

- The differences in conveyed amounts are too large.
- High-speed operation is started from low-speed operation in "star-double-star starting".

The solenoid valve (pos.3) keeps the start unloading device open to the atmosphere during star-double-star starting.

The solenoid valve closes after ramping up.

Adjusting valves > Commissioning after adjustments



### 7.8.3 Commissioning after adjustments

Commissioning

- **1.** Inform the responsible on-site person about the result of the work carried out and agree commissioning steps with that person.
- **2.** Check all previously loosened screw connections for tightness.
- **3.** Ensure that there are no persons in the hazard area.
- **4.** Re-attach all safety hardware.
- **5.** Remove all used tools, materials and other equipment from the workspace.
- 6. Release the safety on the main circuit breaker and activate it.
- **7.** Release the EMERGENCY STOP function.
- **8.** Inform the responsible on-site person about the result of the work carried out.





## 8 Maintenance

### 8.1 Safety instructions

Improperly performed maintenance work



#### WARNING!

#### Risk of injury from improperly performed maintenance work!

Improperly performed maintenance may lead to serious injury or material damage.

- Only perform maintenance work when the machine has been decommissioned.
- Secure against a restart.
- Allow the machine to cool down to the ambient temperature.
- Before beginning work, ensure that there is sufficient space for installation work.
- Check the tidiness and cleanliness of the work area.
- Only perform maintenance work with suitable tools.
- Ensure removed components are re-installed correctly.
- Re-install all fastening elements and observe the screw tightening torques.

## Securing the machine against restarting

#### Electrical system

## WARNING!

## An unauthorised or unregulated restart can have fatal consequences.

An unauthorised or unregulated restart of the machine can lead to serious or fatal injuries. There may be people located in the hazard area.

 Before beginning work, switch off the energy supply and secure it against restarting.



#### DANGER!

#### Risk of fatal injury from electrical current!

There is a risk of fatal injury from touching live components. Live electrical components may make uncontrolled movements and cause extremely serious injury.

 Before beginning work, switch off the electric power supply and secure it against restarting.
Rotating or moving components

Safety instructions

# AERZEN

#### WARNING! Risk of injury from rotating or moving components!

Rotating or moving components can cause serious injuries.

- Never touch rotating or moving components.
- Never reach into the clamping area of the belts, for example.
- Keep a safe distance from rotating or moving components.
- Wear tight-fitting protective work clothing with low tensile strength within the hazard area.

#### Hot operating materials

Requirements for staff

#### WARNING!

**Risk of injury from hot operating substances!** Operating substances may reach high temperatures during operation. Skin contact with hot operating substances causes serious burns.

- For all work performed with hot operating substances, always wear protective work clothing and protective gloves.
- Before any work with operating substances, check whether they are hot. If necessary, allow them to cool down to the ambient temperature.

The maintenance work described here may only be performed by the designated personnel. The personnel entrusted with the respective maintenance tasks are listed in the maintenance plan.

For the preparation of the maintenance plan, the following is necessary:

Authorised electricians

Personnel:

Service personnel

For cleaning after maintenance, the following is necessary:

Personnel: User

Commissioning after maintenance requires:

- Personnel:
- Service personnel

Authorised electricians



Maintenance schedule

Protective equipment	For maintenance, the Protective equipment	follow	ving is necessary: Protective work clothing Safety shoes Protective gloves Safety goggles Industrial hard hat
Special tools	For maintenance the Special tool:	follow Ra Oi Ge Ge St	ing is necessary: atchet wrench il funnel eneral tool kit eneral measurement tools and equip- ent rap wrench uxiliary materials, aids

Special tool:

### 8.2 Maintenance schedule

The following section describes the maintenance work that is required for optimal and fault-free operation of the machine.

Locking key

If regular inspections reveal an increased level of abrasion, reduce the maintenance intervals in accordance with the signs of wear and tear. For questions on maintenance work and intervals contact the manufacturer. See contact details.



Maintenance schedule > Maintenance schedule for normal operation

## 8.2.1 Maintenance schedule for normal operation

Interval	Maintenance work	Personnel
After the first 500 op. hrs	Change the oil filter. & Chapter 8.3.5 "Changing the oil filter" on page 145	Service per- sonnel
	Check the oil level. Chapter 8.3.2 "Checking the oil level" on page 134 If necessary, top up. Chapter 8.3.3 "Correcting the oil level" on page 135 Chapter 8.3.1 "First oil filling" on page 132	
Weekly	Check the intake filter for contamination. (display unit, max45 mbar)	User
	Check the oil level. Chapter 8.3.2 "Checking the oil level" on page 134 If necessary, top up. Chapter 8.3.3 "Correcting the oil level" on page 135 Chapter 8.3.1 "First oil filling" on page 132	User
	Check that the belt guard is fully attached and check it for damage and contamination. <i>Schapter 8.3.16 "Checking the belt guard" on page 155</i>	User
	Remove any dirt from the outer belt guard.	
	Check that the acoustic hood fan is operating cor- rectly. § <i>"Checking fan operation" on page 153</i>	User
	In case of contamination, change the intake filter. & <i>Chapter</i> 8.3.6 <i>"Replacing the intake filter" on page 14</i> 6	Service per- sonnel
	If the belt guard is not completely stable or is damaged, con- tact customer service.	Manufacturer's customer service division
Relubrication intervals for the drive motor	Observe the instruction manual and signage of the drive motor!	Service per- sonnel
After every 4,000 op. hrs or 6 months	Check and clean the inlet and exhaust air openings on the acoustic hood. Schapter 8.3.15 "Checking the inlet and exhaust air openings on the acoustic hood" on page 153	Service per- sonnel
	Check that the acoustic hood fan is operating cor- rectly. 🤄 "Checking fan operation" on page 153	
	Check the condition of the belts. If necessary, replace them. Schapter 8.3.9 "Replacing belts" on page 148	Service per- sonnel
	Inspect the sheaves for unusual wear and tear or obvious damage. Inspect for alignment and stability. <i>Schapter</i> 8.3.7 <i>"Checking the sheaves" on page 147</i>	
	Lube oil: Change Klüber 4UH1-46N. & <i>Chapter</i> 8.3.4 <i>"Changing oil" on page 140</i>	
	Replace oil filter for use of Klüber 4UH1-46N. S <i>Chapter</i> 8.3.5 <i>"Changing the oil filter" on page 145</i>	
	Check that the safety valve is operating correctly and clean it. S Chapter 8.3.10 "Checking the AERZEN safety valve" on page 150	Service per- sonnel



Maintenance work

Interval	Maintenance work	Personnel
	If necessary, replace the sheaves.	Manufacturer's customer service division
After every 8,000 op. hours or 12 months	Replace the intake filter. S <i>Chapter</i> 8.3.6 <i>"Replacing the intake filter" on page 146</i>	Service per- sonnel
	Check the control system, fault transmitter and pressure and temperature sensors for correct operation.	Manufacturer's customer service division
After every 16,000 op.	Replace belts. & Chapter 8.3.9 "Replacing belts" on page 148	Service per-
hrs or every 2 years	Check the alignment of the sheaves. If necessary, correct it. Chapter 8.3.7 <i>"Checking the sheaves" on page 147</i>	sonnel
	Lube oil: Replace Delta Lube 06. & Chapter 8.3.4 "Changing oil" on page 140	
	Replace oil filter for use of Delta Lube 06. <i>Shapter</i> 8.3.5 <i>"Changing the oil filter" on page 145</i>	
	Check non-return flap for wear and tightness. Replace if nec- essary. ( <i>Chapter 8.3.13 "Checking the non-return</i> <i>flap" on page 152</i>	
	Check flexible pipe connections on the discharge and intake sides for tightness. Replace if necessary. & <i>Chapter</i> 8.3.17 " <i>Checking pipelines for tightness." on page 155</i>	
After every 20,000 op. hrs or every 3 years	Replace oil demister, if present. S <i>Chapter 8.3.11 "Changing the oil demister" on page 151</i>	Service per- sonnel
	Check hose lines for tightness. Replace if necessary.	
	Recommendation: Replace hose lines every 6 years.	
After every subsequent	Recommended main inspection / servicing.	Manufacturer's
every 4 years, at a pres-	Inspection, changing of replacement and expendable parts.	service division
sure difference of delta p over 1,000 mbar	Entire machine check.	
After every subsequent 40,000 op. hours or every 5 years, at a pres-	Recommended main inspection/maintenance.	Manufacturer's
	Inspection, changing of replacement and expendable parts.	customer service division
sure difference of delta	Entire machine check.	
	Recommendation: replace hose lines every 6 years.	

#### op. hrs = operating hours

## 8.3 Maintenance work

Preparation

- **1.** Agree maintenance work with the responsible staff at the location.
- **2.** Switch off the machine.
- **3.** Activate the EMERGENCY STOP function.

Maintenance work > First oil filling



**4.** Switch off the main circuit breaker and secure it against restarting.

5. DANGER! Risk of injury from electric current!

Ensure there is no live electricity.



Open the maintenance elements.



Open the belt guard cover.

## 8.3.1 First oil filling

Oil drainage/models with acoustic hood



Fig. 98: Filling with oil

- **1.** Check the drain valve for firm seating.
- **2.** Check that the sealing cap of the drain valve is firmly in place.
- **3.** Open the oil container.
- **4.** Make sure the cross-section of the ventilation pipe in the oil filling container is unobstructed.



#### CAUTION!

Skin irritation from lube oil!



#### ENVIRONMENT!

Environmental risks from incorrect handling of lubricants!

For oil quantities and specifications see *Chapter 11.7.1 "Lubricant oil specifications" on page 178* Filling oil:

First, fill 3/4 of the listed quantity of oil.





Fig. 99: Sight glass for oil level display

## Filling with oil (models without acoustic hoods)



Fig. 100: Filling machine stage oil

- 6. Wait 5 10 minutes. The lube oil continues to flow.
  - ⇒ The oil level regulates itself in the oil system and in the oil chamber.
- 7. Check the oil level.
- **8.** Fill the rest of the lube oil up to the mark on the sight glass. Observe the after-run time of the lube oil.
  - $\Rightarrow$  The oil level is correct when it is between min. and max.
- **9.** Close the oil filling container.

10.



#### ENVIRONMENT!

Risk of environmental damage from incorrect storage of lube oil!

Clean the workspace thoroughly.

Dispose of residual lube oil in an environmentally-friendly way.

Clean all auxiliary equipment.

- **1.** Check the drain valve for firm seating.
- **2.** Check that the sealing cap of the drain valve is firmly in place.
- **3.** Open the oil fill openings, RED marked sealing screw.



4.

#### CAUTION! Skin irritation from lube oil!

Skin irritation from lube oil



### ENVIRONMENT!

Environmental risks from incorrect handling of lubricants!

For oil quantities and specifications see & Chapter 11.7.1 "Lubricant oil specifications" on page 178 Filling oil:

First, fill 3/4 of the listed quantity of oil.

- 5. Wait 5 10 minutes. The lube oil continues to flow.
  - ⇒ The oil level regulates itself in the oil system and in the oil chamber.

Maintenance work > Checking the oil level





- 6. Check the oil level.
- **7.** Fill the rest of the lube oil up to the mark on the sight glass.
  - $\Rightarrow$  The oil level is correct when it is between min. and max.
- 8. Close the oil fill opening tightly with a seal.



Oil level display

Oil drain

9.

1

2

3

#### ENVIRONMENT!

Risk of environmental damage from incorrect storage of lube oil!

AERZEN

Clean the workspace thoroughly.

Dispose of residual lube oil in an environmentally-friendly way.

Clean all auxiliary equipment.

Oil fill opening (oil filling container)

#### 8.3.2 Checking the oil level

Oil system/models with acoustic hood



Fig. 102: Oil system

#### Checking the oil level





**Check after switching off the machine!** The oil level shown during operation is lower than that shown at machine standstill.

Check the lube oil level and correct it if necessary.

Fig. 103: Sight glass for oil level display



Maintenance work > Correcting the oil level

#### Oil system (models without acoustic hood)



- Oil, marked in red
- 2 Oil level display 3
  - Drain valve

1

Fig. 104: Oil system

#### Checking the oil level



Fig. 105: Sight glass for oil level display

## 8.3.3 Correcting the oil level

8.3.3.1 Oil level too high

Oil drainage (models with acoustic hood)



Fig. 106: Draining oil



Check the lube oil level and correct it if necessary.

1. WARNING! Risk of scalding from hot lube oil! NOTICE! Material damage to the drain hose from lube oil temperatures over 60°C! Allow the lube oil to cool down to the ambient temperature. 2. Observe the volume of the waste oil and the oil-resistant receptacle. 😓 Chapter 11.7.3 "Lubricant quantities" on page 181.

Have a receptacle ready.

Maintenance work > Correcting the oil level





Fig. 107: Mounting the drain hose



Fig. 108: Sight glass for oil level display

**3.** • Open the oil opening on the oil filling container.

- $\Rightarrow$  Lube oil flows out more evenly from the oil drain.
- 4. Place the drain hose into the receptacle.



#### CAUTION!

Risk of skin irritation from old lube oil!

Remove the sealing cap from the drain valve.

Twist the drain hose onto the drain valve.

 $\Rightarrow$  The drain valve opens automatically.



## CAUTION!

Risk of slipping from oil spillage!

Guide excess lube oil into the receptacle.

- **7.** Observe and check the oil level.
- **8.** If the permissible oil level is reached, remove the drain hose.
  - $\Rightarrow$  The drain valve closes.
- **9.** Turn the sealing cap on the drain valve.
- **10.** Close the oil fill opening.



#### ENVIRONMENT!

Risk of environmental damage from waste oil!

Collect waste lube oil and residual oil properly and dispose of it in an environmentally-friendly manner.

Clean the workspace thoroughly.

Clean all auxiliary equipment.



Maintenance work > Correcting the oil level

## Oil drainage (models without acoustic hoods)



Fig. 109: Draining oil

1.

WARNING! Risk of scalding from hot lube oil!

Allow the lube oil to cool down to the ambient temperature.

**2.** Have a receptacle ready.



CAUTION! Risk of skin irritation from old lube oil!



Observe the volume of the waste oil and the oil-resistant receptacle. Chapter 11.7.3 "Lubricant quantities" on page 181.

- 3. Open the oil fill opening.
  - $\Rightarrow$  Lube oil flows out more evenly from the oil drain.
- **4.** Remove the sealing cap from the drain valve.

If the sealing cap is very tightly in place, secure the drain valve using a wrench and loosen the sealing cap with an additional wrench.



#### NOTICE!

Material damage to the drain hose from lube oil temperatures over 60°C!

on temperatures over 00 C

Place the drain hose into the receptacle.

- **6.** Turn the drain hose on the drain valve.
  - $\Rightarrow$  The drain valve opens.



#### CAUTION!



Risk of slipping from oil spillage!

Guide excess lube oil into the receptacle.

Maintenance work > Correcting the oil level



Fig. 110: Sight glass for oil level display

- 8. Deserve and check the oil level.
- **9.** If the oil level has been corrected, remove the drain hose.
  - $\Rightarrow$  The drain valve closes.
- **10.** Turn the sealing cap on the drain valve.
- **11.** Close the oil fill opening.



#### **ENVIRONMENT!**

Risk of environmental damage from waste oil!

AERZEN

Collect waste lube oil and residual oil properly and dispose of it in an environmentally-friendly manner.

Clean the workspace thoroughly.

Clean all auxiliary equipment.

#### 8.3.3.2 Oil level too low

Oil drainage/models with acoustic hood



Fig. 111: Filling with oil

- 1. Check that the sealing cap of the drain valve is firmly in place.
- **2.** Open the oil filling container.
- 3. Ensure that the ventilation pipe in the oil filling container is unobstructed.



**CAUTION!** Risk of skin irritation from lube oil!



### **ENVIRONMENT!**

Environmental risks from incorrect handling of lubricants!

Specifications & Chapter 11.7.1 "Lubricant oil specifications" on page 178

Fill the lube oil in stages and in small quantities.

- 5. Solution State of the second secon tinues to flow.
  - ⇒ The oil level regulates itself in the oil system and in the oil chamber.



Maintenance work > Correcting the oil level



Fig. 112: Sight glass for oil level display

## Filling with oil (models without acoustic hoods)



Fig. 113: Filling with oil

- 6. Check the oil level.
- 7. If the oil level is between the min.- / max. mark:
  - $\Rightarrow$  the oil level is OK.
- 8. If the oil level is beyond the min.- / max. mark:
  - $\Rightarrow$  correct the oil level.
- **9.** Close the oil filling container.



10.

#### ENVIRONMENT!

Risk of environmental damage from incorrect storage of lube oil!

Clean the workspace thoroughly.

Dispose of residual lube oil in an environmentally-friendly way.

Clean all auxiliary equipment.

- **1.** Check the drain valve for firm seating.
- **2.** Check that the sealing cap of the drain valve is firmly in place.
- **3.** Open the oil fill opening, the RED-marked sealing screw.



4.

#### CAUTION!

Risk of skin irritation from lube oil!



#### ENVIRONMENT!

Environmental risks from incorrect handling of lubricants!

Specifications & Chapter 11.7.1 "Lubricant oil specifications" on page 178

Fill the lube oil in stages and in small quantities.

- **5.** Observe the oil level. Wait 5 10 minutes. The lube oil continues to flow.
  - $\Rightarrow$  The oil level regulates itself in the oil system and in the oil chamber.

Maintenance work > Changing oil



Fig. 114: Sight glass for oil level display

- **6.** Check the oil level.
- 7. J If the oil level is between the min.- / max. mark:
  - $\Rightarrow$  the oil level is OK.
- 8. If the oil level is beyond the min.- / max. mark:
  - $\Rightarrow$  correct the oil level.
- **9.** Close the oil fill opening tightly with a seal.

#### 10.

#### ENVIRONMENT!

Risk of environmental damage from incorrect storage of lube oil!

Clean the workspace thoroughly.

Dispose of residual lube oil in an environmentally-friendly way.

Clean all auxiliary equipment.

### 8.3.4 Changing oil

Oil drainage (models with acoustic hood)



Fig. 115: Draining oil



**4.** Place the drain hose into the receptacle.





Maintenance work > Changing oil



Fig. 116: Mounting the drain hose

CAUTION! Risk of skin irritation from old lube oil!

Remove the sealing cap from the drain valve.

Twist the drain hose onto the drain valve.

 $\Rightarrow$  The drain valve opens automatically.

6.

5.



#### CAUTION!

Risk of slipping on spraying oil drops!

Guide all emerging lube oil into the receptacle.

- **7.** Remove the drain hose.
  - ⇒ The drain valve closes automatically.
- **8.** Screw the sealing cap onto the drain valve.
- **9.** Close the oil filling container.
- 10.

ENVIRONMENT! Risk of environme oil!

Risk of environmental damage from waste

Collect waste lube oil and residual oil properly and dispose of it in an environmentally-friendly manner.

Clean the workspace thoroughly.

Clean all auxiliary equipment.

# Oil drainage/models with acoustic hood



**1.** Check the drain valve for firm seating.

- **2.** Check the sealing cap of the drain valve for firm seating.
- **3.** Open the oil filling container.
- **4.** Ensure that the ventilation pipe in the oil filling container is unobstructed.

Fig. 117: Filling with oil

Maintenance work > Changing oil



5.

CAUTION! Risk of skin irritation from lube oil!



ENVIRONMENT!

Environmental risks from incorrect handling of lubricants!

For oil quantities and specifications see *Chapter 11.7.1 "Lubricant oil specifications" on page 178* Filling oil:

First, fill 3/4 of the listed quantity of oil.

- 6. Wait 5 10 minutes. The lube oil continues to flow.
  - ⇒ The oil level regulates itself in the oil system and in the oil chamber.
- 7. Check the oil level.
- 8. Fill the rest of the lube oil up to the mark on the sight glass.
  - $\Rightarrow$  The oil level is correct when it is between min. and max.
- 9. Close the oil filling container.



#### ENVIRONMENT!

Risk of environmental damage from incorrect storage of lube oil!

Clean the workspace thoroughly.

Dispose of residual lube oil in an environmentally-friendly way.

Clean all auxiliary equipment.

## Oil drainage (models without acoustic hoods)



Risk of scale

Risk of scalding from hot lube oil!

Allow the lube oil to cool down to the ambient temperature.

Fig. 119: Draining oil



Fig. 118: Sight glass for oil level display





Observe the volume of the waste oil and the oil-resistant receptacle. See ♥ Chapter 11.7.3 "Lubricant quantities" on page 181.

Have a receptacle ready.

- **3.** Open the oil fill opening.
  - $\Rightarrow$  Lube oil flows out more evenly from the oil drain.

#### 4.



Risk of skin irritation from old lube oil!

Remove the sealing cap from the drain valve.

If the sealing cap is very tightly in place, secure the drain valve using a wrench and loosen the sealing cap with an additional wrench.

### 5.

#### NOTICE!

Material damage to the drain hose from lube oil temperatures over 60°C!

Place the drain hose into the receptacle.

- **6.** Twist the drain hose onto the drain valve.
  - $\Rightarrow$  The drain valve opens automatically.
- 7.

#### CAUTION!

Risk of slipping from oil spillage!

Guide all emerging lube oil into the receptacle.

- **8.** Remove the drain hose.
  - $\Rightarrow$  The drain valve closes automatically.
- 9. Screw the sealing cap onto the drain valve.
- **10.** Close the oil fill opening tightly with a seal.

Maintenance work > Changing oil



<u>11.</u>

ENVIRONMENT!

Risk of environmental damage from waste oil!

Collect waste lube oil and residual oil properly and dispose of it in an environmentally-friendly manner.

Clean the workspace thoroughly.

Clean all auxiliary equipment.

## Filling with oil / models without acoustic hoods



Fig. 120: Filling machine stage oil

- **1.** Check that the sealing cap of the drain valve is firmly in place.
- 2. \_ Open the oil fill opening, the RED-marked locking screw.



3.

CAUTION! Risk of skin irritation from lube oil!



#### ENVIRONMENT!

Environmental risks from incorrect handling of lubricants!

For oil quantities and specifications see & Chapter 11.7.1 "Lubricant oil specifications" on page 178

Fill the lube oil in stages and in small quantities.

First, fill 3/4 of the listed quantity of oil.

- **4.** Wait 5 10 minutes. The lube oil continues to flow.
  - ⇒ The oil level regulates itself in the oil system and in the oil chambers.
- **5.** Check the lube oil level.
- 6. Fill the rest of the lube oil up to the mark on the sight glass.
  - $\Rightarrow$  The oil level is correct when it is between min. and max.
- **7.** Close the oil fill opening tightly with a seal.



Fig. 121: Sight glass for oil level display



Maintenance work > Changing the oil filter



ENVIRONMENT!

Risk of environmental damage from incorrect storage of lube oil!

Clean the workspace thoroughly.

Dispose of residual lube oil in an environmentally-friendly way.

Clean all auxiliary equipment.

### 8.3.5 Changing the oil filter



Fig. 122: Oil filter

Replace the oil filter each time the lubricating oil is changed.



#### WARNING!

Risk of scalding and skin irritation from hot, lubricating waste oil!

- **2.** Allow the lubricating oil to cool down to the ambient temperature.
- 3.

#### CAUTION!

Risk of skin irritation from lubricating waste oil!

Loosen the old oil filter using a strap wrench.

A residual quantity of oil may flow out of the filter. Catch the residual oil using a receptacle and cloth.

- **4.** Remove the old oil filter.
- **5.** Clean the seal surface.
- 6. Lightly oil the sealing ring of the new oil filter.
- **7.** Screw in the oil filter by hand.

Maintenance work > Replacing the intake filter



8. • ENVIRONMENT! Risk of environmental damage from waste oil!

Properly dispose of used oil filters, cloths and receptacles with residual oil.

## 8.3.6 Replacing the intake filter



Fig. 123: Replacing the intake filter

CA Risi par

CAUTION!

Risk of air contamination from scattered dust particles.

Open the cap locks of the intake silencer.

- **2.** Remove the maintenance flap.
- **3.** Loosen the intake filter by turning it anti-clockwise and remove it.



#### NOTICE!

Risk of machine damage from objects inside the intake silencer that enter the intake opening.

Remove residual dust inside the intake silencer.

- 5. Replace the intake filter.
- **6.** Fasten the intake filter in place by turning it clockwise. Check that it is aligned correctly.
- **7.** Fasten the maintenance flap on the housing of the intake silencer using the catch.
- **8.** Reset the maintenance indicator (in accordance with the given variation).



Maintenance work > Moving and checking the protective cover of the sheaves

### 8.3.7 Checking the sheaves

#### For wear and tear and damage



- **1.** Check for unusual wear and tear or obvious damage.
- **2.** Check for alignment and stability.
- **3.** If necessary, replace the sheaves.
- **4.** Assemble the sheaves.
- **5.** Fit the belt.  $\Leftrightarrow$  Chapter 6.3 "Starting commissioning" on page 105

Fig. 124: Sheaves

### 8.3.8 Moving and checking the protective cover of the sheaves

## Moving on models without acoustic hood



Fig. 125: Protective cover

Testing on models without acoustic hood

- **1.** Loosen the fitting of the protective cover before lifting the hinged motor support.
  - $\Rightarrow$  The protective cover can now be moved.
- **2.** Lift the hinged motor support, e.g. for changing the belts.
- **3.** Lower the hinged motor support.
  - $\Rightarrow$  The weight of the motor creates tension in the belts.
- **4.** Push the protective cover in the direction of the motor shaft and tighten it.
- **1.** Check the spacing of the protective cover of the motor shaft. During operation, the protective cover should be at a distance of approx. 10 mm from the motor drive shaft.
- **2.** Check the protective cover for firm seating and, if necessary, tighten it.

Maintenance work > Replacing belts



## 8.3.9 Replacing belts

#### Raising the hinged motor support



*Fig. 126: Raising the hinged motor support* 



#### WARNING!

Risk of injury from moving or rotating components!

Lift the hinged motor support using the hinge jig.

- **2.** Turn guide bushing (pos.3) anti-clockwise using the ratchet wrench.
  - $\Rightarrow$  The hinged motor support is raised.
- **3.** Raise the hinged motor support until the belts are fully relieved of tension.



1.

Belts may only be replaced as a set!

5. Replace belts.



**WARNING!** Risk of getting caught by rotating sheaves!

Î.	<u> </u>		
<u>î</u>	<u> </u>	Î	<u> </u>

**6.** • Observe the permissible groove layout.

Fig. 127: Permissible belt layout



Maintenance work > Replacing belts

#### **Pre-tensioning belts**



Fig. 128: Pre-tensioning belts

#### Adjusting the guide bushing



*Fig. 129: Adjusting the gauge of the guide bushing* 



Fig. 130: Tensioning the belts



## CAUTION!

Risk of injury from tensioning components!

Turn guide bushing (pos.3) clockwise with the ratchet wrench until the belts are pre-tensioned.

- ⇒ The hinged motor support is partly held by the belt drive and rests lightly on the guide bushing (pos.3).
- 8. Set gauge A.
  - Set self-locking nut (pos.4) to gauge A. Turn guide bushing (pos.3) on to the self-locking nut (pos.4) using the ratchet wrench.

DN/discharge side	Measurement A in mm
100	25
125	25
150	30
200	35
250	40
300	45
Delta Hybrid	



#### CAUTION!

Risk of injury from moving and rotating components!

Tension the belts.

- Secure the guide bushing (pos.3) with the self-locking nut (pos.4).
- The hinged motor support is supported entirely by the belt drive.





#### Checking the protective cover



Fig. 131: Inspecting the protective

## 8.3.10 Checking the AERZEN safety valve

#### Movement test

cover of the sheaves



Fig. 132: using a screwdriver

**10.** Check the spacing of the protective cover for the motor shaft.

The protective cover should be at a distance of approx. 10 mm from the motor drive shaft.

By loosening the fastening screws, the protective cover can be moved.

Check the protective cover for firm seating and, if necessary, tighten it.

- G2", G3", DN 50, DN 80, DN 125
- **1.** Remove the protective caps or locking screws from the maintenance holes in the protective cylinder.
- **2.** Guide a screwdriver into each hole.
- **3.** Raise the valve bell with the screw drivers using leverage force.
  - $\Rightarrow~$  The valve's opening function must be operational and the valve must move.
- **4.** Lower the valve bell.
- **5.** Remove the screwdrivers.
  - $\Rightarrow$  An intact valve will close.
- **6.** Insert the protective caps or sealing screws into the maintenance holes in the protective cylinder.

#### **Movement test**



Fig. 133: using the stirrup

- DN 150, DN 200, DN 300
- **1.** Raise the valve bell using the stirrup.
  - $\Rightarrow$  The valve's opening function must be operational and the valve must move.
- **2.** Release the pressure on the stirrup and lower the valve bell.
  - ⇒ An intact valve will close.



Maintenance work > Checking that sealing plugs have been removed

### 8.3.11 Changing the oil demister

Changing the oil demister



Fig. 134: Oil demister



- **3.** Replace the housing.
- **4.** Mount the hoses.
- **5.** Mount the electrical connections.

### 8.3.12 Checking that sealing plugs have been removed

Ensuring the cross-section of the balancing holes is free



Fig. 135: Sealing plug configuration

**1.** Check that the (plastic) sealing plugs have been removed from the balancing holes.



The sealing plugs are coated in machinecolour paint as part of the manufacturing process.

The number of sealing plugs varies depending on the machine type!

Depending on the design, they may already be removed before shipping or during preparations for commissioning.

- ⇒ If there are no more sealing plugs in place: finish the check.
- **2.** If the balancing holes are sealed:
  - $\Rightarrow$  Removing sealing plugs. finish the check.



Maintenance work > Checking the non-return flap

## 8.3.13 Checking the non-return flap

# Checking for wear and tear and tightness



Fig. 136: Non-return flap

**1.** Loosen the fastening screws.

Light impact on the flange cover of the non-return flap loosens the sealing and makes disassembly easier.

- 2. Remove the non-return flap from the housing.
- **3.** Carry out a visual inspection.
- **4.** If no damage and/or hardening is visible, the sealing is acceptable.
  - $\Rightarrow$  Re-use the non-return flap.
- **5.** If damage and/or hardening is visible, the sealing is not acceptable.
  - $\Rightarrow$  Replace the non-return flap.

#### Assembling the non-return flap

- **1.** Remove dirt, grease and used sealing agent from the flange surface.
- **2.** Apply sealing agent (liquid surface sealant) to the flange surface of the housing.
- **3.** Guide the non-return flap into the housing.



Remove any bleeding sealing agent with a cloth. Observe the curing time of the sealing material!

**4.** Screw on the flange cover.



Maintenance work > Checking the inlet and exhaust air openings on the acoustic hood

## 8.3.14 Cleaning the nozzle of the start-up relief device

3.

Cleaning the nozzle



Fig. 137: Start-up relief device

- **1.** Loosen the counternut (pos. 1).
- **2.** Remove the spindle (pos. 2).
  - $\Rightarrow$  The nozzle (pos. 4) in the hole is accessible.

WARNING! Risk of injury from escaping dirt particles!

Blow compressed air into the nozzle (pos. 4).

- $\Rightarrow$  Unobstructed cross-section of the nozzle.
- 4. Mount the spindle (pos. 2).
- 5. ► Setting the closing time of the start-up relief device. ♦ Chapter 11.10.4 "Start-up unloading device DN 80 to DN 400" on page 185
- **6.** Secure the spindle (pos. 2) with the nut (pos. 1).

#### 8.3.15 Checking the inlet and exhaust air openings on the acoustic hood

Checking the inlet and exhaust air openings Visual inspection of the supply air and exhaust air openings on the acoustic hood.

- **2.** Clean the openings. Remove dirt.
- Checking fan operation
- **1.** Check the direction of flow in the operating position with a closed acoustic hood. Observe the information in the installation drawing.
- **2.** If exhaust air is extracted from the acoustic hood, the check is finished.
  - $\Rightarrow$  The acoustic hood ventilator is operating correctly.
- **3.** If no waste air emerges from the acoustic hood, then the direction of rotation must be checked.
  - ⇒ The ventilator's direction of rotation is incorrect.
- **4.** If no waste air emerges from the acoustic hood, the ventilator is malfunctioning.
  - ⇒ Replace the ventilator.



Maintenance work > Checking the inlet and exhaust air openings on the acoustic hood

## Correcting the ventilator direction of rotation

**1.** Open the maintenance elements of the acoustic hood.



#### DANGER!

Risk of fatal injury from electric current!

Open the terminal box of the ventilator motor.

- **3.** Replace the connecting cable in the terminal box.
- **4.** Close the terminal box.
- **5.** Close the maintenance elements of the acoustic hood.
- **6.** Check the direction of the air flow during machine operation.

#### Replacing the ventilator

**1.** Open the maintenance elements of the acoustic hood.



#### DANGER!

Risk of fatal injury from electric current!

Remove the electrical connection,

## WARNING!

Risk of injury from rotating components!

Loosen the fastening screws on the ventilator.

- **4.** Replace the ventilator.
- 5. Mount the ventilator with fastening screws.
- 6.

#### DANGER!

Risk of fatal injury from electric current!

Establish an electrical connection.

- **7.** Close the maintenance elements of the acoustic hood.
- 8. Check the cooling air flow during machine operation.



## 8.3.16 Checking the belt guard

#### Damage and stability



Fig. 138: Belt guard

WARNING! Risk of injury from hot surfaces!

Check for damage and thorough stability.

(stable on the base support and machine stage)

- **2.** Remove dirt from the belt guard.
- **3.** If necessary, tighten the belt guard fastener. If damaged, replace it.
- **4.** Beware of any lubricant bleeding out of the drive motor. If lubricant bleeds out, inform the responsible staff at the location.

Seal any leaks.

## 8.3.17 Checking pipelines for tightness.

Checking discharge-side pipelines for tightness

**1.** Check pipelines for tightness (visual inspection).

Ensure that the pipelines have been depressurised!

- 2. If there are leaks
  - $\Rightarrow$  Replace seals or bushing.
- **3.** Reinforce the pipelines if necessary.
- **4.** Disassemble leaking pipe connections.
- **5.** Use new seals or bushing.
- **6.** Assemble pipe connections.

## 8.4 Cleaning after maintenance

Cleaning after maintenance work



1.

#### NOTICE!

Risk of damage! Do not used high pressure cleaners, steam jet pumps, grease removal agents, thinners, compressed air etc. as cleaning methods.

**2.** Dust and dirt must be cleaned with suitable cloths.

Commissioning after maintenance



- **3.** Clean components susceptible to scratches, display units and touch panels of control systems, gauges etc. with a soft, wet towel.
- **4.** Remove all cleaning agents from the immediate vicinity of the machine before commissioning.
- **5.** Dispose of cloths in an environmentally-friendly way.

## 8.5 Commissioning after maintenance

Commissioning after maintenance

- **1.** Inform the responsible on-site person about the result of the work carried out and agree commissioning steps with that person.
- **2.** Check all previously loosened screw connections for tightness.
- **3.** Mount all protective hardware and covers that were previously removed.
- **4.** Remove all used tools, materials and other equipment from the workspace.
- **5.** Clean the workspace. Remove operating substances, operating material, processing material and similar materials and dispose of them appropriately.
- 6. Ensure that there are no persons in the hazard area.
- 7. Release the main circuit breaker and activate it.
- 8. Release the EMERGENCY STOP function.
  - Start operation in accordance with the instruction in the "Operation" chapter. ♦ Chapter 7.3 "Switching on" on page 118
- **9.** Inform the responsible on-site person about the result of the work carried out.



Checks after maintenance work

## 8.6 Checks after maintenance work

Inspection	After the first 3 op. hrs	After the first 25 op. hrs
Acoustic hood ventilator	Check the direction of rotation	
	Check for correct operation	
Safety valve	check for correct operation	
Oil level	check and, if neces- sary, correct	Check, if necessary correct
Oil pressure	Check, if necessary correct	check and, if neces- sary, correct
Aligning the sheaves		check, if necessary correct
op. hrs = operating hours		

Safety instructions



## 9 Malfunctions

The following chapters describe possible causes of faults and steps to be taken to rectify them.

If faults cannot be rectified using the following instructions, contact the manufacturer.

## 9.1 Safety instructions

#### Improper fault rectification



#### WARNING!

Risk of injury due to improper operation fault rectification!

Improper fault rectification may lead to serious injury or material damage.

- Only rectify faults after decommissioning the machine.
- Secure the machine against restarting.
- Allow the machine to cool down to the ambient temperature.
- Before beginning work, ensure that there is sufficient space for installation work.
- Check the tidiness and cleanliness of the workspace.
- Only attempt to rectify faults with suitable tools.
- Ensure removed components are re-installed correctly.
- Re-install all fastening elements and observe the screw tightening torques.
- Before restarting, check that:
  - All safety and protective equipment is installed and functioning correctly.
  - There are no persons in the hazard area.

#### **Electrical system**



## DANGER!

**Risk of fatal injury from electrical current!** There is a risk of fatal injury from touching live components. Live electrical components may make uncontrolled movements and cause extremely

Before beginning work, switch off the electric power supply and secure it against restarting.



Safety instructions

Securing the machine against restarting		VARNING! An unauthorised or un have fatal consequence an unauthorised or unre- nachine can lead to ser nay be people located i - Before beginning wo supply and secure it	aregulated restart can es. egulated restart of the ious or fatal injuries. There n the hazard area. ork, switch off the energy against restarting.
Requirements for staff	The fault rectification work described here may only be performe by the designated personnel. The personnel entrusted with the respective fault rectification tasks are listed in the table of fault descriptions in addition to their designated tasks. Requirements in the event of malfunctions and for preparations		ed here may only be performed bersonnel entrusted with the ire listed in the table of fault ignated tasks. Inctions and for preparations for
	Personnel	Authorise	d electricians
		Service per Service	ersonnel
	for commis is necessa	ioning after rectificatior	n of a malfunction, the following
	Personnel:	<ul><li>Authorised</li><li>Service per</li></ul>	d electricians ersonnel
Protective equipment	For fault re	tification work the follow	wing is necessary:
	Protective	quipment: Protect Protect Safety	ive work clothing ive gloves shoes
Special tools	For fault re Special too	tification work the follow General to Ratchet w Tools for a General m ment	wing is necessary: bol kit rrench authorised electricians neasurement tools and equip-
	Special too	: Locking ke	еу

Fault diagnosis and troubleshooting



 Behaviour in the event of faults
 1.

 DANGER!
 Risk of injury during fault rectification!

 2.
 In the event of a malfunction, activate the EMERGENCY STOP immediately.

 3.
 Switch off the main circuit breaker and secure it.

 4.
 Immediately inform the responsible staff on location about the fault.

 5.
 DANGER!

 Risk of fatal injury from electric current!

 6.
 Ensure there is no live current.

 7.
 Ground and short-circuit the unit.

 8.
 Cover or shut off adjacent live parts.

9. Establish the cause of the fault.

## 9.2 Fault displays

#### AERtronic (optional) fault message



A detailed explanation of fault messages is contained in the separate operating manual AS-002.

Fig. 139: AERtronic display

Control system fault message

Depending on the customer's control system, additional fault messages can be recorded and displayed.

## 9.3 Fault diagnosis and troubleshooting

If, among the faults listed here, a fault occurs that can only be rectified by the manufacturer, contact customer service immediately. & *Chapter 1.4.2 "Customer service" on page 11* 



## **Malfunctions**

Fault diagnosis and troubleshooting

Fault description	Cause	Remedy	Personnel
Abnormal running sounds	Sheaves are not aligned properly.	Check and, if necessary, correct align- ment. & Chapter 8.3.7 "Checking the sheaves" on page 147	Service per- sonnel
	Bearing damage.	Replace bearings.	Manufacturer's customer service division
	Foreign bodies in gear wheels.	Check gear wheels, rectify the damaged areas and if necessary, replace them.	Manufacturer's customer service division
	Shaft deflection.	Locate shaft deflection, replace it.	Manufacturer's customer service division
Start unloading device does not close.	Nozzle is contaminated.	Clean the nozzle. & Chapter 8.3.14 "Cleaning the nozzle of the start- up relief device" on page 153	Service per- sonnel
The machine becomes too hot.	Intake filter is contami- nated (display unit max. -45 mbar).	Replace intake filter. 8.3.6 <i>"Replacing the intake filter" on page 146</i>	Service per- sonnel
	The ambient tempera- ture is too high.	Ensure there is adequate ventilation.	User
	Openings of the acoustic hood for inlet and exhaust air are contami- nated.	Clean the openings. & Chapter 8.3.15 "Checking the inlet and exhaust air openings on the acoustic hood" on page 153	User
	The acoustic hood fan is malfunctioning.	Replace the ventilator. & Chapter 8.3.15 "Checking the inlet and exhaust air openings on the acoustic hood" on page 153	Authorised electricians Service per- sonnel
	The fan's direction of rotation is incorrect.	Check the direction of rota- tion. ♦ Chapter 8.3.15 "Checking the inlet and exhaust air openings on the acoustic hood" on page 153	Service per- sonnel
	The permissible oper- ating data have been exceeded.	Check and comply with the operating data.	User
	Foreign bodies on the belt guard.	Remove dirt.	User
Oil present in con- veyed medium.	Wear and tear on seals.	Replace seals.	Manufacturer's customer service division

## **Malfunctions**

Commissioning after malfunction rectification



Fault description	Cause	Remedy	Personnel
	Oil level too high.	Correct the oil level. 8.3.3 <i>"Correcting the oil level" on page 135</i>	Service per- sonnel
	Balancing holes are sealed.	Remove sealing cap. & Chapter 8.3.12 "Checking that sealing plugs have been removed" on page 151	Service per- sonnel
Intake volume is too low.	Intake filter is contami- nated (display unit max. -45 mbar).	Replace intake filter. 8.3.6 <i>"Replacing the intake filter" on page 14</i> 6	Service per- sonnel
	Intake piping is leaking.	Seal intake piping.	Service per- sonnel
The motor requires too much power.	The operating data dif- fers from the order data.	Check operating data, comply with correct data.	User
	Mechanical damage.	Replace malfunctioning components.	Service per- sonnel
Belts are vibrating.	Wear and tear on belts.	Replace belts.	Service per- sonnel
	Sheaves are not aligned properly.	Check and, if necessary, correct align- ment. (5) <i>Chapter 8.3.7 "Checking the</i> <i>sheaves" on page 147</i>	Service per- sonnel
Machine turns in reverse after being shut down.	Non-return flap is leaking or malfunc- tioning.	Replace the non-return flap. & <i>Chapter</i> 8.3.13 "Checking the non-return flap" on page 152	Service per- sonnel

## 9.4 Status and error messages (component suppliers)

Control system fault message

Depending on the customer's control system, additional fault messages can be recorded and displayed.

## 9.5 Commissioning after malfunction rectification

Commissioning after fault rectification

- **1.** Check all previously loosened screw connections for tightness.
- **2.** Mount all protective hardware and covers that were previously removed.
- **3.** Remove all used tools, materials and other equipment from the workspace.
- **4.** Clean the workspace. Remove operating substances, operating material, processing material and similar materials and dispose of them appropriately.
- **5.** Inform the responsible on-site person about the result of troubleshooting.
- **6.** Ensure that there are no persons in the hazard area.



- **7.** Release the main circuit breaker and activate it.
- **8.** Release the EMERGENCY STOP function.
- **9.** Confirm the removal of the fault in the control system.
- **10.** Start operation in accordance with the instructions in the "Operation" chapter. ♦ *Chapter 7.3 "Switching* on" on page 118
- **11.** Inform the responsible on-site person about the result of the work carried out.

## 9.6 Checks after rectifying a malfunction

Inspection	After the first 3 op. hrs	After the first 25 op. hrs
Acoustic hood ventilator	Check the direction of rotation	
	Check for correct operation	
Safety valve	Check for correct operation	
Oil level	check and, if neces- sary, correct	Check, if necessary correct
Oil pressure	Check, if necessary correct	check and, if neces- sary, correct
Aligning the sheaves		check and, if neces- sary, correct
op. hrs = operating hours		
## Disassembly and disposal

Safety instructions



# 10 Disassembly and disposal

Protecting the environment and conserving resources are among AERZEN'S foremost priorities.

Once the machine's service life is over, it must be disassembled and disposed of in an environmentally-friendly way. The following is a set of recommendations for environmentally-friendly disposal.

## **10.1** Safety instructions

Improper disassembly



#### WARNING!

#### Risk of injury from improper disassembly!

Stored residual energy, sharp components, edges and corners on or in the machine or on the necessary tools can cause injury.

Before beginning work, ensure there is sufficient space.

Allow the machine to cool down to the ambient temperature.

- Proceed with caution when working with open, sharp-edged components.
- Ensure the tidiness and cleanliness of the workspace! Components and tools that are loosely stacked or lying around can cause accidents.
- Disassemble components correctly. Take into consideration the weight of each component. If necessary, use hoists.
- Secure components, so they do not topple or fall.
- If in doubt, contact the manufacturer.

**Electric current** 



#### DANGER!

#### Risk of fatal injury from electrical current!

Disassembly of live components can cause serious or fatal injury.

- Switch off the power to the operating cable.
- Check there is no live current.



Safety instructions

#### Disassembling the delivery line



#### WARNING!

# Risk of injury from compressed conveyed materials!

For the disassembly of pressurised components such as pipes, containers, hoses or valves, hot conveying material escapes with a strong gas flow. This can result in serious injury.

- Before beginning work, fully relieve pressurised components of pressure.
- Check that components are not pressurised.
- Only disassemble pressurised components when they are not under pressure.

<b>F</b>			
For conveyance of nitrogen		DANGER! Risk of suff Opening pipi escape freel leading to su – Minimise – Ventilate – Make a r approval	ocation from escaping residual gas! ing and screws can allow gas to y into the atmosphere, potentially iffocation. e residual gas as much as possible. the work environment properly. record of disassembly works after measurement by the operator
Requirements for staff	Requirements for disassembly:		
	Disassemb	ly of electric	al components
	Personnel:		Authorised electricians
	Personnel:	-	Authorised electricians with additional qualifications
	Requireme	nts for disas	sembly:
	Disassembly of mechanical components		
	Personnel:		Service personnel
Protective equipment	Requireme	nts for disas	sembly:



Disposal

	Protective equipmen	t:	<ul> <li>Protective work clothing</li> <li>Safety shoes</li> <li>Hearing protection</li> <li>Protective gloves</li> <li>Safety goggles</li> <li>Industrial hard hat</li> </ul>
Special tools	Requirements for dis	asse	embly:
	Special tool:		General tool kit Tools for authorised electricians Auxiliary materials, aids Lifting equipment Transport equipment
	Special tool:		Locking key

## 10.2 Disassembly

Preparing for disassembly:

- **1.** Immediately inform the responsible staff on site about the disassembly.
- **2.** Switch off the machine and secure it against restarting.
- **3.** Seal off the pressure line and remove it.
- **4.** Physically separate the entire electric power supply from the machine. Release stored residual energy.
- **5.** If necessary, separate the machine control system from a connected process control system.
- **6.** Remove operating and auxiliary materials and residual processing materials and dispose of them in an environmentally-friendly way.
- **7.** In addition, clean assemblies and components thoroughly. Dismantle them in accordance with local regulations for occupational safety and environmental protection.
- 8. Remove the machine's foundation bolts.
- **9.** During disassembly, there should be a general sorting of parts in accordance with disposal categories. § *"Categories for sorting" on page 168*

## 10.3 Disposal

The machine is composed primarily of steel, casting material and various non-ferrous metals. In general, metallic materials are fully recyclable.



Disposal

#### Proper disposal

In as far as no agreement has been made on the return or disposal of the machine, send dismantled components for recycling:

- Scrap metals.
- Send plastics for recycling.
- Sort and dispose of other components according to material composition.

#### Improper disposal

#### Oil and lubricants



#### Improper disposal can present a risk to the environment.

**ENVIRONMENT!** 

 Have insulating materials, electronic waste, electronic components, auxiliary materials and chemicals disposed of by professional waste disposal companies.

Environmental risk from improper disposal!

 If in doubt, contact the local authorities or specialist companies for information on environmentally-friendly waste disposal.

## ENVIRONMENT!

Environmental risk from oil!

The improper disposal of oil and lubricants can present a risk to the environment.

- Collect oil carefully, store it and dispose of it properly or recycle it.
- If in doubt, contact the local authorities or specialist waste disposal companies for information on environmentally-friendly waste disposal.

#### Battery



#### **ENVIRONMENT!**

#### **Environmental risk from batteries!**

The improper disposal of batteries, e.g. from the control system, can present a risk to the environment.

- Collect batteries and dispose of them properly at local collection points.
- If in doubt, contact the local authorities or specialist waste disposal companies for information on environmentally-friendly waste disposal.

# Disassembly and disposal

Disposal



Requirements for personnel	Disposal requirement Personnel:	s: Skilled staff for industrial waste
Protective equipment	Disposal requirement Protective equipment	<ul> <li>s:</li> <li>Protective work clothing</li> <li>Safety shoes</li> <li>Hearing protection</li> <li>Protective gloves</li> <li>Safety goggles</li> <li>Industrial hard hat</li> </ul>
Special tools	Disposal requirement Special tool:	s: Lifting equipment

#### Categories for sorting

Scrap i	ron	Non-ferrous metal (except for scrap iron)	Insulation material	Electronic waste (encoder elec- tronics)	Auxiliary mate- rials and chemi- cals
Scrap Scra Fou Scra rust Stai scra	ap steel indry scrap ap from non- ing steels inless steel ap	Aluminium	Various isolators (in terminal boxes)	Electrical tools	Lubricant and gear oils Grease
Used m material Stee Stee	etal/2A Is el beams el sheets	Copper	Voltage and current transformers	Measurement, con- trol and regulatory systems	Cleaning agents and solvents
Machine metal With tron	es made of hout elec- lics	Brass	Electric cables and leads		Paint residue
		Motor windings	Instrument wiring		Anti-corrosion agents
			Surge absorbers		Cloths (soaked in agents or chemi- cals)





Disposal

Scrap iron	Non-ferrous metal (except for scrap iron)	Insulation material	Electronic waste (encoder elec- tronics)	Auxiliary mate- rials and chemi- cals
		Heat insulation materials		AERtronic batteries
<ul> <li>This does not include:</li> <li>Hazardous adhesions</li> <li>Sealed hollow parts (due to danger of deflagration or hazardous contents)</li> </ul>	Valve disposal Remove the medium before disposal! Neutralise residual medium in the valves.		<ul><li>This does not include:</li><li>PCB capacitors</li></ul>	<ul> <li>Solvents, cleaning agents and paint res- idue must not be allowed to mix!</li> <li>Sort oils sepa- rately according to emulsions and solvents.</li> <li>Agents and chemicals must be collected in separate, labelled con- tainers.</li> </ul>

#### **Disposal of accessories**

#### Motor

- For safety reasons, disposal may only be carried out by specialists for industrial waste or by return to the manufacturer!
- The encoder electronics are electronic waste.

#### **Frequency inverter**



#### DANGER!

Danger due to explosion of the capacitor and the formation of toxic gases!

- For safety reasons, disposal may only be carried out by specialists for industrial waste or by return to the manufacturer!
- The encoder electronics are electronic waste.





# 11 Technical specifications

## 11.1 Dimensions and weights

#### **General information**

The following dimensions and weights relate to standard variants and can vary depending on the specific design.

Exact details can be found on the installation drawing.

Information on weight can be found on the packing note and the designation on the type plate.

Dimensions, including packaging, are included in the forwarding order.

Size	Width (W) mm	Depth (D) mm	Height (H) mm	Nominal diameter DN	Weight with acoustic hood, excluding motor and belt drive approx. kg
D 12	1250	1350	1500	100	520
D 17	1250	1350	1500	125	525
D 24	1250	1350	1500	125	565
D 28	1500	1800	1980	125	575
D 36	1500	1800	1980	150	1095
D 46	1700	2055	2111	150	1100
D 52	1500	1800	1980	150	1180
D 62	1700	2055	2111	200	1510
D 75	1900	2200	2345	250	1880
D 98	1900	2200	2345	250	2115
D 152	2100	2850	2345	300	3000

#### Tab. 3: Dimensions and weights

These dimensions and weights relate to the standard design and are approximate values. The information can vary depending on the order.



## 11.2 Dimension specifications sheet

An accompanying dimension specifications sheet is provided with the product documentation.

These documents contain important dimensions for installation and set-up.

Operating data



# 11.3 Operating data



Technical performance data

## 11.4 Technical performance data

Tab. 4: Operating and application limits

Positive pressure operation				
Size	Differential pressure	volume flow	Motor rating	
	max. mbar	max. m³/h	max. kW	
D 12 H	1500	670	37	
D 12 S	1000	690	30	
D 17 L	800	810	30	
D 24 H	1500	1370	75	
D 24 S	1000	1390	55	
D 28 L	800	1340	45	
D 36 H	1500	1900	110	
D 36 S	1000	2150	75	
D 46 L	800	2350	75	
D 52 S	1000	3120	90	
D 62 H	1500	3400	160	
D 62 S	1000	3500	110	
D 75 L	800	3870	132	
D 98 H	1500	5600	250	
D 98 S	1000	5800	200	
D 152 H	1500	8700	400	
D 152 S	1000	8900	315	

These operating limits are maximum values. Difficult operating conditions can adversely affect these data.

Rotation speed / pressure limits for Klüber oil

 $\circledast$  "Rotational speed and pressure limits for use of Klüber 4UH1-46N"6 on page 180

**Environmental limits** 

Data	Value	Unit
Temperature range	-10 to 40	°C
Relative humidity	0 to 80	%
Chemical-free atmosphere		

Maximum installation elevation

Type plate(s)



Data	Value	Unit
max. installation elevation above NN*	1000	m

If installing at a different elevation, observe the order-specific design data sheets.

**Environmental limits** 

Data	Value	Unit
Temperature range	-10 to 40	°C
Mounting of acoustic hood heating	less than -10	°C
Relative humidity	0 to 80	%
Chemical-free atmosphere		

#### **Operating period**

Data	Value	Unit
Maximum continuous operating period	24	hrs
Pause until next operation	1	h

## 11.5 Type plate(s)

#### Type plates and placement

#### Placement on the machine stage



Fig. 140: Placement of signage

Manufacturer plate - pos.1



Fig. 141: Manufacturer plate

Placement on the unit

Pos.1 Manufacturer plate Pos.2 Type plate



Type plate(s)

#### Type plate - pos.2





- Pos.1 Machine type
- Pos.2 Factory/serial number
- Pos.3 Order no.
- Pos.4 Machine rotational speed
- Pos.5 Power consumption
- Pos.6 Year of manufacture
- Pos.7 Weight
- Pos.8 Motor rotational speed
- Pos.9 Conveyed amount
- Pos.10 Intake pressure (absolute) p1
- Pos.11 Positive pressure, discharge p2e

#### Placement on the acoustic hood



Fig. 143: Acoustic hood signage

The manufacturer/type plate is on the operating side of the acoustic hood.

Pos.1 / acoustic hood Manufacturer and type plate



Type designation

#### Manufacturer and type plate - pos.1



**AERZEN** 

Fig. 144: Acoustic hood manufacturer/performance data plate

- Pos.1 Manufacturer, including address
- Pos.2 Designation
- Pos.3 Machine type
- Pos.4 Customer order no.
- Pos. 5 Serial number
- Pos.6 Year of manufacture
- Item 7 max. intake pressure (absolute)-p1
- Item 8 max. discharge pressure (absolute) -p2
- Item 9 Nominal power of motor
- Item 10 Machine weight (total)

The type designation is derived from the following table:

#### Tab. 5: Example: **D 62 S**

Designation	Explanation	Details
D	Product designation	Rotary lobe com- pressor
62	Maximum flow volume in m <sup>3</sup> /min (approx.)	
S	Design	E: Vacuum design up to -700 mbar
		L: Pressure differ- ences up to 800 mbar
		S: Pressure differ- ences up to 1000 mbar
		H: Pressure differ- ences up to 1500 mbar



#### Safety valve signage



When using the AERZEN safety valve the type plate is on the valve housing.

Pos. 1 Manufacturer and type plate

Fig. 145: Signage

#### Safety valve type plate



Fig. 146: Manufacturer/performance data plate

- Pos.1 Manufacturer, including address
- Pos.2 Material
- Pos.3 Nominal diameter
- Pos.4 Year of manufacture
- Item 5 Customer order no.
- Pos.6 Application temperatures
- Pos.7 Valve set pressure
- Pos.8 Narrowest cross-section
- Pos.9 Maximum permissible pressure
- Pos. 10 max. flow rate
- Pos. 11 Medium type

## 11.6 Noise levels

Information on noise emissions

This information is determined in accordance with the performance data. Schapter 11.4 "Technical performance data" on page 173.

No-load operation or operation below the maximum performance values reduces noise emissions.

Machines without an acoustic hood have considerably higher noise emissions. Observe the measures for noise emission reduction. & Chapter 5.2 "Requirements for the installation site" on page 91

**Measurement requirements** 

- applied basic standard DIN EN ISO 2151
- measured according to basic standard DIN EN ISO 3744
- with acoustic hood
- connected, insulated pipelines
- tolerance: ±2 dB(A)

Operating materials > Lubricant oil specifications



rusilive pressure
-------------------

Size	A-weighted sound pressure level, $L_{pA}dB(A)$
	(anechoic room conditions)
D 12 H	73
D 12 S	72
D 17 L	66
D 24 H	76
D 24 S	74
D 28 L	70
D 36 H	76
D 36 S	76
D 46 L	70
D 52 S	78
D 62 H	81
D 62 S	79
D 75 L	77
D 98 H	81
D 98 S	79
D 152 H	81
D 152 S	80

## **11.7 Operating materials**

## 11.7.1 Lubricant oil specifications

Lube oil specification



#### Choice of lubricants

When operating the machine only use the following operating subtances!

The quality of lube oil has a considerable effect on the service life of the machine.

When selecting the type of lube oil, the application conditions and the relevant additives and viscosity class are decisive.

	Lubricant designation	
AERZEN	DELTA LUBE 06	



Operating materials > Lube oil in the food and pharmaceutical industry

## 11.7.2 Lube oil in the food and pharmaceutical industry

Lubricant allocation Lubricant oil in the food and pharmaceutical industry

Selection criteria for the required lubricants			
	Lube oil		
Lubricant designation	ISO VG 46		
Lubricant designation	KLÜBER OIL		
	4UH1-46N.		

Lubricant oil in the food and pharmaceutical industry			
Requirements for use			
permissible pressure differ- ence			
$\Delta p zul = \Delta pmax x 0.8 bar$	x		
permissible rotational speed			
n permissible = n max x 0.8			

Oil change interval: KLÜBER 4UH1-46N

After every subsequent 4,000 op. hours.

Longer operating hours are only permissible upon evidence of their suitability on the basis of an oil analysis!



Operating data below or above the following are not approved!

Consult AERZEN for further information.



Operating materials > Lube oil in the food and pharmaceutical industry

Machine type	n Maximum permis- sible rotational speeds 1/min	∆p Maximum permissible pressure mbar for S and H designs	
		Overpressure	Vacuum pressure
D 12 S/H	12000	1200	-700
D 24 S/H	10500	1200	-700
D 36 S/H	8200	1200	-700
D 52 S	6500	1200	-700
D 62 S/H	6500	1200	-700
D 98 S/H	5200	1200	-700
D 17 L	12000	no $\Delta p$ limitation for the L range	
D 28 L	10500		
D 46 L	8200		
D 75 L	6500		

#### Tab. 6: Rotational speed and pressure limits for use of Klüber 4UH1-46N



Operating materials > Lubricant quantities

## 11.7.3 Lubricant quantities

Machine lube oil levels



The following values for lube oil levels are guide values. The main factor in determining the oil fill quantity is the displays of the relevant oil level pointer.

#### Tab. 7: Models with acoustic hoods

Total oil quantity Oil level: Middle sight glass on the acoustic hood					
Operating substance	Machine type	Filling quantity, approx.	Unit		
Lube oil	D 12	2.1	Litre (I)		
	D 17	2.4			
	D 24	2.6			
	D 28	3.3			
	D 36	3.5			
	D 46	4.1			
	D 52	8.1			
	D 62	8.1			
	D 75	9.3			
	D 98	18			
	D 152	30.0			

Tab. 8: Models without acoustic hoods

Total oil quantity				
Oil level: With sight glas	ses on the unit			
Operating substance	Machine type	Filling quantity, approx.	Unit	
Lube oil	D 12	1.9	Litre (I)	
	D 17	2.2		
	D 24	2.4		
	D 28	3.1		
	D 36	3.3		
	D 46	3.9		
	D 52	7.9		



Coating

#### Total oil quantity

Oil level: With sight glasses on the unit				
Operating substance	Machine type	Filling quantity, approx.	Unit	
	D 62	7.9		
	D 75	9.1		
	D 98	17.0		
	D 152	29.5		

#### Drive motor grease quantity

Observe the separate motor documentation and the information on the type plate of the motor.

Operating material	Motor size	Filling quantity, approx.	Unit
Grease	Observe the information in the motor documentation and		
	on the type plate!		

## 11.8 Coating

**Corrosion protection** 

The housing surfaces receive the following coatings to protect them against corrosion:

Standard coating	
Undercoat	Corrosion protection on alkyd resin basis
End coating	Alkyd resin surface coating

Coating for increased	l corrosion protection
Undercoat	Corrosion protection on 2-component,
Intermediate coating	epoxy resin, micaceous iron oxide basis
End coating	Polyurethane surface coating



## **11.9 Electrical details**

#### 11.9.1 Voltage fluctuations

Permissible voltage fluctuations

Permissible voltage fluctuations are described in the international standard IEC 60038 subject to country-specific supply voltage tolerances.

Machine use only in a stable three-phase power supply. Voltage fluctuations or drops beyond the tolerance level may cause serious damage to the drive system.

#### 11.9.2 Earthing strap cross-sections

Earthing strap

	kW	mm²
to	55	14
to	200	70
to	315	2 x 70

#### 11.9.3 Motor overload protection

Setting value

Max % value, nominal motor current	
110 %	

#### 11.9.4 Fan performance data

Fan performance data



Machine size	Rotation fre- quency 1/min / 50Hz	Volume flow m3/h	Consumption KW	Nominal voltage V	Frequency Hz
DN 100	2800	3200	0.36	400	50-60
DN 125	2800	3200	0.36	400	50-60
DN 150	1450	4000	0.16	400	50-60
DN 200	875	5550	0.34	400	50-60
DN 250	1060	6800	0.82	400	50-60

Accessory information > Intake filter

## 11.10 Accessory information

#### 11.10.1 Oil pressure

**Technical data** 

Oil pressure		Unit
Factory setting	1.1 to 5.0	bar
Recommended oil pressure at operating temperature	3.0	bar
Shut-down	≤1.1	bar

AERZEN

Oil pressures outside this range can be implemented with the introduction of special modifications after consultation with AERZEN.

Schapter 7.8.1 "Adjusting the oil pressure regulating valve" on page 123



Machine sizes D62S, D62H and D75L do not have an oil pump. Oil pressure monitoring is not necessary.

## 11.10.2 Oil filter Technical data

Oil filter		Unit
Filter fineness	7	μm
Filter resistance in clean condition	approx. 0.2	bar
max. Filter resistance	2.0	bar

Schapter 3.10.18 "Oil filter" on page 71

## 11.10.3 Intake filter Technical data

Intake filter		Unit
Filter resistance in clean condition	> 10	mbar
max. filter resistance	45	mbar
Filter class G4		



## 11.10.4 Start-up unloading device DN 80 to DN 400

**Technical data** 

Start-up unloading device DN 80 to DN 400		Unit
Voltage	230	V
Frequency	50	Hz
Protection type	IP 65	
Power	8	W
closed without current	t	

## 11.10.5 Balancing grade

Balancing type



The vibration behaviour of the machines is determined not only by the balancing grade of the drive shafts but also by the balancing grade of the drive elements.

The drive shafts of the pistons and rotors are balanced according to the half-key principle. Sheaves and couplings must therefore correspond to balancing type "H".



# **12** Notes on the Declaration of Conformity

	This document is provided for informational pur- poses only and gives an account of the contents of the Declaration of Conformity. The original docu- ment is provided with the product or is sent in a separate document.			
<b>(</b>	ERZEN	1		
Declar	ation o	of Conformity		CE MRL 1012_1
pursuant to	he EC Mach	inery Directive 2006/42/EC,	Annex II 1A	
Franslation of	Original Dec	claration of conformity		((
Manufacture	r		Representative purs	uant to the Machinery Directive
			Representative for to	echnical documentation
Aerzener Mas	schinenfabrik	GmbH	Mr Björn Irtel	
Phone: +49 5	154 81-0		Aerzener Maschinenfa	abrik GmbH
ax: +49 515	4 81-9191		Phone: +49 5154 81-0	
E-mail: info@	aerzener.de		Fax: +49 5154 81-919	91
nternet: www	.aerzen.com		E-mail: info@aerzene	r.de
Reherweg 28			Internet: www.aerzen.	com
31855 Aerzer	n, Germany		Reherweg 28	
			31855 Aerzen, Germa	any
Traduct				
Designation				
Fvpe				
Serial no.				
Order no.				
Year of const	ruction			
We hereby de	eclare that the	e above product complies with	h all applicable provisions of the N	lachinery Directive 2006/42/EC.
The aforeme Directive 2 (recast) 2006 The followin DIN EN IS	ntioned proc 006/42/EC of /42/EC g harmonise O 12100:201	duct fulfils the requirements f the European Parliament an of standards were applied: 1-03 Safety of machinery - G	s of the following applicable dir d of the Council of 17 May 2006 of eneral principles for design - Risk	ectives: n machinery, and amending Directive 95/16/EC assessment and risk reduction (ISO 12100-2010)
DIN EN 10 1012-1:2010	12-1:2011-02	2 Compressors and vacuum p	oumps - Safety requirements - Pa	rt 1: Air compressors; German version EN
nformation o	n	Managing director	Signature	Location, date of issue
Signatory				



# 13 Glossary

•Bar chart display	A bar chart display is a display method which uses a scale to represent the size of a signal with a representative bar that changes in length depending on the signal size.
•Belt run	The belt section between two sheaves is termed a "belt run".
•EMERGENCY STOP function	A function intended to alleviate the danger of impending haz- ards in terms of injury or damage to persons and machines during operation or to reduce the danger of hazards that are already present.
	A function that is activated by one single action by an individual person.
	The purposeful shut-down of the machine to avoid a dan- gerous situation. Voltage-carrying components are still active.
	Emergency stop.
●Machine	A machine is an assembly of linked parts or components, at least one of which moves. A machine is fitted or intended to be fitted with a drive system. The machine has a proper intended use and is assembled for a specific purpose. Another technical term for "machine" is "unit".
•Machine stage	A machine stage is an incomplete machine. It is an assembly that almost constitutes a machine, but that does not fulfil a specific function. A machine stage is only intended to be installed in and added to other machines or other incomplete machines.
●Modbus RTU	Modbus RTU transfers data in binary form. This ensures a good data throughput rate. The data cannot be evaluated directly by persons, rather they must first be converted into a readable format.
•PROFIBUS-DP	PROFIBUS DP involves the communication of central con- trol equipment via a fast serial connection with decentralized input /output modules.
•Stop category 0	Stop category 0.
	Shut-down by means of immediate interruption of the power supply to the machine.
	Shut-down by means of mechanical separation (uncoupling) of components that pose a danger and their mechanical drive elements and, if necessary, by means of a braking procedure.



# 14 Index

# A

Accessories 59
Performance data
Acoustic hood
Safety device 43
AERtronic
Alignment
Dowelling
Application limits
Assemblies
Description

## В

Balancing grade
Technical data 185
Balancing type
Technical data 185
Belt drive
Belt guard
checking
Safety equipment
Belts
Replacement 148

## С

Changing oil	142
Checks	
after a malfunction	163
After maintenance	157
Cleaning	
Maintenance	155
Coating	182
Commissioning	
after a fault	162
After a malfunction	122
After adjustment	122
After maintenance	156
Checks	115
performing	105

Preparation 102
Safety instructions
Control elements
Copyright protection 10
Corrosion protection
Customer service 1 <sup>4</sup>
D
Decommissioning 122
Delivery
Dimension specifications sheet 17
Dimensions
Weights
Disassembly 166
Safety instructions 164
Discharge silencer
Base support 66
Discharge-side pipeline
Checking
Disposal
Battery 167
Categories for sorting 168
Oil
proper disposal
Safety instructions
Drive motor
factory installation 6
E
Earthing strap, cross-sections 183
The state of the former of the se

<b>o</b>	
Electrical information	
Earthing strap, cross-sections	183
Motor overload protection	183
Voltage fluctuations	183
EMERGENCY STOP	40
Emergency	117
Emissions	177
Environmental limits 173,	174



0
1
1
1
1

## F

Fan	
Performance data	
Fault diagnosis	
Troubleshooting 160	
Fault displays	
AERtronic	
First filling	
Oil	
Frequency converter	
Operation	

## G

Gauge		•	•	•	•	•		•	•						•	•	•	•		64	

## Η

Hazard area	
Operating area	48
Hinged support	43

## I

Information on AERtronic
Safety instructions 89
Installation elevation
Instrumentation
Shut-down
Insulating sheathing 43
Intake filter
replacing
Technical data 184
Intake silencer
Intended use

## κ

Klüber oil operating limits 173
L
Lube oil specification
Oils
Lubricants
Filling quantities 181
Μ
Machine terminal strip
Maintenance
Safety instructions 127, 158
Maintenance indicator
Maintenance schedule
Normal operation 130
Maintenance work
Manufacturer
max. operating period
Misuse
foreseeable 30
Motor overload protection 183
Motor shaft
Sheave cover
Ν

Noise emissions	 	 	 177
Non-return flap	 	 	 67
replacement	 	 	 152

## 0

	. 70
	151
	. 71
	145
	184
134,	135
135,	137
138,	139
	  134, 135, 138,



## Oil pressure

Technical data 184
Oil pressure gauge 65
Oil pressure regulating valve
Adjustment
Oil pressure switch
Operating
Safety instructions
Operating area
Hazard area
Operating data 172
Operating mode
Operating principle
Operating substances 181
Operator
Overview
Assemblies

## Ρ

Packaging
Performance data 173
Personnel
Qualifications
Preservation 85, 86
Pressure and temperature switches 62
Protective cover
Sheaves
Protective equipment
Safety

## Q

Qualifications	
Personnel	35
R	
Replacement parts	34
Requirements	
Installation site	91
Residual risks	12

## S

Safety
Safety classifications
Safety device 40
Safety valve
checking
Sealing plug
removal
Securing the machine against restarting 49
Sheave
checking
Start unloading device
adjusting
Start-up relief device
Cleaning the nozzle 153
Start-up unloading device
Data: DN 80 to DN 400
Storage
Packaging
Storage for over 12 months
Packaging
Storage for over 12 months in a tropical climate
Packaging
Switching off
Operating mode
Switching on
Symbols
in the manual 8
т
Technical data
Tools
Transport
Installation site
Packaged units 81
Safety instructions
Transport inspection
Completeness 80

Transport damage ..... 80



## Troubleshooting

Behaviour	160
Type designation	176
Type plate	177
Manufacturer	175
Type plates	
Manufacturer plate	174
Signage	174

## V

Valves	
adjusting	122
Ventilator	69
Voltage fluctuations	183

# **SECTION 3**

## **DELTA Hybrid Combination Base - Discharge Silencer**

#### Description: Combination base - discharge silencer

Base/discharge silencer includes three-chamber reactive silencer built as a pressure vessel, stage mounting-flange with studs, discharge connection with integrated check valve, hinged motor plate, entirely supported on vibration isolating feet. The silencer is also free of any absorption material that would break down over time. The silencer is designed as an ATEX Spark Arrestor, contact Aerzen for certification details.

#### Materials of construction:

Silencer: Pressure vessel quality carbon steel S 235 JR (St 37-2) equivalent to ASTM A 283 Grade B

Pressure vessel code: PED (European directive) PED – AD 2000, DGRL 97/23/EG with consideration given to static <u>and</u> dynamic stress (fatigue resistance)

Maximum operating temperature: 200 °C (392 °F)

Maximum operating pressure:1.7 bar gauge (25 psig)

Test pressure: 3.1 bar gauge (45 psig)

Shell thickness varies by size: 6mm (1/4") for DN-100  $\rightarrow$  13mm (1/2") for DN-250 & DN-300

ASME (pressure vessel code): Hybrid "H" units utilize an ASME coded base/discharge silencer

#### Performance:

Pressure drop of the entire Base-Silencer with connecting housing and check valve, at the maximum allowable flow is 35 mbar (0.5 psi). This difference in pressure is accounted for in the power calculations of the Delta Hybrid package.









**Description:** Combination dry air intake filter and absorption type silencer with filter element located downstream from the silencer chamber. The filter element is arranged, looking in direction of flow, directly upstream of the blower stage and protects the Hybrid Stage from wear as a result of dust particles carried along in the air current.

#### Materials of construction:

Casing:	Powder coated (RAL# 5001) Carbon Steel			
	Maximum operating data: 60 °C (140 °F) and – 70 mbar (-2.07"Hg)			
	Removable maintenance lid is held in place with quick release clamps			
Absorption material:	Flame retardant, polyester based urethane foam, grey in color,			
	secured in place with perforated steel			
Filter element:	Thermally bound, food safe, polyester fibers, free of PVC, white in color			
	Filter element mounts with a quick release turn and lock arrangement.			

#### Performance:

Filtration class: G4 per EN 779 (greater than 90% of synthetic dust particles), equivalent to ASHRAE 52.2 MERV 7 (50-70% @3-10 microns) Pressure-drop of the entire silencer and clean filter at the maximum allowable flow: 10 mbar (0.15 psi) Pressure drop filter element: 5 mbar (2" WC) clean, or replace at 45 mbar max. (18" WC) Noise reduction: 10-15 dB mean noise reduction across audible octave bands.



## Aerzen USA Corporation

108 Independence Way – Coatesville, PA 19320 Tel: (610) 380-0244 Fax: (610) 380-0278

www.aerzen.com/en-us

#### DELTA Hybrid Pressure Inlet/Filter Silencer DN-100 to DN-300

Date	Doc #	Page
01-25-2023	H-6-0245 revision "K"	1 of 2

Inlet Silencer Part Numbers							
Package Size	DN-100	DN-125		DN-150		DN-	200
Stage Size	D12S/H	D195	D24S/H	D29S	D36S/H	D52S	D62S/H
Pressure Filter / Silencer Assembly	181160	181179	181179	180949	180949	2000023357	186330
Replacement Filter Element	2000049286	2000049286	2000049286	2000049287	2000049287	182759000	2000049288

DELTAHybrid				
Package Size DN-250 DN-300				
Stage Size	D76S	D98S/H	D152S/H	
Pressure Filter / Silencer Assembly	2000055731	186326	2000013126	
Replacement Filter Element	170836000	185404000	2000049289 (X2)	



#### Aerzen USA Corporation 108 Independence Way – Coatesville, PA 19320

Tel: (610) 380-0244 Fax: (610) 380-0278

www.aerzen.com/en-us

## DELTA Hybrid Pressure Inlet/Filter Silencer DN-100 to DN-300

Date	Doc #	Page
01-25-2023	H-6-0245 revision "K"	2 of 2


### Description: Discharge "Connecting Housing" DN100 through 250 (<1000 mbar)

Connection Housing flanged to the outlet of the combination base - discharge silencer

It houses a full-bore check-valve: steel embedded in rubber, closes naturally by gravity without use of a spring. The check-valve flap can easily be pulled out for inspection, maintenance or replacement without disconnecting the piping – simply by removing the bolts and lifting the cover.

Connection to the discharge piping via flexible sleeve connector (standard for air applications) or flanged expansion joint (optional).

### Materials of construction:

<u>Connecting housing</u>: DN 100 to 250 connecting housings are made from EN-GJL-250 cast iron equivalent to ASTM A48 Grade 40B. Pressure code: PED 97/23/ED (European directive), maximum operating data: 200 °C (392 °F) and 1.7 bar gauge (25 psig).

Check-valve: Seat: metal, flap: steel embedded in EPDM up to 135°C (275°F) – Option: Silicone rubber.

(Low Pressure Applications) DELTA HYBRID Discharge Housing (<1000 mbar) Part Numbers										
Filter nominal size	DN-100	DN	DN-125 DN-150 DN-200		DN-250	DN-300				
Stage Designation	D12S	D19S	D24S	D29S	D36S	D52S	D62S	D76S	985	1525
Discharge Housing (Sleeved)	178664	17	8665		178666	5	178667		180295 *Some versions are integral to Base Frame*	Integral to Base Frame

05/05/2022



Aerzen USA Corporation 108 Independence Way – Coatesville, PA 19320 Tel: (610) 380-0244 Fax: (610) 380-0278 www.aerzen.com/en-us

Delta Hybri	id – Discharge Connectii DN-100 – DN-250	ng Housing
Date	Doc #	Page

revision "F"

1 of 2

H-6-0247

# **DELTAHYBRID**

# SOUND ENCLOSURE COOLING FAN



The **DELTAHYBRID** is equipped with an electric cooling fan when a sound enclosure is supplied. The electric cooling fan uses 460Vac/3ph/60Hz motor. Each DELTAHYRBID cooling fan is wired to a motor starter located in the control panel integrated into the rear of the sound enclosure.

For units with or without an AER tronic controller, the cooling fan will be setup from the factory to have the fan start immediately when the main drive motor starts and run-on for 10 minutes after the main drive motor is stopped. If the AER tronic controller is installed, the controller can turn the cooling fan on/off based on ambient temperature inside the sound enclosure to reduce overall power consumption. For controller to manage the cooling fan, an additional RTD must be installed to monitor ambient temperature.

Sound Rated Volume Displaced kW (HP) RPM Part No.  $cfm (m^3/h)$ Enclosure Amps DN-100/125 0.13 (0.17) 1600 1686 (2400) 185992000 0.27 DN-150 0.47 (0.63) 2825 (4800) 0.67 1520 185993000 DN-200 0.71 (0.96) 1.15 1600 4217 (7165) 185994000 DN-250/300 1.22 (1.63) 1.86 1570 6650 (11300) 185991000

Fans Data by Sound Enclosure Size:

Material of Blades: Motor Protection:

Sheet Steel with Black plastic coating or Black plastic (size dependent) each motor is equipped with thermal overload switches and the motor starter monitors for current overload

Approvals:

UL1004-1; CSA C22.2 Nr.100; EN60034, CE



### **Aerzen USA Corporation** 108 Independence Way - Coatesville, PA 19320

Tel: (610) 380-0244 Fax: (610) 380-0278 www.aerzen.com/en-us

<b>DELTA</b> <i>HYBRID</i> – Sound Encl. Cooling Fans	
-------------------------------------------------------	--

Date	Doc #	Page
09/10/2019	H-6-0248 revision "D"	1 of 1

# Check Valve: DN-100 through DN-300

**Description:** Housed in the connecting housing is a full-bore, steel embedded in rubber check-valve that closes naturally by gravity without use of spring. The check-valve flap can easily be pulled out for inspection, maintenance, or replacement without disconnecting the piping by removing the bolts and lifting the cap.



### Materials of construction:

Temperature	Discharge Pressure	Flap Sealing Material		
Up to 149 °C (300 °F)	Low pressure (≤ 14.5 PSI)	EPDM (standard)*		
Up to 200 °C (392 °F)	High pressure (> 14.5 PSI)	Silicone*		

\*DN-250 & DN-300 units: Stainless steel plate with an outer ring made of the sealing material \*\*DN-200 and smaller units: Steel plate fully embedded in the sealing material

### Part Numbers:

Size DN	EPDM Check Valve Assembly P/N	Silicone Check Valve Assembly P/N
100	178654	180878
125	178654	180878
150	178655	180879
200	178655	180879
250	168705	168711
300	158608	178266



### Aerzen USA Corporation

108 Independence Way – Coatesville, PA 19320 Tel: (610) 380-0244 Fax: (610) 380-0278 www.aerzen.com/en-us

### Delta Hybrid – Check Valve

Date	D	oc #	Page					
09/10/2019	H-6-0253	revision "D"	1 of 1					



MEDIA BEING CONVEYED = AIR OR NITROGEN

BACKING RING INCLUDED WITH JOINT

MATERIAL	MAX. TEMP.	DESIGN PRESSURE		
EPDM	300 <b>°</b> F	-15"Hg to 25 psig		

MATERIALS OF CONSTRUCTION: EPDM

PACKAGE	ØA	В	с	D	PART No. 21-003168	EXPANSION JOINT SPECIFICATIONS		TIONS		CLAMPS	
SIZE	(Sleeve ID)	(150# ANSI Flange size)	(Length)	(Pipe Engagement)	MATERIAL EPDM	AXIAL COMPRESSION	AXIAL EXTENSION	LATERAL OFFSET	ANGULAR ROTATION	QTY	PART No. 21-000910
DN-050	2 <sup>3</sup> / <sub>8</sub>	2	8.00	2.31	-02X02EG	0.50	0.25	0.50	2°	1	_079-085
DN-080	$3\frac{1}{2}$	3	8.00	2.31	-03X03EG	0.50	0.25	0.50	2°	1	_104-112
DN-080	$3\frac{1}{2}$	4	8.00	2.31	-03X04EG	0.50	0.25	0.50	2°	1	_104-112
DN-100	$4\frac{1}{2}$	4	8.00	2.31	-04X04EG	0.50	0.25	0.50	2°	1	_130-140
DN-125	5 <u>9</u> 16	5	9.00	2.5	-05X05EG	0.50	0.25	0.50	2°	2	_150-162
DN-125	$5\frac{1}{2}$	5	9.00	2.5	-05X05EG-A1	0.50	0.25	0.50	2°	2	_150-162
DN-125	5 <u>9</u> 16	6	9.00	2.5	-05X06EG	0.50	0.25	0.50	2°	2	_150-162
DN-125	5 <del>1</del>	6	9.00	2.5	-05X06EG-A1	0.50	0.25	0.50	2°	2	_150-162
DN-150	6 <sup>5</sup> / <sub>8</sub>	6	9.00	2.5	-06X06EG	0.50	0.25	0.50	2°	2	_187-200
DN-150	6 <del>5</del>	8	10.00	2.5	-06X08EG	0.50	0.25	0.50	2°	2	_187-200
DN-200	8 <del>5</del> 8	8	10.00	2.75	-08X08EG	0.75	0.25	0.50	2°	2	117191 (AMD)
DN-200	8 <del>5</del>	10	10.00	2.75	-08X10EG	0.75	0.25	0.50	2°	2	117191 (AMD)
DN-250	10 <sup>3</sup> / <sub>4</sub>	10	10.00	2.75	-10X10EG	0.75	0.25	0.50	2°	2	_290-305
DIN-250	10 <del>2</del>	12	10.00	2.75	-TUXTZEG	0.75	0.25	0.50	2-	2	_290-305
DN-300	$12\frac{3}{4}$	12	10.00	2.75	-12X12EG	0.75	0.25	0.50	2°	2	160404000

DATE

### \* Dimension in INCHES

Aerzen

www.aerzenusa.com

USA Corp.

108 Independance Way, Coatesville PA, 19320



EPDM EXPANSION JOINT WITH CLAMPS PIPE SLEEVE TO ANSI FLANGE

#### (610) 380–0244 PH, (610) 380–0278 FX $\left|\frac{7}{29}/2013\right|$ DOCUMENT NO. XA-005207\_EG

В

	_						B					
Nom	inal	Sleeve	Pipe	O.D	End C	learance	Maxi	mum	Sleeve	Length	# of	Clamp
Pip		D/N	A	lin		B	Misalig	nment	( 	)   in	clamps	P/N
50	2"	159127	60.3	2-3/8	10	3/8	3	12	50	<b>III.</b> 2	2	168036
80	3"	159128	88.9	3-1/2	10	3/8	3	.12	100	4	2	163238
100	4"	159129	114.3	4-1/2	10	3/8	3	.12	100	4	2	169603
125	5"	162677	139.7	5-1/2	10	3/8	5	.20	150	6	2	162923
150	6"	159131	168.3	6-5/8	10	3/8	5	.20	150	6	4	165903
 200	8"	159132	219.1	8-5/8	10	3/8	5	.20	150	6	4	168658
250	10"	159134	273	10-3/4	15	5/8	7	.28	200	8	4	159353
300	12"	159135	323.9	12-3/4	20	3/4	11	.43	200	8	4	160404
100	16	157607	406.3	16	20	3/4	15	.59	300	12	4	157608

### **Technical Data**

Maximum operating pressure: 1.2 bar g (17.4 psig) Test pressure: 2.4 bar (34.8 psig) Operating temperature –40 to 180° C (-40 to 356° F)

### **Materials**

Silicone Rubber with embedded woven fiber reinforcement up to DN-300 Perbunan rubber in DN-400 60 +/- 5 Shore A Shelf-life: up to 20 years, under clean, cool & dry conditions

### CAUTION:

- Pipe misalignment could cause leaks and premature failure of the sleeve.
- It is imperative to maintain the recommended pipe-end clearance for the pipe connection to retain its flexibility and reduce the transmission of noise and vibrations from the blower package to the process piping.



# Aerzen USA Corporation

108 Independence Way – Coatesville, PA 19320 Tel: (610) 380-0244 Fax: (610) 380-0278 <u>www.aerzen.com</u>

### Flex Connector & Clamps

Date	Do	Page	
May 2022	BC-6-0018	revison "E"	1 of 1



# Delta Hybrid Pressure Relief Valve

### **Description:**

The Pressure Relief Valve is designed for use with air or inert gasses to protect the Hybrid and its accessories from damage in the event of excessive pressure. It is not to be used as a pressure regulating device. It contains a spring-loaded valve guided by a spindle and surrounded by a protective sheath that is capable of venting the entire volume flow of the blower. In positive pressure machines, it is installed downstream from the Hybrid Stage and before the check valve or any shutoff valve. In vacuum applications, it is installed on the intake side of the stage.



QTY	DESCRIPTION	MATERIAL
1	Connection Flange or Thread with Valve Seat	Grey Cast Iron
1	Valve Spindle	Carbon Steel
1	Bell	Brass
1	Spring End Plate	Carbon Steel
2	Hex Nut	Carbon Steel

QTY	DESCRIPTION	MATERIAL
2	Guide Nut	Carbon Steel
1	Spring	Spring Steel
1	Valve Disc / Piston	Brass
1	Valve Guide / Bushing	Brass
1	Cover	Aluminum

### **Technical Data:**

Maximum Temperature: 200° C (392° F)

Conforms to PED 97 / 23 / EG

Maximum Pressure: 1.65 Bar (26 PSIG)

Valve Characteristic: Proportional

Pressure Rise: 10%



### Aerzen USA Corporation 108 Independence Way – Coatesville, PA 19320

Tel: (610) 380-0244 Fax: (610) 380-0278

www.aerzen.com

### Delta Hybrid – Pressure Relief Valve

Date	D	oc #	Page
02/23/2022	H-6-0250	revison "G"	1 of 2

	DELTA HYBRID Pressure Relief Valves								
Nominal Package Size	Hybrid Designation	Valve Size	Positive Pressure Valve Connection	<b>750 mbar</b> (up to 10.8 psi)	1050 mbar (up to 15.2 ps/)				
DN 100	D 12S								
DN-100	D 19S	DN-80	G-3" External	177900114 (180752000)	177900120 (180753000)				
DN-125	D 24S								
	D 29S			167368114 (167374000)					
DN-150	D 36S	DN-125	DN-125 PN 16 Flange						
	D 52S				167368120 (167375000)				
DN 200	D 62S								
DN-200	D 76S*								
DN-250	D 985		DN-200 PN 16 Elango	167381114	167381120				
DN-300	D 152S*	011-200	DIV-200 FIV 10 FIGINGE	(171106000)	(171107000)				

\*D76S and D152S units can have (1) or (2) PRVs depending on the performance criteria

### Note: Refer to Document 0293-H-6 PRVs for H models.

### Maintenance:

Periodically inspect for free movement of the valve. While the machine is stopped and the motor locked out, insert flat blade screw drivers into both maintenance ports and lift the valve. Remove the screw drivers and visibly ensure the valve is properly seated. When operated in clean environments, inspect valve either every six months or 1000 run hours, whichever occurs sooner. In dusty conditions, inspect every month. Refer to document G4-002 for complete operating instructions.



### Aerzen USA Corporation 108 Independence Way – Coatesville, PA 19320

Tel: (610) 380-0244 Fax: (610) 380-0278

www.aerzen.com

### Delta Hybrid – Pressure Relief Valve

Date	D	oc #	Page
02/23/2022	H-6-0250	revison "G"	2 of 2



Only (1) anchor per foot is required for Standard mounts, anchor each hole ("G") for Fail-safe mounts.

Standard mounts are not recommended for use where negative loads occur, (marine or earthquake zones) use Fail-safe mounts or contact Aerzen for alternates.

All vibrations isolators have a natural frequency that will not interfere with the fundamental blower package frequencies.

Baseframe	Standard P/N	Fail Safe P/N	Style	A (mm)	B (mm)	C (mm)	D (mm)	Е	F (mm)	G (mm)	Maxin Pe	num Load er Foot	Recommended Anchor
						· ·					KN	Lbf	Aerzen P/N
DN-50	184818	184818	1	127	110	77	30	M10	2	9	1,4	315	200053552
DN-80													
DN-100	176394	184819	1	127	110	77	30	M10	2	9	2	450	200053552
DN-125		$\wedge$											
DN-150	177128	184820	2	168	132	-	50	M16	4	13	4	899	120835000
DN-200			2	184	150	-	60	M20	4.5	13	9	2023	120835000
DN-250	184821	184821	2	10/	150		60	M20	4.5	12	0	2022	120825000
DN-300	/		2	104	150	-	00	IVIZU	4.5	13	ฮ	2023	120635000



### Aerzen USA Corporation

108 Independence Way – Coatesville, PA 19320

Tel: (610) 380-0244 Fax: (610) 380-0278

www.aerzen.com/en-us

### Vibration Isolators – G5 Blowers

Date	Doc #	Page
9/5/2019	B-6-0194 revision "K"	Page 1 of 1

# **SECTION 4**

	0	1	2	3		4	5	6		7
А	AERZE	N USA				Nominal	Voltage			3/PE~ -
	Corporatio	on				Control	Voltage			24 VDC
	-									
	108 Independ	lence Way				Rating				UL 508
	Coalesville, PA	4. 19320				Degree	of Protection			NEMA 1
В	ph: (610) 380	-0244				Machine	Туре			Delta H
	fx: (610) 380-	-0278				Variants				A - DN
	www.aerzen.c	com								B - DN
										C - DN
C										D - DN
C										
						Electr	ical- docume	entation		
						Custome	er			
D						Higher-L	evel Designation			
						Sales Or	der No.			
						Commiss	sion			
						P&ID				
E										
F	D 02/27/2023 ESW	Corrected terminal numbers for	r 2K3B:X3		-	- Date	Drawn 02/27/2023	Aorzon LICA		AFRTRON
	B 10/07/2022 JRH	Changed EM2 address from 2	to 3		-	– Drawr Date	By ESW Checked 02/27/2023	108 Independence Way		
	Rev. Date By	Description of Revision	A7 DIOCK LO MIADIE FOW	Dat	e Checked Chec	ked By Check	ed By JCH	Coatesville, PA. 19320	Aerzen	IR-0085



# TABLE OF CONTENTS

Sheet	Description	Additional Description
1	Cover Sheet	
2	Table of Contents	
3	Layout Diagram	
4	Circuit Diagram	Power Supply, Cooling Fan & Module I
5	Circuit Diagram	Analog Inputs & Outputs
6	Circuit Diagram	Digital Inputs & Outputs, Oil Demister
6	Circuit Diagram	Vibration Monitoring
7	Communications Map	
8	List of Components	
9	Reference Sheet	Terminal Quick Reference

В

D

F L														
' [	D	02/27/2023	ESW	Corrected terminal numbers for	2K3B: X3		-	-	Date	Drawn	02/27/2023	<u> </u>		
	С	2/1/2023	JPS	Degree of Protection1/4X, Updo	ited 1T3B Circuit Breaker		-	-	Drawn	- By	ESW	Aerzen USA (A	$\mathcal{I}$	AERIROI
	В	10/07/2022	JRH	Changed EM2 address from 2 t	o 3		-	-	Druwii	Dy			א ⊢	
	Α	4/28/2022	TAS	Fixed incorrect address, moved	X7 block to middle row		-	-	Date	Checked	02/2//2023	Coatesville PA 19320 Aerze	en	IR = 0.082
	Rev.	Date	By	Description of Revision			Date Che	cked Checked E	By Check	ed By	JCH			10 0002
		0		1	2	٦ ٦		4			5	6		7













	8	9	
			A
			В
			С
			D
			E
		UL 508A	F
291-N	wiking diagrai 	Rev "D" SHEET	
	8	9	



Λ

Вy

CONNECTION         S RTU         cked by passcode)         ocked by passcode)         ocked by passcode)         cc         IPUTS         RESS: 3         D         RESS: 3         D         NIC       DIAGRAM         CLASS I         P         NIC       MIRING         DIAGRAM       CLASS I         291-N11       Rev "D"		8	9		
DONNECTION S RTU cked by passcode) ocked by passcode) c c c reuts RESS: 3 DOMA NIC WIRING DIAGRAM CLASS   F NIC WIRING DIAGRAM CLASS   F B C C C C C C C C C C C C C					A
TPUTS RESS: 3 3000A E NIC WIRING DIAGRAM CLASS I 291-N11 Rev "D" SHEET 8 of 9	CONN S R <sup>-</sup> cked ocke	NECTION TU by passcode) ed by passcod	) e)		В
TPUTS RESS: 3 50mA E NIC WIRING DIAGRAM CLASS I SHEET 8 of 9					С
RESS: 3 50mA E E NIC WIRING DIAGRAM CLASS I 291-N11 Rev "D" SHEET 8 of 9	TPUTS				D
NIC WIRING DIAGRAM CLASS I 291–N11 Rev "D" SHEET 8 of 9	RESS: 50mA	3			E
	NIC 291—N	WIRING DIAGRAM J11	Rev "D"	CLASS I SHEET 8 of 9	F

1	2	3	4	5	6
			LIST OF CC	)MPONEN I S	

0

В

С

D

Item	Tag No.	Description	Manufacturer	Manufactures Item Number	Manufactures Model / Type	Aerzen Item Number
1	-2K2B	Touch Display (HMI)	RSI ELECTOTECHNIK	007130	-	2000056926
2	-2K3B	AERtronic Module (CPU)	RSI ELECTOTECHNIK	-	-	2000056927
3	-2K4B	EM2 Module	RSI ELECTOTECHNIK	002240	AM2EM2	179758000
4	-6B4A	Pressure Transmitter (-1+1 bar)	HUBA Control AG	501.914003141W	DT501	184639000
5	-6B5A	Pressure Transmitter (-1+5 bar)	HUBA Control AG	501.914003141W	DT501	179702000
6	-6B7A	Pressure Transmitter (-1+5 bar)	HUBA Control AG	501.914003141W	DT501	179702000
7	-8B2A	Pressure Transmitter (-1+5 bar)	HUBA Control AG	501.914003141W	DT501	179702000
8	-7B2A	Temperature Sensor (-10+300°C)	ELECTROTHERM	164681	PT1000, 160mm	164681001
9	-7B4A	Temperature Sensor (-10+300°C)	ELECTROTHERM	164682	PT1000, 60mm	164682001
10	-1T3B	Circuit Breaker, 3-pole, 5 Amp	EATON	FAZ-C5/3-NA	FAZ Series	21-004882-3-0
11	-1T4B	Power Supply	BLOCK Transformatoren	PC-0324-100-0	PC-0324-100-0	2000020524
12	-11Q5D	Contactor	Phoenix Contact	29 97 03 1	ELR W3-24DC/500AC	2000011470
13	-3S7B	E-Stop Button	MOELLER	-	M22-PV/(3)CK01	21-000988-01
14	-1F3B	Fuse Holder, 3-Pole	MERSEN (or Equivalent)	USCC3	USCC	21-004792-03
15	-1F3B	Fuse	MERSEN (or Equivalent)	-	ATDR	SEE TABLE
16	-X1 [1-3,5-7,9,10]	Terminal Block	Phoenix Contact	32 11 89 6	PTS 2.5-Twin	181623000
17	-X1 [4,8]	Terminal Block	Phoenix Contact	32 11 93 5	PTS 2.5-Twin-PE	181625000
18	-X2	Terminal Block	Phoenix Contact	32 11 89 6	PTS 2.5-Twin	181623000
19	-X3	Terminal Block	Phoenix Contact	32 11 89 6	PTS 2.5-Twin	181623000
20	-X4 [1-3,5-6]	Terminal Block	Phoenix Contact	32 11 89 6	PTS 2.5-Twin	181623000
21	-X4 [4]	Terminal Block	Phoenix Contact	32 11 93 5	PTS 2.5-Twin-PE	181625000
22	-X5	Terminal Block	Phoenix Contact	32 11 89 6	PTS 2.5-Twin	181623000
23	-X7	Terminal Block	Phoenix Contact	32 11 89 6	PTS 2.5-Twin	181623000
24	-X9 [1]	Terminal Block	Phoenix Contact	32 08 94 3	PT 4-FSI/F	21-005754
25	-X9 [1]	Fuse 10A	Eaton	ATM-10	ATM-10	21-005755
26	-X9 [2-4,7]	Terminal Block	Phoenix Contact	32 11 75 7	PT 4	21-005756
27	-X9 [5,6]	Terminal Block	Phoenix Contact	32 11 92 2	PT 4-TG	21-005749
28	-X9 [5,6]	Component Plug	Phoenix Contact	30 36 79 6	P-CO	21-005750
29	-X9 [5]	Resistor, 3.300kOhm	Conrad	403318-62	403318-62	2000000719
30	-X9 [6]	Resistor, 0.820kOhm	Conrad	403245-62	403245-62	2000000720
31	-X11	Terminal Block	Phoenix Contact	32 11 89 6	PTS 2.5-Twin	181623000
32	-EMC	Cable Shielding Bar	Icotek	36526	KEL-EMC 24 5	21-005984
33	-VS408	Vibration Sensor (025 mm/s)	IFM	VTV122	VTV122	21-004208-17
34	-VS411	Vibration Sensor (025 mm/s)	IFM	VTV122	VTV122	21-004208-17
35	-1F1B	Circuit Breaker	E-T-A	T110-K0BU-4A	4230	21-009285-1-04

- [												
	D	02/27/2023	ESW	Corrected terminal numbers for	2K3B: X3		-	-	Date Draw	n 02/27/2023	<u> </u>	
	С	2/1/2023	JPS	Degree of Protection1/4X, Updo	ated 1T3B Circuit Breaker		-	-	Drawn By	FSW	Aerzen USA (A	J   AERIKUI
	В	10/07/2022	JRH	Changed EM2 address from 2 t	to 3		-	-				ע
	А	4/28/2022	TAS	Fixed incorrect address, moved	X7 block to middle row		-	-	Date Chec	ked 02/2//2023	Costesville PA 19320 Aerze	I I R = 0.082
	Rev.	Date	By	Description of Revision			Date Checked	Checked By	Checked B	y JCH	Codesville, IA. 19920 Acizo	
		0		1	2	3		4		5	6	7
		0			∠			F		J	U U	/

7	8	9
	1	

Var.	Unit Size	[3] Fuse Size	Manufactures Model / Type	Aerzen Item Number
Α	DN100/125	0.5 A	ADTR1/2	21-004793-0050
В	DN150	1.0 A	ADTR1	21-004793-0100
С	DN200	1.5 A	ADTR1-1/2	21-004793-0150
D	DN250/300	2.5 A	ADTR2-1/2	21-004793-0250

						E
						F
2	WIRING	DIAGRAM			CLASS I	
$- \wedge$	V11		Rev	"D	SHEET 9 of 9	
		8		9		

MCP, AERTRONIC, & VFD INTEGRATION

**Aerzen USA Corporation** 

108 Independence Way – Coatesville, PA 19320 Tel: (610) 380-0244 Fax: (610) 380-0278 www.aerzen.com/en-us



Page 1 of 4

Document No.: A-1-0510 - Rev "B"

Date: 03.18.2020

### **Introduction**

The purpose of this document is to explore blower integration best practices and provide guidance to engineers and integrators regarding how to properly design and implement a blower control architecture which takes advantage of Aerzen offered features and machine protections.

# WARNING! Failure to adhere to the approved integration methods described herein may result in the bypassing of unit safeties, the damage of machinery or personnel, and the voiding of Aerzen's manufacturer's warranty.

Aerzen supports two integration methods for our Hybrid, Blower, and Compressor products which will be discussed in detail from which which the engineer/end user may choose to best suit their preferences.

Before reviewing the approved methods detailed below, it may help to first to define some terminology used throughout this guide:

- Supervisory Level (DCS)
  - SCADA/DCS/Master Control Panel (MCP) which perform lead/lag rotation, determine system demand, log data, and conduct the energizing or deenergizing of blower packages
- AERtronic LCP (AER)
  - The AERtronic controller is a robust and feature rich machine-mounted local control panel that has been designed with Aerzen's rotating equipment in mind. The AERtronic has the ability to monitor blower hardware as well as interface with a VFD or RVSS which directly feeds the blower package mounted electric motor.
  - The AERtronic is a local control panel (LCP) [mounted on/near blowers] which monitors and operates blower specific instruments to ensure the blower package is safely operated: Cooling fans, Oil demisters, Temperature, Pressure, etc.
- Motor Power (VFD)
  - The device which powers the blower's main drive motor: A variable frequency drive (VFD) or reduced voltage soft starter (RVSS)

<u>ATTENTION</u>: Once this document has been reviewed, please indicate which approved control method is preferred. There is a section at the end of this document for this purpose. Communicating facility preferences will enable Aerzen to deliver a package which may be easily integrated to the desired facility control architecture.

MCP, AERTRONIC, & VFD INTEGRATION

Document No.: A-1-0510 - Rev "B"

### Aerzen USA Corporation

108 Independence Way – Coatesville, PA 19320 Tel: (610) 380-0244 Fax: (610) 380-0278 www.aerzen.com/en-us



Page 2 of 4

### Methods for Integrating the AERtronic Controller and Blower Package

Date: 03.18.2020

### Using Method 1: DCS -> AERtronic -> VFD

The AERtronic collects signals from the blower to provide a single point from which a DCS may interface for control and monitoring purposes. The AERtronic in this configuration acts as the local control point of operation and communicates all run and speed commands to the VFD/RVSS for implementation. Running all control signals (remote or local) through the AERtronic allows for the AERtronic to control when the unit can energize or de-energize in response to a fault. In this configuration, the blower system is protected. This control architecture described below as **Method 1** requires that the all local operation of the equipment occur through the AERtronic to operate the VFD in hand will result in the equipment operating without proper protections in place. As such, proper precautions must be observed to prevent local operation of the equipment from the VFD.

Below, please find visuals which summarize the flow of control signals for blower systems configured according to **Method 1**:



**Method 1: Signal Flow** 

Method 1: IO Chart

As depicted above, **Method 1** allows for the DCS to monitor the blower package through the AERtronic LCP and remotely issue run and speed commands. The starting and stopping of the machine shall be governed by the call to run signal, where a 1 or True corresponds with a run command, and a 0 or False corresponds with a stop command. These signals can be communicated via EtherNet/IP, Modbus RTU, Modbus TCP/IP, or through the use of hardwired (discrete and analog) signals.

MCP, AERTRONIC, & VFD INTEGRATION

Document No.: A-1-0510 - Rev "B" Date: 03.18.2020

Aerzen USA Corporation

108 Independence Way – Coatesville, PA 19320 Tel: (610) 380-0244 Fax: (610) 380-0278 www.aerzen.com/en-us



Page 3 of 4

Using **Method 1**, Run and speed commands, are parsed by the AERtronic LCP and subsequently relayed to the VFD for implementation via hardwired communication methods. Please note, that the DCS also has the option to monitor the VFD through a read only connection – this read only connection is typically configured via an Ethernet protocol like EtherNet/IP. All local operation of the blower is performed at the unit on the AERtronic LCP – local operation from the VFD must be disabled.

### Using Method 2: DCS -> VFD -> AERtronic

Aerzen recommends integration **Method 2** Should the engineer/end user prefer an architecture where the DCS interfaces directly with the VFD. In this mode of operation, the AERtronic can be configured to function as a safety device which provides a fault and ready to run status to the VFD depending on blower conditions. To ensure that the AERtronic is starting the machine run hours counter, activating cooling fans, and running the oil demister (when equipped), the AERtronic will require that the VFD provide a Running status. When this running status is true, the AERtronic will run all safety routines, monitor the blower package, and run all cooling fans and oil demisters.

Please note that while Method 2 is in use, the local run functionality of the AERtronic must be disabled. Additionally, the DCS may set up a separate read-only communication pathway with the AERtronic should the DCS which to gather machine specific data such as temperature, pressure, maintenance info etc.

Below, please find visuals which summarize the flow of control signals for blower systems configured according to **Method 2**:



DCS > VFD > AERTRONIC

MCP, AERTRONIC, & VFD INTEGRATION

Aerzen USA Corporation

108 Independence Way – Coatesville, PA 19320 Tel: (610) 380-0244 Fax: (610) 380-0278 www.aerzen.com/en-us



Page 4 of 4

Document No.: A-1-0510 - Rev "B"

### Additional Considerations

Communication methods employed to connect the MCP, AERtronic LCP and VFD can be varied in the following manner:

- MCP to AERtronic LCP communication can be Modbus RTU or Ethernet IP
  - Aerzen can provide communication tables/IO maps, guidelines, and additional communication methods upon request
- AERtronic LCP to VFD communication using Method 1 or Method 2 MUST be hardwired

### 4-20 mA Analog & 24VDC Discrete on/off signals

Date: 03.18.2020

- VFD to MCP communication is typically performed via Ethernet or Serial
  - Aerzen can provide details on VFD communication options, if VFDs are being provided by others – please contact the equipment provider

The connection between the AERtronic LCP and VFD <u>must</u> be hardwired to ensure that when an equipment fault occurs there is a direct path to the VFD to stop the motor. Reliance on a DCS or master control system to coordinate signals between a VFD and AERtronic in the absence of this hardwired communication pathway may result in the damage of the equipment, personal harm, and/or the voiding of Aerzen's manufacturer's warranty.

Lastly, Aerzen recommends that all site-specific wiring guidelines be followed. In the absence of a wiring schedule, 18 AWG twisted shielded pair cables are recommended for most (<1000 ft) analog and discrete hardwire applications; Cat5e/Cat6 ethernet cables are recommended for all ethernet communication applications (<300 ft). Should Ethernet via fiber be preferred, please ensure that this preference has been clarified with Aerzen.

### Indicate Site Preferences:

I understand the approved integration methods available and select the following:

Method 1 – DCS -> AERtronic -> VFD Method 2 – DCS -> VFD -> AERtronic Other – Please contact Aerzen to clarify

The following communication methods / protocols are preferred for each connection:

Between DCS and AERtronic:	Between AERtronic and VFD:	Between DCS and VFD:
EtherNet/IP	Hardwired	EtherNet/IP
Modbus RTU		Modbus RTU
Hardwired		Hardwired

# **SOFTWARE MANUAL** CONTROL AERTRONIC 2.0

Read the instructions prior to performing any task! Keep for future reference!



### AS-006 A

Translation of the original software manual V1.02 Material no.: 2000060951 Doc content: 10-12-2020 Basic module 2000056927 HMI 2000056926 GB



Aerzener Maschinenfabrik GmbH Reherweg 28 31855 Aerzen Germany Telephone: +49 (0) 5154 81-0 Fax: +49 (0) 5154 81-9191 Email: info@aerzen.com Internet: www.aerzen.com

AERtronic 2.0, 5, en\_GB

This manual was created by: Technical documentation department of Aerzener Maschinenfabrik GmbH Technical editing and illustration T-SE © Aerzener Maschinenfabrik GmbH 2020



# Table of contents

1	General Information	6
	1.1 Information about these instructions	6
	1.2 Explanation of symbols	6
	1.3 Copyright protection	8
	1.4 Addresses	8
	1.4.1 Manufacturer	8
	1.4.2 Customer service	9
2	Safety	10
	2.1 Residual risks and fundamental risks	10
	2.1.1 Electrical hazards	11
	2.1.2 Hazards at the installation site and operating site	11
	2.2 Intended use	12
	2.3 Foreseeable misuse	13
	2.4 Responsibility of the operator	14
	2.5 Spare parts	15
	2.6 Requirements for personnel	16
	2.6.1 Qualifications	16
	2.6.2 Unauthorised personnel	17
	2.6.3 Training	18
	2.7 Personal protective equipment	19
	2.8 Environmental protection	19
3	Eurotion	20
5		20
4	Installation/configuration	21
	4.1 HMI	21
	4.2 IO module	21
5	Operation	26
	5.1 Safety instructions	26
	5.2 Display structure	27
	5.2.1 Button bar in the basic display	27
	5.2.2 Tab in the basic display	29
	5.2.3 Other operating and display elements	30
6	Program overview/fundamentals	32
	•	
	6.1 Menu structure	32
	<ul><li>6.1 Menu structure</li><li>6.2 Parameter representation in the basic display</li></ul>	32 32
	<ul><li>6.1 Menu structure</li><li>6.2 Parameter representation in the basic display</li><li>6.2.1 Numerical representation</li></ul>	32 32 32
	<ul> <li>6.1 Menu structure</li> <li>6.2 Parameter representation in the basic display</li> <li>6.2.1 Numerical representation</li> <li>6.2.2 Graphic representation</li> </ul>	32 32 32 33
	<ul> <li>6.1 Menu structure</li> <li>6.2 Parameter representation in the basic display</li> <li>6.2.1 Numerical representation</li> <li>6.2.2 Graphic representation</li> <li>6.3 Settings</li> </ul>	32 32 32 33 34
	<ul> <li>6.1 Menu structure</li></ul>	32 32 32 33 34 34
	<ul> <li>6.1 Menu structure</li></ul>	32 32 32 33 34 34
	<ul> <li>6.1 Menu structure</li></ul>	32 32 33 34 34 35 36
	<ul> <li>6.1 Menu structure</li></ul>	32 32 32 33 34 34 35 36 36
	<ul> <li>6.1 Menu structure</li></ul>	32 32 33 34 34 35 36 36



7	Main menu	38
	7.1 Control menu	38
	7.1.1 Regulation menu	38
	7.1.2 Miscellaneous menu (general control)	44
	7.1.3 Communication menu	44
	7.2 Machine parameters menu	45
	7.3 Service menu	46
	7.3.1 Maintenance intervals menu	46
	7.3.2 Version information menu	47
	7.3.3 Fault memory menu	48
	7.3.4 Machine data menu	50
	7.3.5 Acknowledge maintenance menu	50
	7.3.6 Hour counter menu	51
	7.3.7 Save/load factory setting menu	51
	7.3.8 Parameter history menu	53
	7.3.9 Web server menu	53
	7.4 Limits menu	53
	7.5 Display menu	58
	7.5.1 Date/time	58
	7.5.2 Limits trend graph menu	59
	7.5.3 Cleaning display	62
	7.5.4 Units	62
	7.5.5 Display settings menu	62
	7.5.6 Favourites menu	63
	7.6 Configuration menu	63
	7.6.1 Function selection menu	64
	7.6.2 Module selection menu	64
	7.6.3 Digital inputs menu	65
	7.6.4 Digital inputs menu text	67
	7.6.5 Digital outputs menu	67
	7.6.6 Function analogue inputs menu	69
	7.6.7 Scale analogue inputs menu	70
	7.6.8 Function analogue outputs menu	72
	7.6.9 Scale analogue outputs menu	74
	7.7 Key generator	77
8	Information and messages	78
	8.1 Fault messages	78
	8.2 Warning and maintenance messages	82
9	Basic version	85
	9.1 Operating the control system	85
	9.1.1 Structure of the display	85
	9.1.2 Operating and display elements	85
	9.1.3 Basic version menu structure	86
	9.2 Main menu	86
	9.3 Machine parameters	86
	-	



		07
	9.4.1 Digital inputs menu	87
	9.4.2 Digital outputs menu	88
	9.4.3 Function analogue inputs menu	. 88
	9.4.4 Scale analogue inputs menu	89
	9.5 Key generator menu	89
10	Extension modules	90
	10.1 Function	90
	10.1.1 Extension module EM1 (4 digital inputs, 4 digital outputs)	90
	10.2 EM2 extension module (2 current inputs, 2 PT1000 4 digital outputs)	91
	10.3 EM3 extension module (2 current inputs, 2 PT1000 4 digital inputs)	93
	10.4 EM4 extension module (2 analogue outputs)	94
	10.4.1 Profinet module EM7	96
	10.4.2 Profibus module EM9	96
	10.4.3 EM10 extension modules (2 current inputs, 2 PT100, 4 digital inputs)	97
	10.5 Bus address setting and termination of the inter- face	99
	10.6 Supply and interface connection	. 99
	10.6.1 Configuration	100
11	Aerzen WebView web visualisation	101
11	Aerzen WebView web visualisation 11.1 Access	<b>101</b> 101
11	Aerzen WebView web visualisation 11.1 Access 11.2 Interface	<b>101</b> 101 101
11	Aerzen WebView web visualisation 11.1 Access 11.2 Interface 11.2.1 Overview	<b>101</b> 101 101 102
11	Aerzen WebView web visualisation.         11.1 Access.         11.2 Interface.         11.2.1 Overview.         11.2.2 Analysis.	<b>101</b> 101 101 102 102
11	Aerzen WebView web visualisation.11.1 Access.11.2 Interface.11.2.1 Overview.11.2.2 Analysis.11.2.3 Messages.	<b>101</b> 101 102 102 102
11	Aerzen WebView web visualisation.11.1 Access.11.2 Interface.11.2.1 Overview.11.2.2 Analysis.11.2.3 Messages.11.2.4 Maintenance.	<b>101</b> 101 102 102 104 104
11	Aerzen WebView web visualisation.11.1 Access.11.2 Interface.11.2.1 Overview.11.2.2 Analysis.11.2.3 Messages.11.2.4 Maintenance.11.2.5 Settings.	<b>101</b> 101 102 102 104 104 104
11	Aerzen WebView web visualisation.11.1 Access.11.2 Interface.11.2.1 Overview.11.2.2 Analysis.11.2.3 Messages.11.2.4 Maintenance.11.2.5 Settings.11.2.6 Super Admin.	<b>101</b> 101 102 102 104 104 104 105
11	Aerzen WebView web visualisation.11.1 Access.11.2 Interface.11.2.1 Overview.11.2.2 Analysis.11.2.3 Messages.11.2.4 Maintenance.11.2.5 Settings.11.2.6 Super Admin.11.2.7 VAT (VisualAERtronic).	<b>101</b> 101 102 102 104 104 104 105 105
11	Aerzen WebView web visualisation.11.1 Access.11.2 Interface.11.2.1 Overview.11.2.2 Analysis.11.2.3 Messages.11.2.4 Maintenance.11.2.5 Settings.11.2.6 Super Admin.11.2.7 VAT (VisualAERtronic).11.3 E-mail transmission.	<b>101</b> 101 102 102 104 104 104 105 105
11	Aerzen WebView web visualisation.11.1 Access.11.2 Interface.11.2.1 Overview.11.2.2 Analysis.11.2.3 Messages.11.2.4 Maintenance.11.2.5 Settings.11.2.6 Super Admin.11.2.7 VAT (VisualAERtronic).11.3 E-mail transmission.11.3.1 Activating e-mail transmission.	<b>101</b> 101 102 102 104 104 104 105 105 107
11	Aerzen WebView web visualisation.         11.1 Access.         11.2 Interface.         11.2.1 Overview.         11.2.2 Analysis.         11.2.3 Messages.         11.2.4 Maintenance.         11.2.5 Settings.         11.2.6 Super Admin.         11.2.7 VAT (VisualAERtronic).         11.3 E-mail transmission.         11.3.1 Activating e-mail transmission.         11.3.2 Configuring the recipient.	<b>101</b> 101 102 102 104 104 105 105 107 107
11	Aerzen WebView web visualisation.         11.1 Access.         11.2 Interface.         11.2.1 Overview.         11.2.2 Analysis.         11.2.3 Messages.         11.2.4 Maintenance.         11.2.5 Settings.         11.2.6 Super Admin.         11.2.7 VAT (VisualAERtronic).         11.3 E-mail transmission.         11.3.1 Activating e-mail transmission.         11.3.2 Configuring the recipient.         11.3.3 Configuring sender data.	<b>101</b> 101 102 102 104 104 105 105 107 107 108
11	Aerzen WebView web visualisation.         11.1 Access.         11.2 Interface.         11.2.1 Overview.         11.2.2 Analysis.         11.2.3 Messages.         11.2.4 Maintenance.         11.2.5 Settings.         11.2.6 Super Admin.         11.2.7 VAT (VisualAERtronic).         11.3 E-mail transmission.         11.3.1 Activating e-mail transmission.         11.3.2 Configuring the recipient.         11.3.4 Feedback.	<b>101</b> 101 102 102 104 104 105 105 107 107 108 108 108
11	Aerzen WebView web visualisation.11.1 Access.11.2 Interface.11.2.1 Overview.11.2.2 Analysis.11.2.3 Messages.11.2.4 Maintenance.11.2.5 Settings.11.2.6 Super Admin.11.2.7 VAT (VisualAERtronic).11.3 E-mail transmission.11.3.1 Activating e-mail transmission.11.3.2 Configuring the recipient.11.3.4 Feedback.11.4 Software update.	<b>101</b> 101 102 102 104 104 105 105 107 107 108 108 108 108
11	Aerzen WebView web visualisation.11.1 Access.11.2 Interface.11.2.1 Overview.11.2.2 Analysis.11.2.3 Messages.11.2.4 Maintenance.11.2.5 Settings.11.2.6 Super Admin.11.2.7 VAT (VisualAERtronic).11.3 E-mail transmission.11.3.1 Activating e-mail transmission.11.3.2 Configuring the recipient.11.3.4 Feedback.11.4 Software update.Appendix A.	<ul> <li>101</li> <li>101</li> <li>102</li> <li>102</li> <li>104</li> <li>104</li> <li>105</li> <li>105</li> <li>107</li> <li>108</li> <li>108</li> <li>109</li> <li>111</li> </ul>
11 12 13	Aerzen WebView web visualisation.11.1 Access.11.2 Interface.11.2.1 Overview.11.2.2 Analysis.11.2.3 Messages.11.2.4 Maintenance.11.2.5 Settings.11.2.6 Super Admin.11.2.7 VAT (VisualAERtronic).11.3 E-mail transmission.11.3.1 Activating e-mail transmission.11.3.2 Configuring the recipient.11.3.4 Feedback.11.4 Software update.Appendix A.Technical data.	<ul> <li>101</li> <li>101</li> <li>102</li> <li>102</li> <li>104</li> <li>104</li> <li>105</li> <li>105</li> <li>107</li> <li>108</li> <li>108</li> <li>108</li> <li>108</li> <li>109</li> <li>111</li> <li>113</li> </ul>

Explanation of symbols



# **1** General Information

### **1.1 Information about these instructions**

This instruction manual allows for the safe and efficient handling of the AERtronic control system. To improve legibility, the text of this manual will refer to the component simply as the "control system".

This manual is an integral part of the control system and must be kept in the immediate vicinity of the control system so that it is accessible to personnel at all times. Keep this manual in a safe place for future reference.

Personnel must read these instructions carefully and have understood them before beginning work. A fundamental requirement for working safely is compliance with all specified safety notes and guidelines in this manual.

In addition, the local occupational health and general safety regulations applicable at the control system's site of operation must be observed.

The illustrations in this manual serve to provide the user with a basic understanding and may deviate somewhat from the actual design.

The following is a list of additional, supplementary documents:

Wiring diagram

for delivery in switch cabinet

### 1.2 Explanation of symbols

### Safety instructions

Safety instructions in this manual are illustrated using symbols. The safety instructions are organised into signalling words which designate the level of danger posed.



### **DANGER!**

This combination of symbol and signalling word points to an imminently dangerous situation that could be fatal or lead to serious injury if it is not avoided.

### WARNING!

This combination of symbol and signalling word points to a potentially dangerous situation that could be fatal or lead to serious injury if it is not avoided.



### **General Information**

Explanation of symbols



### CAUTION!

This combination of symbol and signalling word points to a potentially dangerous situation that could lead to minor injuries if it is not avoided.



### NOTICE!

This combination of symbol and signalling word points to a potentially dangerous situation that could lead to material damage if it is not avoided.



### **ENVIRONMENT!**

This combination of symbol and signalling word points to a potential risk for the environment.

Safety instructions as part of operating guidelines

Safety instructions may relate to certain individual operating guidelines. These safety instructions are integrated into the operating guidelines themselves so as to simplify the task of reading while carrying out work. The signalling words mentioned above are used.

Example:

**1.** Loosen screw.



Pinch hazard on the cover!

Close cover carefully.

3. Tighten screw.

Tips and recommendations

**Special safety instructions** 

This symbol draws attention to useful tips and recommendations as well as information about efficient and trouble-free operation.

To draw attention to exceptional hazards, the following symbols are used as part of the safety instructions:



### **General Information**

Addresses > Manufacturer



Warning signs	Type of danger
	Warning – danger zone.

### Additional designations

To draw attention to operating guidelines, events, listings, references and other elements in this manual, the following designations are used:

Designation	Explanation
 1., 2., 3	Step-by-step operating guidelines
Ŕ	References to sections of this manual and to relevant documentation
	Lists without a designated sequence
[push-button]	Control elements (e.g. push-buttons, switches), display elements (e.g. signal lamps)
'Display'	Screen elements (e.g. buttons, allocation of function keys)

# **1.3 Copyright protection**

The content of this manual is protected by copyright. Its use is permitted within the context of using the control system. Any other use is not permitted unless there is written approval by the manufacturer.

### 1.4 Addresses

### 1.4.1 Manufacturer

Address	Aerzener Maschinenfabrik GmbH
	Reherweg 28
	31855 Aerzen
	Germany
Telephone	+49 (0) 51 54 81-0
Fax	+49 (0) 51 54 81-9191



### **General Information**

Addresses > Customer service

E-mail	info@aerzen.com
Internet	www.aerzen.com

### 1.4.2 Customer service



Fig. 1: Customer service\_01

Our customer service staff are on hand to provide you with technical information. Details of whom to contact can be found below the Info button.

In addition, we are always interested in receiving information and feedback pertaining to use that could be valuable in helping us improve our products.

Safety

Residual risks and fundamental risks



# 2 Safety

This section gives an overview of all important safety aspects relevant to the protection of persons and to safe and trouble-free operation. Further task-based safety instructions are contained in the section on the individual phases of the control system's service life.

Non-compliance with the handling and safety instructions provided in this manual can lead to serious hazards.

The following section outlines the residual risks and hazards during the service life of the product that may arise as a result of noncompliance with safety instructions or disabling of safety equipment.

In order to reduce health and safety risks and to avoid dangerous situations, observe the safety and warning notes in this manual.

### 2.1 Residual risks and fundamental risks

The following chapter states the general residual risks that have been established on the basis of a risk analysis.

Compliance with these safety instructions and the safety instructions in the main chapters reduces the risk of personal injury, property damage and environmental harm and prevents dangerous situations.



Residual risks and fundamental risks > Hazards at the installation site and operating site

### 2.1.1 Electrical hazards

**Electric current** 



### DANGER!

### Risk of fatal injury from electric current!

Electrical components carry live grid voltage. Coming into contact with live parts poses an immediate and potentially fatal risk of an electric shock.

- Do not touch electrical components without express permission.
- Never open the control system's electrical components.
- Work on the electrical system should only be carried out by qualified electrical personnel.
- Never pull electrical cables.
- If the power supply's insulation is damaged, switch off the machine immediately and have the damage repaired.
- Only open the control system housing when it is electrically dead.
- Only perform work on the control system when it is electrically dead.
- Observe all regulations governing the installation of low-voltage systems.
- Observe the safety notes for the installed switchgear units.
- Install suitable emergency circuit breakers in the power grid connection.
- Install a fault-current circuit breaker with a fault current rating of 30 mA to prevent contact voltages in the event of a malfunction.

### 2.1.2 Hazards at the installation site and operating site

Water contact with live components



### DANGER!

Risk of fatal injury from water contact with live components!

There is a risk of fatal injury when performing cleaning using water near live components. Water spray may enter electrical and electronic components.

- Do not use water.
- When performing cleaning operations, proceed with care and make sure that no water comes into contact with live components.
- Water spray must not enter electrical and electronic components.

### Safety

Intended use



### Electric shock from physical contact



#### DANGER! Electric shock through

# Electric shock through damage to electrical components!

If the control system is not securely fastened at the installation site, it may topple and fall. Electrical components could come loose and be dislodged from their brackets, potentially conducting electrical current to the switch cabinet housing. Touching the switch cabinet can lead to serious or fatal injuries resulting from an electric shock.

- Use suitable fasteners to secure the control system.
- Choose fasteners based on the character of the underlying surface.

### 2.2 Intended use



Fig. 2: Correct use

The **AERtronic 2.0** is a two-part control system for rotary piston machines, such as positive displacement blowers, screw and rotary lobe compressors.

The control system is designed for commercial use and long continuous operating periods. The intended use is not possible in areas with potentially explosive atmospheres resulting from gas/air mixtures.

The **AERtronic control system** has been designed and constructed solely for its "intended use" in the industrial field, as described here.

Observe and comply with the order-related operating data and application limits.

This intended use also includes compliance with all information in this instruction manual.

Any use beyond the intended use or any other type of application is considered misuse.



### 2.3 Foreseeable misuse

Serious injury



### DANGER!

Danger in case of misuse! Dangerous situations could occur that may lead to fatal or serious injury!

- Never disregard the instructions for "intended use".
- Never operate it in an operating area other than the one intended.
- Never disregard the following information on misuse.

### Serious material damage

NOTICE!

Danger in case of misuse! Situations may occur that result in damage to property!

- Never disregard the instructions for "intended use".
- Never operate the valve in an operating area other than the one intended.
- Never disregard the following information on misuse.

Misuse



Further examples of misuse

Controlling machines other than air-displacement machines and turbomachinery.

The control system is not intended for:

Alteration, retrofitting or modification of the overall design or of individual equipment parts, with the aim of altering the field of application or scope of use.

The following fields of application and uses are considered improper and must be avoided!

### Operation:

- outside the scope of intended use.
- outside the scope of the intended operating data.
- in a potentially explosive atmosphere.
- with missing or damaged components.
- without any or with damaged protective equipment.
Responsibility of the operator



#### Installation:

- installation on inclined, sloped or lamellar surfaces.
- installation outdoors without due consideration of particular protective measures for avoiding the effects of weather conditions.
- open flames or sparking in the immediate vicinity of the control system.

#### 2.4 Responsibility of the operator

Operator

The operator is the person who either operates the control system himself, for commercial or business purposes, or who assigns its use to a third party. During operation, the operator holds legal responsibility pertaining to the product, for the protection of the user, personnel or a third party.

**Operator's obligations** The control system is used for commercial purposes. The operator of the control system is thus subject to the applicable legal obligations for occupational safety.

Alongside the safety instructions in this manual, the safety, occupational and environmental regulations applicable to the control system's site of operation must also be complied with.

The operator is obligated to:

- Inform himself about the applicable occupational protection regulations. The operator must also perform a risk assessment to determine the hazards that may result from the specific working conditions at the control system's site of operation. The operator must document these hazards and how to avoid them in operating instructions for the control system. The necessary safety data sheets can be obtained from the relevant manufacturer.
- Check regularly throughout the control system's entire service life that the drafted operating instructions still fulfil the requirements of any applicable regulations. If necessary, adjust the operating instructions accordingly.
- Clearly define and appoint responsibilities for installation, operation, fault rectification, maintenance and cleaning.
- Ensure that all persons who come into contact with the control system have read and understood this manual. Regularly provide personnel training and inform personnel of the workrelated hazards.
- Provide personnel with the necessary protective equipment and communicate to them that wearing this protective equipment is compulsory.



Additional obligations of the operator The operator must ensure that the following requirements are complied with and put into practice:

- Only operate the control system in its original delivered condition. In cases where the operator adds his own fittings or makes modifications, the manufacturer's declaration of conformity is rendered void.
- Any working behaviour that may render the control system unsafe is prohibited.
- The control system must always be kept in a flawless technical condition that ensures safe operation. Replace damaged or non-operational components immediately. If in doubt, be sure to contact the manufacturer or the responsible contact person.
- Make sure that all warnings and notices displayed on the control system are observed and kept legible. You must replace loose or illegible signs. Ask the manufacturer for replacements.
- Do not disassemble or incorrectly fit any electrical or mechanical connections.
- For protection against potential damage caused by lightning, make sure a suitable earthing system is in place.

## 2.5 Spare parts

Use of incorrect replacement parts



#### CAUTION!

Safety risk from using incorrect replacement parts!

Incorrect, defective or unsuitable replacement parts or copies of original components may endanger personal safety and lead to damage, faults or the total failure of the control system.

- Only use the manufacturer's original replacement parts or parts approved by the manufacturer.
- If in doubt, always contact the manufacturer.

Purchase replacement parts from an authorized dealer or from the manufacturer directly. For contact information see Customer service .

Replacement parts that have not been provided by AERZEN have not been tested or approved. They do not correspond to the original components. The use of such products can potentially have an effect on the default design characteristics of the system. The manufacturer assumes no liability for damage resulting from the use of non-original components.

#### **Replacement parts**

Requirements for personnel > Qualifications



# 2.6 Requirements for personnel

#### 2.6.1 Qualifications

The various tasks described in this instruction manual represent a variety of requirements in terms of the qualifications of the persons responsible for carrying out these tasks.

Insufficient qualifications



#### WARNING!

#### Risk if persons are not sufficiently qualified!

Insufficiently trained/skilled persons are unable to gauge the risks presented by the use of the control system and put themselves, and others, at risk of serious or fatal injury.

- Only allow work to be carried out by suitably qualified persons.
- Observe the information on qualifications in this manual.
- Keep insufficiently qualified persons away from the operating range of the machine.

For the purposes of all work with this machine, only allow persons who are expected to carry out their work reliably to do so. Persons whose reaction times have been impaired, e.g. through drug or alcohol consumption or medication, must not be permitted to work.

This instruction manual contains the following qualification requirements for the various tasks:

#### User control system

The operator has instructed the machine user in machine control system operation. The machine user is capable of using the control system via the user interface. The machine user is prohibited from using the administrator interface. The machine user has been informed of potential hazards resulting from operation and from improper behaviour. Tasks that go beyond those for which the machine user is trained or instructed may only be carried out if these tasks are listed in this instruction manual and the operator has expressly designated these tasks to the user.



Requirements for personnel > Unauthorised personnel

## 2.6.2 Unauthorised personnel

Unauthorised personnel in the installation area



#### WARNING!

Risk of fatal injury for unauthorised persons in the installation area!

Unauthorised persons who do not fulfil the requirements described here, are not familiar with the hazards in the installation area. Therefore, unauthorised persons are at risk of serious or fatal injury.

- Keep unauthorised persons away from the installation area.
- If in doubt, instruct such persons to leave the installation area.
- Stop all work as long as unauthorised persons are in the installation area.

Requirements for personnel > Training



## 2.6.3 Training

The operator must regularly provide safety training for personnel. For tracking purposes, a training report must be drafted with the following mandatory content:

- Date of training
- Name of the training participant
- Content of the training
- Name of the training instructor
- Signatures of the participant and instructor

Date	Name	Type of training	Training provided by	Signatures



## 2.7 Personal protective equipment

Personal protective equipment serves to protect persons from breaches of safety and health hazards when working.

Personnel, when working near or with the control system, must wear the specified personal protective equipment.

Description of personal protective equipment



Protective work clothing is tight-fitting work clothing with minimal tensile strength, tight sleeves and without protruding parts.

The following is a description of the personal protective equipment:



**Safety shoes (7010-M008)** Safety shoes protect feet from being crushed, from falling objects and from slipping on slippery surfaces.

### 2.8 Environmental protection

Environmentally hazardous materials



#### ENVIRONMENT!

Improper handling of environmentally hazardous materials presents a threat to the environment!

Incorrect handling of environmentally hazardous materials, particularly in the case of improper disposal, can cause considerable damage to the environment.

- Always observe the information below on the handling of environmentally hazardous materials and their disposal.
- If environmentally hazardous materials are inadvertently released into the environment, take appropriate action immediately. If in doubt, inform the responsible local authority about the damage and seek advice on taking appropriate measures.

The following environmentally hazardous materials are used:

Electronics

Electrical and electronic components may contain poisonous material. These components must be collected separately and deposited at local collection points or disposed of by specialist companies.



# 3 Function

The AERtronic 2.0 is a two-part control system for rotary piston machines, such as positive displacement blowers, screw and rotary lobe compressors. The AERtronic 2.0 TAN is equipped with a colour graphics display and a touchscreen. The AERtronic 2.0 module controls the system via its inputs and outputs. The display unit can only be used in combination with the I/O module, whereas the module unit is also able to function independently. All operating parameters are set to basic settings in the default settings of the AERtronic 2.0 TAN. These parameters can be adapted for the respective system during initial commissioning.

The AERtronic 2.0 TAN is easy and intuitive to operate. All important information and functions, such as start-up and shut-down procedure, operating parameters and current state, are displayed clearly.

The AERtronic 2.0 is available in two versions, which differ from each other in terms of the scope of their functions: Basic and Advanced. The former only offers the option of monitoring the most important operating parameters, while the Advanced version offers the full scope of functions for control and regulation.

The functions of the Advanced version are explained in the following section. Chapter 8 explains the differences between it and the Basic version.

Chapters 4-8 also relate to the Advanced version. Subsequent chapters relate to the Basic version.



IO module

# 4 Installation/configuration

## 4.1 HMI



Fig. 4: AERtronic 2.0 HMI sticker

Tab. 2: HMI terminal assignment

Pin	Description	Function	Terminal
1	RS485-1 A(+)	IO module interface	X1 – Sub-D 9-pin
2	RS485-1 B(-)		
3	GND	Ground	
4	GND		
5	24V DC (+10%, -15%)	Supply voltage	
6	NC		
7	NC		
8	NC		
9	24V DC (+10%, -15%)	Supply voltage	

# 4.2 IO module

The IO module is located in the instrument cabinet of the units.



IO module



Fig. 5: AERtronic 2.0 IO module front sticker



#### Fig. 6: IO module\_01

Tab. 3: AERtronic 2.0 module terminal assignment

Pin	Description	Function	Terminal
1	AO1 420mA	Analogue output 420 mA	X1 - Phoenix Grid 3.81 mm, 7-pin
2	AO1 GND	Analogue output, ground	
3	DI 24V	Digital input 9 supply voltage	
4	DI9 SEP	Digital input 9 oil demister	
5	GND	Ground	



IO module

6	DI10 8V	Digital input 10 supply voltage	
7	DI10 Namur	Digital input 10 Namur	
8	V AI	Analogue input supply voltage	X2/3 - Phoenix Grid 3.81 mm, 2 x 8-pin X2/3 -
9	AI1 420mA	Analogue input 1 420 mA	x 8-pin
10	AI2 420mA	Analogue input 2 420 mA	
11	AI3 420mA	Analogue input 3 420 mA	
12	Al4 420mA	Analogue input 4 420 mA	
13	AI5 420mA	Analogue input 5 420 mA	X2/3 - Phoenix Grid 3.81 mm, 2 x 8-pin
14	VAI	Analogue input supply voltage	
15	AI GND	Analogue input, ground	
16	AI6 PT100 / PT1000	Analogue input 6 PT100 / PT1000	
17	AI6 GND	Analogue input 6, ground	
18	AI7 PT100 / PT1000	Analogue input 7 PT100 / PT1000	
19	AI7 GND	Analogue input 7, ground	
20	AI8 PT100 / PT1000	Analogue input 8 PT100 / PT1000	
21	AI8 PT100 / PT1000	Analogue input 8 PT100 compensation	
22	AI8 GND	Analogue input 8, ground	
23	AI9 05V	Analogue input 9 05V	
24	V PTC	PTC 12V supply voltage	X4 - Phoenix Grid 3.81
25	DI8 PTC	Digital input PTC	mm, 10-pin
26	V DI	24V digital input supply voltage	
27	DI1	Digital input 1	
28	DI2	Digital input 2	
29	DI3	Digital input 3	
30	DI4	Digital input 4	
31	DI5	Digital input 5	



IO module

32	DI6	Digital input 6	
33	DI7	Digital input 7	
34	GND	RS485-1	X5 - Phoenix Grid 3.81 mm, 3-pin
35	SIG-B		
36	SIG-A		
37	VDD	RS485-2	X11 - Phoenix Grid 5 mm, 8-pin
38	GND		
39	SIG-A		
40	SIG-B		
41	VDD	RS485-3 HMI interface	X7 - Phoenix Grid 3.81
42	GND		mm,
43	SIG-A		4-pin
44	SIG-B		
45	DO1 (Com)	Relay output 1	X11 - Phoenix Grid 5
46	DO1 (NO)		mm,
47	DO2 (Com)	Relay output 2	о-ріп
48	DO2 (NO)		
49	DO3 (Com)	Relay output 3	
50	DO3 (NO)		
51	DO4 (Com)	Relay output 4	
52	DO4 (NO)		
53	DO5 (Com)	Relay output 5	X12 - Phoenix Grid 5
54	DO5 (NO)		mm, O pip
55	DO6 (Com)	Relay output 6	9-ріп
56	DO6 (NO)		
57	DO7 (Com)	Relay output 7	
58	D07 (NO)		
59	DO8 (Com)	Relay output 8	
60	DO8 (NC)		
61	DO8 (NO)		
62	24 V+	Supply voltage Please	X13 – Phoenix Grid 3.81
63	24 V-	note: ensure correct polarity!	mm, 2-pin
LAN 1 interface			X8



IO module

USB interface	Х9
LAN 2 interface	X10

Safety instructions

# 5 Operation

After being switched on, the display unit displays a welcome screen for approx. 60 seconds. The display then changes to the basic display.

AERZEN

The control unit features a resistive colour touchscreen with a resolution of  $800 \times 480$  pixels. It has the requisite robustness for industrial use and is easy to operate. Gently tapping the relevant control element – with your finger or a pen – is sufficient for making the desired entry. You can also operate it if you are wearing gloves.

# 5.1 Safety instructions

Improper operation	<ul> <li>NOTICE!</li> <li>Improper operation may lead to considerable damage.</li> <li>Carry out all activities in accordance with the information and notes in this instruction manual.</li> <li>Knowledge of machine-specific settings and requirements is necessary.</li> </ul>
Personnel requirements	Operation requires: Operating the control system Personnel: User control system
Protective equipment	Operation requires: Protective equipment: Protective work clothing (7010-M010) Safety shoes (7010-M008)



Display structure > Button bar in the basic display

## 5.2 Display structure



- 1 List of buttons
- 2 Tab

3 Parameter representation

The figure depicts the user interface of the AERtronic 2.0 HMI. The following display elements are used on the user interface:

### 5.2.1 Button bar in the basic display

There are four buttons on the left-hand side of the basic display. These buttons enable access to all important functions and information. The buttons are assigned as follows from top to bottom: Display structure > Button bar in the basic display





The Messages button indicates whether there are any messages pending and, if so, what such messages are. If an icon has a blue background, this means that the control system is working flawlessly, whereas an icon that has a red or yellow background indicates that there is a fault, a warning or a maintenance message pending. The icon also flashes red if faults are not acknowledged and flashes yellow if warnings are not acknowledged. In addition, the top bar of the default display is covered by a bar of the same colour in which the message code with a description is shown. The button can also be used to call up the Information menu.

The Information menu  $\bigotimes$  on page 78 and Messages menu can both be called up via the Info button. The icon has a blue background if there are no faults pending. In such cases, you are taken directly to the Information page where all necessary information about Aerzen and the control system installed is summarised. Scanning the QR code will take you directly to the Aerzen website.



If there is a message pending, the message icon has a red background for faults or a yellow background for warnings and maintenance. If new messages occur, the icon flashes and the title bar with the tabs also changes colour.

#### Fig. 8: Information menu



Fig. 9: Messages menu

This bar does not disappear until the Messages menu has been called up by tapping the icon. The individual messages are listed with the date and time as well as the associated colour. The arrow icon in the top left will take you back to the previous display. You can acknowledge warnings with the confirmation button. Faults with a red background cannot be acknowledged until the cause of the fault has been rectified. All messages that have ever been listed in the Messages menu are stored in the Fault memory *Chapter 7.3.3 'Fault memory menu' on page 48.* As also applies to the Settings menu and Main menu, you will be returned to the default display automatically following one minute of inactivity. If there are messages pending, the Information menu can be called up by tapping the message icon again.

Please note: The Information menu may also appear at irregular intervals of between one and two weeks! This is not a fault.



Operation

Display structure > Tab in the basic display



The Settings button enables access to the menu system (5). All adjustment and displays parameters are located there.



This button appears as soon as settings have been selected and enables a return to the basic display.

On button. The machine can be switched on here. The icon also indicates the operating status.

The On and Off buttons fade out in the event of digital remote maintenance and a padlock appears in front of them. Both buttons are deactivated at this time.



The On button is displayed as a compressor icon when the machine is in operation. The button flashes when the machine is starting up or coming to a stop.

The Off button can be used to switch off the machine.



5.2.2 Tab in the basic display

The tabs for displaying the parameters are located on the top bar of the basic display.



In the Favourites tab, the numerical values for up to any four operating parameters can be displayed (selection of the available analogue values).



In the Pressure ranges tab, all pressure inputs read by the AERtronic 2.0 module are recorded.



In the Temperature ranges tab, all temperature inputs read by the AERtronic 2.0 module are recorded.

Display structure > Other operating and display elements





In the Speed/Oil level/Control variable/Vibration tab, all other inputs read by the AERtronic 2.0 module are recorded.

The control variable can also be specified manually here if configured appropriately.



The regulation parameters are displayed via the Regulation tab & Chapter 7.1.1 'Regulation menu' on page 38.

This is only visible if:

- a regulator has been activated in the Regulation menu.
- the "active" function was set to Yes in the respective submenu of the section <a> Chapter 7.1</a> 'Control menu' on page 38



The Graphical representation tab is only visible if one of the following tabs has been selected: Pressure/Temperature ranges or Speed/Oil level/Control variable/Vibration. This makes it possible to display the parameters, which are displayed via the tabs described above, in a diagram  $\Leftrightarrow$  Chapter 6.2.2 'Graphic representation' on page 33.



The Numeric representation tab is only visible if one of the following tabs has been selected: Pressure/Temperature ranges or Speed/Oil level/Control variable/Vibration. This makes it possible to display the parameters, which are displayed via the tabs described above, as numerical values & Chapter 6.2.1 'Numerical representation' on page 32.

#### 5.2.3 Other operating and display elements





Display structure > Other operating and display elements



The confirmation button appears if an entry is to be accepted. The arrow key can also be deselected should you wish to cancel.



The data transmission icon is displayed in the top-right corner if data to be displayed still needs to be loaded (e.g. in the Fault memory menu & *Chapter 7.3.3 'Fault memory menu'* on page 48). The icon disappears again upon completion.

#### Keyboard



A virtual keyboard appears in some menus for operation purposes. Operation therefore recreates the experience of using a real keyboard. Backspace can be used to delete the most recently entered character and Shift can be used to select capital letters. The password is accepted by pressing the blue confirmation button in the bottom right.

Fig. 10: Password entry

#### Number entry



A virtual numeric keypad appears in many input fields. The numbers can be used to enter a numerical value in the light grey upper field. If a value is valid, it can be accepted via the blue field with the tick. The validity of the value is dependent on the respective size. The blue confirmation field is inactive if a value is invalid.

Fig. 11: Number entry

### Program overview/fundamentals



Parameter representation in the basic display > Numerical representation

# 6 Program overview/fundamentals

## 6.1 Menu structure



Fig. 12: Menu structure

### 6.2 Parameter representation in the basic display

123

Each tab in the basic display enables representation of various operating parameters. Such parameters are dependent on the current configuration in the Configuration menu. If several parameters are available for a type, a scrollbar appears on the right-hand side. This arrow keys of the scrollbar can be used to cycle through the parameters.

#### 6.2.1 Numerical representation

Tapping the field displays the operating parameters for the Pressure range, Temperature range and the Speed/Oil level/Control variable/Vibration including name, decimal value and unit in a rectangular box. The parameter type icon is shown in the very top left of the title bar of the rectangle, in the same way as it is used in the tabs (Pressure, Temperature and Speed/Oil level/Control variable/ Vibration).



Parameter representation in the basic display > Graphic representation

#### **Operating parameters**



*Fig. 13: Numerical representation of operating parameters* 

Manual / Auto

The numerical representation for the Regulation tab is structured differently. Here, the three control variables (set value, actual value and control value with the abbreviations W, X and Y) are displayed line by line with an associated bar, decimal value and unit. Further buttons are also located in this window.

Regulation is activated via the Auto button. The Manual button enables direct entry of the control variable. This can also be done in the Regulation menu. Regulation is inactive in this case.

#### Parameters



The Parameters button takes you directly to the Regulation menu, in which all parameters and other regulation types can be adjusted.

Fig. 14: Numerical representation of regulation

#### 6.2.2 Graphic representation



Fig. 15: Operating parameters

Tapping this field shows the time course of the operating parameters in a diagram. The time axis can be adjusted using the buttons in the bottom right. Progression over a 24-hour day (T), a 7-day week (W), a month (M) or a quarter (Q) can be selected. The day/ week/month/quarter that the time axis is to represent can be set in the selection field on the left next to the time axis setting.

## Program overview/fundamentals



Settings > Module status

# 6.3 Settings



The button can be used to access the Settings menu of the AERtronic 2.0 HMI. Here you have the option of selecting the following submenus:

- Module status
- Service
- Runtimes
- Language
- Login



If a minute elapses without any operation, the display automatically exits the menu and returns to the basic display. Alternatively, the Home button can be used to return to the basic display at any time.

(j	←	Menü
仚	👬 Modu	ulstatus
Service 2000h	<b>ĭ¦</b> Servi	ice
12:06 04.12.2019	🕑 Laufz	zeiten
$\bigcirc$	Sprace	che
0	Cogin	1

Information elements in the basic display: The time remaining until the next service is shown in hours in the middle of the left-hand bar next to the current date and time.

The following applies to the Settings menu and the respective submenus: the control system automatically returns to the basic display after a dwell time of one minute without action has elapsed. Alternatively, the button can also be used to return to the basic display at any time.



#### 6.3.1 Module status

(i)	←	Modulstatus	
仚	A01-DI0-ÖLAB	Frei	
Service 2000h	A01-DI1-PTC	Motortemperatur	1
12:14 28.01.2020	A01-DI2	Frei	
	A01-DI3	Frei	
0	A01-DI4	Frei	V

Fig. 17: Module status

Here you can check the status of all digital inputs and outputs of all connected module units. Each individual input or output is shown in a row. The labelling follows the scheme that the basic module is given the designation A01 and all other modules are given the designation A0x (x = 3, 4...) (the numbering follows the familiar scheme from AERtronic 1.0). The function of the input/output is described next to it, whereby unassigned, empty inputs/outputs are also listed. The assignment can be changed in the submenu of the Configuration menu 6.6. An active input/output is indicated by a green bar at the left-hand end of the row, whereas an inactive input/output is indicated by a grey bar. This display is dependent on whether an input/output has been assigned a function or is set to "empty".



Settings > Service

#### 6.3.2 Service



The maintenance time with the dark grey background can be selected.

A page appears with additional information about the selected maintenance interval.

Fig. 19: Maintenance interval info

Siehe Betriebsanleitung Maschine

04:38 02.01.2012

The times until next maintenance are shown on the first page of the Service menu.

- Maintenance every 500 operating hours
- Maintenance daily
- Maintenance weekly
- Maintenance monthly
- Maintenance every 2,000 operating hours or every 3 months (listed in hours and days)
- Maintenance every 4,000 operating hours or every 6 months (listed in hours and days)
- Maintenance every 8,000 operating hours or every 12 months (listed in hours and days)
- Maintenance every 16,000 operating hours or every 2 years (listed in hours and days)
- Maintenance every 20,000 operating hours or every 3 years (listed in hours and days)
- Maintenance every 30,000 operating hours or every 4 years (listed in hours and days)
- Maintenance every 40,000 operating hours or every 5 years (listed in hours and days)
- Motor relubrication device
- Motor maintenance (listed in days and hours)

# Program overview/fundamentals





Language

### 6.3.3 Runtimes



The current operating hours are displayed.

Fig. 20: Runtimes

## 6.4 Language

The following languages are available:

- German
- English
- French
- Italian
- Spanish
- Portuguese
- Dutch
- Russian
- Chinese
- Czech
- Polish
- Danish
- Swedish
- Norwegian
- Finnish
- Turkish
- Bulgarian
- Greek
- Estonian
- Croatian
- Hungarian
- Latvian
- Romanian
- Slovakian
- Slovenian



Login/code entry

## 6.5 Login/code entry

A virtual keyboard is shown in the Login menu. This keyboard can be used to log in as Administrator or User. The Day code is also displayed in the bottom left-hand corner. This grants Super Admin rights. The following table provides information about the valid codes that exist in delivery state.

Code	Access level	Description
12345	User	Lowest access level Grants access only to basic functions such as Regulation and Display settings.
Other settable codes (Key generate	or)	

Using the Login menu and one of the codes from the table above (except for the code for screenshots) will automatically take you to the Main menu of the AERtronic 2.0 HMI. Any other entries will take you to the Settings. The code that is entered determines which adjustment options are available to the user in the Main menu.

Control menu > Regulation menu



# 7 Main menu



The Main menu & Chapter 7 'Main menu' on page 38 is only accessible if you have at least the minimum user rights for the console.

You can access the Main menu by navigating to Login in the Settings menu and entering the relevant User/Admin code. *Chapter 11.1 'Access' on page 101* 



The Main menu consists of the following submenus:

- Control
- Machine parameters
- Service
- Limits
- Display
- Configuration
- Key generator

# 7.1 Control menu

The control menu consists of the following submenus:

- Regulation
- Miscellaneous
- Communication

### 7.1.1 Regulation menu

This menu contains the following menu subchapters:

Tab. 4: Available regulations	
Parameter	
Pressure regulation	
Oxygen regulation	
Fan regulation	
Intermediate cooler regulation	
Aftercooler regulation	



Heating regulation	
Heating regulation active	

If a regulator is active, you are taken to the relevant submenu in which further parameters for the regulation algorithm can be set. The arrow key can be used to return to the Regulation menu. Active regulators are now identified by a green bar on the left-hand side.

#### 7.1.1.1 Pressure regulation parameters

Parameters only available if "No" is activated in the "Oxygen regulation active" parameter

Parameter	Value range/Basic setting/ Remarks	Code
Pressure regulation active	Yes/No (note the Regulation and Graphical representation tab,	
Speed set value	Auto/Manual External	
Minimum regulation limit	0-100%	
Speed specification	0-100%; parameters only avail- able if "Manual" activated in the "Speed set value" parameter	
P-Part	0-100%; parameters only avail- able if "Auto" activated in the "Speed set value" parameter	
I-Part	0-100%; parameters only avail- able if "Auto" activated in the "Speed set value" parameter	
D-Part	0-100%; parameters only avail- able if "Auto" activated in the "Speed set value" parameter	
Pressure set value	Internal / External default: Internal Internal specification of the pres- sure set value as a parameter, or external specification via serial bus.	User
Load pressure / Set pressure	-1.0 – 16.00 bar Only active for internal pressure set value	User



# Main menu

Control menu > Regulation menu

No-load pressure/max. pressure	-1.0 – 16 bar	User
Ramp pressure set value	0 – 600s Only active for internal pressure	User
	set value	
Pressure regulation	Discharge side/intake side default: Discharge side	User
Inlet pressure regulation	System pressure/intake pressure default: System pressure	User
Unit pressure regulation	bar/mbar default: bar	User

## 7.1.1.2 Oxygen regulation parameters

Parameters only available if "No" activated in the "Pressure regulation active" parameter

Parameter	Value range/Basic setting/ Remarks	Code
Oxygen regulation active	Yes/No	
Speed set value	Auto/Manual/External	
Speed specification	0-100%; parameters only avail- able if "Manual" activated in the "Speed set value" parameter	
Minimum regulation limit	0-100%	
P-Part	0-100%; parameters only avail- able if "Auto" activated in the "Speed set value" parameter	
I-Part	0-100%; parameters only avail- able if "Auto" activated in the "Speed set value" parameter	
D-Part	0-100%; parameters only avail- able if "Auto" activated in the "Speed set value" parameter	
Oxygen regulation	Internal / External	User
	default: Internal	
	Only visible if the frequency con- verter option is activated (see Key generator section).	



Control menu > Regulation menu

Oxygen set value	0.00 – 100.00 mg/l	User
	Only active for internal oxygen regulation	
	Only visible if the frequency con- verter option is activated (see Key generator section).	
	Parameters only available if "Auto" activated in the "Speed set value" parameter	
Oxygen ramp set value	0-600s	User
	Only active for internal oxygen regulation	
	Only visible if the frequency con- verter option is activated (see Key generator section).	
	Parameters only available if "Auto" activated in the "Speed set value" parameter	
Oxygen regulation Discharge pressure limit	-1.0 – 16.00 bar	User
Oxygen regulation Max discharge pressure	-1.0 – 16.00 bar	User

## 7.1.1.3 Fan regulation parameters

Parameters	Value range/Basic setting/ Remarks	Code
Fan regulation active	Yes/No (note the Regulation and Graphical representation tab, 5.2.2)	
Fan switch-on temperature	°C; parameters only available if "2-point" activated in the "Fan reg- ulation mode" parameter	
Fan switch-off temperature	°C; parameters only available if "2-point" activated in the "Fan reg- ulation mode" parameter	
Fan regulation mode	Speed/2-point default: Speed	User
Fan speed mode	Auto/Manual default: Auto	User
	Parameters only available if "Speed" activated in the "Fan reg- ulation mode" parameter	

Control menu > Regulation menu



Fan speed specification	0 – 100% Only active if manual speed mode has been selected.	User
	Parameters only available if "Manual" activated in the "Fan speed mode" parameter	
Fan regulation sensor	Ambient temperature/System tem- perature/Oil temperature/Intake temperature 2/Oil temperature 2 default: Ambient temperature	User
Fan setpoint temperature	0 – 100 °C; parameters only avail- able if "Speed" activated in the "Fan regulation mode" parameter	User
Fan P-Part	Value range: 0-100%	User
Fan I-Part	Value range: 0-100%	User
Fan D-Part	Value range: 0-100%	User

## 7.1.1.4 Intermediate cooler regulation parameters

Parameters	Value range/Basic setting/ Remarks	Code
Intermediate cooler regulation active	Yes/No	
Intermediate cooler switch-on temperature	Only active if intermediate cooler regulation mode 2-point was selected.	
Intermediate cooler switch-off temperature	Only active if intermediate cooler regulation mode 2-point was selected.	
Intermediate cooler regulation mode	Speed/2-point default: Speed	User
Intermediate cooler speed mode	Auto/Manual default: Auto Only active if intermediate cooler regulation mode speed was selected.	User
Intermediate cooler speed specification	0 – 100% Only active if manual speed mode has been selected.	User
Intermediate cooler regulation sensor	Ambient temperature/System tem- perature/Oil temperature/Intake temperature 2/Oil temperature 2 default: Ambient temperature	User
Intermediate cooler setpoint tem- perature	0-200 °C; only active if inter- mediate cooler regulation mode speed was selected.	User



Intermediate cooler P-Part	0-100%; only active if intermediate cooler regulation mode speed was selected.	User
Intermediate cooler I-Part	0-100%; only active if intermediate cooler regulation mode speed was selected.	User
Intermediate cooler D-Part	0-100%; only active if intermediate cooler regulation mode speed was selected.	User

### 7.1.1.5 Aftercooler regulation parameters

Parameters	Value range/Basic setting/ Remarks	Code
Aftercooler regulation active	Yes/No	
Aftercooler switch-on temperature	Only active if aftercooler regula- tion mode 2-point was selected	
Aftercooler switch-off temperature	Only active if aftercooler regula- tion mode 2-point was selected	
Aftercooler regulation mode	Speed/2-point default: Speed	User
Aftercooler speed mode	Auto/Manual default: Auto	User
	Only active if aftercooler regula- tion mode speed was selected	
Aftercooler speed specification	0 – 100% default: 0% Only active if manual speed mode has been selected.	User
Aftercooler regulation sensor	Ambient temperature/System tem- perature/Oil temperature/Intake temperature 2/Oil temperature 2 default: Ambient temperature	User
Aftercooler setpoint temperature	0-200 °C; only active if aftercooler regulation mode speed was selected.	User
Aftercooler P-Part	0-100%; only active if aftercooler regulation mode speed was selected.	User
Aftercooler I-Part	0-100%; only active if aftercooler regulation mode speed was selected.	User
Aftercooler D-Part	0-100%; only active if aftercooler regulation mode speed was selected.	User

## Main menu

Control menu > Communication menu



### 7.1.1.6 Heating regulation parameters

Parameters	Value range/Basic setting/ Remarks	Code
Heating regulation active	Yes/No	
Heating regulation sensor	Ambient temperature/Intake tem- perature/Oil temperature/Oil tem- perature 2 default: Ambient tem- perature	User
Heating switch-on temperature	-20 – 120 °C	User
Heating switch-off temperature	-20 – 120 °C	User

# 7.1.2 Miscellaneous menu (general control)

Parameter	Value range/Basic setting/ Remarks	Code
Mode of operation	Shutdown operation/continuous operation	User
Remote load/empty	On site / Digital / Modbus / Pro- fibus / Profinet / GLW RS485	User
Remote on/off	On site / Digital / Modbus / Pro- fibus / Profinet	User
Automatic restart	No/Yes	User
Restart delay	10 – 600s	User
Start clearance in case of warning	No/Yes	User

### 7.1.3 Communication menu

Parameters	Value range/Basic setting/ Remarks	Code
Address	0 – 31	User
Protocol	Standard/MODBUS	User
Write access Port 1	Yes/No	Super Admin
Write access Port 2	Yes/No	Super Admin
Baud rate	4800/9600/19200/57600/115200	User
Data bit/Parity/Stop bit	8/None/1, 8/None/2, 8/Even/1, 8/Odd/1	User
Host name		User
LAN 1 DHCP	Yes/No	User



LAN 1 IP address	Can only be changed if LAN 1 DHCP has been set to No.	Display only
LAN 1 IP Netmask	Can only be changed if LAN 1 DHCP has been set to No. default: 0.0.0.0	Display only
LAN 1 MAC:	Permanently assigned (see sticker)	Display only
LAN 2 DHCP	Yes/No	User
LAN 2 IP address	Can only be changed if LAN 2 DHCP has been set to No. default: 192.168.1.10	Display only
LAN 2 IP Netmask	Can only be changed if LAN 2 DHCP has been set to No. default: 255.255.255.0	Display only
LAN 2 MAC:	Permanently assigned (see sticker)	Display only
Gateway	Can only be changed if LAN 1 DHCP or LAN 2 DHCP has been set to No. default: 0.0.0.0	Display only
DNS 1	Can only be changed if LAN 1 DHCP or LAN 2 DHCP has been set to No. default: 1.1.1.1	Display only
DNS 2	Can only be changed if LAN 1 DHCP or LAN 2 DHCP has been set to No. default: 8.8.8.8	Display only

# 7.2 Machine parameters menu

This menu contains the most important machine parameters. As this is safety-critical under these circumstances, most menu items can only be changed via the Admin or Super Admin code.

Parameters	Value range/Basic setting/ Remarks	Code
Restart lock	10 – 600 s	Admin
Run-up time	3 – 30 s	User
Star/delta changeover time	10 – 100 ms	Super Admin
Minimum no-load time	0 – 120 s	Admin
Minimum run down time	0 – 1200 s	User
Switch-off time	1 – 60 s	Admin

### Main menu

Service menu > Maintenance intervals menu



Oil pump preparation time	0 – 250 s	User
Oil pressure monitoring delay	10 – 60 s	User
Oil pressure 2 monitoring delay	10 – 60 s	User
Oil demister switch-on delay	0 – 250 s	User
Oil demister monitoring delay	0 – 60 s	User
Switching cycles	1 – 60 switching cycles/hours	Admin
Pressure ratio/differential pressure monitoring	No / Pressure ratio / Differential pressure	Super Admin
Mean ambient pressure	50 – 1,500 mbar	Super Admin
Non-return flap warning	0 – 1,500 mbar	Admin
Non-return flap warning delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Fan run down time	0 – 60 min	Admin

# 7.3 Service menu

The service menu contains the following menu items:

- Maintenance intervals
- Version information
- Fault memory
- Machine data
- Acknowledge maintenance
- Hour counter
- Factory setting
- Parameter history
- Web server

#### 7.3.1 Maintenance intervals menu

Set the relevant maintenance intervals.

Parameters	Value range/Basic setting/ Remarks	Code	
Maintenance interval 1st mainte- nance:	0 – 40,000 h	Admin	
Maintenance interval motor main-	0 – 40,000 h	Admin	
tenance	0 – 2700 d	Admin	



Service menu > Version information menu

Maintenance interval motor relu- brication interval	0 – 40,000 h	Admin
Maintenance interval daily:	0 – 40,000 h	Admin
Maintenance interval weekly:	0 – 40,000 h	Admin
Maintenance interval monthly:	0 – 40,000 h	Admin
Maintenance interval every 2,000	0 – 40,000 h	Admin
op. nrs or every 3 months:	0 – 2700 d	Admin
Maintenance interval every 4,000	0 – 40,000 h	Admin
op. nrs or every 6 months:	0 – 2700 d	Admin
Maintenance interval every 8,000	0 – 40,000 h	Admin
op. nrs or every 12 months:	0 – 2700 d	Admin
Maintenance interval every 16,000	0 – 40,000 h	Admin
op. nrs or every 2 years:	0 – 2700 d	Admin
Maintenance interval every 20,000	0 – 40,000 h	Admin
op. nrs or every 3 years:	0 – 2700 d	Admin
Maintenance interval every 30,000	0 – 40,000 h	Admin
op. nrs or every 4 years (dp < 1,000 mbar):	0 – 2700 d	Admin
Maintenance interval every 40,000	0 – 40,000 h	Admin
1,000 mbar):	0 – 2700 d	Admin

## 7.3.2 Version information menu

The most important data for the overall system of the AERtronic 2.0 is listed in the Version information menu.

Information	Description	Code	
Software version	This is the superordinate version number for the overall software compilation (HMI, Module CPU, Module I/O, Web server). It corre- sponds to the file name supplied	Display only	
Module hardware version	Hardware version of CPU and I/O	Display only	
Module serial number	Serial number of CPU and I/O	Display only	
HMI software version	Information about the AERtronic 2.0 HMI display unit	Display only	
HMI hardware version		Display only	
HMI serial number		Display only	

Main menu

Service menu > Fault memory menu



I/O module software version	Information about the I/O unit of	Display only
I/O module serial number	the AERtronic 2.0 module	Display only

#### 7.3.3 Fault memory menu

Up to 100 fault and warning messages can be stored in the Fault memory. The message number, the message text, the time stamp as well as a yellow warning bar or red fault bar are shown on the left-hand side for each message,  $\Leftrightarrow$  on page 48. An arrow pointing to the right means that a fault has occurred and an arrow pointing to the left means that a fault has been acknowledged (independently). Tapping on the arrow of a message will take you to an additional information page  $\Leftrightarrow$  on page 49 in which boundary conditions at the time at which the message arrives or is no longer present are stored. An arrow pointing to the left stands for an incoming message and an arrow pointing to the left stands for an obsolete message.

(i)	←	Menü Störspeicher	
仚	← 03:41:17 02.01.12	E077 Sensor Raumtemperatur	
Service 100h	→ 03:40:40 02.01.12	E077 Sensor Raumtemperatur	
03:41 02.01.2012	← 01:05:44 01.01.12	E002 Not-Aus	
	← 01:05:44 01.01.12	E004 Hauptmotor Uebertemperatur	
0	→ 01:05:29 01.01.12	E002 Not-Aus	

Fig. 22: Fault memory menu 1



# Main menu

Service menu > Fault memory menu

(i)	
仚	
Service 100h	
03:41 02.01.2012	
0	

í	← Menü Störspeiche	er
仚	E077 Sensor Raumtemperatur	0 h
	°C	- , bar
Service	°C	- , bar
100h	°C	- , bar
	°C	- , bar
03:41	°C	- , bar
.01.2012	°C	- , bar
	°C	%
	U/m	%
	%	
$\bigcirc$		

Fig. 23: Fault memory menu 2

Tab.	5:	The	following	data	(if available)	) can	be retrieved
	•			~~~~	(In a randoro)	,	

Room pressure	Room temperature
Intake pressure	Ambient temperature
Intake pressure 2	Oil temperature 1
Oil pressure (1)	Oil temperature 2
Oil pressure 2	Discharge temperature (1)
Discharge pressure (1)	Discharge temperature 2
Discharge pressure 2	System temperature
System pressure	Intake temperature (1)
Pressure set value	Intake temperature 2
Vibration	Oil temperature
Oil level	Bearing temperature main rotor DS
Oxygen	Bearing temperature main rotor NDS
Power	Telephone
Fax	E-mail
Internet	Order number
Serial number	Factory number
Power failure	Machine number
Service menu > Acknowledge maintenance menu



## 7.3.4 Machine data menu

Parameters	Value range/Basic setting/ Remarks	Code
Order number		Super Admin
Factory number		
Equipment number		
Serial number		
Machine name		
Location longitude	Numeric fields	User
Location latitude		

## 7.3.5 Acknowledge maintenance menu

The following parameters can be reset using the Admin code number:

Parameter	Value range/Basic setting/ Remarks	
Maintenance counter mainte- nance every 500 operating hours	Reset Yes/No	
Maintenance counter motor main- tenance	Reset Yes/No	
Maintenance counter motor relu- brication interval	Reset Yes/No	
Maintenance counter daily	Reset Yes/No	
Maintenance counter weekly	Reset Yes/No	
Maintenance counter monthly	Reset Yes/No	
Maintenance counter every 2,000 op. hrs or every 3 months	Reset Yes/No	
Maintenance counter every 4,000 op. hrs or every 6 months	Reset Yes/No	
Maintenance counter every 8,000 op. hrs or every 12 months	Reset Yes/No	
Maintenance counter every 16,000 op. hrs or every 2 years	Reset Yes/No	
Maintenance counter every 20,000 op. hrs or every 3 years	Reset Yes/No	



Service menu > Save/load factory setting menu

Maintenance counter every 30,000 op. hrs or every 4 years (dp < 1,000 mbar)	Reset Yes/No	
Maintenance counter every 40,000 op. hrs or every 5 years (dp > 1,000 mbar)	Reset Yes/No	
	Any maintenance that is curren	tly due is shown here in yellow.

## 7.3.6 Hour counter menu

This menu item is only visible and can only be selected in the Admin and Super Admin menu.

Parameters	Value range/Basic setting/ Remarks	Code
Operating hours:	Current number of operating hours. Can also be changed.	Admin
Load hours:	Current number of load hours. Can also be changed. ONLY IN THE ADVANCED VER- SION!	Admin
Machine rental:	No/Yes	Admin
Hours rental:	Resettable	Admin

No-load hours are calculated automatically from the difference between operating hours and load hours.

#### 7.3.7 Save/load factory setting menu

The Save/load factory setting menu is only visible if you have Admin rights.

Button	Remarks	Code
Load factory setting	Only visible if settings are retriev- able	Admin



Service menu > Save/load factory setting menu



Maintenance settings	The following parameters can be set:	Admin
	<ul> <li>Remote maintenance (Yes / No)</li> <li>Remote maintenance duration (settable up to 24h)</li> <li>Display maintenance (Yes / No) ONLY IN THE ADVANCED VERSION!</li> </ul>	
AERtronic restart	This button can be used to restart the AERtronic 2.0.	Admin
Save factory setting	This button can be used to save the factory settings.	Admin

Saving the factory settings

There is the option of saving factory settings in the internal memory of the AERtronic 2.0 or on an SD card. Two buttons are available to the user to this end. The button for saving to SD card can only be selected if an SD card is inserted. It only takes a couple of seconds to save the factory settings. If the settings have been saved successfully, you can use the arrow key to return to the Factory setting menu.

Loading the factory settings

This menu item only appears if factory settings have already been stored. Here, there is again the option of selecting whether to load settings from the internal memory or from the SD card. If the settings have been loaded successfully, the user is taken back to the Main menu.

#### "Attention: This will overwrite all previous settings!"

It is possible to cancel the factory settings being loaded by leaving the page and to start loading by pressing the "Load" button. In such cases, the "Factory setting loaded!" message appears after loading and the arrow key can be used to return to the Factory setting menu. Please note: Implementing a basic setting deletes any previously stored factory settings.

	С	)
1		1
1		L

**Please note:** Implementing a basic setting deletes any previously stored factory settings.



### 7.3.8 Parameter history menu

(i)	←	Menu parameter historie	
俞	23:37:34	function A01-Al6:	
	15.07.20	final temperatur +	
Service	23:37:31	function A01-AI3:	
100h	15.07.20	final pressure +	
00:40	23:37:30	function A01-AI2:	
16.07.2020	15.07.20	oil pressure +	
1.1	23:37:28	function A01-Al1:	
	15.07.20	suction pressure +	
	23:37:02	function A01-AI3:	
$\cap$	15.07.20	free +	

The Parameter history menu is only visible if you have Admin rights or higher. A record of the AERtronic 2.0 parameter that was changed and the time at which it was changed is kept here. In this context, each individual parameter is assigned a bar with a grey background, inside of which the time and date are shown on the left-hand side. The time and data refer to when the parameter described on the right was changed. The respective change is described underneath the parameter name.

Fig. 24: Parameter history

#### 7.3.9 Web server menu

The passwords for the User and Admin levels for the Aerzen web interface can be reset via the Web server menu.

Parameter	Value range/Basic setting/ Remarks	Code
Web server user password	Reset Yes/No	
Web server admin password	Reset Yes/No	

### 7.4 Limits menu

Limits for warnings and fault messages If the limits set here are exceeded or are not reached, a warning or fault is triggered after a corresponding delay time. All values can only be changed as of the Admin access level. The limits available in this menu depend on the configuration of the control system. If, for example, no analogue input with limits is configured, this menu item is not visible.

Parameter	Value range/Basic setting/ Remarks	Code
Intake pressure warning	-0.99 – 1.00 bar	Admin
Intake pressure warning delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Intake pressure fault	-0.99 – 1.00 bar	Admin
Intake pressure fault delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Intake pressure 2 warning	-0.99 – 1.00 bar	Admin
Intake pressure 2 warning delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Intake pressure 2 fault	-0.99 – 1.00 bar	Admin
Intake pressure 2 fault delay	0 – 15 s	Admin



Ambient temperature Lo warning	-20 – 60 °C Ambient temperature lower limit	Admin
Ambient temperature Lo warning delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Ambient temperature Hi warning	0 – 300 °C Ambient temperature upper limit	Admin
Ambient temperature Hi warning delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Discharge pressure Lo warning	0 – 16.0 bar	Admin
Discharge pressure Lo warning delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Discharge pressure Lo fault	0 – 16.0 bar	Admin
Discharge pressure Lo fault delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Discharge pressure Hi warning	-1.0 – 16.0 bar	Admin
Discharge pressure Hi warning delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Discharge pressure Hi fault	-1.0 – 16.0 bar	Admin
Discharge pressure Hi fault delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Discharge temperature warning	0 – 300 °C	Admin
Discharge temperature warning delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Discharge temperature fault	0 – 300 °C	Admin
Discharge temperature fault delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
System temperature warning	0 – 300 °C	Admin
System temperature warning delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
System temperature fault	0 – 300 °C	Admin
System temperature fault delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Oil pressure warning	-1.0 – 5.0 bar	Admin
Oil pressure warning delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Oil pressure fault	-1.0 – 5.0 bar	Admin
Oil pressure fault delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Oil temperature warning	0 – 300 °C	Admin
Oil temperature warning delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Oil temperature fault	0 – 300 °C	Admin
Oil temperature fault delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Intake temp. warning	0 – 300 °C	Admin



Intake temp. warning Delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Intake temp. fault	0 – 300 °C	Admin
Intake temp. fault Delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Intake temp. warning 2	0 – 300 °C	Admin
Intake temp. warning 2 delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Intake temp. fault 2	0 – 300 °C	Admin
Intake temp. fault 2 delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Discharge pressure 2 warning	0.0 – 16.0 bar	Admin
Discharge pressure 2 warning delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Discharge pressure 2 fault	0.0 – 16.0 bar	Admin
Discharge pressure 2 fault delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Discharge temperature 2 warning	0 – 300 °C	Admin
Discharge temperature 2 warning delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Discharge temperature 2 fault	0 – 300 °C	Admin
Discharge temperature 2 fault delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Oil pressure 2 warning	-1.0 – 5.0 bar	Admin
Oil pressure 2 warning delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Oil pressure 2 fault	-1.0 – 5.0 bar	Admin
Oil pressure 2 fault delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Oil temperature 2 warning	0 – 300 °C	Admin
Oil temperature 2 warning delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Oil temperature 2 fault	0 – 300 °C	Admin
Oil temperature 2 fault delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Warning	0 – 300 °C	Admin
Motor bearing temperature DS		
Motor bearing temperature DS warning delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Motor bearing temperature DS fault	0 – 300 °C	Admin
Motor bearing temperature DS fault delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Motor bearing temperature NDS warning	0 – 300 °C	Admin



Motor bearing temperature NDS warning delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Motor bearing temperature NDS fault	0 – 300 °C	Admin
Motor bearing temperature NDS fault delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Speed warning	0 – 12,000 RPM	Admin
Speed warning delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Speed fault	0 – 12,000 RPM	Admin
Speed fault delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Oil level Lo warning	0 – 100%	Admin
Oil level Lo warning delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Oil level Lo fault	0 – 100%	Admin
Oil level Lo fault delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Oil level Hi warning	0 – 100%	Admin
Oil level Hi warning delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Oil level Hi fault	0 – 100%	Admin
Oil level Hi fault delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Pressure ratio warning	1.00 - 5.00	Super Admin
Pressure ratio warning delay	0 – 15 s	Super Admin
Pressure ratio fault	1.00 - 5.00	Super Admin
Pressure ratio fault delay	0 – 15 s	Super Admin
Differential pressure warning	-1.0 – 16.0 bar	Admin
Differential pressure warning delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Differential pressure fault	-1.0 – 16.0 bar	Admin
Differential pressure fault delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Vibration M_DS_Veff warning	0 - 50%	Admin
Vibration M_DS_Veff warning delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Vibration M_DS_Veff fault	0 – 50%	Admin
Vibration M_DS_Veff fault delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Vibration M_NDS_Veff warning	0 – 50%	Admin
Vibration M_NDS_Veff warning delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Vibration M_NDS_Veff fault	0 – 50%	Admin



Parameter	Value range/Basic setting/ Remarks	Code
Vibration M_NDS_Veff fault delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Vibration M G_DS_Veff warning	0 – 50%	Admin
Vibration G_DS_Veff warning delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Vibration G_DS_Veff fault	0 – 50%	Admin
Vibration G_DS_Veff fault delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Vibration M G_NDS_Veff warning	0 – 50%	Admin
Vibration G_NDS_Veff warning delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Vibration G_NDS_Veff fault	0 – 50%	Admin
Vibration G_NDS_Veff fault delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Vibration S1_DS_Veff warning	0 – 50%	Admin
Vibration S1_DS_Veff warning delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Vibration S1_DS_Veff fault	0 – 50%	Admin
Vibration S1_DS_Veff fault delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Vibration S1_NDS_Veff warning	0 - 50%	Admin
Vibration S1_NDS_Veff warning delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Vibration S1_NDS_Veff fault	0 – 50%	Admin
Vibration fault	0 – 15 s	Admin
S1_NDS_Veff delay		
Vibration S1_PG_Veff warning	0 – 50%	Admin
Vibration S1_PG_Veff warning delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Vibration S1_PG_Veff fault	0 – 50%	Admin
Vibration S1_PG_Veff fault delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Vibration S2_DS_Veff warning	0 - 50%	Admin
Vibration S2_DS_Veff warning delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Vibration S2_DS_Veff fault	0 – 50%	Admin
Vibration S2_DS_Veff fault delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Vibration S2_NDS_Veff warning	0 – 50%	Admin
Vibration S2_NDS_Veff warning delay	0 – 15 s	Admin

Display menu > Date/time



Vibration S2_NDS_Veff fault	0 – 50%	Admin
Vibration S2_NDS_Veff fault delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Vibration S2_PG_Veff warning	0 - 50%	Admin
Vibration S2_PG_Veff warning delay	0 – 15 s	Admin
Vibration S2_PG_Veff fault	0 – 50%	Admin
Vibration S2_PG_Veff fault	0 – 15 s	Admin

## 7.5 Display menu

The display menu contains the following submenus:

- Date/time
- Limits trend graph
- Cleaning display
- Units
- Display settings
- Favourites

## 7.5.1 Date/time

#### Date/time setting

(i)	← Datum / L	Ihrzeit
仚	Zeitzone	UTC+01:00
Service 2000h	Zeitumstellung automatisch	Europa
12:14 04.12.2019	Datum	04.12.19
1	Uhrzeit	12:14:24
0		

In addition to the date and time, it is also possible to specify the time zone and location for the automatic summer/winter time changeover here.

The date and the time can also be synchronised via a time server, which needs to be specified.

#### Fig. 25: Date/time

Parameter	Value range/Basic setting/ Remarks	Code
Time zone	Various UTC	
Time changeover automatic	No/Europe/USA/Australia/New Zealand	
Date		



Display menu > Limits trend graph menu

Time		
Automatic synchronisation with time server	Yes/No	

### 7.5.2 Limits trend graph menu

The limits for the display of the measurement value trends are set in this menu. The theoretically possible minimum and maximum values are generally set in the default setting, regardless of any limitations set in the machine parameters.

Parameter	Value range/Basic setting/ Remarks	Code
System pressure graph lower value:	-1.00 bar – 16.00 bar	User
System pressure graph upper value:	-1.00 bar – 16.00 bar	User
Discharge pressure (1) graph lower value:	-1.00 bar – 16.00 bar	User
Discharge pressure (1) graph upper value:	-1.00 bar – 16.00 bar	User
Discharge pressure 2 graph lower value:	-1.00 bar – 16.00 bar	User
Discharge pressure 2 graph upper value:	-1.00 bar – 16.00 bar	User
Oil pressure (1) graph lower value:	-1.00 bar – 16.00 bar	User
Oil pressure (1) graph upper value:	-1.00 bar – 16.00 bar	User
Oil pressure 2 graph lower value:	-1.00 bar – 16.00 bar	User
Oil pressure 2 graph upper value:	-1.00 bar – 16.00 bar	User
Intake pressure (1) graph lower value:	-1.00 bar – 16.00 bar	User
Intake pressure (1) graph upper value:	-1.00 bar – 16.00 bar	User
Intake pressure 2 graph lower value:	-1.00 bar – 16.00 bar	User
Intake pressure 2 graph upper value:	-1.00 bar – 16.00 bar	User
Room pressure graph lower value	-1.0 bar – 5.00 bar	User
Room pressure graph lower value	-1.0 bar – 5.00 bar	User

Display menu > Limits trend graph menu



Pressure set value graph lower value:	-1.00 bar – 16.00 bar	User
Pressure set value graph upper value:	-1.00 bar – 16.00 bar	User
Room temperature graph lower value:	-50 – 300 °C	User
Room temperature graph upper value:	-50 – 300 °C	User
Ambient temperature graph lower value:	-50 – 300 °C	User
Ambient temperature graph upper value:	-50 – 300 °C	User
Discharge temperature (1) graph lower value:	-50 – 300 °C	User
Discharge temperature (1) graph upper value:	-50 – 300 °C	User
Discharge temperature 2 graph lower value:	-50 – 300 °C	User
Discharge temperature 2 graph upper value:	-50 – 300 °C	User
Oil temperature (1) graph lower value:	-50 – 300 °C	User
Oil temperature (1) graph upper value:	-50 – 300 °C	User
Oil temperature 2 graph lower value:	-50 – 300 °C	User
Oil temperature 2 graph upper value:	-50 – 300 °C	User
Intake temperature (1) graph lower value:	-50 – 300 °C	User
Intake temperature (1) graph upper value:	-50 – 300 °C	User
Intake temperature 2 graph lower value:	-50 – 300 °C	User
Intake temperature 2 graph upper value:	-50 – 300 °C	User
System temperature graph lower value:	-50 – 300 °C	User
System temperature graph upper value:	-50 – 300 °C	User
Motor bearing temperature DS graph lower value:	-50 – 300 °C	User



Display menu > Limits trend graph menu

Motor bearing temperature DS graph upper value:	-50 – 300 °C	User
Motor bearing temperature NDS graph lower value:	-50 – 300 °C	User
Motor bearing temperature NDS graph upper value:	-50 – 300 °C	User
Main rotor bearing temperature graph drive side lower value	-50 – 300 °C	User
Main rotor bearing temperature graph drive side upper value	-50 – 300 °C	User
Main rotor bearing temperature graph gear side lower value	-50 – 300 °C	User
Main rotor bearing temperature graph gear side upper value	-50 – 300 °C	User
Oil tank temperature graph NDS lower value	-50 – 300 °C	User
Oil tank temperature graph NDS upper value	-50 – 300 °C	User
Speed graph lower value	0 – 12,000 RPM	User
Speed graph upper value	0 – 12,000 RPM	User
Vibration graph lower value:	0 – 100 mm/s	User
Vibration graph upper value:	0 – 100 mm/s	User
External control variable graph lower value:	0 – 100%	User
External control variable graph upper value:	0 – 100%	User
Oil level graph lower value:	0 – 100%	User
Oil level graph upper value:	0 – 100%	User
Pressure ratio graph lower value	0.0 - 50.0	User
Pressure ratio graph upper value	0.0 - 50.0	User
Differential pressure graph lower value	-1.00 bar – 16.00 bar	User
Differential pressure graph upper value	-1.00 bar – 16.00 bar	User
Oxygen graph lower value:	0 – 100 mg/l	User
Oxygen graph upper value:	0 – 100 mg/l	User
Power graph lower value	0.0 – 1,000 kW	User
Power graph upper value	0.0 – 1,000 kW	User

Display menu > Display settings menu



## 7.5.3 Cleaning display

Screen lock for cleaning the display. The following message appears after pressing this menu item:

*"Attention: the control system cannot be operated for 1 minute after starting this function."* 

Pressing the "Start" button starts the 60-second timer and the display can be cleaned with a soft cloth.

#### 7.5.4 Units

Parameter	Value range/Basic setting/ Remarks	Code
Pressure unit	Bar / psi	User
Temperature unit	°C / °F	User
Oxygen unit	% / MG/L / PPM	User

### 7.5.5 Display settings menu

All settings relating to the screen can be made via the Display settings menu.

Parameter	Value range/Basic setting/ Remarks	Code
Screen saver	Yes / No	User
Screen saver delay	1 min – 99 min	User
Standard brightness	20% - 100%	User
Screen saver brightness	0% - 100%	User
Text size	NORMAL / LARGE	User
Background colour selection	BRIGHT / DARK ఈ on page 63 ఈ on page 63	User



Configuration menu



Fig. 26: Background colour selection BRIGHT

(i)	← Menü / Bildsch	irmschoner
仚	Skin Auswahl	DUNKEL
Service 2000h		
12:15 28.01.2020		
$\bigcirc$		V

Fig. 27: Background colour selection DARK

#### 7.5.6 Favourites menu

It is possible to display up to four operating parameters in the Favourites tab on the default display. In this context, the parameters are only shown in the numeric representation. No Administrator rights are required for this.

## 7.6 Configuration menu

The configuration menu contains the following menu items:

Configuration menu > Module selection menu



- Function selection
- Module selection
- Digital inputs
- Digital inputs text
- Digital outputs
- Function analogue inputs
- Scale analogue inputs
- Function analogue outputs
- Scale analogue outputs

Different module types are available for selection. Such types could be installed in addition to the Basic module. A different number of inputs and outputs are available depending on the connected modules. These inputs and outputs can be configured in the relevant menus.

#### 7.6.1 Function selection menu

Parameter	Value range/Basic setting/ Remarks	Code
Independent module	No	
Machine type	Blower / Compressor 1-stage / Compressor 2-stage	Super Admin
Motor activation	None / Network / Star/delta / Fre- quency converter	Super Admin

#### 7.6.2 Module selection menu

Parameter	Value range/Basic setting/ Remarks	Code
Module type address 1	Display only! Value is always "Advanced module"	User
Module type address 3	No module / Module EM1 / Module EM2 / Module EM3 default: No module	Super Admin
Module type address 4	No module / Module EM1 / Module EM2 / Module EM3 default: No module	Super Admin
Module type address 5	No module / Module EM1 / Module EM2 / Module EM3 default: No module	Super Admin
Module type address 6	No module / Module EM1 / Module EM2 / Module EM3 default: No module	Super Admin



Configuration menu > Digital inputs menu

Module type address 7	No module / Module EM1 / Module EM2 / Module EM3 default: No module	Super Admin
Module type address 8	No module / Module EM1 / Module EM2 / Module EM3 default: No module	Super Admin
Module type address 9	No module / Module EM1 / Module EM2 / Module EM3 default: No module	Super Admin
Module type address 10	No module / Module EM1 / Module EM2 / Module EM3 default: No module	Super Admin
Module type address 11	No module / Module EM4 default: No module	Super Admin
Module type address 12	No module / Module EM4 default: No module	Super Admin
Module type address 14	No module / Profinet default: No module	Admin
Module type address 15	No module / Profibus G2 default: No module	Admin

## 7.6.3 Digital inputs menu

All adjustable digital inputs are listed here. In the event that extension modules are connected, the digital inputs for these modules are also shown. A maximum of 41 digital inputs are possible.

Module	Input	Value range/Basic set- ting/Remarks	Code
Advanced module address: A01	A01-DI1	Emergency stop Logic: NC	Display only!
Advanced module address: A01	A01-DI2 A01-DI3 A01-DI4 A01-DI5 A01-DI6 A01-DI7	Empty Remote on/off Remote load/empty GLW ready Motor current Fan current	Admin
Module EM1 addresses: A03-A10	Ax-DI1 Ax-DI2 Ax-DI3 Ax-DI4	Oil demister Oil demister 2 Oil pump Vibration Diagnostic	

Configuration menu > Digital inputs menu



Module	Input	Value range/Basic set- ting/Remarks	Code
Module EM3/EM10 addresses: A03-A10	Ax-DI1	Cooling water flow	
	Ax-DI2	Condensate drain 1	
	Ax-DI3	Condensate drain 2	
	Ax-DI4	Aftercooler 1	
		Aftercooler 2	
		Motor fan warning	
		Motor fan fault	
		Oil cooler warning	
		Oil cooler fault	
		Priority no load	
		Main motor warning	
		Dryer warning	
		External warning	
		Differential pressure filter	
		External machine differ- ential pressure	
		External fault	
		External clearance	
		Relubrication device DS operation	
		Relubrication device DS fault	
		Relubrication device NDS operation	
		Relubrication device NDS fault	
		Oil level	
		Remote maintenance	
		Operation	
		Acknowledgement	
		Warning 1 to 4	
		Fault 1 to 4	
Advanced module	A01-DI8	Motor temperature	Display only!
address: A01		Logic: NC	
	A01-DI9	Empty / Oil demister / Oil demister 2	Admin





Configuration menu > Digital outputs menu

Module	Input	Value range/Basic set- ting/Remarks	Code
	A01-DI10	Empty / Speed logic: N/A	Admin
All except for A01-DI1, A01-DI8 and A01-DI10	Logic of the digital inputs	NO / NC default: NO	User

## 7.6.4 Digital inputs menu text

(i)	←	menu digit	al outputs texts	5	
仚	text warning	1:	warning	1	
	text warning	2:	warning	2	
22:34 07.08.2020	text warning	3:	warning	3	
	text warning	4:	warning	4	
0	text fault	1:	fault	1	

Fig. 28: Digital inputs text

It is possible to configure up to four additional warning and fault messages in the digital inputs. These messages can be labelled freely. As soon as a text has been entered in the relevant text field, the new text for the warning or fault is displayed in the Digital inputs menu.

#### 7.6.5 Digital outputs menu

All adjustable digital outputs are listed here. In the event that extension modules are connected, the digital outputs for these modules are also shown. A maximum of 43 digital outputs are possible.

Configuration menu > Digital outputs menu



Module	Output	Value range/Basic set- ting/Remarks	Code
Module	A01-DO1	Display only	Admin
Advanced	A01-DO2	Empty	
Address: A01	A01-DO3	Motor on	
	A01-DO4	Load valve	
	A01-DO5	Oil pump	
	A01-DO6	Heater	
	A01-DO7	Fan	
	A01-DO8	Intermediate cooler	
Module EM1 address:	Ax-DO1	Aftercooler	
A03-A10	Ax-DO2	Maintenance	
	Ax-DO3	Warning	
	Ax-DO4	Fault	
Module EM2 address:	Ax-DO1	Ready	
A03-A10	Ax-DO2	Operation	
	Ax-DO3	Load run	
	Ax-DO4	Remote	
		Oil demister	
		Condensate drain 1	
		Condensate drain 2	
		Condensate drain warning	
		Aftercooler warning	
		Standby	
		Relubrication device DS	
		Relubrication device NDS	
		Remote maintenance	
		default: Empty	

**Please note**: If the motor control type is set, digital outputs 1-3 have fixed settings under certain circumstances and are not freely programmable: A01-DO1 = Network (for motor control type != none) A02-DO12 = Star (for motor control type Star/delta)) A02-DO23 = Delta (for motor control type Star/delta))



Configuration menu > Function analogue inputs menu

### 7.6.6 Function analogue inputs menu

All adjustable analogue inputs are listed here. In the event that extension modules are connected, the analogue inputs for these modules are also shown. A maximum of 44 analogue inputs are possible.

Module	Output	Value range/Basic set- ting/Remarks	Code
Advanced module:	A01-AI1	Empty	Admin
Address: A01	A01-AI2	Room pressure	
	A01-AI3	Intake pressure 1 and 2	
	A01-AI4	Oil pressure 1 and 2	
	A01-AI5	Discharge pressure 1	
Module EM2	Ax-Al1	and 2	
Address: A03-A10	Ax-Al2	System pressure	
Module EM3	Ax-Al1	External control variable	
Address: A03-A10	Ax-Al2	Pressure set value	
		Vibration M_DS Veff	
		Vibration M_NDS Veff	
		Vibration G_DS Veff	
		Vibration G_NDS Veff	
		Vibration S1_DS Veff	
		Vibration S1_NDS Veff	
		Vibration S1_PG Veff	
		Vibration S2_DS Veff	
		Vibration S2_NDS Veff	
		Oxygen	
		Oxygen set value	
		Power	
Advanced module	A01-AI6	Empty	Admin
Address: A01	A01-AI7	Room temperature	
	A01-AI8	Ambient temperature	
Module EM2	Ax-Al3	2	
Address: A03-A10	Ax-Al4	Oil temperature 1 and 2	
		Discharge temperature 1 and 2	
		System temperature	
		Motor bearing temp. DS	



Configuration menu > Scale analogue inputs menu

Module EM3/EM10 Address: A03-A10	Ax-Al3 Ax-Al4	Motor bearing temp. NDS Oil tank temperature	
Module	A01-A10	Empty / Oil level	
Advanced Address A01			

## 7.6.7 Scale analogue inputs menu

The settings in the Scale analogue inputs menu are only used if input A01-Al0 has been set to Oil level in the Function analogue inputs menu.

Parameter	Value range/Basic setting/ Remarks	Code
Oil level input 0.5V	Oil level percentage at 0.5V -100 200%	Admin
Oil level input 4.5V	Oil level percentage at 4.5V -100 200%	Admin
Room pressure input 4 mA:	-1.0 bar 16 bar	Admin
Room pressure input 20 mA:	-1.0 bar 16 bar	Admin
Intake pressure input 4 mA	-1.0 bar 16 bar	Admin
Intake pressure input 20 mA	-1.0 bar 16 bar	Admin
Oil pressure input 4 mA	-1.0 bar 16 bar	Admin
Oil pressure input 20 mA	-1.0 bar 16 bar	Admin
Discharge pressure input 4 mA	-1.0 bar 16 bar	Admin
Discharge pressure input 20 mA	-1.0 bar 16 bar	Admin
Intake pressure 2 input 4 mA	-1.0 bar 16 bar	Admin
Intake pressure 2 input 20 mA	-1.0 bar 16 bar	Admin
Oil pressure 2 input 4 mA	-1.0 bar 16 bar	Admin
Oil pressure 2 input 20 mA	-1.0 bar 16 bar	Admin
Discharge pressure 2 input 4 mA	-1.0 bar 16 bar	Admin
Discharge pressure 2 input 20 mA	-1.0 bar 16 bar	Admin
System pressure input 4 mA	-1.0 bar 16 bar	Admin
System pressure input 20 mA	-1.0 bar 16 bar	Admin
External input	0% 100%	Admin





Configuration menu > Scale analogue inputs menu

Parameter	Value range/Basic setting/ Remarks	Code
Specification 4 mA		
External input specification 20 mA	0% 100%	Admin
Pressure set value input 4 mA	-1.0 bar 16 bar	Admin
Pressure set value input 20 mA	-1.0 bar 16 bar	Admin
Vibration M_DS_Veff input 4 mA	0.00 mm/s 50 mm/s	Admin
Vibration M_DS_Veff input 20 mA	0.00 mm/s 50 mm/s	Admin
Vibration M_NDS_Veff input 4 mA	0.00 mm/s 50 mm/s	Admin
Vibration M_NDS_Veff input 20 mA	0.00 mm/s 50 mm/s	Admin
Vibration G_DS_Veff input 4 mA	0.00 mm/s 50 mm/s	Admin
Vibration G_DS_Veff input 20 mA	0.00 mm/s 50 mm/s	Admin
Vibration G_NDS_Veff input 4 mA	0.00 mm/s 50 mm/s	Admin
Vibration G_NDS_Veff input 20 mA	0.00 mm/s 50 mm/s	Admin
Vibration S1_DS_Veff input 4 mA	0.00 mm/s 50 mm/s	Admin
Vibration S1_DS_Veff input 20 mA	0.00 mm/s 50 mm/s	Admin
Vibration S1_NDS_Veff input 4 mA	0.00 mm/s 50 mm/s	Admin
Vibration S1_NDS_Veff input 20 mA	0.00 mm/s 50 mm/s	Admin
Vibration S1_PG_Veff input 4 mA	0.00 mm/s 50 mm/s	Admin
Vibration S1_PG_Veff input 20 mA	0.00 mm/s 50 mm/s	Admin
Vibration S2_DS_Veff input 4 mA	0.00 mm/s 50 mm/s	Admin
Vibration S2_DS_Veff input 20 mA	0.00 mm/s 50 mm/s	Admin

Parameter	Value range/Basic setting/ Remarks	Code
Vibration S2_NDS_Veff input 4 mA	0.00 mm/s 50 mm/s	Admin
Vibration S2_NDS_Veff input 20 mA	0.00 mm/s 50 mm/s	Admin
Vibration S2_PG_Veff input 4 mA	0.00 mm/s 50 mm/s	Admin
Vibration S2_PG_Veff input 20 mA	0.00 mm/s 50 mm/s	Admin





Oxygen input 4 mA	0 100 mg/l	Admin
Oxygen input 20 mA	0 100 mg/l	Admin
Oxygen set value input 4 mA	0 100 mg/l	Admin
Oxygen set value input 20 mA	0 100 mg/l	Admin
Power input 4 mA	0 kW 1,000 kW	Admin
Power input 20 mA	0 kW 1,000 kW	Admin

## 7.6.8 Function analogue outputs menu

Programming the function of maximum five analogue outputs.



Configuration menu > Function analogue outputs menu

Module	Output	Value range/Basic set- ting/Remarks	Code
Module	A01-AO1	Empty	Admin
Advanced		Oil level	
Address: A01		Room pressure	
Module EM4	Ax-AO1	Intake pressure 1 and 2	
Address: A10-A11	Ax-AO2	Oil pressure 1 and 2	
		Discharge pressure 1 and 2	
		System pressure	
		Vibration M_DS Veff	
		Vibration M_NDS Veff	
		Vibration G_DS Veff	
		Vibration G_NDS Veff	
		Vibration S1_DS Veff	
		Vibration S1_NDS Veff	
		Vibration S1_PG Veff	
		Vibration S2_DS Veff	
		Vibration S2_NDS Veff	
		Vibration S2_PG Veff	
		Oxygen	
		Power	
		Room temperature	
		Ambient temperature	
		Intake temperature 1 and 2	
		Oil temperature 1 and 2	
		Discharge temperature 1 and 2	
		System temperature	
		Motor bearing tempera- ture DS	
		Motor bearing tempera- ture NDS	
		Bearing temperature main rotor DS	
		Bearing temperature main rotor NDS	
		Oil tank temperature	
		Pressure regulation	

Configuration menu > Scale analogue outputs menu



Fan regulation Intermediate circuit regulation Aftercooler regulation Oxygen regulation

## 7.6.9 Scale analogue outputs menu

The settings in the Scale analogue outputs menu are only used if the relevant inputs have been set in the Function analogue outputs menu.

Parameter	Value range/Basic setting/ Remarks	Code
Oil level output 0.5V	Oil level percentage at 0.5V 0 200%	Admin
Oil level output 4.5V	Oil level percentage at 4.5V 0 200%	Admin
Room pressure output 4 mA	-1.0 bar 16 bar	Admin
Room pressure output 20 mA	-1.0 bar 16 bar	Admin
Intake pressure output 4 mA	-1.0 bar 16 bar	Admin
Intake pressure output 20 mA	-1.0 bar 16 bar	Admin
Oil pressure output 4 mA	-1.0 bar 16 bar	Admin
Oil pressure output 20 mA	-1.0 bar 16 bar	Admin
Discharge pressure output 4 mA	-1.0 bar 16 bar	Admin
Discharge pressure output 20 mA	-1.0 bar 16 bar	Admin
Intake pressure 2 output 4 mA	-1.0 bar 16 bar	Admin
Intake pressure 2 output 20 mA	-1.0 bar 16 bar	Admin
Oil pressure 2 output 4 mA	-1.0 bar 16 bar	Admin
Oil pressure 2 output 20 mA	-1.0 bar 16 bar	Admin
Discharge pressure 2 output 4 mA	-1.0 bar 16 bar	Admin
Discharge pressure 2 output 20 mA	-1.0 bar 16 bar	Admin
System pressure output 4 mA	-1.0 bar 16 bar	Admin
System pressure output 20 mA	-1.0 bar 16 bar	Admin
External output specification 4 mA	0% 100%	Admin
External output specification 20 mA	0% 100%	Admin



Configuration menu > Scale analogue outputs menu

Pressure set value output 4 mA	-1.0 bar 16 bar	Admin
Pressure set value output 20 mA	-1.0 bar 16 bar	Admin
Vibration M_DS_Veff output 4 mA	0.00 mm/s 99 mm/s	Admin
Vibration M_DS_Veff output 20 mA	0.00 mm/s 99 mm/s	Admin
Vibration M_NDS_Veff output 4 mA	0.00 mm/s 99 mm/s	Admin
Vibration M_NDS_Veff output 20 mA	0.00 mm/s 99 mm/s	Admin
Vibration G_DS_Veff output 4 mA	0.00 mm/s 99 mm/s	Admin
Vibration G_DS_Veff output 20 mA	0.00 mm/s 99 mm/s	Admin
Vibration G_NDS_Veff output 4 mA	0.00 mm/s 99 mm/s	Admin
Vibration G_NDS_Veff output 20 mA	0.00 mm/s 99 mm/s	Admin
Vibration S1_DS_Veff output 4 mA	0.00 mm/s 99 mm/s	Admin
Vibration S1_DS_Veff output 20 mA	0.00 mm/s 99 mm/s	Admin
Vibration S1_NDS_Veff output 4 mA	0.00 mm/s 99 mm/s	Admin
Vibration S1_NDS_Veff output 20 mA	0.00 mm/s 99 mm/s	Admin
Vibration S1_PG_Veff output 4 mA	0.00 mm/s 99 mm/s	Admin
Vibration S1_PG_Veff output 20 mA	0.00 mm/s 99 mm/s	Admin
Vibration S2_DS_Veff output 4 mA	0.00 mm/s 99 mm/s	Admin
Vibration S2_DS_Veff output 20 mA	0.00 mm/s 99 mm/s	Admin
Vibration S2_NDS_Veff output 4 mA	0.00 mm/s 99 mm/s	Admin
Vibration S2_NDS_Veff output 20 mA	0.00 mm/s 99 mm/s	Admin
Vibration S2_PG_Veff output 4 mA	0.00 mm/s 99 mm/s	Admin
Vibration S2_PG_Veff output 20 mA	0.00 mm/s 99 mm/s	Admin
Oxygen output 4 mA	0 100.00 mg/l	Admin

Configuration menu > Scale analogue outputs menu



Oxygen output 20 mA	0 100.00 mg/l	Admin
Power output 4 mA	0 kW 100.0 kW	Admin
Power output 20 mA	0 kW 100.0 kW	Admin
Room temperature output 4 mA	-50 – 300 °C	Admin
Room temperature output 20 mA	-50 – 300 °C	Admin
Ambient temperature output 4 mA	-50 – 300 °C	Admin
Ambient temperature output 20 mA	-50 – 300 °C	Admin
Intake temperature output 4 mA	-50 – 300 °C	Admin
Intake temperature output 20 mA	-50 – 300 °C	Admin
Oil temperature output 4 mA	-50 – 300 °C	Admin
Oil temperature output 20 mA	-50 – 300 °C	Admin
Discharge temperature output 4 mA	-50 – 300 °C	Admin
Discharge temperature output 20 mA	-50 – 300 °C	Admin
Intake temperature 2 output 4 mA	-50 – 300 °C	Admin
Intake temperature 2 output 20 mA	-50 – 300 °C	Admin
Oil temperature 2 output 4 mA	-50 – 300 °C	Admin
Oil temperature 2 output 20 mA	-50 – 300 °C	Admin
Discharge temperature 2 output 4 mA	-50 – 300 °C	Admin
Discharge temperature 2 output 20 mA	-50 – 300 °C	Admin
System temperature output 4 mA	-50 – 300 °C	Admin
System temperature output 20 mA	-50 – 300 °C	Admin
Motor bearing temperature output DS 4 mA	-50 – 300 °C	Admin
Motor bearing temperature output DS 20 mA	-50 – 300 °C	Admin
Motor bearing temperature output NDS 4 mA	-50 – 300 °C	Admin
Motor bearing temperature output NDS 20 mA	-50 – 300 °C	Admin
Bearing temperature main rotor output DS 4 mA	-50 – 300 °C	Admin
Bearing temperature main rotor output DS 20 mA	-50 – 300 °C	Admin



Key generator

Bearing temperature main rotor output NDS 4 mA	-50 – 300 °C	Admin
Bearing temperature main rotor output NDS 20 mA	-50 – 300 °C	Admin
Oil tank temperature output 4 mA	-50 – 300 °C	Admin
Oil tank temperature output 20 mA	-50 – 300 °C	Admin
Pressure regulation output 4 mA	0 – 100%	Admin
Pressure regulation output 20 mA	0 – 100%	Admin
Fan regulation output 4 mA	0 – 100%	Admin
Fan regulation output 20 mA	0 – 100%	Admin
Intermediate circuit regulation output 4 mA	0 – 100%	Admin
Intermediate circuit regulation output 20 mA	0 – 100%	Admin
Aftercooler regulation output 4 mA	0 – 100%	Admin
Aftercooler regulation output 20 mA	0 – 100%	Admin
Oxygen regulation output 4 mA	0 – 100%	Admin
Oxygen regulation output 20 mA	0 – 100%	Admin

## 7.7 Key generator

In order to generate valid clearance codes, the Key generator PC tool is required as a remote station for the Key generator menu.

Fault messages



# 8 Information and messages



The Information menu and Messages menu can both be called up via the Info button & *Chapter 5.2.1 'Button bar in the basic display' on page 27.* The icon has a blue background if there are no faults pending. In such cases, you are taken directly to the Information page where all necessary information about Aerzen and the control system installed is summarised. Scanning the QR code will take you directly to the Aerzen website.

#### Fig. 29: Information menu



Fig. 30: Messages menu

If there is a message pending, the message icon has a red background for faults or a yellow background for warnings and maintenance. If new messages occur, the icon flashes and the title bar with the tabs also changes colour. This bar does not disappear until the Messages menu has been called up by tapping the icon. The individual messages are listed with the date and time as well as the associated colour. The arrow icon in the top left will take you back to the previous display. You can acknowledge warnings with the confirmation button. Faults with a red background cannot be acknowledged until the cause of the fault has been rectified. All messages that have ever been listed in the Messages menu are stored in the Fault memory. As also applies to the Settings menu and Main menu, you will be returned to the default display automatically following one minute of inactivity. If there are messages pending, the Information menu can be called up by tapping the message icon again.



Please note: The Information menu may also appear at irregular intervals of between one and two weeks! This is not a fault.

### 8.1 Fault messages

Error message	Remarks
E001 Power failure	Power failure. Message appears once voltage has returned.
E002 Emergency stop	Emergency stop was actuated.
E003 Main motor overload	The corresponding digital input has tripped.
E004 Main motor excess temperature	
E005 Fan	



Fault messages

E006 Separator	
E007 Separator 2	
E008 Oil pump	
E009 Vibration	
E010 Machine diagnostics	
E011 Differential pressure filter	
E012 Ext. Machine differential pressure	
E013 External fault	
E014 Machine differential pressure	The differential pressure (differential pressure - intake pressure) is outside the permissible range. (Delay acc. to
E015 Motor fan	The measurement value has exceeded or not
E016 Oil cooler	"Limits" menu.
E017 Intake pressure	
E018 Pressure ratio	
E019 Discharge pressure max.	
E020 Discharge temperature	
E021 System temperature	
E022 Oil pressure	
E023 Oil temperature	
E024 Intake temperature 2	
E025 Discharge pressure 2	
E026 Discharge temperature 2	
E027 Oil pressure 2	
E028 Oil temperature 2	
E029 Discharge pressure min.	
E030 Speed	
E031 Oil level Lo	
E032 Oil level Hi	
E033 Intake pressure sensor	Sensor fault: Sensor faulty or cable break.
E034 Ambient temperature sensor	
E035 Discharge pressure sensor	
E036 Discharge temperature sensor	
E037 System pressure sensor	

Fault messages



E038 System temperature sensor
E039 Oil pressure sensor
E040 Oil temperature sensor
E041 Intake temperature 2 sensor
E042 Discharge pressure 2 sensor
E043 Discharge temperature 2 sensor
E044 Oil pressure 2 sensor
E045 Oil temperature 2 sensor

E046 Speed sensor

Error message	Remarks
E047 Oil level sensor	
E048 External set value	
E049 Motor bearing temp. sensor DS	
E050 Motor bearing temp. sensor NDS	
E051 Motor bearing temperature DS	The measurement value has exceeded or not
E052 Motor bearing temperature NDS	"Limits" menu.
E053 Vibration M-DS-Veff	
E054 Vibration M-NDS-Veff	
E055 Vibration G-DS-Veff	
E056 Vibration G-NDS-Veff	
E057 Vibration S1-DS-Veff	
E058 Vibration S1-NDS-Veff	
E059 Vibration S1-PG-Veff	
E060 Vibration S2-DS-Veff	
E061 Vibration S2-NDS-Veff	
E062 Vibration S2-PG-Veff	
E063 Vibration M-DS-Veff sensor	Sensor fault: Sensor faulty or cable break.
E064 Vibration M-NDS-Veff sensor	
E065 Vibration G-DS-Veff sensor	
E066 Vibration G-NDS-Veff sensor	
E067 Vibration S1-DS-Veff sensor	
E068 Vibration S1-NDS-Veff sensor	



Fault messages

E069 Vibration S1-PG-Veff sensor	
E070 Vibration S2-DS-Veff sensor	
E071 Vibration S2-NDS-Veff sensor	
E072 Vibration S2-PG-Veff sensor	
E073 Intake temperature	The measurement value has exceeded or not reached the interference threshold stored in the "Limits" menu.
E074 Intake temperature sensor	Sensor fault: Sensor faulty or cable break.
E075 Intake pressure 2	The measurement value has exceeded or not reached the interference threshold stored in the "Limits" menu.
E076 Intake pressure 2 sensor	Sensor fault: Sensor faulty or cable break.

Error message	Remarks
E077 Room temperature sensor	
E078 Room pressure sensor	
E079 Basic module communication	Module or communication with the module inter- rupted.
E080 Module balancing incorrect	
E081 I/O module address 1	
E082 I/O module address 2	
E083 I/O module address 3	
E084 I/O module address 4	
E085 I/O module address 5	
E086 I/O module address 6	
E087 I/O module address 7	
E088 I/O module address 8	
E089 I/O module address 9	
E090 I/O module address 10	
E091 I/O module address 11	
E092 I/O module address 12	
E094 I/O module address 14	
E095 I/O module address 15	
E096 Parameter incorrect	
E097 Oil tank temperature sensor	Sensor fault: Sensor faulty or cable break.
E098 Power sensor	

Warning and maintenance messages



E099 Oxygen sensor	
E100 Bearing temperature sensor main rotor drive side	Sensor fault: Sensor faulty or cable break.
E101 Bearing temperature main rotor gear side sensor	
E102 Bearing temperature main rotor drive side	The measurement value has exceeded or not reached the interference threshold stored in the "Limits" menu.
E103 Bearing temperature main rotor gear side	

# 8.2 Warning and maintenance messages

#### Warning messages

Warning message	Remarks
A002 Intake pressure	The measurement value has exceeded or not reached the warning threshold stored in the "Limits" menu.
A003 Min. ambient temperature	
A004 Max. ambient temperature	
A005 Max. discharge pressure	
A006 Discharge temperature	
A007 System temperature	
A008 Oil pressure	
A009 Oil temperature	
A010 Intake temperature 2	
A011 Discharge pressure 2	
A012 Discharge temperature 2	
A013 Oil pressure 2	
A014 Oil temperature 2	
A015 Speed	
A016 Oil level Lo	
A017 Oil level Hi	
A018 Pressure ratio	
A019 Cooling water flow	
A020 Condensate drain 1	
A021 Condensate drain 2	
A022 Aftercooler 1	



Warning and maintenance messages

A023 Aftercooler 2	
A024 Machine differential pressure	
A025 Vibration 1S1	
A026 Vibration G1	
A027 Vibration 3S1	
A028 Vibration 1S2	
A029 Vibration G2	
A030 Vibration 3S2	
A031 Motor bearing temperature DS	
A032 Motor bearing temperature NDS	
A033 Main motor excess temperature	
A034 Dryer	
A035 External warning	
A036 Min. discharge pressure	
A037 Relubrication DS wire break	Relubrication device
A038 Relubrication DS system error	
A039 Relubrication DS lubricant supply	
A040 Relubrication NDS wire break	
A041 Relubrication NDS system error	
A042 Relubrication NDS lubricant supply	
A043 Motor fan	
A044 Oil cooler	
A048 I/O module address 13	Module address 13 – GLW module warning
A049 Vibration M-DS-Veff	
A050 Vibration M-NDS-Veff	
A051 Vibration G-DS-Veff	
A052 Vibration G-NDS-Veff	
A053 Vibration S1-DS-Veff	
A054 Vibration S1-NDS-Veff	
A055 Vibration S1-PG-Veff	
A056 Vibration S2-DS-Veff	
A057 Vibration S2-NDS-Veff	
A058 Vibration S2-PG-Veff	



Warning and maintenance messages

Maintenance messages

The maintenance message number always begins with a "W".

Maintenance message	Remarks
W01 Maintenance interval 1st maintenance	The time until next maintenance is less than 100 h. (op. hrs = operating hours) Perform maintenance and reset maintenance counter!
W02 Maintenance interval daily	
W03 Maintenance interval weekly	
W04 Maintenance interval monthly	
W05 Maintenance interval every 2,000 op. hrs or every 3 months	
W06 Maintenance interval every 4,000 op. hrs or every 6 months	
W07 Maintenance interval every 8,000 op. hrs or every 12 months	
W08 Maintenance interval every 16,000 op. hrs or every 2 years	
W09 Maintenance interval every 20,000 op. hrs or every 3 years	
W10 Maintenance interval every 30,000 op. hrs or every 4 years	
W11 Maintenance interval every 40,000 op. hrs or every 5 years	
W12 Maintenance interval motor relubrication	
W13 Maintenance interval motor maintenance	

#### Miscellaneous messages

The miscellaneous message number always begins with an "M".

Message	Remarks
M01 Start temperature too low	Start temperature not reached message
M02 Switching cycles exceeded	Switching cycles exceeded message
M03 Restart delay active	Restart delay active message
M04 Wait for time switch	Time switch off message
M05 Automatic restart	Automatic restart message
M06 External clearance	External clearance message



Operating the control system > Operating and display elements

# 9 Basic version

The Basic version is only suitable for displaying operating data and does not permit any control options. The menu system is therefore significantly reduced in comparison to the Advanced version and will be introduced briefly. The Basic version can be upgraded to the Advanced version using the Key generator.

## 9.1 Operating the control system

### 9.1.1 Structure of the display



Display for the Basic version. In contrast to the Advanced version, only the Favourites menu tab is available. The most important operating parameters are shown in this tab. Further tabs are not available.

Fig. 31: Basic display

#### 9.1.2 Operating and display elements



out icons.

The icon shown on the left indicates that the motor is currently at a standstill and is ready for operation.

As the Basic version is only intended to display parameters, the current status of the main motor is also only displayed in greyed-



The icon shown on the left indicates that the motor is currently running.



This button enables direct access to the Key generator menu in which the Basic version can be upgraded to the Advanced version.
Machine parameters



#### 9.1.3 Basic version menu structure

The Basic version does not offer the full scope of functions as the Advanced version does. This is also reflected in the menu structure. The menu tree below shows which windows are available  $\bigcirc$  on page 86. Many of the windows correspond to those of the Advanced version, which is why the cross-reference refers directly to the sections there.



#### Fig. 32: Advanced menu structure

#### 9.2 Main menu

The Main menu can be called up using the same code that is used in the Advanced version. & *Chapter 7 'Main menu' on page 38* 

#### 9.3 Machine parameters

The Machine parameters menu differs from that of the Advanced version.

**Basic version** 



Configuration menu > Digital inputs menu

Parameter	Value range/Basic setting/ Remarks	Code
Restart lock	10 – 600 s	Admin
Start via discharge pressure	-1.0 – 5.0 bar	Admin
Oil pressure monitoring delay	10 – 60 s	User
Oil demister switch-on delay	0 – 250 s	User
Oil demister monitoring delay	0 – 60 s	User
Switching cycles	1 – 60 switching cycles/hour	Admin
Fan switch-on delay	0 – 250 s	User
Fan run down time	0 – 60 min	Admin

#### 9.4 Configuration menu

#### 9.4.1 Digital inputs menu

All adjustable digital inputs are listed here. In the event that extension modules are connected, the digital inputs for these modules are also shown. A maximum of 41 digital inputs are possible.

Module	Input	Value range/Basic set- ting/Remarks	Code
Advanced module address: A01	A01-DI1	Emergency stop Logic: NC	Display only!
Advanced module address: A01	A01-DI2	Empty Ean current	Admin
	A01-DI4	Oil demister	
	A01-DI5	Oil pump System	
	A01-DI7	Reset	
		Operation Acknowledgement	
	A01-DI8	Motor temperature Logic: NC	Display only!

#### **Basic version**



Configuration menu > Function analogue inputs menu

	A01-DI9	Empty	Admin
		Oil demister	
		Oil demister 2	
		Logic: NC	
All except DI1 and DI8	Logic of the digital inputs	NO / NC	User

#### 9.4.2 Digital outputs menu

All adjustable digital outputs are listed here. In the event that extension modules are connected, the digital outputs for these modules are also shown. A maximum of 43 digital outputs are possible.

Module	Output	Value range/Basic set- ting/Remarks	Code
Module	A01-DO1	Empty	Admin
Advanced	A01-DO2	Oil pump	
Address: A01	A01-DO3	Fan	
	A01-DO4	Warning	
	A01-DO5	Fault	
	A01-DO6	Ready	
	A01-DO7	Oil separator	
	A01-DO8	Empty	

#### 9.4.3 Function analogue inputs menu

All adjustable analogue inputs are listed here. In the event that extension modules are connected, the analogue inputs for these modules are also shown. A maximum of 44 analogue inputs are possible.



#### **Basic version**

Key generator menu

Module	Input	Value range/Basic set- ting/Remarks	Code
Advanced module:	A01-AI1	Empty	Admin
Address: A01	A01-AI2	Intake pressure	
	A01-AI3	Oil pressure	
	A01-AI4	Discharge pressure	
	A01-AI5		
Advanced module address: A01	A01-AI6	Empty	Admin
	A01-AI7	Discharge temperature	
	A01-AI8		

#### 9.4.4 Scale analogue inputs menu

Parameter	Value range/Basic setting/ Remarks	Code
Intake pressure input 4 mA	-1.0 bar 16 bar	Admin
Intake pressure input 20 mA	-1.0 bar 16 bar	Admin
Oil pressure input 4 mA	-1.0 bar 16 bar	Admin
Oil pressure input 20 mA	-1.0 bar 16 bar	Admin
Discharge pressure input 4 mA	-1.0 bar 16 bar	Admin
Discharge pressure input 20 mA	-1.0 bar 16 bar	Admin

#### 9.5 Key generator menu

In contrast to the Advanced version, it is not possible to change any codes in the Key generator menu in the Basic version. The menu is intended solely for displaying the current day code and the Device ID. These can be used to purchase activation codes for the following options.

- Modbus TCP option
- Advanced module type

Activation is carried out with the aid of the Device ID and the Key generator PC tool.

#### **Extension modules**



Function > Extension module EM1 (4 digital inputs, 4 digital outputs)

# 10 Extension modules

# 10.1 Function

The AERtronic 2.0 allows for connection of various extension modules, through which additional functions are made available to the user.

#### 10.1.1 Extension module EM1 (4 digital inputs, 4 digital outputs)

-	2	S	4	2	9	7	8	6	10	11
DI1	DI2	DI3	DI4					24 V	12 V	4
40	<b>) </b> 1	2	3	4	Ŀ			E	M	1
digita	al input	t						4D s/N	I-4D 179 7	0 60
40	00	relais outp	ut 1	2	2 3	3	4			
P	้ำ	ŕ	یں جھ			r	้ำ	ŕ	یا جھ	
12	13	14	15	16	17	18	19	20	21	22

#### Fig. 33: EM1 labelling

Pin	Description	Function
1	DI1	Digital input 1
2	DI2	Digital input 2
3	DI3	Digital input 3
4	DI4	Digital input 4
9	V DI	24 V Digital inputs supply voltage
10	V PTC	12 V PTC supply voltage
11	GND	Ground
12	DO1 (Com)	Relay output 1
13	DO1 (NO)	
14	DO2 (Com)	Relay output 2
15	DO2 (NC)	
16	DO2 (NO)	
17	NC	Not connected



EM2 extension module (2 current inputs, 2 PT1000, 4 digital outputs)

18	DO3 (Com)	Relay output 3
19	DO3 (NO)	
20	DO4 (Com)	Relay output 4
21	DO4 (NC)	
22	DO4 (NO)	

The following applies to relay outputs: max. 250 V AC, max. 4 A for N.O. contacts, max. 1 A for changeover contacts. The module must be earthed at pin 11 (minimum requirement 1.5 mm<sup>2</sup>, functional earth).

#### 10.2 EM2 extension module (2 current inputs, 2 PT1000, 4 digital outputs)



#### Fig. 34: EM2 labelling

Pin	Description	Function
1	V AI1	17 V analogue input 1 supply voltage
2	Al1	Analogue input 1 4-20 mA
3	V AI2	17 V analogue input 2 supply voltage
4	AI2	Analogue input 2 4-20 mA
5	GND	Ground for analogue input 3
6	AI3	Analogue input 3 PT1000
7	GND	Ground for analogue input 4
8	Al4	Analogue input 4 PT1000

#### **Extension modules**



EM2 extension module (2 current inputs, 2 PT1000, 4 digital outputs)

9	VAI	17 V analogue input supply voltage
10	GND	Ground
11	GND	Ground
12	DO1 (Com)	Relay output 1
13	DO1 (NO)	
14	DO2 (Com)	Relay output 2
15	DO2 (NC)	
16	DO2 (NO)	
17	NC	Not connected
18	DO3 (Com)	Relay output 3
19	DO3 (NO)	
20	DO4 (Com)	Relay output 4
21	DO4 (NC)	
22	DO4 (NO)	

The following applies to relay outputs:

max. 250 V AC,

max. 4 A for N.O. contacts,

max. 1 A for changeover contacts.

The module must be earthed at pin 11 (minimum requirement 1.5  $\rm mm^2,$  functional earth).



EM3 extension module (2 current inputs, 2 PT1000, 4 digital inputs)

#### 10.3 EM3 extension module (2 current inputs, 2 PT1000, 4 digital inputs)



Fig. 35: EM3 labelling

Pin	Description	Function
1	DI1	Digital input 1
2	DI2	Digital input 2
3	DI3	Digital input 3
4	DI4	Digital input 4
9	V DI	24 V digital inputs 1-8 supply voltage
10	V PTC	12 V digital inputs 1-8 supply voltage
11	GND	Ground
12	GND	Ground for analogue input 1
13	Al1	Analogue input 1
14	GND	Ground for analogue input 2
15	AI2	Analogue input 2
16	GND	Ground for analogue input 3
17	AI3	Analogue input 3
18	GND	Ground for analogue input 4
19	Al4	Analogue input 4
20	V sensor	18 V sensor supply voltage
21	GND	Ground
	GND	Ground



EM4 extension module (2 analogue outputs)

The module must be earthed at pin 11 (minimum requirement 1.5 mm<sup>2</sup>, functional earth).

# **10.4 EM4 extension module (2 analogue outputs)**



#### Fig. 36: EM4 labelling

Pin	Description	Function
1	GND	Ground
2	GND	Ground
3	GND	Ground
4	AO1	Analogue output 1 4-20 mA
5	GNDA	Analogue output 1 ground
6	Resistance against GNDA	For voltage output 5 V
7	Resistance against GNDA	For voltage output 10 V
8	AO2	Analogue output 2 4-20 mA
9	GNDA	Analogue output 2 ground
10	Resistance against GNDA	For voltage output 5 V
11	Resistance against GNDA	For voltage output 10 V

Pin	Description	Function
12	Not connected	
13	Not connected	
14	Not connected	
15	Not connected	



EM4 extension module (2 analogue outputs)

16	Not connected	
17	Not connected	
18	Not connected	
19	Not connected	
20	Not connected	
21	Not connected	
22	Not connected	

Both outputs have a common signal ground GNDA and are galvanically isolated from the earthed module ground.

#### Connection of voltage outputs

Voltages between 0-5 V and 0-10 V can be generated via an internal resistor. For this purpose, terminal 6 or 7 is connected to the current output terminal 4.



Fig. 37: Analogue outputs EM4

The second output is connected in the same way. The following points should be observed in order to achieve the greatest possible precision:

- Voltage outputs should only be loaded with high impedance ( $\geq$  100 k $\Omega$ ).

- The output range used should be set in the control system software in such a way that correct balancing values are used.

#### **Extension modules**



EM4 extension module (2 analogue outputs) > Profibus module EM9

#### RS485 addressing

The module can only be addressed via addresses 11 and 12 in the Module selection menu.

#### **10.4.1 Profinet module EM7**

The Profinet module makes it possible to connect a control system to the Profinet as a slave. The control system is connected to the module via the MK200 system bus and queried by the module via the appropriate protocol.



The following functions are available for the Profinet:

- Read out data (status data, measurement data and counter):
- 128 bytes plus Profinet settings
- Write data (16 bytes).

The settings are made via the control system or a configuration tool.

Fig. 38: Profinet module EM7 labelling

#### **RS485 addressing**

The module is supplied with address 14 as standard. It is only necessary to change the address in exceptional cases and requires making a corresponding software change on the control unit.

#### 10.4.2 **Profibus module EM9**

The control system can be connected to Profibus DP via the communication module EM9 as per EN 50170. The functions are analogous to other communication modules such as MODBUS RTU or Profinet IRT. The Profibus can be addressed via the address switch with the designation Profibus ID. Here, the setting is hexadecimal (00 to FF hexadecimal corresponds to 0 to 255 decimal). The left-hand rotary switch represents the high-order address (x16) and the right-hand switch represents the low-order address. The address FF is reserved for the firmware update (for details of firmware updates, please refer to the data sheet for the modules).



**Please note**: A changed address is only imported when the supply is switched on!



EM4 extension module (2 analogue outputs) > EM10 extension modules (2 current inputs, 2 PT100, 4 digital inputs)



The following functions are available for the Profibus:

- Read out data (244 bytes)
- Write data (16 bytes).

The settings are made via the control system or a configuration tool.

Fig. 39: EM9 labelling

RS485 addressing

The module is supplied with Address 15 as standard. It is only necessary to change the address in exceptional cases and requires making a corresponding software change on the control unit. Please refer to the Profibus module documentation for further details of the Profibus.

#### 10.4.3 EM10 extension modules (2 current inputs, 2 PT100, 4 digital inputs)



Fig. 40: EM10 labelling

#### **Extension modules**



EM4 extension module (2 analogue outputs) > EM10 extension modules (2 current inputs, 2 PT100, 4 digital inputs)

Pin	Description	Function
1	DI1	Digital input 1
2	DI2	Digital input 2
3	DI3	Digital input 3
4	DI4	Digital input 4
9	V DI	24 V digital inputs 1-8 supply voltage
10	V PTC	12 V digital inputs 1-8 supply voltage
11	GND	Ground
12	GND	Ground for analogue input 1
13	Al1	Analogue input 1
14	GND	Ground for analogue input 2
15	AI2	Analogue input 2
16	GND	Ground for analogue input 3
17	AI3	Analogue input 3
18	GND	Ground for analogue input 4
19	Al4	Analogue input 4
20	V sensor	18 V sensor supply voltage
21	GND	Ground
22	GND	Ground

The module must be earthed at pin 11 (minimum requirement 1.5  $\rm mm^2,$  functional earth).



#### **10.5** Bus address setting and termination of the interface



Fig. 41: DIP switches on the right

The bus address of the RS485 interface needs to be set before the supply and interface connection of the extension modules. This can be done using the DIP switches, which are accessible underneath a small cover on the right-hand side of the module. The cover needs to be removed before any adjustment is made.

The address of the modules is set with the first 5 DIP switches ( *Chapter 12 'Appendix A' on page 111*). DIP switches 6 to 8 are reserved and must always be set to OFF, i.e. be in the down position. DIP switches 9 and 10 are used to terminate the interface. These are normally deactivated (OFF = down). The last module to be connected must therefore have set DIP switches 9 and 10 to ON.



**Please note:** Some modules are only accessible via a few addresses or via a single address. This is indicated on the respective modules!

#### 10.6 Supply and interface connection



**Please note:** With regard to the extension modules, a bus address must be set for the RS485 interface BEFORE assembly.

The supply and interface connection is common to all extension modules. This connection is positioned laterally on the modules. Pin assignment.

Pin	Description	Function
1	18 V AC or 24 V DC	18 V AC or 24 V DC
2	18 V AC	18 V AC

#### **Extension modules**



Supply and interface connection > Configuration

3	GND	Ground
4	SIG-A (+)	RS485 interface
5	SIG-B (-)	



The first extension module connected to the AERtronic 2.0 module can be connected via the top-left connection using a cable (available for order) (). They can be supplied with 24 V DC or 18 V AC. The voltage supply of 24 V DC is connected via the top terminal (pin 1) and the middle terminal (pin 3). The 18 V AC supply (potential-free!) is connected to the two upper terminals marked 18 V AC (pins 1 and 2).

*Fig.* 42: Connection of extension modules

> A direct connector, which is included in the scope of delivery, is needed for every other extension module. This makes it possible to connect the module in series via the connection in the top right.

#### 10.6.1 Configuration

The extension modules can be connected via the Module selection menu. Here, a suitable address must be assigned to the respective modules. This address also needs to be set at the address switches.



Interface

# 11 Aerzen WebView web visualisation

The Aerzen WebView web visualisation enables control and monitoring of the AERtronic 2.0 via a web interface. In order to use WebView's full scope of functions, it is necessary to purchase an activation code (Key generator PC tool). Without activation, Web-View can only (!) be accessed and edited with Super-Super Admin rights.

#### 11.1 Access

It is possible to log in as User. The following code number is assigned in delivery state.

Code	Access authorisation	Description
12345	User	Access authorisation as for AERtronic 2.0

The User and Admin passwords can be changed on an individual basis (as of Admin level).



**Please note:** The codes for web visualisation are identical to those of the AERtronic 2.0 in delivery state. However, the codes for WebView cannot be changed via the Key generator menu, just as the codes for AERtronic 2.0 cannot be changed via WebView.

#### 11.2 Interface

Following login, there are six tabs visualising the current state of a system. (Reference not found). Settings are only possible as of Admin level; the "Super Admin" page is fully locked for "User" and "Admin". The following machine data entered in AERtronic 2.0 is displayed again below the tab bar and is visible in all tabs:

Order number • Factory number • Serial number • Machine

Pending messages can be viewed below this data in addition to the current machine status.

#### Aerzen WebView web visualisation



Interface > Analysis

	N						IMPRES	SUM	Superadmin	ABMELDEN	DE	*
ÜBERBLICK	ANALYSE	MELDUNGEN	WART	UNG	EINSTELLUNGEN	SUPERADMIN	VAT				(u	undefined)
Auftragsnummer: Fabriknummer:		Auftrag 1 Fabrik 1		Ser Ma	ialnummer: schinenname:	Serie 1 Maschine 1						
STATUS		Betriebsstunden:	Oh		MELDUNGEN							
Bereit		Service in Laststunden: Leerlaufstunden:	100h 0h 0h	3	keine aktuellen Meldun	gen						



#### 11.2.1 Overview

In the Overview tab, all configured analogue inputs of the AERtronic 2.0 are clearly arranged in the numeric representation with the current value, in the same way as they are shown on the AERtronic 2.0 HMI display unit.

	N								IMPRESSUM	Superadmin	ABMELDEN	DE 🗸
ÜBERBLICK	ANALYSE	MELDUNGEN	WART	JNG	EINSTELLUNGEN	SUPERADMIN	VAT					(undefined)
Auftragsnummer: Fabriknummer:		Auftrag 1 Fabrik 1		Ser Ma	erialnummer: aschinenname:	Serie 1 Maschine 1						
STATUS		Betriebsstunden:	0h		MELDUNGEN							
Bereit		Service in Laststunden: Leerlaufstunden:	100h 0h 0h		keine aktuellen Meldung	jen						
ENDDRUCK												
0,85 bar		1 ba 1.2 ba	ar 📕									

Fig. 44: WebView interface 2

#### 11.2.2 Analysis

The Analysis tab corresponds to the graphic representation in the basic display of the AERtronic 2.0 and displays the time course of the configured parameters.



#### Aerzen WebView web visualisation

Interface > Analysis



Fig. 45: WebView analysis

It is possible to switch all configured parameters on and off via the radio buttons above the graphic  $\Leftrightarrow$  on page 102. Here, the temperature scale is always shown on the right, while the pressure scale is always shown on the left-hand ordinate.

og- Dateien	×			
2020-07-07.csv	2020-07-08.csv			
2020-07-12.csv	2020-08-06.csv			
2020-08-08.csv				
2020-08-08.csv	2020-07-11.csv         2020-07-12.csv         2020-08-06.csv           2020-08-07.csv         2020-08-08.csv			
	2020-07-07.csv 2020-07-12.csv 2020-08-08.csv			



In contrast to the AERtronic 2.0 display, the graphic course is only shown for the last hour and does not allow any further selections. For this reason, WebView offers the option of loading the data from a log file on the SD card inserted in the AERtronic 2.0. The log files are stored in folder aertroniv20 >>graphdate>><year> on the SD card.



Interface > Settings

If the data has been loaded from the SD card, a blue button with a white encircled arrow appears in the upper right corner of the course; this can be used to reload the current data from the control system. Another button offers the option of saving the data currently displayed as a CSV file on the PC.

#### 11.2.3 Messages

The Messages tab can be made visible, on the one hand, by clicking on the corresponding tab and, on the other hand, via the Messages window below the tab bar.

Message historiy	Ø ZUR AERZEN SERVICE SITE
08.08.2020 15:02:25 ≏	Details
08.08.2020 15:02:25	final pressure 2 08 08 20 15 02
08.08.2020 15:02:08	1 bar 0 %
08.08.2020 15:02:04	13 bar 44 °C
08.08.2020 15:02:04	
08.08.2020 15:02:02	
08.08.2020 15:02:02 •	

Fig. 47: WebView messages

Clicking on a message displays further details for said message in the detail view on the right. Two buttons take the user to the Aerzen Service website or to the operating manual for the control system. A distinctive feature of the latter is to be noted: Pressing the Load operating manual button will initially trigger a search of the AERtronic 2.0 folder on the SD card and the operating manual subfolder contained within it. If no operating manual is stored on the SD card, the user is referred to the Aerzen website from which the manual can be obtained.

#### 11.2.4 Maintenance

The Maintenance map has a similar structure to the Messages page. Further information about a maintenance task can be found in the detail view. For further details, you can also refer to the Aerzen Service website or the online instruction manual.

#### 11.2.5 Settings

The following windows are visible on the Settings page:



#### Aerzen WebView web visualisation

Interface > VAT (VisualAERtronic)

Window	Description
Firmware update	Enables performance of software updates if an SD card with valid itb file is inserted
Edit machine parameters	Enables changes to the machine parameters of the AERtronic 2.0; these parameters can also be changed via the Machine parameters menu.
Web server network settings	View of all available network data for the AERtronic 2.0.
Parameter file	The Save and Load buttons can be used to save or load the current parameters of the AERtronic 2.0 in a directory specified by the user. This can also be performed via the VAT (VisualAERtronic) tab.
Password management	It is possible to change the password for User and Admin. ATTENTION: The changed passwords relate only to the Aerzen WebView and do not have any connection to the passwords of the AERtronic 2.0 HMI.
SD card	Display of all available files on the inserted SD card.
E-mail transmission	Enables e-mails to be sent in the event of warnings, faults or in relation to service.

#### 11.2.6 Super Admin

The parameter history of the AERtronic 2.0 is shown in the Super Admin tab. As already illustrated in the control unit section, all changes to any of the parameters are listed here with the time and date including start value and end value. In the event that the configuration is incorrect, it is possible to retrace the sequence in which the parameters were reset in order to eliminate faults more quickly.

#### 11.2.7 VAT (VisualAERtronic)

C	erzen machine parameters display	DE	~						
1	control maintenance configuration								
para	parameter file								
•	save parameter file								
	load parameter file								
cor	itrol								
	write parameter file								
	update parameter file								

Fig. 48: VAT interface



Interface > VAT (VisualAERtronic)

The VAT menu is the complete menu of the AERtronic 2.0 in the Aerzen WebView and enables any changes to the operating parameters of the AERtronic 2.0 to be made in a clear and straightforward manner.

The following buttons are visible in the Main menu of VisualAER-tronic.

Button	Description
Save parameters	The parameters are saved in a json file in the chosen folder.
Load parameters	The parameters can be loaded via a json file.
Write parameters	The parameters are transferred to the AERtronic 2.0.
Update parameters	Transfers the parameters of the AERtronic 2.0 to the VisualAERtronic.

A green pop-up window in the top right corner reports on the successful loading or transmission process, after which the individual menus of AERtronic 2.0 become visible in the upper tab bar. This bar allows the parameters to be adapted to the respective conditions.



**Please note**: When VisualAERtronic is called up for the first time, only the Main menu with the Load and Update parameters buttons are visible. It is only possible to load the various menus by updating or loading the parameters from a parameter file.



#### Aerzen WebView web visualisation

E-mail transmission > Activating e-mail transmission

K	AERZEN									DE	
♠	control	mach param	ine i eter	maintenance intervall	confi display	gurationration	]				
reg	ulation	varius	communica	tion							
	Auto			~							
	Druckregeli	ung									
	la			~		Intern		~	0,5	bar	
						10					
0	,7			bar		10		S	Druckseite	~	
3	Systemdruck			~		bar		~	0	%	
5	0			%		20		%	0	%	

Fig. 49: VAT tab

Changing the parameters

In order to save a changed parameter, it is necessary to return to the main display of the VisualAERtronic and select the Write parameters button. Changed parameters are included in the parameter history in the Super Admin tab.

#### 11.3 E-mail transmission

There is the option of sending messages (faults, warnings, service messages) to up to three different recipients by e-mail. Settings need to be made in the Settings tab to this end.

#### 11.3.1 Activating e-mail transmission

In order to send e-mails, the E-MAIL TRANSMISSION setting first needs to be activated in the Settings tab.



**Please note:** If this setting has not been made, no e-mails are sent and the other parameters are not accessible.

E-mail transmission > Feedback



#### **11.3.2** Configuring the recipient

Enter the e-mail address of the recipient and define the conditions under which an e-mail is to be sent. The following are available for selection:

Warnings • Faults • Service

The recipient receives an e-mail should one of these events occur. No e-mail is sent if none of the events is selected.

#### 11.3.3 Configuring sender data

	*		
1	max@musternann.com 2	anna@nusternam.com 3	
	2	2 2	
	machine@musternam.	25	
	172.16.1.3	none v H	

Fig. 50: E-mail transmission

Setting	Description
Sender	Your e-mail address
Port no.	Port number on the outgoing e-mail server
smtp-host	Name or IP address of the e-mail server
Encryption	Only StartTLS or no encryption is supported at present
Username	If you require a username for your e-mail account
Password	If your account is password-protected

#### 11.3.4 Feedback

**Unprocessed changes** 

If the server detects changes to the e-mail settings, the background of the heading turns yellow. The "Unsaved changes" information text is also shown.

Fig. 51: Unprocessed changes

BENACHRICHTIGUNGEN (E-Mail Versand) Ungespeicherte Änderungen

Saving changes

As soon as the server detects changes, the Save changes button is activated. Please save the changes if you are finished with the configuration. Unsaved changes are not applied!



Test

E-mails can be sent to the currently set recipients using the Send test e-mail button. If the configuration is incorrect, the button becomes inactive and cannot be used.

#### 11.4 Software update

It is also possible to update the AERtronic 2.0 to the latest operating software via the web interface, provided that an SD card with a valid itb file is inserted. Clicking on the Software update button in the Settings opens a window for performing the update. Browse in the top of the screen can be used to select the itb update file on the SD card. The update is started by clicking on Perform update.



AERZEN			Superadmin	DE v
		Einstellungen		(undefined)
			F	
Status	Oh	Meldungen	FIRMWARE-UPDATE	
	Service 100h Oh Oh		۶	

Fig. 52: WebView update





Software update

ľ	SOFTWARE UPDATE DURCHFÜHREN	×	1
RT	DATEI auswählen Keine ausgewählt		
l	wait for file to upload		HIN
ler			
e i			TW
der der			
ł			
VE			ter
l	<sup></sup>		en
	Abbruch		iche

Fig. 53: Dialogue update



# 12 Appendix A

A	ddress	for DIP sv	vitches 1 2	2345	Module type	Description		
1		1	0	0	0	0	Advanced module	AERtronic 2.0 basic module
2		0	1	0	0	0	EM0 not appli- cable	The AERtronic 2.0 basic module assumes the role of EM0
3		1	1	0	0	0	4E-4RA (*)	Extension module 1 (*)
4		0	0	1	0	0	4AE-4RA (*)	Extension module 2 (*)
5		1	0	1	0	0	4E-4AE (*)	Extension module 3 (*)
6		0	1	1	0	0	2AA (*)	Extension module 4 (*)
7		1	1	1	0	0		
8		0	0	0	1	0		
9		1	0	0	1	0		
1	0	0	1	0	1	0		
1	1	1	1	0	1	0		
1	2	0	0	1	1	0		
1	3	1	0	1	1	0		
1	4	0	1	1	1	0		
1	5	1	1	1	1	0		
1	6	0	0	0	0	1		
1	7	1	0	0	0	1		
18	8	0	1	0	0	1		
1	9	1	1	0	0	1		
2	0	0	0	1	0	1		
2	1	1	0	1	0	1		
2	2	0	1	1	0	1		
2	3	1	1	1	0	1		
24	4	0	0	0	1	1		
2	5	1	0	0	1	1		
2	6	0	1	0	1	1		
2	7	1	1	0	1	1		
2	8	0	0	1	1	1		



29	1	0	1	1	1	
30	0	1	1	1	1	
31	1	1	1	1	1	





# 13 Technical data

#### **Environmental limits**

#### NOTICE!

Display: The service life of the display depends heavily on the ambient conditions. Protect the control system from direct sunlight and high temperatures so that you are able to use the high quality of the display for as long as possible.

Data	Value	Unit
Ambient conditions	-20 to 70	°C
Humidity (storage)	max. 95; non-con- densing	%
Ambient conditions during operation	-20 to 55	°C
Humidity (storage)	max. 95; non-con- densing	%
Chemical-free atmosphere		

Maximum installation elevation

Data	Value	Unit
max. installation elevation above sea level	1,000	m



# 14 Index

Activating e-mail transmission 10	7
Appendix A	1
В	
Basic version	5
Configuration	7

Key generator menu	89
Machine parameters	86
Main menu	86
Operating the control system	85

# С

Configuring sender data	1	80
Configuring the recipient	1	80
Copyright protection		8
Customer service		9

# Ε

E-mail transmission	07
Environmental limits	113
Environmental protection	19
Electronics	19
Extension modules	90
Bus address setting	99
EM2 extension module	91
Extension module EM3	93
Extension module EM4	94
Interface connection	99
Supply connection	99
Termination of the interface	99

# F

Feedback	108
Function	0, 90
Configuration	100
EM1 extension module	90
EM10 extension modules	. 97
Profibus module EM9	. 96
Profinet module EM7	. 96

# I

Information
Fault messages
general
Messages
Warning messages
Installation
Configuration
HMI 21
IO module
Installation elevation 113
Intended use

#### Μ

Main menu	38
Acknowledge maintenance menu	50
Cleaning display	62
Communication menu	44
Configuration menu	63
Control menu	38
Date/time	58
Digital inputs menu	65
Digital inputs menu text	67
Digital outputs menu	67
Display menu	58
Display settings menu	62
Fault memory menu	48
Favourites menu	63
Function analogue inputs menu	69
Function analogue outputs menu	72
Function selection menu	64
General control menu	44
Hour counter menu	51
Key generator	77
Limits menu	53
Limits trend graph menu	59
Machine data menu	50
Machine parameters menu	45
Maintenance intervals menu	46



Module selection menu	64
Parameter history menu	53
Regulation menu	38
Save/load factory settings menu	51
Scale analogue inputs menu	70
Scale analogue outputs menu	74
Service menu	46
Units	62
Version information menu	47
Web server menu	53
Maintenance 1	104
Manufacturer	. 8
Messages	104
Misuse	
foreseeable	13

# 0

Operating	
Safety instructions	26
Operating the control system	
Basic version menu structure	86
Digital outputs menu	88
Function analogue inputs menu 8	88
Operating and display elements	85
Scale analogue inputs menu	89
Operation	
Button bar	27
Display structure	27
Operating and display elements	30
Safety instructions	26
Tab	29
Operator	14
Obligations	14
Ρ	

# Pe

Personnel	
Qualifications	16
Training	18
Program overview	
Fundamentals	32
Graphic representation	33

Language
Login/code entry 37
Menu structure 32
Module status 34
Numerical representation
Parameter representation
Runtimes
Service
Settings 34
Protective equipment
Safety

# Q

Qualifications				
Personnel	 	 	 	16

# R

Replacement parts	15
Residual risks	10

# S

Safety	10
Settings	104
Software update	109
Super Admin	105
Symbols	
in the manual	. 6

# Т

Technical data	113
Training	. 18

# V

VAT	(VisualAERtronic)									105	5

#### W

Web visualisation

Access	101
Aerzen WebView	101
Analysis	102
Interface	101
Overview	102

# **SECTION 5**

# Severe Duty is Standard with WEG W22 motors.

You do not need a special motor for severe duty. Severe Duty is standard with WEG W22 motors.



# You do not need a special motor for severe duty. Severe Duty is standard with WEG.

#### Features that make a difference:

- All NEMA Premium ratings have a 1.25 service factor (up to 100 HP) resulting in cooler operation and extended life of the motor
- All Cast Iron Construction, including Terminal Box and Fan Cover (\*)
- Solid feet for reduced vibration levels and impact absortion
- Optimized ventilation system for cooler operation and extended life
- High Grade FC200 cast iron provides superior mechanical strength and heat dissipation
- All WEG W22 motors are Totally Enclosed Fan Cooled with a true IP55 rating against dust and moisture. (IPW56, IPW65 and IPW66 available as optional)
- Exclusive W-Seal 364T and larger provides superior bearing protection
- Taconite Labyrinth seal 586 Frame and larger
- Exclusive WEG painting system exceed 200hrs ASTM 117 corrosion test (Exceeds IEEE841 standard)
- Balanced to 0.08 inches per second vibration limits (Meets IEEE841 standard)
- Four Bolt Conduit Cover with glued Neoprene Gasket
- Impregnation Resin and magnet wire are insulation class H
- Stainless Steel Nameplate Laser edged with high contrast background
- Corrosion Proof Drains
- Inverter Duty per NEMA MG1, Part 31
- Certified Class I Div 2, Groups A, B, C & D; Class II, Div 2, Groups F & G

\*cast iron fan cover available as an option on 143-215T frames

Fan

#### **New Cooling System**

#### Fan Cover

- Aerodynamic design
- Noise level reduction
- Noise level reduction
- Better air flow distribution over frame
- Increased mechanical strength
- Beinforced fan hub structure Increased air flow
- Fan with higher stiffness

#### **Terminal Box**

- Better connection quality
- Easier cable handling during installation
- More space available for
- accessory installation
- Easier Maintenance Mounting F1/F2/F3
- Rotation on 90° stages

#### **Bearing Caps**

- External
- Finned surface for improved bearing heat dissipation Internal
- Change of grease path for positive lubrication
- Bearing lubrication quality improvement
- Reduced bearing temperature

#### Seal Subsystem

- Increased dust and
- moisture protection Increased protection to high-pressure

cleaning

#### Frame

- Reduced temperature on windings and bearings
- Noise level reduction
- Terminal box position outlet on top

#### Pad for vibration sensor

Displaced 90° from each other

#### **Enhanced Lifting Provisions**

- Easier handling horizontal & vertical Higher mechanical strength and handling safety

#### Solid feet

- More impact resistance Ideal for high vibration level applications

#### Endshields Subsystem

#### **DE (Drive Endshield)**

- New fin design
- Bearing moved outwards for better load support
- Improved bearing heat dissipation for reduced bearing
- temperature Reinforced endshield structure

#### NDE (Non-Drive Endshield)

- New design with smooth exterior surface
- Improved air flow
- Noise level reduction
- Improved structural rigidity for low vibration

# DATA SHEET

Three Phase Induction Motor - Squirrel Cage

:

#### Customer

Product line	: N	EMA Premi	um Efficier	ncy Three-Ph	ase	Product code :	11946168	
Frame Output Poles Frequency Rated voltage Rated current L. R. Amperes LRC No load current Rated speed Slip Rated torque Locked rotor tor Breakdown torq Insulation class Service factor Moment of inerti	que ue ia (J)	: 444, : 150 : 2 : 60 F : 460 : 163 : 106 : 6.5x : 41.0 : 357 : 0.83 : 30.5 : 180 : 240 : F : 1.15 : 1.65 : B	/5TS HP (110 k <sup>+</sup> Iz V A 0 A (Code G) 0 A 0 rpm 5 % 5 kgfm % 5 kgm <sup>2</sup>	W)	Locked Temper Duty cy Ambier Altitude Protect Cooling Mountin Rotatio Noise In Starting Approx	rotor time rature rise cle t temperature ion degree method ng n <sup>1</sup> evel <sup>2</sup> method weight <sup>3</sup>	: 39s (cold) : 80 K : Cont.(S1) : -20°C to + : 1000 m.a. : IP55 : IC411 - TE : F-3 : Both (CW : 81.0 dB(A : <del>Direct On</del> : 805 kg	22s (hot) 40°C s.l. EFC and CCW) ) Line VFD
Output	25%	50%	75%	100%	Foundatio	on loads		
Efficiency (%) Power Factor	94.0 0.60	94.1 0.83	95.0 0.88	95.0 0.89	Max. trac Max. com	tion pression	: 336 kgf : 1141 kgf	
Bearing type Sealing Lubrication inter Lubricant amoun Lubricant type Notes	rval nt		Drive NU- V 20 2	<u>e end</u> 314 C3 /Seal 000 h 27 g Mol	bil Polyrex	Non drive end 6314 C3 WSeal 4000 h 27 g EM		
<ul> <li>This revision replaces and cancel the previous one, which must be eliminated.</li> <li>(1) Looking the motor from the shaft end.</li> <li>(2) Measured at 1m and with tolerance of +3dB(A).</li> <li>(3) Approximate weight subject to changes after manufacturing process.</li> <li>(4) At 100% of full load.</li> </ul>					These an power su MG-1.	e average values upply, subject to th	based on tests wi e tolerances stipu	th sinusoidal lated in NEMA
Rev. Changes Summary						Performed	Checked	Date

шед

					Page	Revision
19/10/2022					1 / 6	
	19/10/2022	19/10/2022	19/10/2022	19/10/2022	19/10/2022	Page 19/10/2022 1 / 6

This document is exclusive property of WEG S/A. Reprinting is not allowed without written authorization of WEG S/A. Subject to change without notice
# DATA SHEET

Three Phase Induction Motor - Squirrel Cage

:

Customer

perature
0
Date
<b>_</b>
Revision
-



# TORQUE AND CURRENT VS SPEED CURVE

Three Phase Induction Motor - Squirrel Cage

Customer



This document is exclusive property of WEG S/A. Reprinting is not allowed without written authorization of WEG S/A.

Subject to change without notice



This document is exclusive property of WEG S/A. Reprinting is not allowed without written authorization of WEG S/A.

Subject to change without notice



This document is exclusive property of WEG S/A. Reprinting is not allowed without written authorization of WEG S/A. Subject to change without notice



This document is exclusive property of WEG S/A. Reprinting is not allowed without written authorization of WEG S/A. Subject to change without notice



Propriedade da WEG. Proibida reprodução sem autorização prévia. / WEG's property. Forbidden reproduction without previous authorization



## Technical data

ratings	control type	<mark>(F11A</mark> / E F20A / E	F20B / G	F21/	A / E
version		normally closed	normally open	normally closed	
rated current at 250 V 50/60 Hz ( pov	2.0 A / 1.6 A	2.0 A / 1.6 A	3.0 A / 3.0 A	6.3 A / 1.0 A	
switching cycles	10,0	000	10,000	700	
max. current at 250 V 50/60 Hz ( pow	6.3	3 A	8.0	) A	
switching cycles under max. curren		10	00		
temperature rating Ta ( steps in 5 K	70 °C 160 °C	70 °C 155 °C	70 °C	. 160 °C	
tolerances	Standard: ± 5 K				
feature of automatic action		1.B, 2.B.M, 1.C, 3.C 2.B, 1.		1.C	
contact resistance ( incl. wire of 100	mm )	< 50 mΩ			
hysteresis		30 K ± 15 K			
dielectric strength ( standard insula	tion )	2 kV			
shock- / vibration testing ( similar to	EN 50155)	400 m/s <sup>2</sup> sine half wave / 100 m/s <sup>2</sup> 5 Hz 2,000 Hz sine			
resistances to impregnation		tight against ordinary resins and lacquers			
degrees of protection provided by e	nclosures(EN 60529)		IP	00	
suitable for use in protection catego	ory		I,	II	
		EN 60730-1 / -2-2 / -2-3 <sup>1)</sup> /-2-9			
approvals	UL <b>A</b>		UL 2111	/ UL 873	
	CSA 🐠	C22.2 No. 77 / C22.2 No. 24 2)			

<sup>1)</sup> different power rating
 <sup>2)</sup> on demand

## **Standard wire** ( length 100 ± 10 mm, stripped 6 ± 1 mm )

lead	code	temperature max.	operating voltage max.	diameter insulation	cross section diameter	UL style
	L300	150.00	300 V	1.57 mm	AWG24 / 0.21 mm <sup>2</sup>	2208
stranded white	L310	150 C		1.80 mm	AWG20 / 0.48 mm <sup>2</sup>	3390
	L330	200 °C	600 V	0.90 mm	AWG24 / 0.24 mm <sup>2</sup>	3557
solid yellow	L400	150 %	200.1/	1.40 mm	AWG24 / 0.51 mm	2200
	L410	150 C	300 V	1.65 mm	AWG20 / 0.81 mm	3398
	L430	200.00	200.1/	1.21 mm	AWG24 / 0.51 mm	4000
	L440	200 C	300 V	1.71 mm	AWG20 / 0.81 mm	1332

## Standard insulation

control type	nc	no	code	illustration	drawing dimensions ( mm )	technical specification	approvals
F11, F21 F20	A A	В	U254		different dimensions for F20, F21	shrink cap potted Ta max. 155°C	VDE, UL
F11	A		U198			cap of PPS	
F20 F21	A A	В	U185		different dimensions for F20, F21	potted	VDE, UL

Specific variations

control type	nc	no	code	illustration	drawing dimensions(mm)	technical specification	approvals	
F11	A					not insulated potted	VDE, UL, CSA	
F20 F21	A A	В			0 8 5 6 100 ±10	not insulated potted	VDE, UL, CSA	
F11, F21 F20	A A	В	U112		different dimensions for F20, F21	coated	VDE, UL	
F20 F21	A A	В	A150 U280			housing of PPS leadframe leads grid dimension 5.08 potted	VDE, UL	
F11, F21 F20	A A	В	A800		different dimensions for F20, F21	not insulated potted	VDE, UL	
F20 F21	E	G	G700		SW 10 100 ±10	aluminium housing thread M4x6 potted Attention: Ta max. 150 °C	VDE, UL	
F11	A		U281			housing of PPS potted	VDE, UL	
F11, F21 F20	A A	В	A150 U112		different dimensions for F20, F21	leadframe leads grid dimension 5.08 coated	VDE, UL	





## Heating by current



The diagram is measured with a thermal control without any insulation in an oil bath.

Attention:

The heating depends on the thermal conduction of the control to the equipment or part which should be protected.

## Ordering and marking example

### Ordering example



F11A type (F11 nc)

Marking

**12005** response temperature (120°C), tolerance ( $\pm$  5K)

026D date of manufacture (Feb.2006), country (D=Germany)

Deviations from standard controls on request.

Representation office:

**Microtherm GmbH** Täschenwaldstraße 3 Postfach 1208 D-75112 Pforzheim Fon: +49 (0)7231 787-0 Fax: +49 (0)7231 787-155 E-Mail: mic-pforzheim@microtherm.de Internet: www.microtherm.de





# Typical Thermostat Control Schematic



# Electrically insulated bearings from SKF



# Virtually eliminate the dama

### The problem of stray electric current bearing damage

When a stray current in an electric motor uses a bearing as its path to ground, bearing damage can occur. The most common causes of stray electric currents are: asymmetry in the motor's magnetic circuit, unshielded power cables, and fast switching pulse width modulated (PWM) frequency converters used in modern variable frequency drives (VFDs). The increasing popularity of VFDs is directly linked to the increase in electric current related bearing damage.

When an electric current passes through the bearing it can cause micro-cratering in the raceways of inner and outer rings and on the rolling element surfaces ( $\rightarrow$  fig. 1). The heat, which is generated by the discharges, causes local melting that creates small craters and changes in the structure of the metal. As a result of this initial damage, a "washboard pattern" may be found on the raceways and rolling elements (for roller bearings) ( $\rightarrow$  fig. 2). This secondary damage is wear caused by the dynamic effect of the rolling elements when they roll over the smaller craters. Current discharges also cause the lubricant in the bearing to change its composition, degrade rapidly and fail prematurely ( $\rightarrow$  fig. 3).

Once bearing damage from electric erosion has begun, increased noise levels, reduced effectiveness of the lubricant, increased heat and finally excessive vibration, all contribute to drastically decrease bearing service life.

Stray electric currents can occur almost anywhere from windmills to papermills





# ging effects of stray electric currents

## A cost-effective solution

To overcome this problem, SKF has developed two electrically insulating rolling bearing solutions: SKF<sup>®</sup> hybrid bearings and INSOCOAT<sup>®</sup> bearings. The solution one chooses depends on the severity and cause of the stray electric current and size of the bearing. In either case, SKF hybrid bearings and INSOCOAT bearings provide a number of benefits

- two functions in one solution:
  - a bearing function

Micro-cratering

in diameter.

- electrical insulation
- virtually eliminates premature bearing failures caused by stray electric currents

Micro-cratering is the result of electric current pas-

sage in bearings. The damaged surface appears dull

and is characterized by small craters of a few microns

Fig. 1

- increases machine uptime
- reduces maintenance costs
- provides an economical solution when compared with other insulation solutions
- global availability.

### Recommended range

SKF has defined a recommended range of INSOCOAT and hybrid bearings specifically for electric motors and generators. This range enables fast and secure delivery around the globe.

#### Fluting or washboard pattern

A pattern of lines (fluting) across the raceways can be a sign that current has passed through the bearing. Fluting is not primary damage resulting from stray electric currents but is secondary damage that becomes visible over time.



## Total cost of SKF insulated bearing solution relative to other insulation approaches



#### Grease-blackening

Electric discharges cause the base oil in the lubricant to burn and harden to create a poor lubrication condition.



#### A Contraction



# INSOCOAT

An INSOCOAT bearing is a very economical solution when compared with other insulation methods that protect a bearing against electric current passage. By integrating the electrical insulation function into the bearing, SKF has been able to increase reliability and machine uptime by virtually eliminating the damaging effects of stray electric currents.

## **INSOCOAT** bearing designs

The standard range of INSOCOAT bearings in the most frequently used sizes and variants are available from stock as

- · single row deep groove ball bearings
- single row cylindrical roller bearings.

The performance data as well as the dimensional and running accuracy of INSOCOAT bearings are identical to standard noninsulated bearings.

### INSOCOAT bearings with coated outer ring

Bearings with an electrically insulating coating on the external surfaces of the outer ring are the most common INSOCOAT bearings. They are identified by the suffix VL0241.

Outer ring coated INSOCOAT bearings are recommended for medium size motors, that use 6215, 6313 size bearings and larger. For applications where smaller bearings are used, SKF recommends hybrid deep groove ball bearings.

# INSOCOAT bearings with coated inner ring

Bearings with an electrically insulating coating on the external surfaces of the inner ring provide enhanced protection against electric current damage. The enhanced protection results from the increased impedance due to the smaller coated surface area. Bearings with a coated inner ring are identified by the suffix VL2071 and are recommended for larger size motors (typically from bearing sizes 6226, 6324 sizes and larger), or other applications where the bearings risk being subjected to high shaft voltages.

# Technical features and benefits

- The coating is applied using a plasmaspray technique. Sophisticated pre- and post- application processes yield an outstanding coating quality.
- INSOCOAT bearings are treated with a unique sealant to guard against humidity and water from penetrating the coating and reducing its effectiveness.
- Due to the quality of the application and finishing processes, INSOCOAT bearings provide reliable and consistent insulation, that is virtually insensitive to heat, moisture and chemicals.
- SKF can supply values for relevant electric parameters for the bearings (capacitance, impedance) to optimize the insulating solution for any application.
- INSOCOAT bearings are environmentally friendly.
- INSOCOAT bearings with an outer ring coating are suitable for all types of housings. No additional mounting precautions are necessary.

## Dimensions

The boundary dimensions of INSOCOAT deep groove ball bearings and cylindrical roller bearings are in accordance with ISO 15:1998.

## Tolerances and fits

INSOCOAT bearings are produced to Normal tolerances. Some deep groove ball bearings are also available with higher accuracy to tolerance class P5.

The aluminium-oxide layer applied either to the external outer ring surfaces or the external inner ring surfaces does not influence running accuracy.

INSOCOAT bearings can be mounted with the same fit as a standard bearing in an electric motor or generator, without risk of damaging the coating. Fits up to and including p6 for inner ring coated variants and P6 for outer ring coated variants can be applied.

### Internal clearance

Standard INSOCOAT deep groove ball bearings and cylindrical roller bearings are manufactured with the radial internal clearance to the class shown in the bearing designation. Before ordering, check the availability of bearings with clearances other than standard.

### Cages

Depending on the bearing type and size, INSOCOAT bearings are equipped with one of the following cages

- a riveted cage of pressed steel, no designation suffix, or
- a two-piece machined brass cage, rolling element centred, designation suffix M.

## **Electrical properties**

INSOCOAT bearings provide effective protection against AC and DC currents. The specifications for different variants are:

- VL0241 Electrical resistance: min. 50 MΩ, breakdown voltage: max. operating voltage 1 000 V DC.
- VL0246 Electrical resistance: > 150 MΩ, breakdown voltage: max. operating voltage 3 000 V DC.
- VL2071 Electrical resistance: min. 50 MΩ, breakdown voltage: max. operating voltage 1 000 V DC.
- VL2074 Electrical resistance: > 150 MΩ, breakdown voltage: max. operating voltage 2 000 V DC.

# Design of associated components

To maximize the effects of the insulating properties of INSOCOAT bearings, SKF recommends the following:

- For bearings with a coated outer ring designation suffix VL0241, the housing shoulder or spacer sleeve should not have a diameter smaller than the abutment dimension D<sub>a</sub> min listed in the assortment tables. For VL0246 abutment dimensions, contact SKF.
- For bearings with a coated inner ring designation suffix VL2071, the shaft shoulder or spacer sleeve should not have a diameter larger than the abutment dimension da max listed in the assortment tables. For VL2074 abutment dimensions, contact SKF.





# Hybrid bearings – more than an insulator

Hybrid bearings have rings made of bearing steel and rolling elements made of bearing grade silicon nitride ( $Si_3N_4$ ). Because silicon nitride is such an excellent insulator, hybrid bearings can be used effectively to insulate the housing from the shaft in both AC and DC motors, as well as in generators.

In addition to being an excellent insulator, hybrid bearings have higher speed capabilities and will provide longer bearing service life under the same operating conditions than a similarly sized all-steel bearing.

## Features and benefits

#### Lower density

The density of a bearing grade silicon nitride rolling element is 60 % lower than a similarly sized rolling element made from bearing steel. Less weight means lower inertia – and that translates into superior behaviour during rapid starts and stops as well as higher speeds.

#### Lower friction

The lower density of a silicon nitride rolling element combined with its low coefficient of friction, significantly reduces bearing temperatures at high speeds. Cooler running increases the service life of both the bearing and the lubricant.

# High hardness and high modulus of elasticity

The high degree of hardness of a silicon nitride rolling element means high wearresistance, increased bearing stiffness and longer bearing service life in contaminated environments.

Low coefficient of thermal expansion A silicon nitride rolling element has a lower coefficient of thermal expansion than a similarly sized rolling element made from bearing steel. This means less sensitivity to temperature gradients at high temperatures for better, more accurate preload control.

#### Runs faster, lasts longer

Combine the lower density of silicon nitride with its lower coefficient of friction, high hardness and the fact that silicon nitride will not smear the raceways under poor lubrication conditions, and the result is a bearing that will run faster and longer even under the most difficult operating conditions.

#### Resists false brinelling

If a stationary bearing is subjected to vibrations there is a risk that "false brinelling" will occur. False brinelling is the formation of small indentations in the raceways that will eventually lead to spalling and premature bearing failure. In cases where steel balls were replaced by ceramic balls the bearings were found to be much less susceptible to false brinelling.

Hybrid bearings supplied with SKF wide temperature grease (WT) were found to sustain less false brinelling damage than bearings containing other types of greases ( $\rightarrow$  diagram 1).

Diagram 1



## Cages

Depending on their size, standard SKF hybrid deep groove ball bearings are fitted with

- an injection moulded snap-type cage of glass fibre reinforced polyamide 6,6 or
- a riveted pressed steel cage.

Hybrid bearings with a polyamide 6,6 cage can be operated at temperatures up to + 120 °C (+250 °F).

#### Polyetheretherketone (PEEK)

The use of glass fibre reinforced PEEK cages is becoming more common for applications where there are high speeds or high temperatures. PEEK provides a superior combination of strength and flexibility and does not show signs of ageing due to high temperatures or oil additives. The maximum temperature for high-speed use is limited to +150 °C (+300 °F) as this is the softening temperature of the polymer. For additional information about PEEK cages, contact the SKF application engineering service.

### Seals

The SKF standard range of hybrid bearings for electric motors consists primarily of single row deep groove ball bearings. Sealed and greased-for-life SKF hybrid deep groove ball bearings are protected on both sides by

- a low-friction RSL seal, fitted to bearings with an outside diameter ≤ 52 mm, designation suffix 2RSL
- a low-friction RZ seal, fitted to bearings with an outside diameter > 52 mm, designation suffix 2RZ
- an RS1 contact seal, fitted to bearings with an outside diameter ≥ 90 mm, designation suffix 2RS1.

All seals are made of acrylonitrile-butadiene rubber (NBR) with sheet steel reinforcement. The permissible operating temperature range for these seals is -40 to +100 °C (-40to +210 °F) and up to +120 °C (+250 °F) for brief periods. For operating temperatures up to +180 °C (+355 °F), seals made from fluoro rubber are available. For additional information about these seals, contact the SKF application engineering service.

## Lubrication

The standard sealed hybrid bearing is filled with a premium quality synthetic ester oil based grease, containing a polyurea thickener (designation suffix WT). This grease, which has an operating temperature range from about +70 to +120 °C (+160 to +250 °F), has excellent lubrication properties and provides extremely long service life.

Hybrid bearings perform extremely well under vibrating or oscillating conditions. It is therefore not usually necessary to use special greases for these conditions.

Comparison of the material properties of bearing steel and bearing grade silicon nitride

Material properties	Bearing steel	Bearing grade silicon nitride
Mechanical properties Density (g/cm <sup>3</sup> ) Hardness, HV 10 (kg/mm <sup>2</sup> ) Modulus of elasticity (GPa) Thermal expansion (10 <sup>-6</sup> /K)	7.9 700 210 12	3,2 1 600 310 3
Electrical properties (at 1 MHz) Electrical resistivity (Ωm)	$0.4 \times 10^{-6}$	10 <sup>12</sup>
Dielectric strength (kV/mm) Relative dielectric constant	(conauctor) - -	(insulator) 15 8

#### Grease life in hybrid bearings

Tests have shown that when used with sealed hybrid bearings, the wide temperature grease (WT) from SKF has a very long service life even at high speeds and high temperatures. One example ( $\rightarrow$  diagram 2) shows where the life of WT grease in hybrid bearings was four times longer than in all-steel bearings. The shaft diameter was 20 mm, the speed 20 000 r/min and the operating temperature +120 °C (+250 °F).

Most SKF hybrid deep groove ball bearings are sealed and greased-for-life.

SKF recommends relubrication of open bearings with SKF grease LGHP 2. In general, the relubrication interval is 3 to 5 times longer than for an all-steel bearing.

For very high-speed applications at temperatures below +70 °C (+160 °F) the use of either SKF grease LGLC 2 or SKF grease LGLT 2 is recommended.

The recommended bearing operating temperature range for maximum grease life is +70 to +120 °C (+160 to +250 °F).

### Equivalent bearing loads

The equivalent dynamic and static bearing loads of hybrid deep groove ball bearings are calculated using the equations for all-steel deep groove ball bearings.



The designation suffixes used to identify certain features of SKF hybrid deep groove ball bearings are explained in the following.

- C3 Radial internal clearance greater than Normal
- HC5 Rolling elements of silicon nitride
- TNH Injection moulded snap-type cage of polyetheretherketone (PEEK)
- TN9 Injection moulded snap-type cage of glass fibre reinforced polyamide 6,6
- WT Grease with a polyurea thickener of consistency 2–3 to the NLGI Scale for a temperature range –40 to +160 °C (–40 to +320 °F) (normal filling grade)
- 2RS1 Sheet steel reinforced contact seal of acrylonitrile-butadiene rubber (NBR) on both sides of the bearing
- 2RSH2 Sheet steel reinforced contact seal of fluoro rubber (FKM) on both sides of the bearing
- 2RSL Sheet steel reinforced low-friction seal of acrylonitrile-butadiene rubber (NBR) on both sides of the bearing
- 2RZ Sheet steel reinforced low-friction seal of acrylonitrile-butadiene rubber (NBR) on both sides of the bearing

# Dimensions, tolerances, internal clearance

Standard SKF hybrid deep groove ball bearings are manufactured as standard with

- boundary dimensions to ISO 15:1998
- Normal tolerances to ISO 492:2002
- C3 radial internal clearance to ISO 5753:1991.

# Recommendations for installation

Hybrid bearings should be handled and mounted in the same manner as conventional all-steel bearings. Always use the right tools and correct methods for mounting and dismounting.



SKF grease	Temperature range*
WT	– 40 to +160 °C – 40 to +320 °F
LGHP 2	– 40 to +150 °C – 40 to +300 °F



SKF and INSOCOAT are registered trademarks of the SKF Group.

© SKF 2006 The contents of this publication are the copyright of the publisher and may not be reproduced (even extracts) unless permission is granted. Every care has been taken to ensure the accuracy of the information contained in this publication but no liability can be accepted for any loss or damage whether direct indirect or concountial arising out of the or damage whether direct, indirect or consequential arising out of the use of the information contained herein.

Publication 6160 EN · May 2006

This publication supersedes publications 5128 E and 5225 E.

Printed in Sweden on environmentally friendly paper.





# Sustainable Technology for True Inverter Duty Motors



WEG uses the standard SGR from the AEGIS catalog that is sized based on the motor min/max shaft diameter. They use the type with the mounting brackets which are designed to fit over the shaft shoulder on the motor end-shield.

Bearing Protection For Life!



2009



# **BEARING PROTECTION RING™**



*"The only bearing protection system guaranteed to eliminate harmful shaft currents preventing premature motor failure - for life."* 



### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

Don't let this happen to your bearings!



Bearing Protection Guarantee	2
AEGIS Bearing Protection Ring	3
About Shaft Voltages	4
Application Notes	5-6
AEGIS Shaft Voltage Probe	7
Selecting The Right Size	7
AEGIS Installation Options	8
Parts List - Conductive Epoxy	9
Parts List - Standard, Split, Bolt Through 10	D-11
Parts List - Press Fit Installation	12
Parts List - NEMA-IEC Installation Kits	13
Custom Applications	14
Motor Specification	15

## Sustainable Motor Design - Prevent Bearing Failure

AEGIS Bearing Protection Ring<sup>™</sup>- protects motor bearings for life. Variable frequency drives (VFD) induce electrical voltages onto the shaft of AC and DC motors. With AEGIS SGR Bearing Protection Ring installed on the motor, you benefit from sustainability, system up-time, production improvement, and higher reliability.

### **PROBLEM**:

### VFD Induced Shaft Voltages Damage Bearings



Shaft voltage reading with no protection

Variable frequency drives (VFD) on AC and DC motors induce harmful electrical voltages on the motor shaft. Once these voltages exceed the resistance of the bearing lubricant, they discharge through the motor's bearings causing fusion craters, severe pitting, fluting damage, excessive bearing noise and eventually bearing failure.

### AEGIS SGR™ - Electrical Bearing Damage Protection

The new AEGIS SGR<sup>™</sup> Bearing Protection Ring<sup>™</sup> prevents electrical bearing damage by safely channeling harmful shaft voltages away from the bearings to ground. Using proprietary Electron Transport Technology<sup>™</sup>, the conductive micro fibers inside the AEGIS SGR<sup>™</sup> provide the path of least resistance and dramatically extend motor life.



SOLUTION:

Shaft voltage reading with AEGIS SGR



No bearing protection





AEGIS SGR<sup>™</sup> Bearing Protection Ring<sup>™</sup>



# About Shaft Voltages and Bearing Currents

### **VFD Induced Shaft Voltages - All Motors**

Damaging voltages are induced on the shafts of AC and DC motors controlled by variable frequency drives (VFD). The extremely high on/off switching speeds of the pulse width modulation (PWM), generated by the insulated gate bipolar transistors (IGBT), induce damaging voltages onto the motor shaft through parasitic capacitive coupling between the stator and rotor. This common mode shaft voltage seeks a path to ground, usually through the motor's bearings.



EDM Currents Damage Bearings



### Electrical Damage in the Bearings (EDM) - Pitting, Fluting, Failure

Damaging currents arc through the dielectric oil film between the rolling elements and the bearing race. This is known as electrical discharge machining (EDM) effect. EDM causes fusion craters, severe pitting, and eventually bearing fluting (a washboard-like pattern in the bearing race) which results in premature bearing failure.

Bearing fluting, "washboard" pattern on bearing race

### High Frequency Circulating Currents in Large AC and DC Motors

In addition to potential bearing failures in motors from VFD induced EDM currents, AC and DC motors above 100 hp (75 kW) may also experience bearing failures caused by high frequency circulating currents. VFD induced high frequency circulating currents are in the kilohertz or even megahertz range and circulate through the motor's bearings because of magnetic flux imbalances in the stator. This type of VFD induced current becomes the more dominant destructive current in higher hp/kW motors.



High Frequency Currents Damage Bearings

AEGIS SGR<sup>™</sup> Bearing Protection Ring<sup>™</sup> is the most effective solution to protect bearings in motors and attached equipment from EDM currents and VFD induced shaft voltages.

	recim	01097	Compa	13011		
	AEGIS SGR™	Insulating sleeve	Ceramic/ Hybrid Bearing	Copper or Bronze Metal Brush	Carbon Block Brush	Conductive Grease
Protects Motor <u>and</u> Attached Equipment	Yes	No	No	No	No	No
Long-term Effectiveness	Yes	No	No	No	No	No
Easy to install	Yes	No	No	No	No	No
Contamination Proof	Yes	N/A	N/A	No	No	N/A
Low Lifetime Cost High return on Investment	Yes	No	No	No	No	No
Effective at any RPM	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	No	No
Maintenance Free Operation	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	No	No

### **Technology Comparison**

# Application Notes for AEGIS Bearing Protection Ring<sup>™</sup>

# Improve System Reliability and Production with Sustainable Motor Design

### Motors up to 100 HP (75 kW)

Any motor controlled by a variable frequency drive (VFD) requires bearing protection. Motors of 100 hp down to fractional hp motors will experience bearing failures when operated on a PWM drive. AEGIS SGR<sup>™</sup> Bearing Protection Ring<sup>™</sup> guarantees that bearings will not fail in these motors from fluting damage for the service life of the motor.



Install one AEGIS SGR<sup>™</sup> Bearing Protection Ring<sup>™</sup> on either the drive end or the non-drive end of the motor. The simplest installation is to slide the AEGIS SGR<sup>™</sup> over the drive end and fasten it to the motor end bell with the easy to install mounting hardware included with each AEGIS SGR<sup>™</sup>

★ Recommend Colloidal Silver Shaft Coating PN CS015

### Motors 100 HP to 1000 HP (75 kW to 750 kW)

Large motors above 100 hp may have VFD induced EDM currents as well as high frequency circulating currents when they are controlled by VFDs. To protect the bearings, insulate the bearing on one end and install an AEGIS  $SGR^{TM}$  on the other end.

### Insulation on one end (usually NDE) and AEGIS SGR<sup>™</sup> on opposite end

- This method offers the most reliable protection
- Motor frame must be well grounded
- Non-Drive End: Bearing journal should be insulated or Insulated/ Ceramic Bearing installed to disrupt circulating currents



- Install AEGIS SGR<sup>™</sup> Bearing Protection Ring<sup>™</sup> on opposite end of insulation and Insulated/Ceramic Bearing (usually DE)
- Protects bearings in attached equipment (gear box, pillow block, encoder etc.)
- ★ Recommend Colloidal Silver Shaft Coating PN CS015

## **BEARING PROTECTION FACTS:**

**Bearing protection for motors and attached equipment:** Only AEGIS  $SGR^{TM}$  will protect both motor bearings and the bearings in attached equipment. VFD induced currents on the shaft can discharge through motor bearings or coupled equipment like gear boxes, pumps, fan bearings, pillow blocks, encoders, brake motors, etc. AEGIS  $SGR^{TM}$  addresses the root of the problem and channels harmful currents to ground.

Maintenance free bearing protection for life: Hundreds of thousands of conductive micro fibers have virtually zero wear during operation, even at high RPM and high surface rates. Unlike carbon block brushes, there is no spring pressure on fibers. AEGIS SGR<sup>TM</sup> Bearing Protection Ring<sup>TM</sup> will last for the service life of the motor.

**AEGIS SGR<sup>TM</sup> is effective in grease, oil, dirt or dust:** Lab and field tested. The conductive micro fibers "sweep" away contaminants from the shaft surface and maintain a conductive path even when oil, grease, dirt or dust get on the shaft.

**Operation in harsh environments where fibers are exposed to excessive debris:** To prevent particles from damaging the fibers, install a slinger or O-ring against the AEGIS SGR<sup>TM</sup>.

### \* COLLOIDAL SILVER SHAFT COATING: NEW TECHNOLOGY

Improving the conductivity of the steel shaft surface enhances the shaft voltage discharge capability in AEGIS shaft grounding applications. Maintaining a highly conductive shaft



surface is especially important in critical applications or in applications where the conductive shaft surface of steel could become compromised. Environmental elements could create a potential for decreased conductivity on the shaft of the motor.

Apply AEGIS CS015 Colloidal Silver Shaft Coating to any VFD driven motor shaft prior to installing AEGIS Bearing Protection Ring<sup>™</sup>.

## BEARING PROTECTION FACTS:

**AEGIS SGR<sup>TM</sup> Bearing Protection Ring<sup>TM</sup> current handling capability:** AEGIS SGR<sup>TM</sup> is rated to discharge high frequency current. Variable frequency drives (VFD) induce high frequency EDM currents of up to 2 amps in 50 billionths of a second. AEGIS SGR<sup>TM</sup> protects the bearing by safely channeling the energy away from the motor bearings to ground.

**AEGIS Bearing Protection Ring<sup>™</sup> - the most reliable bearing protection:** Production uptime and reliability improve when AEGIS SGR<sup>™</sup> is installed. The patented ring of hundreds of thousands of conductive micro fibers provide protection for the service life of the motor. The fibers will always surround the shaft with a conductive path for destructive shaft currents while the motor is running.

**Vertical Motors:** Insulate top bearing or shaft with non conductive coating. For bottom bearing, coat shaft with Colloidal Silver Shaft Coating and install AEGIS Bearing Protection Ring.

### MOTORS WITH CERAMIC BEARINGS

Insulating both bearing journals or using ceramic coated bearings in the motor **does not prevent VFD induced currents** from discharging through the bearings on attached equipment and may present a voltage hazard.

Whenever ceramic bearings are used in a motor, *AEGIS SGR*<sup>m</sup> is required to protect attached equipment and reduce potentially dangerous shaft voltages. If insulation is not possible, the next best protection is to install AEGIS SGR $^{\rm m}$  on both ends of the motor

- Motor frame must be well grounded
- Install AEGIS SGR<sup>™</sup> Bearing Protection Ring<sup>™</sup> on drive and non-drive end to provide path of least resistance for circulating currents and to channel VFD currents to ground.
- Protects bearings in attached equipment
- NOT SUITABLE FOR CYLINDRICAL ROLLER BEARING
- ★ Coat shaft with Colloidal Silver Shaft Coating

### Critical Applications: Insulate both ends and add AEGIS SGR<sup>™</sup> Bearing Protection Ring<sup>™</sup> on both ends

- Motor frame must be well grounded
- Drive and Non-Drive end: Bearing journals should be insulated or Insulated/Ceramic Bearing installed to disrupt circulating currents



- Install AEGIS SGR<sup>™</sup> Bearing Protection Ring<sup>™</sup> on drive and non-drive end to provide path of least resistance for shaft voltages and to channel VFD induced currents to ground.
- AEGIS SGR<sup>™</sup> required to protect bearings in attached equipment (gear box, pillow block, encoder, etc.)
- ★ Coat shaft with Colloidal Silver Shaft Coating

### Medium Voltage Motors Large Motors and Generators over 1000 HP (750 kW) Power Generators over 750kW AEGIS iPRO<sup>™</sup> Bearing Protection Ring<sup>™</sup>

Large motors and generators often have much higher induced shaft voltages and bearing currents which require a high current capable Bearing Protection Ring<sup>™</sup>. High frequency circulating currents induced by variable frequency drives (VFD) will cause bearing fluting and catastrophic failure in these motors. Generators experience current surges which can cause electrical arcing in bearings and equipment.

- One end of the motor should be insulated. Install AEGIS iPRO<sup>™</sup> on opposite end of insulation to protect the non-insulated bearing.
- Install AEGIS iPRO<sup>™</sup> on both ends of motor or generator if bearing cannot be insulated.
- ★ Coat shaft with Colloidal Silver Shaft Coating



AEGIS iPRO<sup>™</sup> High Current Bearing Protection Ring<sup>™</sup>

Purpose of Application Notes: Application notes are intended as general guidance to assist with proper application of AEGIS SGR<sup>™</sup> Bearing Protection Ring<sup>™</sup> to protect motor bearings. All statements and technical information contained in the application notes are rendered in good faith. User must assume responsibility to determine suitability of the product for its intended use.

www.est-aegis.com

## **AEGIS SVP<sup>™</sup> Shaft Voltage Probe**



Example shaft measurement

0.425"

0 295

1 60

## **Conductive Microfiber Probe for use with Fluke 199C ScopeMeter**



### Measuring VFD Induced Shaft Voltages

For the first time you can easily and more accurately measure the voltage on a rotating shaft. The AEGIS SVP<sup>™</sup> Shaft Voltage Probe's unique design of high density conductive microfibers ensures continuous contact with the rotating shaft. Used with the Fluke 199C ScopeMeter, you can determine if your motor is subject to potentially damaging bearing currents.

Catalog Number	Includes:
SVP-KIT-F199C	3 SVP tips, probe holder with two piece extension rod (fits 3/8" magnetic base)
SVP-TIP-F199C	3 SVP tips

## Selecting The Right Size Bearing Protection Ring For Your Motor





Back View

SGR-11.2-1

Mounting Options shown on page 8



Measure shaft diameter at a point 0.125" 1. from motor end bell.

2. Refer to the part lists to locate the correct SGR part number.

Note: If you have a slinger or a shaft sho nee mo

0.481

shoulder that is need the NEMA more information	s less than 0.37 A/IEC kit. See p on.	5", you will age 13 for		Τ
Catalog Number	Min.shaft diameter	Max.shaft diameter	Outside diameter	Thickness Max
SGR-6.9-1	0.311	0.355	1.60	0.295
SGR-8.0-1	0.356	0.395	1.60	0.295
SGR-9.0-1	0.396	0.435	1.60	0.295
SGR-10.1-1	0.436	0.480	1.60	0.295

0.520



Shaft shoulder: The SGR can be mounted to the shaft shoulder but the shoulder should be at least 0.375" in length so that all of the fibers are in contact with the rotating shaft. Measure the diameter of the shaft shoulder then locate the correct SGR on the part lists.

# **AEGIS SGR<sup>™</sup> Bearing Protection Ring<sup>™</sup> Options**



		N	
nn Q	o NEW PRODUC	Conductive Epoxy Mounting Shaft diameters: 0.311" to 6.02" Solid and Split Bing Quick and easy installation to metal motor frame Conductive Epoxy Included	
pg.10-11	o0	<b>Standard Mounting Brackets</b> Shaft diameters: 0.311" to 6.02" Ships with mounting brackets, 6-32 screws and w Quick and easy installation to most surfaces	ashers
<b>р.</b> 10-11	•	<u>Split Ring</u> Shaft diameter: 0.311" to 6.02" 4 to 6 mounting brackets, M3 screws and washers Installs without decoupling motor	5
pg. 10-11	00	<b>Bolt Through Mounting</b> Shart diameters: 0.311" to 6.02" M3 x 14 socket head cap screws and lock washer 2 mounting holes up to shaft size 3.895" 4 mounting holes for larger sizes	6
آبار المراجع           ور المراجع           رو المرجع	0	Press Fit Mounting Shaft diameters: 0.311" to 6.02" Clean dry 0.004" press fit Custom sizes available	
بنون و باری و pg. 13	•	<b>NEMA-IEC Mounting Kixs</b> Shaft diameter: see chart or standard kits Custom kits available for other staft diameters Clears any slinger, shaft shoulder ot protrusion	
<b>P</b> . 14	o0	WTG Long term reliable performance Maintenance free system Solid and Split Ring configurations	
<b>pg. 14</b>	•	<b>iPRO</b> Long term reliable performance Maintenance free system Solid and Split Ring configurations Available in sizes up to 30" shaft diameter	

www.est-aegis.com Patented Technology

8

# Standard SGR<sup>™</sup> - Conductive Epoxy Mounting







Dimensions in inches

Solid SGR Catalog Number	Split SGR Catalog Number	Min.shaft diameter	Max.shaft diameter	Outside diameter	Thickness Max		Solid SGR Catalog Number	Split SGR Catalog Number	Min.shaft diameter	Max.shaft diameter	Outside diameter	Thickness Max
SGR-6 9-0AW	SGR-6 9-0A4W	0.311	0.355	1.60	0.295	<b>—</b>	SCP-70.0-04W/	SCP-70.0-04/W	3 196	3 230	4.10	0.205
SGR-8.0-0AW	SGR-8.0-0A4W	0.356	0.395	1.60	0.295		SGR-81.1-0AW	SGR-81.1-0A4W	3.231	3.270	4.10	0.295
SGR-9.0-0AW	SGR-9.0-0A4W	0.396	0.435	1.60	0.295		SGR-82.1-0AW	SGR-82.1-0A4W	3.271	3.310	4.10	0.295
SGR-10.1-0AW	SGR-10.1-0A4W	0.436	0.480	1.60	0.295		SGR-83.1-0AW	SGR-83.1-0A4W	3.311	3.356	4.10	0.295
SGR-11.2-0AW	SGR-11.2-0A4W	0.481	0.520	1.60	0.295		SGR-84.2-0AW	SGR-84.2-0A4W	3.356	3 895	4.10	0.295
SGR-12.2-0AW	SGR-12.2-0A4W	0.521	0.560	1.60	0.295		SGR-85.2-0AW	SGR-85.2-0A4W	3.396	3.435	4.60	0.295
SGR-13.2-0AW	SGR-13.2-0A4W	0.561	0.605	1.60	0.295		SGR-86.3-0AW	SGR-86.3-0A4W	3.436	3.480	4.60	0.295
SGR-14.4-0AW	SGR-14.4-0A4W	0.606	0.645	1.60	0.295		SGR-87.4-0AW	SGR-87.4-0A4W	3.481	3.520	4.60	0.295
SGR-15.4-0AW	SGR-15.4-0A4W	0.646	0.085	2.10	0.295		SGR-88.4-0AW	SGR-88.4-0A4W	3.521	3.560	4.60	0.295
SGR-17.6-0AW	SGR-17.6-044W	0.000	0.730	2.10	0.295		SGR-89.4-0AW	SGR-89.4-0A4W	3.561	3.605	4.60	0.295
SGR-18 7-0AW	SGR-18 7-0A4W	0.775	0.774	2.10	0.295		SGR-90.6-0AW	SGR-90.6-0A4W	3.600	3.045	4.60	0.295
SGR-19.7-0AW	SGR-19.7-0A4W	0.816	0.855	2.10	0.295		SGR-91.0-0AW	SGR-91.0-0A4W	3.686	3,730	4.60	0.295
SGR-20.7-0AW	SGR-20.7-0A4W	0.856	0.895	2.10	0.295		SGR-93 8-0AW	SGR-93 8-0A4W	3 731	3 770	4.60	0.295
SGR-21.7-0AW	SGR-21.7-0A4W	0.896	0.935	2.10	0.295		SGR-94.8-0AW	SGR-94.8-0A4W	3.771	3.810	4.60	0.295
SGR-22.8-0AW	SGR-22.8-0A4W	0.936	0.980	2.10	0.295		SGR-95.8-0AW	SGR-95.8-0A4W	3.811	3.855	4.60	0.295
SGR-23.9-0AW	SGR-23.9-0A4W	0.981	1.020	2.10	0.295		SGR-96.9-0AW	SGR-96.9-0A4W	3.856	3.895	4.60	0.295
SGR-24.9-0AW	SGR-24.9-0A4W	1.021	1.060	2.10	0.295		SGR-97.9-0AW	SGR-97 9-0A4W	3.896	3.935	5.10	0.295
SGR-25.9-0AW	SGR-25.9-0A4W	1.061	1.105	210	0.295		SGR-99.0-0AW	SGR-99.0-0A4W	3.936	3.980	5.10	0.295
SGR-27.1-0AW	SGR-27.1-0A4W	1.106	1.145	2.10	0.295		SGR-100.1-0AW	SGR-100.1-0A4W	3.981	4.020	5.10	0.295
SGR-28.1-0AW	SGR-28.1-0A4W	1.146	1.185	2.10	0.295		SGR-101.1-0AW	SGR-101.1-0A4W	4.021	4.060	5.10	0.295
SGR-29.1-0AW	SGR-29.1-0A4W	1.186	1.230	2.10	0.295		SGR-102.1-0AW	SGR-102.1-0A4W	4.061	4.105	5.10	0.295
SGR-30.3-0AW	SGR-30.3-0A4W	1.231	1.270	2.10	0.295		SGR-103.3-0AW	SGR-103.3-0A4W	4.106	4.145	5.10	0.295
SGR-31.3-0AW	SGR-31.3-0A4W	1.271	1.310	2.10	0.295		SGR-104.3-0AV	SGR-104.3-0A4W	4.146	4.185	5.10	0.295
SGR-32.3-0AW	SGR-32.3-0A4W	1.311	1.300	2.10	0.295		SGR-105.3-0AW	SGR-105.3-0A4W	4.186	4.230	5.10	0.295
SGR-33.4-0AW	SGR-33.4-0A4W	1.300	1.393	2.10	0.235		SGR-106.5-0AW	SGR-106.5-0A4W	4.231	4.270	5.10	0.295
SGR-35 5-0AW	SGR-35 5-0A4W	1 436	1.480	2.68	0.295		SGR-107.5-0AW	SGR-107.5-0A4W	4.271	4.310	5.10	0.295
SGR-36.6-0AW	SGR-36.6-0A4W	1.481	1.520	2.68	0.295		SCR-109.6-0AW	SGR-109.6-044W	4.311	4.335	5.10	0.295
SGR-37.6-0AW	SGR-37.6-0A4W	1.521	1.560	2.68	0.295	X	8GR-110 6-0AW	SGR-110 6-0A4W	4.396	4 435	5.60	0.295
SGR-38.6-0AW	SGR-38.6-0A4W	1.561	1.605	2.68	0.295		SGR-111.7-0AW	SGR-111.7-0A4W	4,436	4,480	5.60	0.295
SGR-39.8-0AW	SGR-39.8-0A4W	1.606	1.645	2.68	0.295	V	SGR-112.8-0AW	SGR-112.8-0A4W	4.481	4.520	5.60	0.295
SGR-40.8-0AW	SGR-40.8-0A4W	1.646	1.685	2.68	0.295	1	SGR-113.8-0AW	SGR-113.8-0A4W	4.521	4.560	5.60	0.295
SGR-41.8-0AW	SGR-41.8-0A4W	1.686	1.730	2.68	0.295		SGR-114.8-0AW	SGR-114.8-0A4W	4.561	4.605	5.60	0.295
SGR-43.0-0AW	SGR-43.0-0A4W	1.731	1.770	2.68	0.295		SGR-116.0-0AW	SGR-116.0-0A4W	4.606	4.645	5.60	0.295
SGR-44.0-0AW	SGR-44.0-0A4W	1.771	1.810	2.68	0.295		SGR-11X0-0AW	SGR-117.0-0A4W	4.646	4.685	5.60	0.295
SGR-45.0-0AW	SGR-45.0-0A4W	1.811	1.855	2.68	0.295		SGR-118.0.0AW	SGR-118.0-0A4W	4.686	4.730	5.60	0.295
SGR-46.1-UAW	SGR-46.1-0A4W	1.856	1.895	2.68	0.295		SGR-119.2-04W	SGR-119.2-0A4W	4.731	4.770	5.60	0.295
SGR-47.1-0AW	SGR-47.1-0A4W	1.090	1.935	2.00	0.295		SGR-120.2-0AW	SGR-120.2-0A4W	4.771	4.810	5.60	0.295
SGR-49 3-0AW	SGR-49 3-0A4W	1.981	2 020	2.68	0.295		SGR-121.2-0AW	SGR-121.2-0A4W	4.011	4.805	5.60	0.295
SGR-50.3-0AW	SGR-50.3-0A4W	2.021	2.060	3.10	0.295		SGR-122.3-0AW	GR-123 3-0A4W	4.896	4.095	6.10	0.295
SGR-51.3-0AW	SGR-51.3-0A4W	2.061	2.105	8.10	0.295		SGR-124 4-0AW	SGR-124 4-0A4W	4 936	4 980	6.10	0.295
SGR-52.5-0AW	SGR-52.5-0A4W	2.106	2.145	3.10	0.295		SGR-125.5-0AW	SGR 125.5-0A4W	4.981	5.020	6.10	0.295
SGR-53.5-0AW	SGR-53.5-0A4W	2.146	2.185	3.10	0.295		SGR-126.5-0AW	SGR-126.5-0A4W	5.021	5.060	6.10	0.295
SGR-54.5-0AW	SGR-54.5-0A4W	2.186	2.230	3.10	0.295		SGR-127.5-0AW	SGR-127.5-0A4W	5.061	5.105	6.10	0.295
SGR-55.7-0AW	SGR-55.7-0A4W	2.231	2.27	3.10	0.295		SGR-128.7-0AW	SGR-128.7-0A4W	5.106	5.145	6.10	0.295
SGR-56.7-0AW	SGR-56.7-0A4W	2.271	2,310	3.10	0.295		SGR-129.7-0AW	SGR-129.7-0A4W	5.146	5.185	6.10	0.295
SGR-57.7-0AW	SGR-57.7-0A4W	2.311	2.355	3.10	0.295		SGR-130.7-0AW	SGR-130.7-0A4W	5.186	5.230	6.10	0.295
SGR-58.8-0AW	SGR-58.8-0A4W	2.356	2.395	3.10	0.295		SGR-131.9-0AW	SGR-131.9-0A4W	5.231	5.270	6.10	0.295
SGR-59.8-0AW	SGR-59.8-0A4W	2.396	2.435	3.60	0.295		SGR-132.9-0AW	SGR-132.9-0A4W	5.271	5.310	6.10	0.295
SGR-60.9-0AW	SGR-60.9-0A4W	2.430	2.460	3.60	0.295		SGR-133.9-0AW	SGR-133.9-0A4W	5.311	5.355	6.10	0.295
SGR-62.0-0AW	SGR-62.0-0A4W	2.401	2.520	3.60	0.295		SGR-135.0-0AW	SGR-135.0-0A4W	5 356	5.395	6.10	0.295
SGR-64 0-0AW	SGR-64 0-0A4W	2 561	2.000	3.60	0.295		SGR-130.0-0AW	SGR-130.0-0A4W	5.390	5.435	0.00	0.295
SGR-65.2-0AW	SGR-65.2-0A4W	2.606	2.645	3.60	0.295		SGR-137.1-0AW	SGR-137.1-0A4W	5 481	5.520	6.60	0.295
SGR-66.2-0AW	SGR-66.2-0A4W	2.646	2.685	3.60	0.295		SGR-139 2-0AW	SGR-139 2-0A4W	5 521	5 560	6.60	0.295
SGR-67.2-0AW	SGR-67.2-0A4W	2.686	2.730	3.60	0.295		SGR-140.2-0AW	SGR-140.2-0A4W	5.561	5.605	6.60	0.295
SGR-68.4-0AW	SGR-68.4-0A4W	2.731	2.770	3.60	0.295		SGR-141.4-0AW	SGR-141.4-0A4W	5.606	5.645	6.60	0.295
SGR-69.4-0AW	SGR-69.4-9A4W	2.771	2.810	3.60	0.295		SGR-142.4-0AW	SGR-142.4-0A4W	5.646	5.685	6.60	0.295
SGR-70.4-0AW	SGR-70,4-0A4W	2.811	2.855	3.60	0.295	1	SGR-143.4-0AW	SGR-143.4-0A4W	5.686	5.730	6.60	0.295
SGR-71.5-0AW	SGR-71.5-0A4W	2.856	2.895	3.60	0.295		SGR-144.6-0AW	SGR-144.6-0A4W	5.731	5.770	6.60	0.295
SGR-72.5-0AW	SGR-72.5-0A4W	2.896	2.935	4.10	0.295	1	SGR-145.6-0AW	SGR-145.6-0A4W	5.771	5.810	6.60	0.295
SGR-73.6-0AW	SGR-73.6-0A4W	2.936	2.980	4.10	0.295		SGR-146.6-0AW	SGR-146.6-0A4W	5.811	5.855	6.60	0.295
SGR-74.7-0AW	SGR-74.7-0A4W	2.981	3.020	4.10	0.295	1	SGR-147.7-0AW	SGR-147.7-0A4W	5.856	5.895	6.60	0.295
SGR-75.7-0AW	SGR-75.7-0A4W	3.021	3.060	4.10	0.295		SGR-148.7-0AW	SGR-148.7-0A4W	5.896	5.935	710	0.295
SGR-76.7-0AW	SGR-/6./-0A4W	3.061	3.105	4.10	0.295		SGR-149.8-0AW	SGR-149.8-0A4W	5.936	5.980	7.10	0.295
SGR-77.9-04W	SGR-78 9-044W	3.100	3.145	4.10	0.295	1	SGK-150.9-0AW	3GK-150.9-0A4W	5.981	6.020	7.10	0.295
0.3-0/10	501-70.3-0A4W	0.140	5.105	4.10	0.235	T				Conduct	ive Epoxy	Included

## Parts List







Standard SGR Catalog Number	Split Ring* Catalog Number	Bolt Through* Catalog Number	Min. shaft diameter	Max. shaft diameter	Outside diameter	Thickness Max	
SGR-6.9-1	SGR-6.9-2A4	SGR-6.9-3	0.311	0.355	1.60	0.295	
SGR-8.0-1	SGR-8.0-2A4	SGR-8.0-3	0.356	0.395	1.60	0.295	
SGR-9.0-1	SGR-9.0-2A4	SGR-9.0-3	0.396	0.435	1.60	0.295	
SGR-10.1-1	SGR-10.1-2A4	SGR-10.1-3	0.436	0.480	1.60	0.295	
SGR-11.2-1	SGR-11.2-2A4	SGR-11.2-3	0.481	0.520	1.60	0.295	
SGR-12.2-1	SGR-12.2-2A4	SGR-12.2-3	0.521	0.560	1.60	0.295	
SGR-13.2-1	SGR-13.2-2A4	SGR-13.2-3	0.561	0.605	1.60	0.295	
SGR-14.4-1	SGR-14.4-2A4	SGR-14.4-3	0.606	0.645	1.60	0.295	
SGR-16.4-1	SGR-15.4-2A4	SGR-16.4-3	0.646	0.005	2.10	0.295	
SGR-10.4-1	SGR-17 6-244	SGR-17.6-3	0.000	0.730	2.10	0.295	
SGR-18.7-1	SGR-18.7-2A4	SGR-18.7-3	0.775	0.815	2.10	0.295	
SGR-19.7-1	SGR-19.7-2A4	SGR-19.7-3	0.816	0.855	2.10	0.295	
SGR-20.7-1	SGR-20.7-2A4	SGR-20.7-3	0.856	0.895	2.10	0.295	
SGR-21.7-1	SGR-21.7-2A4	SGR-21.7-3	0.896	0.935	2.10	0.295	
SGR-22.8-1	SGR-22.8-2A4	SGR-22.8-3	0.936	0.980	2.10	0.295	
SGR-23.9-1	SGR-23.9-2A4	SGR-23.9-3	0.981	1.020	2.10	0.295	
SGR-24.9-1	SGR-24.9-2A4	SGR-24.9-3	1.021	1.060	2.10	0.295	
SGR-25.9-1	SGR-25.9-2A4	SGR-25.9-3	1.061	1.105	2.10	0.295	
SGR-27.1-1	SGR-27.1-2A4	SGR-27.1-3	1.106	1.145	2.10	0.295	
SGR-28.1-1	SGR-28.1-2A4	SGR-28.1-3	1.146	1.185	2.10	0.295	
SGR-29.1-1	SGR-29.1-2A4	SGR-29.1-3	1.186	1.230	2.10	0.295	
SGR-30.3-1	SGR-30.3-2A4	SGR-30.3-3	1.231	1.270	2.10	0.295	
SGR-31.3-1	SGR-31.3-2A4	SGR-31.3-3	1.271	1.310	2.10	0.295	
SGR-32.3-1	SGR-32.3-2A4	SGR-32.3-3	1.311	1.355	2.10	0.295	
SGR-33.4-1	SGR-33.4-2A4	SGR-33.4-3	1.356	1.395	2.10	0.295	
SGR-34.4-1	SGR-34.4-2A4	SGR-34.4-3	1.396	1.435	2.68	0.295	
SGR-35.5-1	SGR-35.5-2A4	SGR-35.5-3	1.436	1.480	2.68	0.295	
SGR-30.0-1	SGR-30.0-2A4	SGR-30.0-3	1.401	1.520	2.00	0.295	
SGR-38.6-1	SGR-37.0-2A4	SGR-38.6-3	1.521	1.000	2.00	0.295	
SGR-39.8-1	SGR-39.8-244	SGR-30.8-3	1.501	1.605	2.00	0.295	
SGR-40 8-1	SGR-40 8-2A4	SGR-40 8-3	1.646	1.685	2.68	0.295	
SGR-41.8-1	SGR-41.8-2A4	SGR-41.8-3	1.686	1.730	2.68	0.295	
SGR-43.0-1	SGR-43.0-2A4	SGR-43.0-3	1.731	1.770	2.68	0.295	
SGR-44.0-1	SGR-44.0-2A4	SGR-44.0-3	1.771	1.810	2.68	0.295	
SGR-45.0-1	SGR-45.0-2A4	SGR-45.0-3	1.811	1.855	2.68	0.295	
SGR-46.1-1	SGR-46.1-2A4	SGR-46.1-3	1.856	1.895	2.68	0.295	
SGR-47.1-1	SGR-47.1-2A4	SGR-47.1-3	1.896	1.935	2.68	0.295	
SGR-48.2-1	SGR-48.2-2A4	SGR-48.2-3	1.936	1.980	2.68	0.295	
SGR-49.3-1	SGR-49.3-2A4	SGR-49.3-3	1.981	2.020	2.68	0.295	
SGR-50.3-1	SGR-50.3-2A4	SGR-50.3-3	2.021	2.060	3.10	0.295	
SGR-51.3-1	SGR-51.3-2A4	SGR-51.3-3	2.061	2.105	3.10	0.295	
SGR-52.5-1	SGR-52.5-2A4	SGR-52.5-3	2.106	2.145	3.10	0.295	
SGR-53.5-1	SGR-53.5-2A4	SGR-53.5-3	2.146	2.185	3.10	0.295	
SGR-54.5-1	SGR-54.5-2A4	SGR-54.5-3	2.186	2.230	3.10	0.295	
SGR-55.7-1	SGR-55.7-2A4	SGR-55.7-3	2.231	2.270	3.10	0.295	
SGP-57 7-1	SGR-50.7-2A4	SGR-50.7-3	2.271	2.310	3.10	0.295	
SGR-57.7-1	SGR-57.7-244	SGR-57.7-3	2.311	2.300	3.10	0.295	
SGR-50 8-1	SGR-59 8-244	SGR-59 8-3	2.300	2.393	3.10	0.295	
SGR-60 9-1	SGR-60 9-244	SGR-60 9-3	2.000	2.480	3.60	0.295	
SGR-62.0-1	SGR-62.0-2A4	SGR-62.0-3	2.481	2,520	3,60	0,295	
SGR-63.0-1	SGR-63.0-2A4	SGR-63.0-3	2.521	2.560	3.60	0.295	
SGR-64.0-1	SGR-64.0-2A4	SGR-64.0-3	2.561	2.605	3.60	0.295	
SGR-65.2-1	SGR-65.2-2A4	SGR-65.2-3	2.606	2.645	3.60	0.295	
SGR-66.2-1	SGR-66.2-2A4	SGR-66.2-3	2.646	2.685	3.60	0.295	
SGR-67.2-1	SGR-67.2-2A4	SGR-67.2-3	2.686	2.730	3.60	0.295	
SGR-68.4-1	SGR-68.4-2A4	SGR-68.4-3	2.731	2.770	3.60	0.295	
SGR-69.4-1	SGR-69.4-2A4	SGR-69.4-3	2.771	2.810	3.60	0.295	
SGR-70.4-1	SGR-70.4-2A4	SGR-70.4-3	2.811	2.855	3.60	0.295	
SGR-71.5-1	SGR-71.5-2A4	SGR-71.5-3	2.856	2.895	3.60	0.295	
SGR-72.5-1	SGR-72.5-2A4	SGR-72.5-3	2.896	2.935	4.10	0.295	
SGR-73.6-1	SGR-73.6-2A4	SGR-73.6-3	2.936	2.980	4.10	0.295	
SGR-74.7-1	SGR-74.7-2A4	SGR-74.7-3	2.981	3.020	4.10	0.295	
SGR-75.7-1	SGR-75.7-2A4	SGR-75.7-3	3.021	3.060	4.10	0.295	
SGR-76.7-1	SGR-76.7-2A4	SGR-76.7-3	3.061	3.105	4.10	0.295	
SGR-77.9-1	SGR-77.9-2A4	SGR-77.9-3	3.106	3.145	4.10	0.295	
5GR-78.9-1	JGK-18.9-2A4	JGK-/8.9-3	3.140	3.185	4.10	0.295	

\*Custom Part - No Returns

## Parts List









Dimensions in inches

Standard SGR	Split Ring*	Boit Inrough*	win. shaft	Max. shaft	Outside	Inickness
Catalog Number	Catalog Number	Catalog Number	diameter	diameter	diameter	Max
SGR-79.9-1	SGR-79 9-2A4	SGR-79 9-3	3 186	3 230	4 10	0.295
SGR-81.1-1	SGR-81.1-2A4	SGR-81.1-3	3.231	3.270	4.10	0.295
SGR-82 1-1	SGR-82 1-2A4	SGR-82 1-3	3 271	3 310	4 10	0.295
SGR-83 1-1	SGR-83 1-244	SGR-83 1-3	3 311	3 355	4.10	0.205
SGR-84 2-1	SGR-84 2-244	SGR-84 2-3	3 356	3 395	4.10	0.295
SGR-85 21	SGR-85 2-244	SGR-85 2-3	3 396	3.435	4.60	0.295
SGP-86 3-1	SCP-86 3-244	SCP-86.2-3	3.436	3.480	4.60	0.295
SGR-00.3-1	3GR-80.3-2A4	3GR-00.3-3	3.430	3.460	4.00	0.295
SGR-87.4-1	SGR-87.4-2A4	SGR-87.4-3	3.481	3.520	4.60	0.295
SGR-88.4-1	SGR-88.4-2A4	SGR-88.4-3	3.521	3.560	4.60	0.295
SGR-89.4-1	SGR-89.4-2A4	SGR-89.4-3	3.561	3.605	4.60	0.295
SGR-90.6-1	SGR-90.6-2A4	SGR-90.6-3	3.606	3.645	4.60	0.295
SGR-91.6-1	SGR-91.6-2A4	SGR-91.6-3	3.646	3.685	4.60	0.295
SGR-92.6-1	SGR-92.6-2A4	SGR-92.6-3	3.686	3.730	4.60	0.295
SGR-93.8-1	SGR-93.8-2A4	SGR-93.8-3	3.731	3.770	4.60	0.295
SGR-94.8-1	SGR 94.8-2A4	SGR-94.8-3	3.771	3.810	4.60	0.295
SGR-95.8-1	SGR-95 8-2A4	SGR-95.8-3	3.811	3.855	4.60	0.295
SGR-96 9-1	SGR-96 92A4	SGR-96 9-3	3 856	3 895	4.60	0.295
SGR-97 9-1	SGR-07 0-24	SGR-97 9-3	3,896	3 935	5.10	0.205
SGR-00 0-1	SGR-00 0-244	SGR-00.0-3	3 026	3 090	5.10	0.205
SCR 100 4 4	SCR 100 1 244	SGI-39.0-3	2.004	3.300	5.10	0.290
SGR-100.1-1	SGR-100.1-2A4	SGR-100.1-3	3.961	4.020	5.10	0.295
SGR-101.1-1	SGR-101.1-2A4	SGR-101.1-3	4.021	4.060	5.10	0.295
SGR-102.1-1	SGR-102.1-2A4	SGR-102.1-3	4.061	4.105	5.10	0.295
SGR-103.3-1	SGR-103.3-2A4	SGR-103.3-3	4.106	4.145	5.10	0.295
SGR-104.3-1	SGR-104.3-2A4	SGR-104.3-3	4.146	4.186	5.10	0.295
SGR-105.3-1	SGR-105.3-2A4	SGR-105.3-3	4.186	4 230	5.10	0.295
SGR-106.5-1	SGR-106.5-2A4	SGR-106.5-3	4.231	4.270	5.10	0.295
SGR-107.5-1	SGR-107.5-2A4	SGR-107.5-3	4.271	4.310	5.10	0.295
SGR-108 5-1	SGR-108 5-244	SGR-1005-3	4 311	4 355	5.10	0.295
SGR-100.6-1	SGR-100.6-204	SCP-100-6-3	4.356	4.305	5.10	0.205
SGR-109.0-1	SOR 109.0-2A4	SGR-109.00	4.330	4.395	5.10	0.295
SGR-110.0-1	SGR-110.6-2A4	SGR-110.0-3	4.396	4.435	5.60	0.295
SGR-111.7-1	SGR-111.7-2A4	SGR-111.7-3	4.436	4.480	5.60	0.295
SGR-112.8-1	SGR-112.8-2A4	SGR-112.8-3	4.481	4.520	5.60	0.295
SGR-113.8-1	SGR-113.8-2A4	SGR-113.8-3	4.521	4.560	5.60	0.295
SGR-114.8-1	SGR-114.8-2A4	SGR-114.8-3	4.561	4.605	5.60	0.295
SGR-116.0-1	SGR-116.0-2A4	SGR-116.0-3	4.606	4.645	5.60	0.295
SGR-117.0-1	SGR-117.0-2A4	SGR-117.0-3	4.646	4.685	5.60	0.295
SGR-118.0-1	SGR-118.0-2A4	SGR-118.0-3	4686	4,730	5.60	0.295
SGR-119 2-1	SGR-119 2-244	SGR-119 2-3	4 7 1	4 770	5.60	0.295
SCP-120.2-1	SGR-120 2-204	SCP-120.2-3	4.771	4.910	5.00	0.205
SGR-120.2-1	SOR 120.2-2A4	SGR-120.2-3	4.771	4.810	5.00	0.295
3GR-121.2-1	SGR-121.2-2A4	3GR-121.2-3	4.011	4.855	5.60	0.295
SGR-122.3-1	SGR-122.3-2A4	SGR-122.3-3	4.856	4.895	5.60	0.295
SGR-123.3-1	SGR-123.3-2A4	SGR-123.3-3	4.896	4.935	6.10	0.295
SGR-124.4-1	SGR-124.4-2A4	SGR-124.4-3	4.936	4.980	6.10	0.295
SGR-125.5-1	SGR-125.5-2A4	SGR-125.5/3	4.981	5.020	6.10	0.295
SGR-126.5-1	SGR-126.5-2A4	SGR-126.5-3	5.021	5.060	6.10	0.295
SGR-127.5-1	SGR-127.5-2A4	SGR-127.5-3	5.061	5.105	6.10	0.295
SGR-128.7-1	SGR-128.7-2A4	SGR-128.7-3	5.106	5.145	6.10	0.295
SGR-129,7-1	SGR-129.7-2A4	SGR-129.7-3	5,146	5,185	6.10	0.295
SGR-130 7-1	SGR-130 7-244	SGR-130 7-3	5 186	5 230	6.10	0.295
SGR-131 0-1	SGR-131.0-2A4	SGR-121.0-2	5 221	5 270	6.10	0.205
SOIL-131.9-1	SCR 122.0.244	SCP 122.0.2	5.231	5.210	0.10	0.295
3GK-132.9-1	3GR-132.9-2A4	5GK-132.9-3	5.2/1	5.310	0.10	0.295
SGR-133.9-1	SGR-133.9-2A4	SGR-133.9-3	5.311	5.355	6.10	0.295
SGR-135.0-1	SGR-135.0-2A4	SGR-135.0-3	5.356	5.395	6.10	0.295
SGR-136.0-1	SGR-136.0-2A4	SGR-136.0-3	5.396	5.435	6.60	0.295
SGR-137.1-1	SGR-137.1-244	SGR-137.1-3	5.436	5.480	6.60	0.295
SGR-138.2-1	SGR-138.2-2A4	SGR-138.2-3	5.481	5.520	6.60	0.295
SGR-139.2-1	SGR-139/2-2A4	SGR-139.2-3	5.521	5.560	6.60	0.295
SGR-140.2-1	SGR-140.2-2A4	SGR-140.2-3	5.561	5.605	6.60	0.295
SGR-141 4-1	SGB-141 4-244	SGR-141 4-3	5 606	5 645	6.60	0.295
SCR 141.4 1	SCP 142 4 244	SCP-142.4.2	5.649	5.075	6.60	0.205
SGR-142.4-1	COD 440 4 04 4	SGR-142.4-3	5.040	5.005	0.00	0.295
SGR-143.4-1	SGR-143.4-2A4	SGR-143.4-3	5.686	5.730	6.60	0.295
SGR-144.6-1	SGR-144.6-2A4	SGR-144.6-3	5.731	5.770	6.60	0.295
SGR-145.6-1	SGR-145.6-2A4	SGR-145.6-3	5.771	5.810	6.60	0.295
SGR-146.6-1	SGR-146.6-2A4	SGR-146.6-3	5.811	5.855	6.60	0.295
SGR-147.7-1	SGR-147.7-2A4	SGR-147.7-3	5.856	5.895	6.60	0.295
	SGR-148.7-2A4	SGR-148.7-3	5.896	5.935	7.10	0.295
SGR-148.7-1						
SGR-148.7-1 SGR-149.8-1	SGR-149.8-2A4	SGR-149.8-3	5.936	5.980	7.10	0.295

\*Custom Part - No Returns

## **Standard SGR<sup>™</sup> - Press Fit Mounting**<sup>\*</sup>





Dimensions in inches

Schell and Schell and	Catalog Number	Min.shaft diameter	Max.shaft diameter	SGR OD Tolerance +0/-0.001	Thickness Max	Bore Tolerance +0.001/-0	Catalog Number	Min.shaft diameter	Max.shaft diameter	SGR OD Tolerance +0/-0.001	Thickness Max	Bore Tolerance 0.001/-0
Start         Start <th< td=""><td>SGR-6 9-046</td><td>0 311</td><td>0.355</td><td>1 580</td><td>0.295</td><td>1 576</td><td>SGR-79 9-046</td><td>3 186</td><td>3 230</td><td>4.080</td><td>0.295</td><td>4 076</td></th<>	SGR-6 9-046	0 311	0.355	1 580	0.295	1 576	SGR-79 9-046	3 186	3 230	4.080	0.295	4 076
Self 4-0.04         O.05         1.55         0.265         1.57         Self 4-1.466         3.211         3.310         4.003         0.255         4.079           Self -1.04-66         O.014         0.203         1.560         0.256         1.571         Self -1.4204         0.311         3.355         4.003         0.255         4.079           Self -1.204         0.641         1.060         0.256         1.571         Self -1.4204         3.041         3.051         4.003         0.255         4.577           Self -1.4204         0.646         0.420         1.060         0.256         1.578         Self -1.4204         3.248         3.200         4.580         0.226         4.578           Self -1.4204         0.646         0.427         2.010         0.256         2.071         Self -1.4204         3.201         4.501         0.226         4.578           Self -1.4204         0.648         0.647         2.010         0.256         2.071         Self -1.4204         3.201         4.501         0.256         4.579         5.578         5.578         5.578         5.578         5.578         5.578         5.578         5.578         5.578         5.578         5.578         5.578         5.578 <td>SGR-8.0-0A6</td> <td>0.356</td> <td>0.395</td> <td>1.580</td> <td>0.295</td> <td>1.576</td> <td>SGR-81.1-0A6</td> <td>3.231</td> <td>3.270</td> <td>4.080</td> <td>0.295</td> <td>4.076</td>	SGR-8.0-0A6	0.356	0.395	1.580	0.295	1.576	SGR-81.1-0A6	3.231	3.270	4.080	0.295	4.076
BCR-10-1044         0.489         0.480         1.580         0.285         1.770         SCR 45.7.048         3.11         3.55         4.000         0.265         4.770           DCR 11-2044         0.410         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000         1.000 <td>SGR-9.0-0A6</td> <td>0.396</td> <td>0.435</td> <td>1.580</td> <td>0.295</td> <td>1.576</td> <td>SGR-82.1-0A6</td> <td>3.271</td> <td>3.310</td> <td>4.080</td> <td>0.295</td> <td>4.076</td>	SGR-9.0-0A6	0.396	0.435	1.580	0.295	1.576	SGR-82.1-0A6	3.271	3.310	4.080	0.295	4.076
Bith TL2Ade         O.481         0.570         1.570         SCR 42-046         3.376         3.376         4.670         2.68         4.700           SCR 11-2040         0.581         1.580         0.285         1.570         SCR 45-0.66         3.386         3.486         4.800         0.285         4.700           SCR 14-0.40         0.000         Vector         1.500         0.285         1.570         SCR 45-0.40         3.486         4.800         0.285         4.770           SCR 14-0.40         0.000         Vector         2.000         0.285         2.076         SCR 45-0.406         3.561         3.665         4.500         0.285         4.776           SCR 14-0.40         0.695         0.895         0.790         2.076         SCR 45-0.466         3.611         3.665         4.500         0.285         4.776           SCR 45-0.466         3.711         3.410         4.500         0.285         4.776         SCR 45-0.466         3.711         3.410         4.500         0.285         4.776           SCR 45-0.40         0.681         1.000         2.060         0.285         2.076         SCR 45-0.466         3.711         3.410         4.500         0.285         4.576      <	SGR-10.1-0A6	0.436	0.480	1.580	0.295	1.576	SGR-83.1-0A6	3.311	3.355	4.080	0.295	4.076
BCR:12.2440         D.S21         B.860         1.880         D.285         1.976         SCR HS-2640         3.480         3.480         D.285         4.976           SCR 13.2440         D.486         D.276         SCR HS-2640         3.481         3.480         3.480         4.800         D.285         4.576           SCR 15.4440         D.486         D.771         D.000         D.285         2.076         SCR HS-4640         3.461         3.400         4.501         D.285         4.576           SCR 17.746         D.771         D.000         D.285         2.076         SCR HS-4640         3.461         4.460         3.461         4.460         2.266         4.576         SCR HS-7640         3.461         4.460         2.266         4.576           SCR HS-7640         D.771         D.016         D.285         2.076         SCR HS-7640         3.711         4.500         D.285         4.576           SCR HS-7640         D.371         D.400         D.285         2.076         SCR HS-7640-04         3.711         4.500         D.285         4.576           SCR HS-7640         D.371         D.400         D.200         D.285         2.076         SCR HS-7640-04         3.711         4.500         <	SGR-11.2-0A6	0.481	0.520	1.580	0.295	1.576	SGR-84.2-0A6	3.356	3.395	4.080	0.295	4.076
Sach 1-2-Ma         Date         Table         Labe         Labe <thlabe< th="">         Labe         Labe</thlabe<>	SGR-12.2-0A6	0.521	0.560	1.580	0.295	1.576	SGR-85.2-0A6	3.396	3.435	4.580	0.295	4.576
SCR1 42.046         OPE         DOID         2.000         D.285         2.076         SCR1 42.046         3.211         3.500         4.500         D.285         4.576           SCR1 47.046         0.711         0.774         2.000         D.285         2.076         SCR1 47.046         3.081         4.560         D.285         4.576           SCR1 47.046         0.618         0.655         2.000         D.285         2.276         SCR1 47.046         3.681         3.681         4.580         D.285         4.576           SCR1 47.046         0.618         0.655         2.000         D.285         2.276         SCR1 42.046         3.681         3.777         4.580         D.285         4.576           SCR2 42.046         0.396         0.296         2.276         SCR1 42.046         3.81         3.800         D.285         4.576           SCR2 42.046         0.396         0.966         0.296         2.276         SCR1 49.046         3.800         5.060         D.285         5.076           SCR2 42.046         0.396         0.396         0.396         5.036         D.285         5.076         SCR1 49.046         3.800         5.030         D.285         5.076           SCR2 42.046	SGR-13.2-0A6	0.561	0.605	1.580	0.295	1.576	SGR-86.3-0A6	3.436	3.480	4.580	0.295	4.576
SRR 45.046         O.886         O.751         C.741         C.741 <thc.741< th=""> <thc.741< th="">         C.741</thc.741<></thc.741<>	SGR-15 4-0A6	0.606	0.645	2 080	0.295	2.076	SGR-88 4-0A6	3.521	3.560	4.580	0.295	4.576
SGR+10.400         0.731         0.74         2.040         0.285         2.076         SGR+10-04         3.000         3.046         4.560         0.285         4.576           SGR+17-04         0.16         0.555         2.000         0.285         2.076         SGR+16-04         3.686         3.777         4.550         0.225         4.576           SGR+17-04         0.686         0.685         2.000         0.228         2.076         SGR+16-044         3.686         3.777         4.550         0.225         4.576           SGR+17-040         0.686         0.685         2.000         0.226         2.076         SGR+3.046         3.771         4.510         0.255         4.577           SGR+3.0406         1.061         1.060         2.000         0.286         2.076         SGR+3.0404         3.866         3.660         0.286         5.076           SGR+3.0406         1.146         1.482         2.000         0.285         2.076         SGR+3.0404         4.09         5.000         0.285         5.076           SGR+3.0404         1.146         1.280         0.286         2.076         SGR+3.0404         4.07         4.000         0.206         5.076           SGR+3.0404 </td <td>SGR-16.4-0A6</td> <td>0.686</td> <td>0.730</td> <td>2.080</td> <td>0.295</td> <td>2.076</td> <td>SGR-89.4-0A6</td> <td>3.561</td> <td>3.605</td> <td>4.580</td> <td>0.295</td> <td>4.576</td>	SGR-16.4-0A6	0.686	0.730	2.080	0.295	2.076	SGR-89.4-0A6	3.561	3.605	4.580	0.295	4.576
SRR-17-Ads         0.775         0.015         2.000         0.225         2.076         SCR-17-Ads         0.848         3.846         3.846         3.846         3.850         0.225         4.376           SRR-17-Ads         0.858         0.085         2.000         0.225         2.077         SCR-42-50-8         3.868         3.731         4.550         0.225         4.576           SRR-17-Ads         0.858         0.085         2.000         0.226         2.077         SCR-44-50.40         3.711         4.350         0.225         4.576           SRR-17-Ads         0.868         0.951         1.020         2.000         0.226         2.076         SCR-470-40-8         3.865         5.000         0.226         5.776         SCR-470-40-4         3.86         3.865         5.000         0.276         5.776         SCR-470-40-4         3.86         3.865         5.000         0.276         5.776         SCR-470-40-4         3.86         3.865         5.000         0.276         5.076         SCR-410-14-4         4.00         5.070         0.276         5.076         SCR-410-14-4         4.00         5.070         0.276         5.076         SCR-410-30-40         4.166         4.455         5.070         0.275         <	SGR-17.6-0A6	0.731	0.774	2.080	0.295	2.076	SGR-90.6-0A6	3.606	3.645	4.580	0.295	4.576
SGR 137 AAB         0.856         0.085         0.000         0.228         2.076         SGR 22 - 0.46         5.668         3.700         4.580         0.228         4.476           SGR 21 - 0.46         0.886         0.080         0.000         0.200         0.207         SGR 24 - 0.46         3.771         4.580         0.228         4.476           SGR 21 - 0.46         0.986         0.990         0.208         2.076         SGR 24 - 0.46         3.976         4.680         0.226         4.675           SGR 24 - 0.46         1.061         1.060         2.080         0.228         2.076         SGR 24 - 0.46         3.980         5.080         0.226         5.076           SGR 24 - 0.46         1.164         1.169         2.080         0.276         SGR 24 - 0.46         3.981         4.080         0.080         0.226         5.076           SGR 23 - 0.46         1.164         1.169         2.080         0.276         SGR 24 - 0.46         3.981         4.180         0.080         0.226         5.076           SGR 23 - 0.46         1.164         1.169         2.080         0.276         SGR 24 - 0.46         3.981         4.180         0.080         0.226         5.076           SGR 24 -	SGR-18.7-0A6	0.775	0.815	2.080	0.295	2.076	SGR-91.6-0A6	3.646	3.685	4.580	0.295	4.576
SGR.30.0408         0.866         0.086         0.086         0.086         0.076         SGR.43.0408         0.371         3.77         4.580         0.226         4.776           SGR.20.0408         0.386         2.080         0.286         2.076         SGR.44.4048         3.87         3.87         4.580         0.226         4.776           SGR.20.0408         0.381         2.080         0.226         2.076         SGR.44.0408         3.87         3.876         3.366         0.336         0.096         4.276           SGR.20.0408         1.061         1.106         2.080         0.226         2.076         SGR.40.0406         3.386         3.396         0.090         0.226         5.076         SGR.21.408         1.486         1.166         1.260         0.226         5.076         SGR.21.408         1.486         4.105         5.080         0.228         5.076         SGR.21.408         1.481         4.118         5.080         0.228         5.076         SGR.21.408         4.411         5.080         0.228         5.076         SGR.21.404         4.411         5.080         0.228         5.076         SGR.21.204         4.411         5.080         0.228         5.076         SGR.21.204         4.411         5	SGR-19.7-0A6	0.816	0.855	2.080	0.295	2.076	SGR-92.6-0A6	3.686	3.730	4.580	0.295	4.576
Sake 27, 10.06         0.086         0.070         Sake 42, 10.06         0.276         Sake 42, 10.06	SGR-20.7-0A6	0.856	0.895	2 080	0.295	2.076	SGR-93.8-0A6	3.731	3.770	4.580	0.295	4.576
SQR 23.048         0.081         1.020         2.084         2.076         SQR 26.048         3.856         3.956         4.805         1.226         4.476           SQR 25.046         1.061         1.105         2.080         0.286         2.076         SQR 27.046         3.985         5.985         5.986         0.286         5.076         SQR 27.046         3.980         5.080         0.228         5.076         SQR 27.046         4.005         5.080         0.228         5.076         SQR 27.046         4.016         5.080         0.228         5.076         SQR 27.046         4.016         4.000         5.080         0.228         5.076         SQR 27.046         4.016         4.000         5.080         0.228         5.076         SQR 27.046         4.314         4.118         5.080         0.228         5.077         SQR 27.046         4.314         4.316         5.080         0.228         5.077         SQR 27.046         4.314	SGR-21.7-0A6	0.896	0.935	2.080	0.295	2.076	SGR-94.8-0A6	3.771	3.810	4.580	0.295	4.576
SRR 42-046         1021         1060         2.000         0.235         2.076         SGR 42-046         3.056         3.056         3.000         0.236         5.076           SGR 42-046         1.106         1.145         2.000         0.236         2.076         SGR 47-046         1.001         1.145         2.000         0.236         2.076         SGR 47-046         1.06         0.405         5.076         SGR 47-046         1.06         4.145         5.000         0.226         5.076         SGR 47-046         1.06         4.145         5.000         0.226         5.076         SGR 47-046         4.165         4.165         5.000         0.226         5.076         SGR 47-046         4.165         4.165         5.000         0.226         5.076         SGR 47-046         4.165         4.165         4.000         0.226         5.076         SGR 47-046         4.165         4.165         4.000         0.226         5.076         SGR 47-046         4.165         4.165         4.000         0.226         5.076         SGR 47-046         4.165         4.000         0.226         5.076         SGR 47-046         4.251         4.261         4.050         4.000         5.076         SGR 47-046         4.051         4.050         4.	SGR-23.9-046	0.930	1.020	2.080	0.295	2.076	SGR-96.9-046	3.856	3.895	4.580	0.295	4.576
SQR-82-046         1.06         1.16         1.16         1.16         1.16         1.16         2.000         0.285         2.076         SQR-90-AA         3.880         3.800         0.285         5.076           SQR-21-0A6         1.146         1.185         2.000         0.285         2.076         SQR-11-0A6         4.001         4.000         5.000         0.226         5.076           SQR-21-0A6         1.231         1.270         2.000         0.226         2.076         SQR-11-0A6         4.164         4.000         5.000         0.226         5.076           SQR-31-30A6         1.231         1.270         2.000         0.226         2.076         SQR-110-0A6         4.164         4.165         5.000         0.226         5.076           SQR-32-30A6         1.311         1.355         2.000         0.235         2.076         SQR+105-0A6         4.164         4.05         5.000         0.236         5.076           SQR-32-30A6         1.311         1.550         2.660         0.235         2.665         SQR+107-0A6         4.314         4.05         5.000         0.236         5.076           SQR-32-30A6         1.645         2.660         0.235         2.266         SQR+11	SGR-24.9-0A6	1.021	1.060	2.080	0.295	2.076	SGR-97.9-0A6	3.896	3.935	5.080	0.295	5.076
SGR.27.10.40         1.104         1.15         2.080         0.285         2.076         SGR.21.0.40         3.281         4.020         5.080         0.285         5.076           SGR.23.0.408         1.185         1.230         2.2080         0.282         2.076         SGR.101.1.406         4.051         5.080         0.285         5.076           SGR.23.0.408         1.211         1.310         2.080         0.292         2.076         SGR.101.3.406         4.146         5.080         0.228         5.076           SGR.33.0.408         1.355         2.080         0.292         2.076         SGR.103.3.046         4.146         4.200         5.080         0.228         5.076           SGR.33.0.406         1.356         1.355         2.080         0.235         2.076         SGR.103.3.046         4.148         5.080         0.228         5.076           SGR.33.0.406         1.481         1.280         2.680         0.255         2.685         SGR.105.3.046         4.335         5.080         0.228         5.076           SGR.30.0.404         1.481         1.521         2.680         0.235         2.685         SGR.105.044         4.335         5.080         0.228         5.076         SGR.106.044 <td>SGR-25.9-0A6</td> <td>1.061</td> <td>1.105</td> <td>2.080</td> <td>0.295</td> <td>2.076</td> <td>SGR-99.0-0A6</td> <td>3.936</td> <td>3.980</td> <td>5.080</td> <td>0.295</td> <td>5.076</td>	SGR-25.9-0A6	1.061	1.105	2.080	0.295	2.076	SGR-99.0-0A6	3.936	3.980	5.080	0.295	5.076
SQR-281-046         1.146         1.185         2.080         0.285         2.076         SGR-101-046         4.027         4.060         5.080         0.235         5.076           SGR-281-046         1.231         1.270         2.080         0.245         2.076         SGR-101-1464         4.164         5.080         0.235         5.076           SGR-231-046         1.231         1.270         2.080         0.245         2.076         SGR-101-1464         4.164         5.080         0.225         5.076           SGR-331-046         1.365         2.080         0.245         2.076         SGR-101-5.046         4.134         4.230         5.080         0.225         5.076           SGR-304-04         1.365         2.600         0.255         2.066         SGR-101-046         4.231         4.270         5.080         0.255         5.076           SGR-30-040         1.561         1.560         2.660         0.255         2.666         SGR-100-046         4.366         4.366         5.080         0.235         5.576           SGR-30-040         1.661         1.662         2.660         2.255         2.666         SGR-110-046         4.436         5.680         0.235         5.576         5.578 </td <td>SGR-27.1-0A6</td> <td>1.106</td> <td>1.145</td> <td>2.080</td> <td>0.295</td> <td>2.076</td> <td>SGR-100.1-0A6</td> <td>3.981</td> <td>4.020</td> <td>5.080</td> <td>0.295</td> <td>5.076</td>	SGR-27.1-0A6	1.106	1.145	2.080	0.295	2.076	SGR-100.1-0A6	3.981	4.020	5.080	0.295	5.076
SGR-23-046       1.186       1.230       2.080       0.28       2.076       SGR-103-046       4.105       5.080       0.235       5.076         SGR-33-046       1.271       1.310       2.080       0.225       2.076       SGR+103-3.046       4.105       5.080       0.225       5.076         SGR-33-046       1.336       1.236       2.080       0.225       2.076       SGR+103-3.046       4.106       4.108       4.200       0.225       5.076       SGR+103-5.046       4.136       4.201       5.080       0.225       5.076       SGR+103-5.046       4.211       4.130       5.080       0.225       5.076       SGR+103-5.046       4.211       4.130       5.080       0.225       5.076       SGR+105-5.044       4.211       4.310       5.080       0.235       5.076       SGR+105-5.044       4.314       4.335       5.080       0.235       5.576       SGR+105-5.046       4.405       5.800       0.235       5.576       SGR+105-0.44       4.316       4.400       5.800       0.235       5.576       SGR+105-0.44       4.405       5.800       0.235       5.576       SGR+105-0.44       4.405       5.800       0.235       5.576       SGR+105-0.44       4.501       4.501       4.505	SGR-28.1-0A6	1.146	1.185	2.080	0.295	2.076	SGR-101.1-0A6	4.021	4.060	5.080	0.295	5.076
SQR-30.0406       1.231       1.271       1.210       2.006       0.245       2.076       SGR+103.3-046       4.146       4.145       5.080       0.226       5.076         SGR-32.3-046       1.311       1.355       2.000       0.225       2.076       SGR+103.3-046       4.146       4.430       1.200       0.225       5.076         SGR-32.3-046       1.336       1.356       2.206       0.225       2.076       SGR+103.5-046       4.131       4.330       5.000       0.225       5.076         SGR-33.4-046       1.336       1.345       2.206       0.225       2.666       SGR+105.5-064       4.231       4.230       5.000       0.235       5.076         SGR-33.6-046       1.441       1.500       2.800       0.225       2.866       SGR+105.5-064       4.331       4.335       5.000       0.235       5.076         SGR-33.6-046       1.441       1.600       2.800       0.265       2.866       SGR+105.5-06       4.231       4.450       5.800       0.235       5.576         SGR-31.0-046       4.441       1.800       2.866       SGR+10.2-06       4.261       4.440       5.800       0.235       5.576       SGR+10.2-06       5.576       SGR+10.2-	SGR-29.1-0A6	1.186	1.230	2.080	0.295	2.076	SGR-102.1-0A6	4.061	4.105	5.080	0.295	5.076
Barks 1.4448         L211         L310         L200         L225         L076         Bark 1.4544         L185         L185         L205         L006           BGR 33.4446         L356         L355         L355         L376         BGR 1.4544         L366         L225         L376           BGR 33.4446         L356         L455         L485         L480         L420         L486         L376           SGR 35.5446         L481         L420         L480         L481         L320         L480         L285         L376           SGR 15.5646         L481         L420         L480         L286         L376         L484         L485         L480         L286         L377           SGR 15.76464         L521         L500         L285         L486         L485         L485         L486         L485         L588         L225         L576           SGR 15.764644         L561         L560         L285         L566         SGR 112.4046         L485         L485         L588         L225         L5.576           SGR 145.0446         L771         L770         L260         L285         L5576         SGR 112.4046         L485         L5880         L225         L5.576	SGR-30.3-0A6	1.231	1.270	2.080	0.295	2.076	SGR-103.3-0A6	4106	4.145	5.080	0.295	5.076
SGR 33.40AB         1385         1385         2080         0.285         1075         SGR 105.50AB         4.270         5.080         0.285         5.076           SGR 34.40AB         1386         1.485         2.680         0.285         2.076         SGR 105.50AB         4.271         4.210         5.080         0.285         5.076           SGR 35.50AB         1.481         1.520         2.680         0.285         2.056         SGR 105.50AB         4.355         5.080         0.285         5.576           SGR 35.00AB         1.551         1.500         2.680         0.285         2.566         SGR 112.00AB         4.445         5.580         0.285         5.576           SGR 35.00AB         1.561         1.645         2.660         0.285         2.566         SGR 112.00AB         4.411         4.500         5.580         0.285         5.576           SGR 41.00AB         1.771         1.701         2.660         0.285         2.566         SGR 112.00AB         4.615         5.680         0.285         5.576           SGR 41.00AB         1.771         1.810         2.660         2.656         SGR 113.00AB         4.615         5.680         0.285         5.576           SGR 41.00A	SGR-31.3-0A6	1.271	1.310	2.080	0.295	2.076	SGR-104.3-0A6	4.146	4.185	5.080	0.295	5.076
SQR-34-40A         136         1435         2460         0.295         2.606         SQR-107-50A         4.271         4.310         5.080         0.295         5.076           SQR-35-60A         1.481         1.500         2.660         0.295         2.666         SQR-105-60A         4.311         4.355         5.080         0.295         5.076           SQR-35-60A         1.521         1.560         2.660         0.295         2.666         SQR-117-60A         4.396         4.435         5.580         0.295         5.576           SQR-36-60A         1.666         1.645         2.660         0.295         2.666         SQR-113-60A         4.441         4.200         5.580         0.295         5.576           SQR-40-80A         1.666         1.645         2.660         0.295         2.666         SQR-113-60A         4.441         4.800         5.580         0.295         5.576           SQR-40-0A6         1.711         1.770         2.660         0.295         2.666         SQR-114-60A         4.465         5.580         0.295         5.576           SQR-40-0A6         1.511         1.855         2.660         0.295         2.676         SQR-116-0A4         4.466         5.580	SGR-33 4-0A6	1.356	1.335	2.080	0.295	2.076	SGR-106.5-0A6	4 231	4.230	5.080	0.295	5.076
SQR-356-046         1.48         1.480         2.660         0.226         2.656           SQR-356-046         1.521         1.560         0.266         2.656         SQR-36-046         4.356         5.080         0.226         5.076           SQR-356-046         1.521         1.560         0.266         2.656         SQR-36-046         4.356         5.080         0.226         5.576           SQR-36-046         1.561         1.655         2.660         0.226         2.656         SQR-376-046         4.439         5.580         0.226         5.576           SQR-36-046         1.686         1.685         2.660         0.226         2.656         SQR-112-046         4.461         4.500         5.580         0.226         5.576           SQR-410-046         1.711         1.707         2.600         0.225         2.666         SQR-113-046         4.665         5.580         0.226         5.576           SQR-410-046         1.711         1.707         2.600         0.225         2.666         SQR-110-046         4.665         5.580         0.226         5.576           SQR-410-046         1.811         1.855         2.600         0.228         2.666         SQR-112-046         4.131	SGR-34.4-0A6	1.396	1.435	2.660	0.295	2.656	SGR-107.5-046	4.271	4.310	5.080	0.295	5.076
SQR 360 Add         1.481         1.200         2.660         0.225         2.567         SQR 176 Add         4.355         4.355         5.080         0.225         5.576           SQR 37.6 Add         1.521         1.600         2.660         0.225         2.568         SQR 111.7 Add         4.435         4.435         5.680         0.225         5.576           SQR 38.6 Add         1.666         1.645         2.660         0.225         2.566         SQR 11.7 Add         4.435         4.430         5.680         0.225         5.576           SQR 4.40 Add         1.686         1.686         2.660         0.225         2.566         SQR 14.80 Add         4.665         5.680         0.225         5.576           SQR 4.40 Add         1.886         1.886         1.895         2.660         0.225         2.566         SQR 14.80 Add         4.685         5.580         0.225         5.576           SQR 4.40 Add         1.886         1.895         2.660         0.225         2.567         SQR 14.00 Add         4.685         5.580         0.225         5.576           SQR 4.40 Add         1.886         1.985         2.660         0.225         2.566         SQR 12.0 Add         4.771         4.700	SGR-35.5-0A6	1.436	1.480	2.660	0.295	2.656	SGR-108.5 0A6	4.311	4.355	5.080	0.295	5.076
SRR-376-04.06       1.521       1.560       2.660       0.285       2.656       SGR-36-04.06       4.396       4.495       5.580       0.2285       5.576         SGR-38-04.06       1.661       1.665       2.660       0.225       2.666       SGR-1112-04.06       4.431       4.520       5.580       0.2285       5.576         SGR-38-04.06       1.646       1.646       1.646       1.646       1.646       5.580       0.2285       5.576         SGR-418-04.06       1.731       1.770       2.660       0.229       2.656       SGR-118-04.04       4.664       4.665       5.580       0.2285       5.576         SGR-410-04.06       1.771       1.810       2.660       0.295       2.656       SGR-118-04.04       4.664       4.865       5.800       0.2285       5.576         SGR-410-04.06       1.935       2.660       0.295       2.656       SGR-118-04.04       4.664       4.895       5.800       0.2285       5.576         SGR-410-04.06       1.939       1.930       2.660       0.295       2.656       SGR-112-04.04       4.711       4.770       5.800       0.285       5.576         SGR-410-04.06       1.939       1.930       2.660       0.	SGR-36.6-0A6	1.481	1.520	2.660	0.295	2.656	SGR-109.6-0A6	4.356	4.395	5.080	0.295	5.076
SGR-38-64A6       1.661       1.665       2.660       0.295       2.656       SGR-1117-0A6       4.480       4.480       5.580       0.295       5.576         SGR-38-0A6A       1.664       1.665       2.660       0.295       2.656       SGR-112-0A6A       4.480       4.520       5.580       0.295       5.576         SGR-48-0A6A       1.686       1.731       1.770       2.660       0.295       2.656       SGR-114-0A6A       4.606       4.645       5.580       0.295       5.576         SGR-44.0-A6A       1.731       1.770       2.660       0.295       2.656       SGR-114-0A6A       4.664       4.645       5.580       0.295       5.576         SGR-450-0A6       1.811       1.850       2.660       0.295       2.656       SGR-118-0A6       4.686       4.730       5.580       0.295       5.576         SGR-450-0A6       1.891       1.980       2.660       0.295       2.656       SGR-122-0A6       4.711       4.810       5.580       0.295       5.576         SGR-43-0A6       1.981       1.980       2.660       0.295       2.656       SGR-122-0A6       4.811       4.855       5.580       0.295       5.576         SGR-43-0A	SGR-37.6-0A6	1.521	1.560	2.660	0.295	2.656	SGR-110.6-0A6	4.396	4.435	5.580	0.295	5.576
Sikk-384-0A6         1.000         1.085         2.060         0.024         2.006         0.024         2.006         5.00         1.225         5.076           SGR-418-0A6         1.686         1.730         2.660         0.225         2.656         SGR-113-0A6         4.561         4.605         5.580         0.225         5.576           SGR-418-0A6         1.771         1.810         2.660         0.225         2.656         SGR-110-0A6         4.666         4.645         5.580         0.225         5.576           SGR-410-0A6         1.811         1.855         2.660         0.225         2.656         SGR-112-0A6         4.666         4.730         5.580         0.225         5.576           SGR-410-0A6         1.886         1.835         2.660         0.225         2.656         SGR-112-0A6         4.811         4.555         5.580         0.225         5.576           SGR-430-0A6         1.836         1.836         1.836         1.835         2.660         0.225         2.656         SGR-122-0A6         4.811         4.855         5.580         0.225         5.576           SGR-430-0A6         1.846         1.836         1.836         4.836         4.835         6.000         <	SGR-38.6-0A6	1.561	1.605	2.660	0.295	2.656	SGR-111.7-0A6	4.436	4.480	5.580	0.295	5.576
SGR-43-00-40         1.080         1.030         2.000         0.285         2.050         SGR-118-20.40         4.061         4.065         5.560         0.285         5.576           SGR-43-0-046         1.731         1.770         2.660         0.285         2.656         SGR-16-0.046         4.605         5.560         0.255         5.576           SGR-43-0-046         1.811         1.855         2.660         0.295         2.656         SGR-18-0.046         4.646         4.656         5.580         0.225         5.576           SGR-43-0-046         1.811         1.855         2.660         0.295         2.656         SGR-119-2.046         4.731         4.770         5.580         0.225         5.576           SGR-43-0.046         1.981         2.060         0.295         2.656         SGR-122-0.046         4.811         4.856         5.580         0.225         5.576           SGR-43-0.046         1.981         2.060         0.295         2.656         SGR-122-3.046         4.896         4.935         6.080         0.295         6.076           SGR-53-046         2.016         2.060         0.295         3.076         SGR-122-3.046         4.986         4.935         6.080         0.295	SGR-39.8-0A6	1.606	1.645	2.660	0.295	2.656	GR-112.8-0A6	4.481	4.520	5.580	0.295	5.576
SGR-430-006       1.731       1.770       2.860       0.295       2.656       SGR-160-006       4.695       5.580       0.295       5.576         SGR-44.0-006       1.771       1.810       2.660       0.295       2.656       SGR-110-00.66       4.695       4.730       5.500       0.295       5.576         SGR-45.0-046       1.886       1.886       1.886       1.886       2.660       0.295       2.666       SGR-110-046       4.695       4.730       5.500       0.295       5.576         SGR-45.0-046       1.986       1.935       2.660       0.295       2.666       SGR-120-20.46       4.711       4.700       5.500       0.295       5.576         SGR-45.0-046       1.996       1.936       2.660       0.295       2.666       SGR-120-20.46       4.811       4.855       5.500       0.295       5.576         SGR-45.0-046       2.016       2.060       0.295       3.076       SGR-122-3.046       4.816       4.805       5.500       0.295       5.576         SGR-50-046       2.016       2.145       3.080       0.295       3.076       SGR-125-046       5.021       5.060       6.060       0.295       6.076       SGR-125-046       5.021	SGR-41.8-0A6	1.686	1.730	2.660	0.295	2.656	SGR-114.8-0A6	4.561	4.605	5.580	0.295	5.576
SGR-44.0-0A6       1.711       1.810       2.860       0.295       2.865         SGR-45.0-0A6       1.811       1.855       2.860       0.295       2.565         SGR-45.0-0A6       1.811       1.855       2.860       0.295       2.565         SGR-41.0-0A6       1.896       1.935       2.660       0.295       2.566         SGR-41.0-0A6       1.986       1.936       2.660       0.295       2.566         SGR-412.0-0A6       4.711       4.810       5.580       0.295       5.576         SGR-412.0-0A6       4.811       4.855       5.580       0.295       5.576         SGR-432.0-0A6       1.981       2.000       2.660       0.295       2.666       SGR-121.2-0A6       4.811       4.855       5.580       0.295       5.576         SGR-513.0-0A       2.061       2.105       3.080       0.295       3.076       SGR-123.2-0A6       4.856       4.895       5.800       0.295       6.076         SGR-52.5-0A6       2.146       2.145       3.080       0.295       3.076       SGR-125.70A6       5.061       5.105       6.060       0.295       6.076         SGR-55.70A6       2.211       2.310       3.080       0	SGR-43.0-0A6	1.731	1.770	2.660	0.295	2.656	SGR-116.0-0A6	4.606	4.645	5.580	0.295	5.576
SGR-86.0-046       1.811       1.855       2.660       0.285       2.656       SGR-110.046       4.866       4.730       5.580       0.295       5.576         SGR-47.1-046       1.886       1.935       2.660       0.295       2.656       SGR-112.2-046       4.711       4.815       5.580       0.295       5.576         SGR-48.2-046       1.936       1.990       2.660       0.295       2.656       SGR-122.2-046       4.811       4.855       5.580       0.295       5.576         SGR-48.3-046       1.981       2.020       2.660       0.295       2.656       SGR-122.3-046       4.866       4.895       5.680       0.295       5.576         SGR-50.3-046       2.061       2.105       3.080       0.295       3.076       SGR-122.3-046       4.866       4.980       6.080       0.295       6.076         SGR-53.5-046       2.161       2.105       3.080       0.295       3.076       SGR-122.7-046       5.061       5.106       6.800       0.295       6.076         SGR-55.7-046       2.211       2.270       3.080       0.295       3.076       SGR-122.7-046       5.145       6.080       0.295       6.076       SGR-52.7-046       5.141       5.145<	SGR-44.0-0A6	1.771	1.810	2.660	0.295	2.656	SGR-11X 0-0A6	4.646	4.685	5.580	0.295	5.576
SGR-461-0A6       1.895       2.660       0.295       2.566       SGR-112-20-06       4.771       4.770       5.580       0.295       5.576         SGR-482-0A6       1.936       1.936       2.660       0.295       2.656       SGR-122-20-06       4.771       4.810       5.580       0.295       5.576         SGR-482-0A6       1.981       2.020       2.660       0.295       2.656       SGR-122-30-06       4.811       4.855       5.580       0.295       5.576         SGR-43-0A6       2.061       2.105       3.080       0.295       3.076       SGR-122-30-06       4.895       5.080       0.295       6.076         SGR-53-0A6       2.106       2.105       3.080       0.295       3.076       SGR-125-0A6       5.021       5.060       0.080       0.295       6.076         SGR-55.7-0A6       2.271       2.310       3.080       0.295       3.076       SGR-128-0A6       5.016       5.105       6.080       0.295       6.076         SGR-56.7-0A6       2.271       2.310       3.080       0.295       3.076       SGR-128-0A6       5.016       5.145       6.080       0.295       6.076         SGR-57-0A6       2.312       2.270	SGR-45.0-0A6	1.811	1.855	2.660	0.295	2.656	SGR-118.0 0A6	4.686	4.730	5.580	0.295	5.576
SGR-47,1-0.06       1.896       1.935       2.660       0.295       2.656       SGR-1212-0.06       4.811       4.850       5.580       0.295       5.576         SGR-482-0.06       1.936       2.060       0.295       2.656       SGR-1212-0.06       4.811       4.855       5.580       0.295       5.576         SGR-51.3-0.06       2.021       2.060       3.080       0.295       3.076       SGR-123.3-0.06       4.895       5.580       0.295       6.076         SGR-51.3-0.06       2.105       3.080       0.295       3.076       SGR-123.3-0.06       4.891       5.020       6.080       0.295       6.076         SGR-52.5-0.06       2.146       2.165       3.080       0.295       3.076       SGR-123.4-0.6       5.021       6.080       0.295       6.076         SGR-54.5-0.06       2.231       2.270       3.080       0.295       3.076       SGR-127.5-0.06       5.061       5.105       6.080       0.295       6.076         SGR-56.7-0.62       2.311       2.355       3.080       0.295       3.076       SGR-123.7-0.06       5.146       6.185       6.080       0.295       6.076         SGR-56.7-0.64       2.357       3.080       0.295	SGR-46.1-0A6	1.856	1.895	2.660	0.295	2 656	SGR-119.2-0A6	4.731	4.770	5.580	0.295	5.576
Sch-#3-2046         1.390         1.990         2.600         0.295         2.656           SGR-#3-0.46         1.811         4.305         5.360         0.295         5.76           SGR-40-2.064         1.811         2.020         2.660         0.295         2.656           SGR-50.30A6         2.012         2.060         3.080         0.295         3.076         SGR-12.3-0A6         4.866         4.935         6.080         0.295         6.076           SGR-51.3-0A6         2.165         2.165         3.080         0.295         3.076         SGR-12.3-0A6         4.866         4.935         6.080         0.295         6.076           SGR-52.5-0A6         2.146         2.185         3.080         0.295         3.076         SGR-12.5-0A6         5.015         6.080         0.295         6.076           SGR-57.7-0A6         2.211         2.210         3.080         0.295         3.076         SGR-12.7-0A6         5.145         6.080         0.295         6.076           SGR-57.7-0A6         2.311         2.355         3.080         0.295         3.076         SGR-12.7-0A6         5.145         6.080         0.295         6.076           SGR-59.0-A6         2.271         2.310 </td <td>SGR-47.1-0A6</td> <td>1.896</td> <td>1.935</td> <td>2.660</td> <td>0.295</td> <td>2.656</td> <td>SGR-120.2-0A6</td> <td>4.771</td> <td>4.810</td> <td>5.580</td> <td>0.295</td> <td>5.576</td>	SGR-47.1-0A6	1.896	1.935	2.660	0.295	2.656	SGR-120.2-0A6	4.771	4.810	5.580	0.295	5.576
SGR-803-0A6         2.000         0.283         2.000         0.283         2.000         0.283         3.000         0.283         3.000         0.283         3.000         0.283         3.000         0.283         3.000         0.283         3.000         0.285         3.000         0.285         3.000         0.285         3.000         0.285         6.076         SGR-124.40A6         4.896         4.890         6.080         0.295         6.076           SGR-53.50A6         2.146         2.185         3.080         0.295         3.076         SGR-124.40A6         5.061         5.060         6.080         0.295         6.076           SGR-55.70A6         2.216         2.200         3.080         0.295         3.076         SGR-125.70A6         5.016         5.060         6.080         0.295         6.076           SGR-57.0A6         2.211         2.310         3.080         0.295         3.076         SGR-130.70A6         5.145         6.080         0.295         6.076           SGR-57.0A6         2.311         2.365         3.080         0.295         3.076         SGR-130.70A6         5.146         5.186         5.201         5.000         0.295         6.076         SGR-130.70A6         5.21	SGR-48.2-0A6	1.936	1.980	2.660	0.295	2.656	SGR-121.2-0A6	4.811	4.855	5.580	0.295	5.576
SGR-51.3-0A6         2.061         2.105         3.080         0.293         3.076         SGR-124.4-0A6         4.86         4.980         6.080         0.295         6.076           SGR-52-0A6         2.106         2.145         3.080         0.295         3.076         SGR-125.5-0A6         4.980         5.020         6.080         0.295         6.076           SGR-53-0A6         2.186         2.230         3.080         0.295         3.076         SGR-125.5-0A6         5.021         5.060         6.080         0.295         6.076           SGR-56.7-0A6         2.211         2.310         3.080         0.295         3.076         SGR-127.7-0A6         5.146         5.145         6.080         0.295         6.076           SGR-59.7-0A6         2.311         2.355         3.060         0.295         3.076         SGR-130.7-0A6         5.146         5.186         5.080         0.295         6.076           SGR-59.0-A6         2.395         3.040         0.295         3.076         SGR-130.7-0A6         5.211         5.310         6.080         0.295         6.076           SGR-69.0-0A6         2.395         3.040         0.295         3.576         SGR-132.0-0A6         5.315         6.080	SGR-50.3-0A6	2.021	2.060	3.080	0.295	3.076	SGR-123.3-0A6	4.896	4.935	6.080	0.295	6.076
SGR-82-50A6         2.106         2.145         3.080         0.295         3.076           SGR-53-50A6         2.146         2.185         3.080         0.295         3.076           SGR-54-50A6         2.146         2.185         3.080         0.295         3.076           SGR-55-70A6         2.231         2.270         3.080         0.295         3.076           SGR-55-70A6         2.231         2.270         3.080         0.295         3.076           SGR-57-70A6         2.231         2.310         3.080         0.295         3.076           SGR-57-70A6         2.311         2.355         3.080         0.295         3.076           SGR-59-70A6         2.395         3.060         0.295         3.076         SGR-127.70A6         5.146         5.185         6.080         0.295         6.076           SGR-59.70A6         2.395         3.060         0.295         3.576         SGR-130.70A6         5.211         5.310         6.080         0.295         6.076           SGR-69.70A6         2.436         2.480         3.580         0.295         3.576         SGR-133.70A6         5.311         5.355         6.080         0.295         6.076           SGR-	SGR-51.3-0A6	2.061	2.105	3.080	0.295	3.076	SGR-124.4-0A6	4.936	4.980	6.080	0.295	6.076
SGR-83.5-0.46       2.146       2.185       3.080       0.295       3.076       SGR-64.5-0.46       5.021       5.060       6.080       0.295       6.076         SGR-85.7-0.46       2.231       2.270       3.080       0.295       3.076       SGR-128.5-0.46       5.061       5.105       6.080       0.295       6.076         SGR-85.7-0.46       2.231       2.270       3.080       0.295       3.076       SGR-128.7-0.46       5.146       6.185       6.080       0.295       6.076         SGR-85.7-0.46       2.311       2.353       3.080       0.295       3.076       SGR-128.7-0.46       5.146       6.185       6.080       0.295       6.076         SGR-88.0-0.46       2.395       3.060       0.295       3.576       SGR-130.7-0.46       5.186       5.201       6.080       0.295       6.076         SGR-80.0-0.46       2.436       2.435       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-132.9-0.46       5.311       5.355       6.080       0.295       6.076         SGR-82.0-0.46       2.646       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-132.9-0.46       5.331       5.355       6.080       0.295       6.576         SGR-82.0-0.46       2.646	SGR-52.5-0A6	2.106	2.145	3.080	0.295	3.076	SGR-125.5-0A6	4.981	5.020	6.080	0.295	6.076
SGR-84-50A6         2.186         2.230         3.080         0.295         3.076         SGR-857-0A6         5.105         6.080         0.295         6.076           SGR-557-0A6         2.271         2.310         3.080         0.295         3.076         SGR-1257-0A6         5.105         6.080         0.295         6.076           SGR-567-0A6         2.271         2.310         3.080         0.295         3.076         SGR-127-0A6         5.106         5.145         6.080         0.295         6.076           SGR-57-0A6         2.311         2.355         3.080         0.295         3.076         SGR-137-0A6         5.186         5.400         6.080         0.295         6.076           SGR-59.8-0A6         2.396         2.435         7.580         0.295         3.576         SGR-131.9-0A6         5.311         5.355         6.080         0.295         6.076           SGR-60.90A6         2.481         2.520         3.580         0.295         3.576         SGR-135.0-0A6         5.395         6.080         0.295         6.076           SGR-62.0A6         2.661         2.603         3.580         0.295         3.576         SGR-135.0-0A6         5.335         6.080         0.295         6.	SGR-53.5-0A6	2.146	2.185	3.080	0.295	3.076	SGR-126.5-0A6	5.021	5.060	6.080	0.295	6.076
SGR-55,70A6       2231       2270       3.080       0.295       3.076       SGR-128,70A6       5.106       5.145       6.080       0.295       6.076         SGR-57,70A6       2.311       2.355       3.080       0.295       3.076       SGR-130,70A6       5.148       5.080       0.295       6.076         SGR-57,70A6       2.311       2.355       3.060       0.295       3.076       SGR-130,70A6       5.148       5.200       6.080       0.295       6.076         SGR-58,90A6       2.396       2.435       7.560       0.295       3.576       SGR-131,90A6       5.311       5.355       6.080       0.295       6.076         SGR-62,00A6       2.440       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-133,90A6       5.311       5.355       6.080       0.295       6.076         SGR-62,00A6       2.561       2.605       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-133,00A6       5.395       6.080       0.295       6.576         SGR-62,0A6       2.666       2.646       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-137,10A6       5.436       5.440       6.280       0.295       6.576         SGR-62,0A6       2.666       2.730       3.580       0.29	SGR-54.5-0A6	2.186	2.230	3.080	0.295	3.076	SGR-127.5-0A6	5.061	5.105	6.080	0.295	6.076
SGR-307-0A6       2.211       2.310       3.000       0.295       3.076       SGR-37.70A6       5.146       5.160       0.0295       0.076         SGR-57.70A6       2.311       2.355       3.080       0.295       3.076       SGR-37.70A6       5.186       5.200       6.080       0.295       6.076         SGR-58.8-0A6       2.396       2.435       5.800       0.295       3.576       SGR-131.9-0A6       5.211       5.310       6.080       0.295       6.076         SGR-60.9-0A6       2.486       2.480       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-133.9-0A6       5.311       5.355       6.080       0.295       6.076         SGR-62.0-0A6       2.481       2.520       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-133.0-0A6       5.335       6.080       0.295       6.076         SGR-62.0-0A6       2.661       2.605       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-133.0-0A6       5.396       5.435       6.580       0.295       6.576         SGR-62.0-0A6       2.664       3.680       0.295       3.576       SGR-1320A6       5.481       5.520       6.576         SGR-62.0-0A6       2.664       3.680       0.295       3.576       SGR-1320A6	SGR-55.7-0A6	2.231	2.270	3.080	0.295	3.076	SGR-128.7-0A6	5.106	5.145	6.080	0.295	6.076
SGR-58.8-0A6       2.356       2.385       3.060       0.295       3.076       SGR-78.8-0A6       5.271       5.310       6.080       0.295       6.076         SGR-58.8-0A6       2.396       2.435       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-78.13.9-0A6       5.271       5.310       6.080       0.295       6.076         SGR-60.9-0A6       2.481       2.520       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-131.9-0A6       5.311       5.355       6.080       0.295       6.076         SGR-63.0-0A6       2.481       2.520       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-131.9-0A6       5.311       5.355       6.080       0.295       6.076         SGR-63.0-0A6       2.561       2.605       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-133.9-0A6       5.435       5.480       0.295       6.576         SGR-62.0A6       2.666       2.605       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-139.2-0A6       5.481       5.520       6.580       0.295       6.576         SGR-62.0A6       2.646       2.665       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-139.2-0A6       5.481       5.520       6.580       0.295       6.576         SGR-64.0-0A6       2.71	SGR-57 7-0A6	2.271	2.310	3.080	0.295	3.076	SGR-129.7-0A0	5 186	5 30	6.080	0.295	6.076
SGR-59.8-0A6         2.396         2.435         7580         0.295         3.576         SGR-132.9-0A6         5.271         5.310         6.080         0.295         6.076           SGR-60.9-0A6         2.436         2.480         3.580         0.295         3.576         SGR-132.9-0A6         5.311         5.355         6.080         0.295         6.076           SGR-62.0-0A6         2.481         2.520         3.580         0.295         3.576         SGR-135.0-0A6         5.395         6.080         0.295         6.076           SGR-60.0-0A6         2.521         2.560         3.580         0.295         3.576         SGR-135.0-0A6         5.396         5.435         6.580         0.295         6.576           SGR-62.2-0A6         2.606         2.645         3.580         0.295         3.576         SGR-138.2-0A6         5.481         5.520         6.580         0.295         6.576           SGR-62.2-0A6         2.646         2.685         3.580         0.295         3.576         SGR-138.2-0A6         5.641         5.520         6.580         0.295         6.576           SGR-62.2-0A6         2.646         2.686         2.730         3.580         0.295         3.576         SGR-140.2-0A6	SGR-58.8-0A6	2.356	2.395	3.080	0.295	3.076	SGR-131.9-0A6	5.231	5.270	6.080	0.295	6.076
SGR-60.9-0A6         2.436         2.480         3.580         0.295         3.576         SGR-133.9-0A6         5.311         5.355         6.080         0.295         6.076           SGR-62.0-0A6         2.481         2.520         3.580         0.295         3.576         SGR-133.9-0A6         5.335         6.080         0.295         6.076           SGR-62.0-0A6         2.561         2.605         3.580         0.295         3.576         SGR-135.0-0A6         5.336         5.435         6.580         0.295         6.576           SGR-62.0-0A6         2.606         2.605         3.580         0.295         3.576         SGR-137.1-0A6         5.436         5.480         0.295         6.576           SGR-62.0-0A6         2.606         2.605         3.580         0.295         3.576         SGR-137.1-0A6         5.481         5.520         6.580         0.295         6.576           SGR-62.0-0A6         2.646         7.685         3.580         0.295         3.576         SGR-138.2-0A6         5.561         5.605         6.580         0.295         6.576           SGR-62.0-0A6         2.771         2.810         3.580         0.295         3.576         SGR-141.4-0A6         5.605         5.6580 <td>SGR-59.8-0A6</td> <td>2.396</td> <td>2.435</td> <td>2.580</td> <td>0.295</td> <td>3.576</td> <td>SGR-132.9-0A6</td> <td>5.271</td> <td>5.310</td> <td>6.080</td> <td>0.295</td> <td>6.076</td>	SGR-59.8-0A6	2.396	2.435	2.580	0.295	3.576	SGR-132.9-0A6	5.271	5.310	6.080	0.295	6.076
SGR-62.0-0A6       2.481       2.520       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-135.0-0A6       5.395       6.080       0.295       6.076         SGR-63.0-0A6       2.521       2.660       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-135.0-0A6       5.396       5.435       6.580       0.295       6.576         SGR-63.0-0A6       2.660       2.665       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-137.1-0A6       5.436       5.480       0.295       6.576         SGR-62.0-0A6       2.666       2.665       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-137.1-0A6       5.436       5.480       0.295       6.576         SGR-62.0-0A6       2.646       2.685       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-137.1-0A6       5.481       5.520       6.580       0.295       6.576         SGR-63.0-0A6       2.646       2.686       2.730       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-140.2-0A6       5.611       5.605       6.580       0.295       6.576         SGR-71.5-0A6       2.771       2.810       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-141.4-0A6       5.646       5.680       0.295       6.576         SGR-71.5-0A6       2.895       3.580       0.295<	SGR-60.9-0A6	2.436	2.480	3.580	0.295	3.576	SGR-133.9-0A6	5.311	5.355	6.080	0.295	6.076
SGR-63.0-0A6       2.521       2.560       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-136.0-0A6       5.396       5.435       6.580       0.295       6.576         SGR-63.0-0A6       2.561       2.605       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-137.1-0A6       5.436       5.436       0.295       6.576         SGR-62.0-0A6       2.606       2.645       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-137.1-0A6       5.436       5.436       0.295       6.576         SGR-62.0-0A6       2.646       2.686       2.730       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-138.2-0A6       5.521       5.560       6.580       0.295       6.576         SGR-63.4-0A6       2.731       2.770       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-141.4-0A6       5.606       5.645       6.580       0.295       6.576         SGR-70.4-0A6       2.811       2.855       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-141.4-0A6       5.646       5.685       6.580       0.295       6.576         SGR-72.5-0A6       2.896       2.995       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-141.4-0A6       5.646       5.685       6.580       0.295       6.576         SGR-71.5-0A6       2.896<	SGR-62.0-0A6	2.481	2.520	3.580	0.295	3.576	SGR-135.0-0A6	5.356	5.395	6.080	0.295	6.076
SGR-69.0-00.46       2.501       2.602       3.500       0.295       3.576       SGR-137.1-046       5.436       5.430       5.400       0.295       6.576         SGR-65.2-0A6       2.606       2.645       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-137.1-046       5.436       5.430       5.400       0.295       6.576         SGR-62.0-06       2.646       2.685       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-137.1-046       5.431       5.520       6.580       0.295       6.576         SGR-62.0-06       2.646       2.686       2.730       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-139.2-0A6       5.521       5.560       6.580       0.295       6.576         SGR-63.4-0A6       2.771       2.810       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-141.4-0A6       5.606       5.645       6.580       0.295       6.576         SGR-70.4-0A6       2.811       2.855       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-142.4-0A6       5.646       5.685       6.580       0.295       6.576         SGR-72.5-0A6       2.896       2.995       3.580       0.295       4.076       SGR-143.4-0A6       5.686       5.730       6.580       0.295       6.576	SGR-63.0-0A6	2.521	2.560	3.580	0.295	3.576	SGR-136.0-0A6	5.396	5.435	6.580	0.295	6.576
SGR-602-046       2.646       2665       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-622-046       2.646       2685       3.580       0.295       3.576         SGR-662-046       2.646       2686       2.730       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-141.2-0A6       5.561       5.605       6.580       0.295       6.576         SGR-62-046       2.771       2.810       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-141.4-0A6       5.606       5.645       6.580       0.295       6.576         SGR-70.4-0A6       2.811       2.855       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-142.4-0A6       5.646       5.685       6.580       0.295       6.576         SGR-72.5-0A6       2.856       2.895       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-142.4-0A6       5.646       5.685       6.580       0.295       6.576         SGR-72.5-0A6       2.896       2.995       3.580       0.295       4.076       SGR-142.4-0A6       5.646       5.680       0.295       6.576         SGR-73.6-0A6       2.996       2.995       3.580       0.295       4.076       SGR-145.6-0A6       5.711       5.700       6.580       0.295       6.576         SGR-74.7-0A6	SGR-64.0-0A6	2.001	2.605	3.580	0.295	3.576	SGR-137.1-0A6	5.430	5.460	6.580	0.295	6.576
SGR-67.2-0A6       2.686       2.731       2.770       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-140.2-0A6       5.61       5.605       6.580       0.295       6.576         SGR-69.4-0A6       2.731       2.770       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-140.2-0A6       5.61       5.605       6.580       0.295       6.576         SGR-70.4-0A6       2.811       2.855       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-142.4-0A6       5.646       5.685       6.580       0.295       6.576         SGR-71.5-0A6       2.856       2.895       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-143.4-0A6       5.646       5.686       5.730       6.580       0.295       6.576         SGR-72.5-0A6       2.896       2.995       3.580       0.295       4.076       SGR-144.6-0A6       5.731       5.770       6.580       0.295       6.576         SGR-74.7-0A6       2.986       2.980       4.080       0.295       4.076       SGR-147.7-0A6       5.811       5.855       6.580       0.295       6.576         SGR-75.7-0A6       3.021       3.060       4.080       0.295       4.076       SGR-148.7-0A6       5.896       5.935       7.080       0.295       7.076	SGR-66.2-0A6	2.646	2.685	3.580	0.295	3.576	SGR-139.2-0A6	5.521	5.560	6.580	0.295	6.576
SGR-68.4-0A6       2.731       2.770       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-141.4-0A6       5.606       5.645       6.580       0.295       6.576         SGR-69.4-0A6       2.771       2.810       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-141.4-0A6       5.606       5.645       6.580       0.295       6.576         SGR-70.4-0A6       2.811       2.855       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-141.4-0A6       5.646       5.685       6.580       0.295       6.576         SGR-71.5-0A6       2.856       2.895       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-141.4-0A6       5.646       5.686       5.730       6.580       0.295       6.576         SGR-72.5-0A6       2.996       2.935       4.080       0.295       4.076       SGR-145.6-0A6       5.711       5.70       6.580       0.295       6.576         SGR-74.7-0A6       2.981       3.021       3.060       4.080       0.295       4.076       SGR-147.7-0A6       5.895       6.580       0.295       6.576         SGR-76.7-0A6       3.021       3.060       4.080       0.295       4.076       SGR-147.7-0A6       5.896       5.935       7.080       0.295       7.076	SGR-67.2-0A6	2.686	2.730	3.580	0.295	3.576	SGR-140.2-0A6	5.561	5.605	6.580	0.295	6.576
SGR-69.4-0A6         2.771         2.810         3.580         0.295         3.576         SGR-142.4-0A6         5.646         5.685         6.580         0.295         6.576           SGR-70.4-0A6         2.811         2.855         3.580         0.295         3.576         SGR-142.4-0A6         5.646         5.686         5.730         6.580         0.295         6.576           SGR-71.5-0A6         2.856         2.895         3.580         0.295         3.576         SGR-142.4-0A6         5.686         5.730         6.580         0.295         6.576           SGR-72.5-0A6         2.896         2.935         4.080         0.295         4.076         SGR-142.6-0A6         5.711         5.710         6.580         0.295         6.576           SGR-74.7-0A6         2.981         3.020         4.080         0.295         4.076         SGR-147.7-0A6         5.895         6.580         0.295         6.576           SGR-76.7-0A6         3.021         3.060         4.080         0.295         4.076         SGR-148.7-0A6         5.896         5.935         7.080         0.295         7.076           SGR-76.7-0A6         3.061         3.105         4.080         0.295         4.076         SGR-149.8-0A6	SGR-68.4-0A6	2.731	2.770	3.580	0.295	3.576	SGR-141.4-0A6	5.606	5.645	6.580	0.295	6.576
SGR-70.4-0A6       2.811       2.855       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-143.4-0A6       5.686       5.730       6.580       0.295       6.576         SGR-71.5-0A6       2.895       2.895       3.580       0.295       3.576       SGR-143.4-0A6       5.686       5.730       6.580       0.295       6.576         SGR-72.5-0A6       2.996       2.935       4.080       0.295       4.076       SGR-143.6-0A6       5.711       5.810       6.580       0.295       6.576         SGR-73.6-0A6       2.936       2.980       4.080       0.295       4.076       SGR-143.6-0A6       5.811       5.855       6.580       0.295       6.576         SGR-74.7-0A6       2.981       3.020       4.080       0.295       4.076       SGR-143.6-0A6       5.811       5.855       6.580       0.295       6.576         SGR-75.7-0A6       3.021       3.060       4.080       0.295       4.076       SGR-143.7-0A6       5.896       5.935       7.080       0.295       7.076         SGR-76.7-0A6       3.061       3.105       4.080       0.295       4.076       SGR-143.6-0A6       5.931       5.930       7.080       0.295       7.076       SGR-143.7-0A6       5.9	SGR-69.4-0A6	2.771	2.810	3.580	0.295	3.576	SGR-142.4-0A6	5.646	5.685	6.580	0.295	6.576
SGR-71.5-0A6         2.856         2.895         3.580         0.295         3.576         SGR-144.6-0A6         5.731         5.770         6.580         0.295         6.576           SGR-72.5-0A6         2.996         2.935         4.080         0.295         4.076         SGR-144.6-0A6         5.731         5.700         6.580         0.295         6.576           SGR-73.6-0A6         2.936         2.980         4.080         0.295         4.076         SGR-145.6-0A6         5.711         5.810         6.580         0.295         6.576           SGR-74.7-0A6         2.981         3.020         4.080         0.295         4.076         SGR-144.6-0A6         5.811         5.855         6.580         0.295         6.576           SGR-75.7-0A6         3.021         3.060         4.080         0.295         4.076         SGR-148.7-0A6         5.896         5.935         7.080         0.295         7.076           SGR-76.7-0A6         3.061         3.105         4.080         0.295         4.076         SGR-148.7-0A6         5.936         5.980         7.080         0.295         7.076           SGR-77.9-0A6         3.106         3.145         4.080         0.295         4.076         SGR-149.8-0A6	SGR-70.4-0A6	2.811	2.855	3.580	0.295	3.576	SGR-143.4-0A6	5.686	5.730	6.580	0.295	6.576
SGR-72.5-0A6         Z.936         2.935         4.080         0.295         4.076         SGR-145.6-0A6         5.771         5.810         6.580         0.295         6.576           SGR-73.6-0A6         2.936         2.980         4.080         0.295         4.076         SGR-145.6-0A6         5.711         5.810         6.580         0.295         6.576           SGR-74.7-0A6         2.981         3.020         4.080         0.295         4.076         SGR-146.6-0A6         5.811         5.855         6.580         0.295         6.576           SGR-75.7-0A6         3.021         3.060         4.080         0.295         4.076         SGR-148.7-0A6         5.896         5.935         7.080         0.295         7.076           SGR-76.7-0A6         3.061         3.105         4.080         0.295         4.076         SGR-148.7-0A6         5.986         5.980         7.080         0.295         7.076           SGR-77.9-0A6         3.106         3.145         4.080         0.295         4.076         SGR-148.7-0A6         5.981         6.020         7.080         0.295         7.076           SGR-76.9-0A6         3.146         3.185         4.080         0.295         4.076         SGR-149.8-0A6	SGR-71.5-0A6	2.856	2.895	3.580	0.295	3.576	SGR-144.6-0A6	5.731	5.770	6.580	0.295	6.576
SGR-74.7-0A6         2.950         4.060         0.295         4.076         SGR-140.6-0A6         5.811         5.650         0.295         6.576           SGR-74.7-0A6         2.981         3.020         4.080         0.295         4.076         SGR-147.7-0A6         5.817         5.650         0.295         6.576           SGR-76.7-0A6         3.021         3.060         4.080         0.295         4.076         SGR-147.7-0A6         5.896         5.935         7.080         0.295         6.576           SGR-76.7-0A6         3.061         3.105         4.080         0.295         4.076         SGR-148.7-0A6         5.896         5.935         7.080         0.295         7.076           SGR-77.7-0A6         3.106         3.145         4.080         0.295         4.076         SGR-149.8-0A6         5.936         5.980         7.080         0.295         7.076           SGR-76.9-0A6         3.106         3.145         4.080         0.295         4.076         SGR-149.8-0A6         5.936         5.980         7.080         0.295         7.076           SGR-76.9-0A6         3.146         3.185         4.080         0.295         4.076         SGR-149.8-0A6         5.981         6.020         7.080	SGR-72.5-0A6	2 896	2.935	4.080	0.295	4.076	SGR-145.6-0A6	5.771	5.810	6.580	0.295	6.576
SGR-75.7-0A6         3.021         3.060         4.080         0.295         4.076         SGR-148.7-0A6         5.050         5.050         0.300         0.295         8.076           SGR-75.7-0A6         3.061         3.105         4.080         0.295         4.076         SGR-148.7-0A6         5.896         5.935         7.080         0.295         7.076           SGR-75.7-0A6         3.061         3.105         4.080         0.295         4.076         SGR-149.8-0A6         5.936         5.980         7.080         0.295         7.076           SGR-76.9-0A6         3.146         3.185         4.080         0.295         4.076         SGR-150.9-0A6         5.981         6.020         7.080         0.295         7.076           SGR-76.9-0A6         3.146         3.185         4.080         0.295         4.076         SGR-150.9-0A6         5.981         6.020         7.080         0.295         7.076	SGR-73.0-UA6	2.930	2.960	4.080	0.295	4.076	SGR-140.0-UA6	5.856	5.895	6.580	0.295	6.576
SGR-76.7-046         3.061         3.105         4.080         0.295         4.076         SGR-149.8-0A6         5.936         5.980         7.080         0.295         X076           SGR-76.9-0A6         3.106         3.145         4.080         0.295         4.076         SGR-150.9-0A6         5.981         6.020         7.080         0.295         7.076           SGR-76.9-0A6         3.146         3.185         4.080         0.295         4.076         SGR-150.9-0A6         5.981         6.020         7.080         0.295         7.076	SGR-75.7-0A6	3.021	3,060	4,080	0.295	4.076	SGR-148.7-0A6	5.896	5,935	7,080	0.295	7.076
SGR-77.9-0A6         3.106         3.145         4.080         0.295         4.076         SGR-150.9-0A6         5.981         6.020         7.080         0.295         7.076           SGR-76.9-0A6         3.146         3.185         4.080         0.295         4.076         SGR-150.9-0A6         5.981         6.020         7.080         0.295         7.076	SGR-76.7-0A6	3.061	3.105	4.080	0.295	4.076	SGR-149.8-0A6	5.936	5.980	7.080	0.295	076
SGR-76.9-0A6 3.146 3.185 4.080 0.295 4.076	SGR-77.9-0A6	3.106	3.145	4.080	0.295	4.076	SGR-150.9-0A6	5.981	6.020	7.080	0.295	7.076
	SGR-78.9-0A6	3.146	3.185	4.080	0.295	4.076	1					$\backslash$

\* Custom Part - No Returns





## NEMA/IEC Bearing Protection Ring™Kit



- 1 AEGIS SGR™
- 1 mounting plate
- 3 screws (inches or metric)
- 3 washers
- 3 lock washers
- 3 spacers\*



- 1 AEGIS Split Ring SGR<sup>m</sup>
- 1 split mounting plate 3 screws (inches or metric)
- 3 washers
- 3 lock washers
- 3 IUCK Wasi
- 3 spacers\*

\* each kit includes 3 spacer lengths:  $1/4^{\prime\prime},\,1/2^{\prime\prime},\,and\,1^{\prime\prime}$  for NEMA kits and 7mm, 17mm, and 27mm for IEC kits.

SGR-78-IEC

SGR-80-IEC

SGR-95-IEC



## Bearing Protection Ring Kit for NEMA & IEC Motors

Kits include AEGIS SGR<sup>™</sup> Bearing Protection Ring and all mounting hardware

NEMA Motors Solid	NEMA Motors Split			
Catalog Number	Catalog Number	Motor shaft diameter "u'	" NEMA Frame	Plate OD
SGR-0.625-NEMA	SGR-0.625-NEMA-1A4	0.625″	56	3.75″
SGR-0.875-NEMA	SGR-0.875-NEMA-1A4	0.875″	143T, 145T	5.60″
SGR-1.125-NEMA	SGR-1.125-NEMA-1A4	1.125″	182T, 184T	5.60″
SGR-1.375-NEMA	SGR-1.375-NEMA-1A4	1.375″	213T, 215T	5.60″
SGR-1.625-NEMA	SGR-1.625-NEMA-1A4	1.625″	254T, 25 <b>6</b> T	6.30″
SGR-1.875-NEMA	SGR-1.875-NEMA-1A4	1.875″	284T, 286T, 324TS, 326TS, 364TS, 365TS	6.30″
SGR-2.125-NEMA	SGR-2.125-NEMA-1A4	2.125″	324T, 326T, 404TS, 405TS	6.60″
SGR-2.375 NEMA	SGR-2.375-NEMA-1A4	2.375″	364T, 365T, 444TS, 445TS, 447TS, 449TS	6.60″
SGR-2.875-NEMA	SGR-2.875-NEMA-1A4	2.875″	404T, 405T,	7.30″
SGR-3.375-NEMA	SGR-3.375-NEMA-1A4	3.375″	444T, 445T, 447T, 449T	7.60″
IEC Motors Solid	IEC Motors Split			
Catalog Number	Catalog Number	IEC shaft diameter	IEC Frame	Plate OD
SGR-19-IEC	SGR-19-IEC-244	19mm	IEC 80 (2, 4, 6, 8 pole)	142mm
SGR-24-IEC	SGR-24-IEC-2A4	24mm	IEC 90S, 90L (2, 4, 6, 8 pole)	142mm
SGR-28-IEC	SGR-28/IEC-2A4	28mm	IEC 100L, 112M (2, 4, 6, 8 pole)	142mm
SGR-38-IEC	SGR-38-IEC-2A4	38mm	IEC 132S, 132M (2, 4, 6, 8 pole)	160mm
SGR-42-IEC	SGR-42-IEC-2A4	42mm	IEC 160M, 160L (2, 4, 6, 8 pole)	160mm
SGR-48-IEC	SGR-48-IEC-2A4	48mm	IEC 180M, 180L (2, 4, 6, 8 pole)	160mm
SGR-55-IEC	SGR-55-IEC-2A4	55mm	IEC 200L (2, 4, 6, 8 pole); IEC 225S, 225M (2 pole)	168mm
SGR-60-IEC	SGR-60-IEC-2A4	60mm	IEC 225S, 225M (4, 6, 8 pole) ; IEC 250M (2 pole)	168mm
SGR-65-JEC	SGR-65-IEC-2A4	65mm	IES 250M (4, 6, 8 pole); IEC 280M, 280S, 315S, 315M, 315L (2 pole)	185mm

Custom Kits available for shaft diameters not shown above

IEC 2805, 280M (4, 6, 8 pole); IEC 355M, 355L (2 pole)

IEC 315S, 315M, 315L (4, 6, 8 pole)

IEC 335L, 335M, 355L, 355M (4, 6, 8, 10 pole)

• Easy to order and install for any NEMA or IEC frame size

75mm

80mm

95mm

- Clears any slinger, shaft shoulder or protrusion
- Adjustable slots adapt to most end bells
- Rigid mounting plate ensures alignment

SGR-75-IEC-2A4

SGR-80-IEC-2A4

SGR-95-IEC-2A4

• Split Ring kit allows for installation without decoupling equipment

193mm

193mm

211mm
### **Custom Applications**





WARRANTY: Units are guaranteed for one year from date of purchase against defective materials and workmanship. Replacement will be made except for defects caused by abnormal use or mishandling. All statements and technical information contained herein, or presented by the manufacturer or his representative are rendered in good faith. User must assume responsibility to determine suitability of the product for intended use. The manufacturer shall not be liable for any injury, loss or damage, direct or consequential arising out of the use, or attempt to use the product.

Patent Numbers: 7,136,271: 7,193,836: and other patents pending

**Engineering Specification:** 

All motors driven by a variable frequency PWM drive shall include a maintenance free, circumferential, conductive micro fiber shaft grounding ring (AEGIS SGR) to discharge shaft currents to ground.

Recommended part: AEGIS SGR<sup>™</sup> Bearing Protection Ring







0 7	FROST 🕉 SULLIVAN
2 0	North American Motors & Drives Product Value Leadership of the Year Award





Catalog No. 2009-1



31 Winterbrook Road Mechanic Falls, Maine 04256 USA Tel.: 866-738-1857 Fax: 207-998-5143

www.est-aegis.com

#### BEST PRACTICES FOR VARIABLE FREQUENCY DRIVE (VFD) APPLICATIONS

VFD-induced shaft voltage can exist in every VFD driven motor application. It is not specific to the air movement industry, nor is it specific to any particular manufacturer's motors, drives or equipment. However, shaft voltage only becomes a problem when it leads to bearing current and consequential damage to the motor bearings.

### NOTICE!

### Risk of serious machine damage!

Appropriate measures must be implemented by the installation contractor to limit the shaft induced voltage to 1V - 2V as per IEEE 112.



#### Figure 1 Bearing damage caused by EDM

Frequency converters (also known as variable frequency drives or VFD's) can induce a voltage on the shafts of drive motors and stages due to the high switching frequencies used in these drives. Shaft voltage can become a problem when it reaches a high enough level to discharge across the bearings, causing electrical discharge machining (EDM) and creating small grooves called fluting which can lead to premature bearing failure. The potential for this induced shaft voltage exists in every VFD driven motor application and must be addressed on an installation specific basis.

VFD induced voltage is a phenomenon that is somewhat rare and unpredictable. As additional protection, Aerzen USA offers options for mitigating induced shaft currents such as grounding rings and isolated motor non drive end bearings. Even with these options installed, there is no guarantee that this phenomenon will be entirely eliminated. Damage to the motor bearings from shaft / bearing currents is not covered by warranty from Aerzen, the motor manufacturer or VFD manufacturer.

### **GENERAL RECOMMENDATIONS:**

#### Motors up to and including 100HP (75kW) - Low Voltage

For induction motors either foot mounted, c-face or d-flange mounted motors with single row radial ball bearings on both ends of the motors

• Install one AEGIS SGR Bearing Protection Ring on either the drive end or the non-drive end of the motor to discharge capacitive induced shaft voltage.

#### Motors Greater than 100HP (75kW)

For horizontally mounted motors with single row radial ball bearings on both ends of the motor:

- Non-Drive End (Opposite Drive End): Bearing housing must be isolated with insulated sleeve or coating or use insulated ceramic or hybrid bearing to disrupt circulating currents.
- Drive End: Install one AEGIS Bearing Protection Ring.

### Motors in Hazardous Areas

Grounding rings are permitted. Consult Aerzen USA or your motor supplier for specific recommendations.



Aerzen USA Corporation	Best	Practices for VFD Applica	tions
108 Independence Way – Coatesville, PA 19320 Tel: (610) 380-0244 Fax: (610) 380-0278	Date	Doc #	Page
www.aerzen.com/en-us	09/2019	BCH-6- 0410 revison B	1 of 1

# **SECTION 6**

Component Breakdown										
Component	Material	Protection Method (Standard)	Quality Document (Standard)	Protection Method (Upgrade)	Quality Document (Upgrade)					
Base/Silencer*	Carbon Steel	Painted Externally (Solvent Based)	QH-00408	SikaCor Zinc R	QH-00510					
Belt Guard	Galvanized Sheet Metal	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A					
Belt Guard Supports	Galvanized Carbon Steel	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A					
Blower Stage	Cast Carbon Steel	Painted Externally (Water Based)	QH-00408	SikaCor Zinc R	QH-00510					
Connecting Housing (DN50)	Cast Aluminum	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A					
Connecting Housing (DN80 - DN250)	Cast Iron	Powder Coated	QH-00552	SikaCor Zinc R	QH-00510					
Fasteners - Bolts, Studs, Nuts	Carbon Steel	Zinc Coated	N/A	N/A	N/A					
Flex Connector	Silicone	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A					
Hose Clamps	Carbon Steel	Zinc Coated	N/A	N/A	N/A					
Inlet Filter/ Silencer Housing	Carbon Steel	Powder Coated	QH-00552	SikaCor Zinc R	A-6-450					
Inlet Hose	Reinforced Rubber	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A					
Inlet Silencer	Carbon Steel	Powder Coated	QH-00552	SikaCor Zinc R	A-6-450					
Motor Mounting Hardware	Galvanized Carbon Steel	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A					
Piping (Galvanized)	Galvanized Carbon Steel	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A					
Piping (Painted)	Carbon Steel	Painted Externally	QH-00408	SikaCor Zinc R	A-6-450					
Pressure Safety/Vacuum Breaker Valves	Carbon Steel (Flange)	Painted Flange	QH-00408	N/A	N/A					
Sound Enclosure - Base	Carbon Steel	Powder Coated	QH-00552	SikaCor Zinc R	QH-00510					
Sound Enclosure	Galvanized Sheet Metal	Powder Coated	QH-00419	SikaCor Zinc R	QH-00510					
Vent Silencer	Carbon Steel	Powder Coated	QH-00552	SikaCor Zinc R	A-6-450					

\*If made in the USA, Protection Method goes from Painted Externally to Powder Coated (A-6-450)

#### **General Painting Information**

The machine castings are fettled, cleaned and primed; the primer used is specially developed for machinery parts and is particularly notable for its excellent bonding characteristic and elasticity. Its base is a quick drying synthetic resin binder possessing a high degree of water resistance. The proportion of pigment to binder is such to ensure the best protection for the machines. Total dry Film Thickness: 70 µm (2.75 mil)

Surface Preparation

<u>Primer</u> <u>Final Coat</u> Sand blasting, mechanical cleaning to near white surfaces per SA2,5 acc. to DIN ISO 8501 or SSPC10Alkyd Resin: RAL 6006Manufacturer: Relius CoatingsAlkyd Resin: RAL 5001Manufacturer: Relius Coatings (BASF)(Blue)or Dr. Demuth GmbH

#### **General Powder Coating Information**

SP Polyester Powder Paint, RAL 5001, structure, glossy Relius No.: I536-5401 Total dry film thickness: 80 - 110μm

## General Upgraded Protection Information

Juliace rieparation	Ja Z /2
Priming Coat	SikaCorEG4 (80µm max
Intermediate Coat	SikaCorEG1 (80µm max
Finishing Coat	SikaCorEG5 (80µm max

	Aerzen USA Corporation		Delta Blower – Corrosion Pro	tection
AERZEN	108 Independence Way – Coatesville, PA 19320	<b>Date</b>	<b>Doc #</b>	Page
	Tel: (610) 380-0244 Fax: (610) 380-0278 <u>www.aerzen.com/en-us</u>	11-13-2019	B-6-0010 revision "J"	Page 1 of 1

# SECTION 7



# **Pre-Commissioning Checklist**

Document #

A-7-0288 rev "4"

The purpose of this pre-commissioning checklist is to ensure readiness to successfully commission your Aerzen packages. We will need some information from you in order to better prepare for the commissioning. We ask that your on-site representative complete and return this checklist to Aerzen USA at your earliest convenience.

We will also need to know if you have a target date in mind for our service technician to be on-site, and if the plant maintenance personnel will be on-site at that time to receive maintenance training. This training is normally hands-on in nature and should not take more than 1-2 hours. In addition to the pre-commissioning checklist, we will need an on-site contact and phone number for our service technician.

We will make every effort to meet your target date for commissioning. Please keep in mind that our start-up/commissioning schedule can run three to five weeks out. The earlier we know your target date the better chance we have of reserving your request on our schedule.

Please be aware that should the commissioning prerequisites not be completed prior to our arrival, Aerzen USA reserves the right to charge any and all responsible parties for additional time and travel expenses required to complete the commissioning service.

Below is a checklist of items requiring attention prior to our arrival. Please verify your understanding and completion of the prerequisites by initialing the check the boxes corresponding to each requirement. Please send this checklist to the Aerzen Service Coordinator once all the prerequisites have been verified

1	The Aerzen package has not been damaged during shipping and/or while on-site									
2	The Aer	zen package is installed in permanent position, is level, properly grounded and anchored.								
3	The proc and inde	cess pipework for the Aerzen package inlet and discharge is connected in its final position pendently supported (temporary supports are not acceptable								
4	Electrica be raise	l connections have been completed for the motor using flexible conduit to allow the motor to d into its operational position.								
	4A	The package safety switches (if applicable) are wired to the PLC or MCC (as applicable).								
	4B	The Aerzen control panel (if applicable) is wired to the PLC or MCC (as applicable).								
	4C	The correct voltage is fed to the control panel. Refer to the project specific wiring diagram for the voltage required								
	4D	If there is a VFD or Soft-Starter and supplied by others, it has been configured with the following motor settings:								

- 4D-1 Horsepower (kilowatt)
- 4D-2 Voltage
- 4D-3 Maximum Frequency



# **Pre-Commissioning Checklist**

Document #

A-7-0288 rev "4"

\_\_\_\_

\_\_\_\_\_

	4D	Continue	ed						
		4D-4	Minimum Frequency - based on minimum speed of the blower or compressor in conjunction with the sheave combination						
		4D-5	Full Load Amps						
		4D-6	Time to Minimum Speed (3-5 seconds)						
		4D-7	Coast to Stop (do not brake)						
		4D-8	CONSTANT TORQUE (VERY IMPORTANT!!!)						
		4D-9	Restart - only when the machine has come to a complete stop.						
5	Belts or	coupling b	olts removed for rotation test						
6	Verificat	ion that m	achine is filled to proper oil level with correct oil (if delivered without oil)						
7	Required personnel scheduled to attend startup (electrician, operators, maintenance personnel, etc)								
8	Proper p	aperwork	completed to allow Aerzen technician on site						
9	lf require Please a	ed, on-site advise type	safety training requirements for Aerzen personnel must be scheduled in advance. e, length and place of training).						

#### Company

Project Name or Number

Number of Packages to be commissioned

Representative completing this check-list

#### Date Completed

Date reqested for start-up



WWW.AERZEN.COM/EN-US

## Start-Up Report

Document # BCH-7-0353\_02 rev "B"

1.0 Machine data											
Date:											
Customer:											
Service Technician:											
Order # / SEO #:											
Serial #:											
Туре:											
Package Serial #:											
Oil Type:											
Equipment ID:											
Operating hours total-S	Start:										
Operating hours total-E	nd:										
2.0 Motor Data											
Model #:				Serial #:						Notes:	
Motor Manufacturer				Motor Fram	ie						
Motor HP Rating				Full Load A	mps						
Motor Voltage Rating				Hertz	•						
Motor RPM				Service Fac	ctor						
Motor cooling				Motor Prote	ection Type		Thermistor /	Thermostat			
Motor Protection		NO / NC		Motor Prote	ection Resis	tance					
3.0 Starter Data									1		
Manufacturer								Notes:			
Starter type - Direct/So	ft/VFD										
Actual voltage to motor											
Soft Start ramp up time	)										
VFD Max. Frequency											
VFD Min. Frequency											
VFD Ramp up Speed/T	Time										
VFD set to constant tor	aue										
VFD Brake Mode = Coa	ast										
4.0 Inspections											
·				ОК	Not OK					OK	Not OK
Sound Enclosure Aesth	netics					Motor rotate	es in proper direction	on			
Package is level						Verify all oil	lines are tight				
Oil drain hose, jack and	d funnel pre	sent				Oil filter	0				
Unit is properly anchore	ed .					Oil demiste	r				
Expansion joints/flex co	onnectors					Oil drain plugs tight					
Verify package is grour	nded					Cooling fan	clearance in shrou	ıd			
Process piping is prope	erly support	ed				Motor cond	uit conforms to IA-	004545 rev "B"			
Anti-vibration feet						Sheaves are properly installed, set screws tightened					
Inlet air filter in place, clean & housing tightened			d			Enclosure i	nlet and outlet are	free from obstru	ctions		
Blower room ventilation adequate						All fastener	s are secure				
Instrument connections tight						Check proc	ess piping path to	the termination	point		
Neutral chamber venting						Validate pro	cess piping will no	t dead head at s	startup		
Vent all pressure and vacuum gauges						Validate an	v customer added	safetv devices	1		
Motor and machine rota	ate freelv b	y hand				Discuss ap	plication with end u	ser			
	<b>,</b>	,									
4.1 Notes / Not OK. re	ason whv.	Correction	needed/ta	ken.							·

#### Aerzen USA Corporation 108 Independence Way Coatesville, PA 19320 Ph.: (610) 380-0244, Fax: (610) 380-0278 Start-Up Report Document # BCH-7-0353 02 rev "B" WWW.AERZEN.COM/EN-US 5.0 Belt Drive Applications Notes / Not OK, reason why. Correction needed/taken. OK Not OK Verify motor alignment V belt installed and tensioned? Verify V belt has the proper length 6.0 Direct Drive Applications OK Not OK Notes / Not OK, reason why. Correction needed/taken. Coupling bolt Compression sleeves Coupling halves (properly distanced) Coupling Alignment 7.0 Safety Settings and Verification 7.1 Safety chain - Switch Based Switch Gauge Reading Unit Switch Point Shutdown Initiated Notes: 7.2 Safety chain - Controller Based Controller: Unit Alarm Fault Functional Notes: 8.0 Startup ОK Not OK Notes: Smooth Start Up Lubricate drive motor per O&M 9.0 Functional Testing OK Not OK Notes: Aeromat Closing time= Aeropress Closing time= Closing time= Aerovac Unload/load device are in synch Closing time= Unload/Load Solenoid operational All gauges and switches operational S.E. fan has correct rotation PRV manual release functional Set point = After fault does unit remain off Non-return flap (check valve) System is leak free-oil System is leak free-air Smooth running Motor cooling properly 10.0 Post Run Checks OK Not OK Notes: Smooth Coast Down Oil Level Correct Sheave Alignment Bolt Tightness



# Aerzen USA Corporation 108 Independence Way Coatesville, PA 19320 Ph.: (610) 380-0244, Fax: (610) 380-0278

#### WWW.AERZEN.COM/EN-US

## Start-Up Report

Document # BCH-7-0353\_02 rev "B"

11.0 Technical data										
11.1 Operational Read	dings		1				1			
Elapsed	Run Time	0:00	0:00	0:00	0:00	0:00			Notes:	
Pressures										
Tanananatuna	_									
remperature	s									
Miscellaneous	3									
11.2 Motor Operation	al Readings	6								
Elapsed	d Run Time	0:00	0:00	0:00	0:00	0:00			Notes:	
								<u> </u>		
11.3 Vibration Readin	gs						1	<b></b>		
Elapsed	d Run Time	0:00	0:00	0:00	0:00	0:00		Notes:	Readings are in:	
Motor Non-Drive Horizo	ontal									
Motor Non-Drive Vertic	al									
Motor Non-Drive Axial										
Motor Drive Horizontal										
Motor Drive Vertical										
Motor Drive Axial										
12.0 Notes/Summary								I		
12.0 Hotes/Guilling										

1	
(	
1	

WWW AFRZEN COM/EN-US

## Inspection Report

Document # BCH-7-0353\_03 rev "C"

1.0 Machine data										
Date:										
Customer:										
Service Technician:										
Order # / SEO #:										
Serial #:										
Type:										
Package Serial #										
Oil Type:										
Equipment ID:										
Operating hours total-S	tart:									
Operating hours total 5	nd:									
Operating nours total-E	nu.									
2.0 Wotor Data				Serial #				1	Notes:	
Motor Monufacturor				Motor From					Notes.	
Motor Manuacturer										
Motor HP Rating				Full Load A	imps					
Motor Voltage Rating				Hertz						
Motor RPM				Service Fa	ctor					
Motor cooling				Motor Prote	ection Type		Thermistor / Thermostat			
Motor Protection		NO / NC	;	Motor Prote	ection Resis	stance				
3.0 Starter Data										
Manufacturer							Notes:			
Starter type - Direct/Sof	t/VFD									
Actual voltage to motor										
Soft Start ramp up time										
VFD Max. Frequency										
VFD Min. Frequency										
VFD Ramp up Speed/T	ime									
VFD set to constant tore	que									
VFD Brake Mode = Coa	ast									
4.0 Inspections										
				OK	Not OK				OK	Not OK
Sound Enclosure Aesth	etics					Motor rotate	es in proper direction			
Package is level					Verify all oil lines are tight					
Oil drain hose, jack and	funnel pres	sent				Oil filter				
Unit is properly anchore	ed					Oil demiste	r			
Expansion joints/flex co	nnectors					Oil drain plu	ugs tight			
Verifv package is groun	ded					Cooling fan	clearance in shroud			
Process piping is prope	rlv supporte	ed				Motor cond	uit conforms to IA-004545 rev "B"			
Anti-vibration feet						Sheaves ar	e properly installed set screws tid	ntened		
Inlet air filter in place cl	ean & hous	sina tiahten	he			Enclosure i	nlet and outlet are free from obstru	ctions		
Blower room ventilation	adequate	ang agracia	50					010115		
Instrument connections	tight					Check proc	ess piping path to the termination	point		
Neutral chamber ventin	a					Validate pro	cess piping pair to the termination	startun		
Vent all pressure and w	9	200				Validate pro	v outcomer added safety devices	startup		
Motor and machine rate	to frooly by	yes (hond					alignment added safety devices			
A 1 Notos / Not OK ro	ate freely by		noodod/ta	kon		Discuss ap	Silcation with end user			
4.1 NOLES / NOL OR, TE	ason wny.	Conection	neeueu/la	NGII.						
5.0 Maintenance										
Item	Replaced	Yes	No	P	art # and Q	ty.	No	tes:		
Oil										
Belts										
Oil Filter										
Air Filter										
Coupling Pins										
			1	1						
Coupling Bushing										

Aerzen USA 108 Indepen Coatesville, Ph.: (610) 380-0244,			A Corpo ndence Way PA 19320 Fax: (610) 38	ration 0-0278	Inspection Report				
		WWW.AERZE	N.COM/EN-US			Document # BCH-	-7-0353_03 rev "C"		
6.0 Belt Drive Applica	tions								
			ОК	Not OK	Not	tes / Not OK, reason why	/. Correction needed/taken.		
Verify motor alignment									
V belt installed and ten	sioned?								
Verify V belt has the pr	oper length								
7.0 Direct Drive Appli	cations								
			ОК	Not OK	Not	tes / Not OK. reason why	/. Correction needed/taken.		
Coupling bolt						, <u>,</u>			
Compression sleeves									
Coupling halves (prope	erlv distance	ed)							
Coupling Alignment		-)							
8.0 Safety Settings an	d Verificat	ion							
8.1 Safety chain - Swi	tch Based								
Switch	ton Buoou	Unit	Switc	h Point	Gauge Reading	Shutdown Initiated	Notes:		
Owner		Onic	Ownto		Gudge Redding	Chaldown initiated	10005.		
			-						
8.2 Safety chain - Cor	troller Bas	ed	· ••		<b>–</b>	<b></b>	<b>N</b> <i>i</i>		
Controller:		Unit	Al	arm	Fault	Functional	Notes:		
9.0 Startup									
			OK	Not OK		Not	es:		
Smooth Start Up									
Lubricate drive motor p	er O&M								
10.0 Functional Testin	ng								
			OK	Not OK		Not	es:		
Aeromat					Closing time=				
Aeropress					Closing time=				
Aerovac					Closing time=				
Unload/load device are	in synch				Closing time=				
Unload/Load Solenoid	operational				-				
All gauges and switche	s operation	al							
S.E. fan has correct rot	ation								
PRV manual release fu	Inctional				Set point =				
After fault does unit rer	nain off				1				
Non-return flap (check	valve)								
System is leak free-oil	10.110)								
System is leak free-air									
Smooth running									
Motor cooling property									
11 0 Boot Burn Oharla	•		L						
The Post Run Checks	5			Netor		<b>.</b>			
One with O			UK	NOT OK		Not	es:		
Smooth Coast Down									
Oil Level Correct									
Sheave Alignment			ļ						
Bolt Tightness									



# Aerzen USA Corporation 108 Independence Way Coatesville, PA 19320 Ph.: (610) 380-0244, Fax: (610) 380-0278

WWW AFRZEN COM/EN-LIS

## Inspection Report

Document # BCH-7-0353\_03 rev "C"

12.0 Technical data										
12.1 Operational Read	dings									
Elapsed	Run Time	0:00	0:00	0:00	0:00	0:00			Notes:	
Pressures										
Temperature	S									
Miscellaneous	5									
12.2 Motor Operational Readings										
Elapsed	d Run Time	0:00	0:00	0:00	0:00	0:00			Notes:	
12.3 Vibration Readin	gs									
Elapsed	d Run Time	0:00	0:00	0:00	0:00	0:00		Notes:	Readings are in:	
Motor Non-Drive Horizontal										
Motor Non-Drive Vertical										
Motor Non-Drive Axial										
Motor Drive Horizontal										
Motor Drive Vertical										
Motor Drive Axial										
13.0 Notes/Summary										

1	
K	

WWW.AERZEN.COM/EN-US

# Training Sign In

Document # BCH-7-0353\_06 rev "C"

1.0 Customer					
Date:					
Customer:					
End User:					
Site Address:					
Service Technician:					
Equipment Type:					
Equipment Serial Number:					
Order # / SEO #:					
2.0 Trainee's Signatures	Duint	Oʻrun atruna	<b>T</b> :41 -		
	Print	Signature	litte		
1					
2					
3					
4					
5					
6					
7					
8					
9					
10					
3.0 Training Topics					
4.0 Signatures					
Date	Cu	stomer Name	Customer Signature		
Date		FST Name	FST Signature		

# **F**S

## APPENDIX B

SCHNEIDER ELECTRIC VARIABLE FREQUENCY DRIVE SUBMITTAL

(TO BE PROVIDED VIA ADDENDUM)